KARDIOLOGIA Polska

Polish Heart Journal

The Official Peer-reviewed Journal of the Polish Cardiac Society since 1957



The scheme of the atrial fibrillation monitoring system used in the cross-sectional NOMED-AF study, see p. 16

REVIEW

Cardiac resynchronization in heart failure: Recent advances and their practical implications

ORIGINAL ARTICLES

Prevalence of atrial fibrillation in the 65 or over Polish population Acute coronary syndrome cases after the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic A novel left atrial volume tracking method Factors affecting survival in patients with D-transposition of the great arteries Relationship between left main trifurcation angle and atherosclerosis



ISSN 0022-9032





https://journals.viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska

Kieszonkowe wytyczne ESC

APLIKACJA MOBILNA KIESZONKOWE WYTYCZNE ESC

- Wszystkie wytyczne od 2014 roku dostępne w jednym miejscu
- Bieżąca aktualizacja o nowo ukazujące się wytyczne ESC
- Możliwość korzystania przy łóżku pacjenta
- Łatwa nawigacja
- Możliwość tworzenia zakładek z wybranymi przez użytkownika zagadnieniami
- Możliwość skalowania tekstu

Kieszonkowe wytyczne ESC

Komisja do spraw wytycznych postępowania

ESC European Society of Cardiology

www.ptkardio.pl

APLIKACJA DOSTĘPNA BEZPŁATNIE DLA WSZYSTKICH UŻYTKOWNIKÓW:









KARDIOLOGIA Polska

Polish Heart Journal

EDITORIAL BOARD

Editor-in-Chief Anetta Undas

Associate Editors

Grzegorz Gajos Maciej Lesiak Mateusz Siedliński Maciej Sterliński Katarzyna Stolarz-Skrzypek

Past Editors-in-Chief

Jerzy Jakubowski Ryszard Fenigsen Włodzimierz Januszewicz Mariusz Stopczyk Marek Sznajderman Leszek Ceremużyński Piotr Kułakowski Krzysztof J Filipiak

Zeszyty Edukacyjne Associate Editor Michał Farkowski

Statistical Consultant Maciej Polak

Managing Editor Anna Młynarczyk phone: +48 667 009 166

Social Media Editor Paweł Rostoff

Address

Kardiologia Polska ul. Prądnicka 80, bud. M–IX 31–202 Kraków phone: +48 126 143 004 e-mail: kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl www.kardiologiapolska.pl

Polskie Towarzystwo Kardiologiczne ul. Stawki 3 A lok. 1–2 00–193 Warszawa

Publisher



VM Media sp. z o.o. VM Group sp.k., Grupa Via Medica ul. Świętokrzyska 73 80–180 Gdańsk phone: +48 58 320 94 94 e-mail: journals@viamedica.pl https://journals.viamedica.pl

ISSN 0022-9032 e-ISSN 1897-4279

Copyright©2023 Polskie Towarzystwo Kardiologiczne



The official peer-reviewed journal of the Polish Cardiac Society since 1957

Indexed in Chemical Abstract Service (CAS), CrossRef, EBSCO, EMBASE, Free Medical Journals, Google Scholar, Index Copernicus (IC), Index Scholar, MEDLINE, Polish Medical Library (GBL), Scopus, Polish Ministry of Education and Science, Ulrich's Periodicals Directory, Web of Science

INTERNATIONAL SCIENTIFIC BOARD

Sevket Balta Ankara, Turkey Eugene Braunwald Boston, MA, United States Michel Bertrand Lille, France Günter Breithardt Münster, Germany John Camm London, United Kingdom Gheorghe-Andrei Dan Bucharest, Romania William McKenna London, United Kingdom Lionel H Opie Cape Town, South Africa Eric Prystowsky Indianapolis, IN, United States Patric Serruys London, United Kingdom John Taylor London, United Kingdom Frans Van de Werf Leuven, Belgium Salim Yusuf Hamilton, ON, Canada

NATIONAL SCIENTIFIC BOARD

Andrzej Beręsewicz Andrzej Bochenek Grażyna Brzezińska-Rajszys Andrzej Budaj Stefan Chłopicki Andrzej Cieśliński Barbara Cybulska Jarosław Drożdż Jacek Dubiel Dariusz Dudek Robert J Gil Piotr Hoffman Zbigniew Kalarus Jarosław D Kasprzak Maria Krzemińska-Pakuła Bohdan Lewartowski Andrzej Lubiński Bohdan Maruszewski Przemysław Mitkowski

Krzysztof Narkiewicz Grzegorz Opolski Tomasz Pasierski **Ryszard Piotrowicz** Édyta Płońska-Gościniak Piotr Podolec Lech Poloński Piotr Ponikowski Witold Rużvłło Andrzej Rynkiewicz Tomasz Siminiak Janina Stępińska Michał Tendera Adam Torbicki Maria Trusz-Gluza Adam Witkowski Jerzy K Wranicz Henryk Wysocki Tomasz Zdrojewski

Opinions presented in the articles not necessarily represent the opinions of the Editors.

Subscription rates: Paper subscription, 12 issues incl. package and postage individual 150€ Paper subscription, 12 issues incl. package and postage institutional 250€ Payment should be made to: Fortis Bank Polska SA, Gdańsk, Poland, Acc.: PL 15 1600 1303 0004 1007 1035 9001;

Payment should be made to: Fortis Bank Polska SA, Gdańsk, Poland, Acc.: PL 15 1600 1303 0004 1007 1035 9001; SWIFT: PPABPLPK.

Single issues, subscriptions orders and requests for sample copies should be send to e-mail: prenumerata@viamedica.pl Electronic orders option available at: https://journals.viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska/user/subscriptions

Advertising: For details on media opportunities within this journal please contact the advertising sales department, ul. Świętokrzyska 73, 80–180 Gdańsk, Poland, phone: +48 58 320 94 94; e-mail: dsk@viamedica.pl.

The Editors accept no responsibility for the advertisement contents.

All rights reserved, including translation into foreign languages. No part of this periodical, either text or illustration, may be used in any form whatsoever. It is particularly forbidden for any part of this material to be copied or translated into a mechanical or electronic language and also to be recorded in whatever form, stored in any kind of retrieval system or transmitted, whether in an electronic or mechanical form or with the aid of photocopying, microfilm, recording, scanning or in any other form, without the prior written permission of the publisher. The rights of the publisher are protected by national copyright laws and by international conventions, and their violation will be punishable by penal sanctions. **Editorial policy and information for authors available on** https://journals.viamedica.pl/ kardiologia_polska/about/submissions#authorGuidelines.

Polish Ministry of Education and Science score: 100 pts.

The project on the development of the journal "Kardiologia Polska" is co-financed from the state budget under the "Development of Scientific Journals" program as per the Regulation of the Minister of Education and Science of August 3, 2021 on the "Development of Scientific Journals" program (Journal of Laws of 2021, item Scientific Journals").

The total value of the project is PLN 120,000, including co-financing from the state budget of PLN 90,000. The project is implemented by Polish Cardiac Society (PTK, Polskie Towarzystwo Kardiologiczne) based in Poland, with the head office in Warsaw, under the agreement No. RCN/SP/0694/2021/1 concluded with the State Treasury – the Minister of Education and Science.

The aim of the project is to improve publishing and editing practices and to maintain the journal in international circulation.

Zapraszamy na Wiosenną Konferencję Polskiego Towarzystwa Kardiologicznego

oraz XV Konferencję "Kardiologii Polskiej"

 \bigcirc

Program naukowy Konferencji przygotowany został przez wybitnych specjalistów polskiej kardiologii. Tematyka jest bardzo zróżnicowana i obejmie praktycznie wszystkie gałęzie kardiologii, o co doskonale zadbał Komitet Naukowy Konferencji PTK.

Ponadto kilka ważnych i ciekawych zagadnień praktycznych zostało przygotowanych w atrakcyjnej konwencji warsztatowej.

WYBRANE TEMATY PRZEWODNIE:

- KARDIOLOGIA DZIECIĘCA
- KARDIOLOGIA EKSPERYMENTALNA
- KARDIOONKOLOGIA
- KARDIOLOGIA INTERWENCYJNA
- EKG

- ELEKTROKARDIOLOGIA
- NIEWYDOLNOŚĆ SERCA
- KARDIOCHIRURGIA
- WYTYCZNE VA & SCD
- OBRAZOWANIE NMR/CT

PATRONAT HONOROWY: (C) OPOLE

OWR PLASTWO

ARDIOLOG/CHAR

POI

KOMITET ORGANIZACYJNY: OPOLE, 17-18 marca 2023

Przewodniczący Komitetu Organizacyjnego prof. dr hab. n. med. Marek GIERLOTKA

Zastępca Przewodniczącego Komitetu Organizacyjnego dr n. med. Piotr FEUSETTE

szczegółowe informacje: www.wiosennakp.ptkardio.pl



Table of contents

EDITORIAL	
Screening for atrial fibrillation: Different approaches targeted to reduce ischemic stroke Giuseppe Boriani, Jacopo F Imberti, Marco Vitolo	1
The long wave of COVID-19: Persisting effects on acute coronary syndromes' incidence, management, and outcomes Matteo Maurina, Valeria Paradies, Giulio Stefanini	4
REVIEW	
Cardiac resynchronization in heart failure: Recent advances and their practical implications Cecilia Linde	7
ORIGINAL ARTICLE	
Prevalence of atrial fibrillation in the 65 or over Polish population. Report of cross-sectional NOMED-AF study Zbigniew Kalarus, Beata Średniawa, Katarzyna Mitręga, Łukasz Wierucki, Adam Sokal, Gregory Lip, Piotr Bandosz, Jakub Stokwiszewski, Joanna Boidol, Piotr Zieleniewicz, Marcin Rutkowski, Jarosław Kaźmierczak, Grzegorz Opolski, Tomasz Grodzicki, Tomasz Zdrojewski	14
Incidence and course of acute coronary syndrome cases after the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic Justyna Jankowska-Sanetra, Krzysztof Sanetra, Marta Konopko, Monika Kutowicz, Magdalena Synak, Paweł Kaźmierczak, Krzysztof Milewski, Łukasz Kołtowski, Piotr Paweł Buszman	22
Assessment of fetal left atrial volume and function using a novel left atrial volume tracking method Xiaohui Peng, Suping Zhou, Jiaoni Wang, Mei Pan, Bei Wang, Xiaolu Sun, Bowen Zhao	31
Clinical factors affecting survival in patients with D-transposition of the great arteries after atrial switch repair: A meta-analysis Sonia Alicja Nartowicz, Ewelina Jakielska, Aleksandra Ciepłucha, Piotr Ratajczak, Stefan Grajek, Maciej Lesiak, Olga Trojnarska	38
Relationship between left main trifurcation angulation, calcium score, and the onset of plaque formation Monika Czaja-Ziółkowska, Jan Głowacki, Mateusz Krysiński, Mariusz Gąsior, Jarosław Wasilewski	48
SHORT COMMUNICATION	
Hemodynamic profile changes in reaction to nitroglycerin in patients with heart failure with mildly reduced ejection fraction: A pilot study Robert Morawiec, Oliwia Matuszewska-Brycht, Aleksandra Ryk, Jarosław Drożdż	54
Role of global longitudinal strain in evaluating radiotherapy-induced early cardiotoxicity in breast cancer: A meta-analysis Xiaofei Xu, Dongmiao Wang, Yuesongyin, Qian Wang, Heyang Dai, Lingyun Chen, Jiaoiiao Xue, Qinaxia Li	58
Use of orbital atherectomy in coronary artery disease with severe calcification: A preliminary study Paweł Kralisz, Jacek Legutko, Mateusz Tajstra, Paweł Kleczyński, Krzysztof Wilczek, Wojciech Zajdel, Mikołaj Derewońko, Konrad Nowak, Łukasz Kuźma, Mariusz Gąsior, Sławomir Dobrzycki	61

CLINICAL VIGNETTE

Transcatheter aortic valve replacement in a patient with severe aortic regurgitation following left ventricular assist device implantation Jarosław Trębacz, Karol Wierzbicki, Robert Sobczyński, Janusz Konstanty-Kalandyk, Maciej Stąpór, Michał Okarski, Bogusław Kapelak, Jacek Legutko, Paweł Kleczyński	64
Radial artery pseudo-aneurysm detected with a portable handheld ultrasound device in a COVID-19 patient Lorenzo Loffredo, Pasquale Pignatelli	66
When an interventional cardiologist needs to be a vascular surgeon: Successful management of coronary stent loss in a nonagenarian Adam Kern, Tomasz Godlewski, Robert Gil, Krystian Bojko, Sebastian Pawlak, Grzegorz Poskrobko, Ewa Andrasz, Jacek Bil	68
Intravascular ultrasound-guided reconstruction of chronic total occlusion true lumen after failed subintimal tracking and re-entry Maksymilian P Opolski, Rafał Wolny, Artur Dębski, Adam Witkowski	70
Successful percutaneous transluminal angioplasty to treat superior vena cava syndrome Paweł Zugaj, Grzegorz Karpiński, Fryderyk Daniluk, Arkadiusz Pietrasik, Krzysztof Lamparski, Krzysztof Korzeniowski, Łukasz Szarpak, Krzysztof J Filipiak, Aleksandra Gąsecka	72
Multiple late cardiovascular complications after combined oncological treatment of Hodgkin's lymphoma Konrad Stępień, Alicia del Carmen Yika, Krzysztof Bilecki, Jakub Furczyński, Karol Nowak, Adam Stępień, Jadwiga Nessler, Jarosław Zalewski, Ewa Konduracka	75
Unicuspid aortic valve: More data and more doubts in the light of six years of follow-up observation Małgorzata Niemiec, Bartosz Gruchlik, Jacek Zarzecki, Romuald Wojnicz, Katarzyna Mizia-Stec	78
Not such a benign entity. Cardiogenic shock and mechanical complication in a patient with working diagnosis of myocardial infarction with no obstructive coronary arteries Jagoda Młynarczyk, Rafał Wyderka, Maria Łoboz-Rudnicka, Barbara Rzyczkowska, Barbara Brzezińska, Krzysztof Namięta, Jacek Skiba, Marek Gemel, Joanna Jaroch	80

EXPERT OPINION

Management of valvular heart disease in patients with cancer: Multidisciplinary team, cancer-therapy related cardiotoxicity, diagnosis, transcatheter intervention, and cardiac surgery. Expert opinon of the Association on Valvular Heart Disease, Association of Cardiovascular Interventions, and Working Group on Cardiac Surgery of the Polish Cardiac Society

82

Edyta Płońska-Gościniak, Grzegorz Piotrowski, Wojciech Wojakowski, Piotr Gościniak, Maria Olszowska, Maciej Lesiak, Aneta Klotzka, Marek Grygier, Marek Deja, Jarosław D Kasprzak, Tomasz Kukulski, Wojciech Kosmala, Piotr Suwalski, Maciej Kolowca, Kazimierz Widenka, Tomasz Hryniewiecki

Screening for atrial fibrillation: Different approaches targeted to reduce ischemic stroke

Giuseppe Boriani¹, Jacopo F Imberti^{1, 2}, Marco Vitolo^{1, 2}

¹Cardiology Division, Department of Biomedical, Metabolic and Neural Sciences, University of Modena and Reggio Emilia, Policlinico di Modena, Modena, Italy ²Clinical and Experimental Medicine PhD Program, University of Modena and Reggio Emilia, Modena, Italy

Related article

by Kalarus et al.

Correspondence to:

Prof. Giuseppe Boriani, MD, PhD, FEHRA, FESC, Cardiology Division, Department of Biomedical, Metabolic and Neural Sciences, University of Modena and Reggio Emilia, Policlinico di Modena, Modena, Italy, phone +39 059 422 58 36, e-mail: giuseppe.boriani@unimore.it Copyright by the Author(s), 2023 DOI: 10.33963/KPa2022.0281 **Beceived:**

December 3, 2022

Accepted: December 4, 2022

Early publication date: December 5, 2022 In the current issue of Kardiologia Polska (Kardiol Pol, Polish Heart Journal), Kalarus et al. [1] report on the NOMED-AF study that evaluated the prevalence of atrial fibrillation (AF) in a sample of the elderly Polish population. This cross-sectional study was performed between 2017 and 2018 on a random sample of 3014 Polish citizens aged ≥65 years, and enrollment was appropriately planned based on geographical and age strata. This scientific contribution is very interesting since it reports on population screening to detect AF based on prolonged cardiac monitoring using a 30--day Holter, which results in a mean duration of rhythm monitoring of 21.9 days [1]. The study found an overall prevalence of AF, defined as AF lasting >30 seconds, of 19.2%, corresponding either to cases of newly diagnosed AF (4.1% prevalence) or cases of previously diagnosed AF (15.1% prevalence). It is noteworthy that in around 20% of the population, AF was underdiagnosed on the basis of medical history alone. This situation occurred also in patients with prior stroke, a setting where detection of AF is very important in preventing recurrences of cardioembolic stroke, which has serious implications for both patients and healthcare systems [2, 3].

The Holter methods applied in the NO-MED-AF study allowed continuous monitoring of the cardiac rhythm for 3–4 weeks, and therefore the possibility to detect AF was greatly enhanced as compared to protocols for AF screening based on single-time point screening with hand-held single lead electrocardiography (ECG) devices [4, 5]. The increased diagnostic capabilities of detection of paroxysmal AF can be easily appreciated by considering that in the NOMED-AF study, only 51% of newly detected cases of paroxysmal AF were diagnosed during the first week of recording, while the others were detected in the following weeks. Furthermore, data analysis highlights that the number of newly diagnosed paroxysmal AF was 7-fold higher thanks to ECG monitoring extended for 4 weeks versus 24 hours [1]. This finding is not surprising since it is linked to the dynamic nature of AF and the variable burden of AF [6] and has obvious implications for the potential diagnostic yield of single time-point ECG recording tools versus tools for more prolonged rhythm monitoring [4].

The authors of the NOMED-AF study have to be congratulated for having planned AF screening based on a very comprehensive approach, including also patients with disabling illnesses or dementia, visited at home, thus overcoming the limitations linked to lack of digital literacy, which the use of wearables and digital tools necessarily implies [7].

Atrial fibrillation screening can be done with different approaches, with systematic screening and opportunistic screening presenting a different impact in terms of organization. Moreover, the potential implementation in daily practice of AF screening, specifically when using digital tools, in both cases entails consideration of a series of issues related to data protection, legal aspects, and reimbursement [4, 8]. NOMED-AF was a largescale national project performed in Poland on several thousands of patients, and similar initiatives and screening projects, such as STROKESTOP [9], require important investments in terms of personnel and organized pathways for patient evaluation, which makes it problematic to predict in what specific ways AF screening may become a standard practice and how it can be extensively applied in communities. Whatever the approach to AF screening, it is important to apply a defined clinical pathway for managing patients who have positive tests at AF screening, as shown in Figure 1, including a series of steps based on recommendations by consensus guidelines [2, 3].

As a matter of fact, the planning of AF screening programs implies considering the type of screening (systematic or opportunistic), including the choice of specific technologies and digital devices for checking the cardiac rhythm, taking into account the setting of screening, age of the candidates, associated comorbidities, level of education, cognitive status, and digital literacy [4, 7, 8]. Patient targeting may be important to maximize the chance of detecting AF, which is a difficult balance between the possibility to maximize sensitivity and the problems linked to managing a large number of subjects. A series of criteria for patient targeting can be applied, including age, CHA_DS_--VASc, or CHA_DS_-VA [5], but also biomarkers such as brain natriuretic peptide (BNP) or N-terminal pro-BNP peptide (NT-proBNP) [4, 10, 11]. We think that the large amount of data collected in NOMED-AF deserves further analysis to assess the potential for specific targeting of candidates to AF screening based on clinical criteria (age, CHA, DS, -VASc) or biomarkers (NT-proBNP was measured in the study to assess the possibilities to maximize the feasibility of screening programs in daily practice) [5].

The primary aim of a screening program for AF detection is to identify previously unknown or untreated cases of AF, usually asymptomatic, and to prescribe oral anticoagulants in patients at risk, according to the risk stratification for stroke [2, 3]. This objective is supported by evidence that asymptomatic and symptomatic AF are associated with the same risk of stroke and thromboembolic events [12] and that the risk of stroke associated with single timepoint ECG screen-detected AF is high enough to warrant treatment with oral anticoagulants, to effectively reduce the occurrence of stroke and thromboembolic events [13].

The STROKESTOP study was the largest randomized trial evaluating outcome implications of systematic screening of AF and involved almost 30 000 people, aged 75–76 years, who were randomized to receive, or not, an invitation for AF screening, performed using a handheld ECG with recordings twice a day for 14 days [9]. Only around 50% of those invited for screening actually participated, and this influenced the outcomes since the overall results showed a small net benefit on hard outcomes among patients invited to screening compared with the standard of care. Even if the analysis was limited to individuals who actually participated, the program showed a 24% relative risk reduction in ischemic stroke [9].



Figure 1. Organization of AF screening, with appropriate clinical pathways for patient evaluation and decision-making

Abbreviations: AF, atrial fibrillation; BNP, brain natriuretic peptide; CV, cardiovascular, CVD, cardiovascular disease; DM, diabetes mellitus; HF, heart failure; HT, hypertension; OSAS, obstructive sleep apnea syndrome; VHD, valvular heart disease

The field of AF screening is still characterized by some controversy on the net benefits associated with treatment with oral anticoagulants in patients at risk of stroke with AF detected during screening. A systematic review by the US Preventive Services Task Force, performed on 26 studies, concluded that the current evidence is insufficient to assess the actual balance of benefits and harms for AF screening [14]. The document delivered by the US Preventive Services Task Force recognized that in patients with screening-detected AF, prescription of anticoagulants was associated with a lower risk of first stroke and mortality, but it also reports that the increased risk of major bleeding requires additional evaluations [14]. Given the current status of knowledge, we personally think, following many guidelines, that AF screening has to be recommended for subjects aged \geq 65, but all screening candidates should be adequately informed on the scopes and implications of searching and detecting AF.

The increasing interest in AF screening is well-founded since reducing the burden of AF-associated stroke is a priority for healthcare systems, and the target can be achieved by different methods and approaches. It is crucial to consider appropriate organization, not only for the initial phases of screening but also for the following steps, with specific pathways for the necessary medical evaluation of AF and associated conditions finally leading to prescription of oral anticoagulants when appropriate (Figure 1). In this regard, also the emerging trend towards consumer-led screening, using smartphones or smartwatches [15], should be appropriately managed by clinicians, with the same integrated clinical approach.

Article information

Conflict of interest: GB: small speaker fee from Bayer, Boston, Boehringer Ingelheim, Bristol Myers Squibb, Janssen, and Sanofi. All the disclosures occurred outside the submitted work. Other authors have no disclosures to declare

Funding: None.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Kalarus Z, Sredniawa B, Mitrega K, et al. Prevalence of atrial fibrillation in the 65 or over Polish population. Report of cross-sectional NOMED--AF study. Kardiol Pol. 2023; 81(1): 14–21, doi: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0202, indexed in Pubmed: 36043418.
- Boriani G, Vitolo M, Lane DA, et al. Beyond the 2020 guidelines on atrial fibrillation of the European Society of Cardiology. Eur J Intern Med. 2021; 86: 1–11, doi: 10.1016/i.ejim.2021.01.006, indexed in Pubmed: 33518403.
- Imberti JF, Mei DA, Vitolo M, et al. Comparing atrial fibrillation guidelines: Focus on stroke prevention, bleeding risk assessment and oral anticoag-

ulant recommendations. Eur J Intern Med. 2022; 101: 1–7, doi: 10.1016/j. ejim.2022.04.023, indexed in Pubmed: 35525635.

- Svennberg E, Tjong F, Goette A, et al. How to use digital devices to detect and manage arrhythmias: an EHRA practical guide. Europace. 2022; 24(6): 979–1005, doi: 10.1093/europace/euac038, indexed in Pubmed: 35368065.
- Boriani G, Palmisano P, Malavasi VL, et al. Clinical factors associated with atrial fibrillation detection on single-time point screening using a hand-held single-lead ECG device. J Clin Med. 2021; 10(4), doi: 10.3390/jcm10040729, indexed in Pubmed: 33673209.
- Boriani G, Vitolo M, Diemberger I, et al. Optimizing indices of atrial fibrillation susceptibility and burden to evaluate atrial fibrillation severity, risk and outcomes. Cardiovasc Res. 2021; 117(7): 1–21, doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvab147, indexed in Pubmed: 33913486.
- Boriani G, Maisano A, Bonini N, et al. Digital literacy as a potential barrier to implementation of cardiology tele-visits after COVID-19 pandemic: the INFO-COVID survey. J Geriatr Cardiol. 2021; 18(9):739–747, doi: 10.11909/j. issn.1671-5411.2021.09.003, indexed in Pubmed: 34659380.
- Boriani G, Svennberg E, Guerra F, et al. Reimbursement practices for use of digital devices in atrial fibrillation and other arrhythmias: a European Heart Rhythm Association survey. Europace. 2022; 24(11): 1834–1843, doi: 10.1093/europace/euac142, indexed in Pubmed: 36040858.
- Yousufuddin M, Jahangir A, Svennberg E, et al. Clinical outcomes in systematic screening for atrial fibrillation (STROKESTOP): a multicentre, parallel group, unmasked, randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2021; 398(10310): 1498–1506, doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(21)01637-8, indexed in Pubmed: 34469764.
- Cichoń M, Mizia-Szubryt M, Olszanecka-Glinianowicz M, et al. Biomarkers of left atrial overload in obese and nonobese patients with atrial fibrillation qualified for electrical cardioversion. Kardiol Pol. 2021; 79(3): 269–276, doi: 10.33963/KP.15673, indexed in Pubmed: 33146504.
- Boriani G, Valenti AC, Vitolo M. Biomarkers in atrial fibrillation: a constant search for simplicity, practicality, and cost-effectiveness. Kardiol Pol. 2021; 79(3): 243–245, doi: 10.33963/KP.15889, indexed in Pubmed: 33779121.
- Sgreccia D, Manicardi M, Malavasi VL, et al. Comparing outcomes in asymptomatic and symptomatic atrial fibrillation: a systematic review and meta-analysis of 81,462 patients. J Clin Med. 2021; 10(17), doi: 10.3390/jcm10173979, indexed in Pubmed: 34501434.
- Sun W, Freedman B, Martinez C, et al. Atrial fibrillation detected by single time-point handheld electrocardiogram screening and the risk of ischemic stroke. Thromb Haemost. 2022; 122(2): 286–294, doi: 10.1055/a-1588-8867, indexed in Pubmed: 34399432.
- 14. Kahwati LC, Asher GN, Kadro ZO, et al. Screening for atrial fibrillation: Updated evidence report and systematic review for the US Preventive Services Task Force. JAMA. 2022; 327(4): 368–383, doi: 10.1001/jama.2021.21811, indexed in Pubmed: 35076660.
- Brandes A, Stavrakis S, Freedman B, et al. Consumer-Led screening for atrial fibrillation: Frontier review of the AF-SCREEN International Collaboration. Circulation. 2022; 146(19): 1461–1474, doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONA-HA.121.058911, indexed in Pubmed: 36343103.

The long wave of COVID-19: Persisting effects on acute coronary syndromes' incidence, management, and outcomes

Matteo Maurina^{1, 2}, Valeria Paradies³, Giulio Stefanini^{1, 2}

¹Department of Biomedical Sciences, Humanitas University, Pieve Emanuele-Milan, Italy ²IRCCS Humanitas Research Hospital, Rozzano-Milan, Italy ³Department of Cardiology, Maasstad Hospital, Rotterdam, the Netherlands

Related article

by Jankowska-Sanetra et al.

Correspondance to:

Giulio Štefanini, MD, PhD, Department of Biomedical Sciences, Humanitas University, Pieve Emanuele-Milan, Italy, phone: +39 02 8224 7384 e-mail: giulio.stefanini@gmail.com Copyright by the Author(s), 2023

DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2023.0019

Received: January 13, 2023

Accepted: January 13, 2023

Early publication date: January 15, 2023 The COVID-19 pandemic deeply impacted the organization of healthcare systems all over the world. In order to effectively face the pandemic, healthcare systems implemented strategies to optimize diagnostic and treatment pathways, which resulted in a shift of resources towards the management of patients with COVID-19 and penalizing other elective and acute conditions [1]. Among many others, these included invasive cardiology procedures such as diagnostic coronary angiographies and elective percutaneous coronary interventions (PCI) in patients with known or suspected acute or chronic coronary syndromes (ACS). In addition to the predictable reduction of planned procedures, a significant decline in primary PCIs for ACS was reported during the COVID-19 outbreak in Europe, America, and Asia [2-4]. Data from all over the world are consistent and report the hospitalization rate for ACS decreased by up to 50%, with a detrimental impact on survival after ACS [2].

One of the main explanations for this phenomenon is people's fear of contagion, which strongly discouraged attendance at emergency departments (EDs). It is plausible that patients, consciously or unconsciously, underestimated or ignored symptoms because they worried about potential SARS-CoV-2 infection. This hypothesis of delayed presentation is partly supported by an observed increase in out-of-hospital cardiac arrests [5] and overall mortality [6] during the COVID-19 pandemic.

In this issue of Kardiologia Polska (Kardiol Pol, Polish Heart Journal), Jankowska-Sanetra

and colleagues [7] present the results of a multi-institutional Polish registry including patients hospitalized for ACS from June to October 2020, following the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic. The authors collected data from more than 4500 subjects and then compared them with those from patients hospitalized for ACS during the corresponding time frame in 2019 before the pandemic outbreak. The main objective of their survey was to assess the impact of the first lockdown on ACS incidence, modality of treatment, and outcomes. Rather than focusing on the first COVID-19 wave, the authors specifically addressed the period immediately after to provide a picture of the population's health status following the first lockdown. As compared to June-October 2019, a higher number of ACS hospitalizations (mainly ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction [STEMI] and unstable angina [UA]) in relation to the overall hospitalizations for invasive procedures was reported in the corresponding time frame of 2020 (57.9% ACS vs. 42.1% elective cases in 2020 and 52.9% ACS vs. 47.1% elective cases in 2019). In 2020, patients admitted for ACS had a worse cardiovascular risk profile with a higher prevalence of hypertension, diabetes mellitus, hyperlipidemia, and smoking habits. Moreover, procedural data showed that the percentage of percutaneous vs. surgical revascularizations increased following the first COVID-19 wave, and multivessel coronary disease was more often treated in a single rather than in multiple staged procedures.

The investigators should be congratulated for their effort, aiming to provide a clear picture of the health status of acute cardiac patients immediately after the first COVID-19 wave. The focus on this specific time frame provides readers with new insights into the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on cardiac patients. In particular, the following topics are addressed: (1) the influence of the first lockdown on lifestyle habits; (2) the reasons for hospital admissions following the first COVID-19 wave; and (3) the temporal changes of ACS management during the COVID waves.

First, as evidenced by the higher prevalence of cardiovascular risk factors as compared to the non-pandemic period, the lockdown negatively influenced lifestyle habits. This hypothesis is in line with previous studies, reporting a diffuse worsening of lifestyle behaviors during the COVID-19 pandemic with a concomitant increase in stress, sedentariness, smoking, and alcohol consumption [8, 9]. A concurrent decline in cardiovascular risk factor control, such as hypertension and diabetes, has been previously reported [10, 11].

Second, the authors describe an increased hospitalization rate for ACS, mainly explained by a higher incidence of UA and STEMI cases in the post-lockdown period as compared to the previous non-pandemic year. These data should be interpreted in light of several considerations. The above-mentioned worsening of risk factor control, the under- or misdiagnosed cardiac conditions during the first wave, and the increased ED admissions due to subsiding fear of contagion may have contributed to these findings. Interestingly, the overall number of ACS patients remained stable as compared to the previous year (2620 vs. 2801 in 2020 and 2019, respectively). This finding is in line with a large epidemiological UK study reporting a partial reversion of ACS reduction following the first pandemic wave in 2020 [12]. Taken together these data suggest that the fear of COVID-19, in addition to the disease itself, negatively impacted clinical conditions of cardiac patients and that the pandemic effect on the healthcare system and reduction of elective procedures continued beyond the first lockdown.

Finally, this article provides important insights into the management of ACS during the COVID-19 pandemic. The higher incidence of STEMI led to a higher number of primary PCIs, whereas the stable ACS rate (similar to the previous years) indicates that there was a marked preference for PCI over cardiac surgery. As suggested by previous research, this might be explained by the policy of healthcare systems to optimize resources [12, 13], by Heart Teams' concerns about the risk of patients contracting the infection in post-acute care facilities [14], and by the extreme shortage of beds in intensive care units [15].

The findings by Jankowska-Sanetra et al. [7] are intriguing and lead one to wonder whether the subsequent pandemic waves had a similar effect on cardiac patients, or whether a better disease understanding along with improved resource allocation led to different outcomes.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Funding: None.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Holmes DR, Stefanini GG, Ntsekhe M, et al. The people left behind: refining priorities for health care during and after the pandemic. EuroIntervention. 2020; 16(4): e282–e284, doi: 10.4244/EIJY20M06-01, indexed in Pubmed: 32588822.
- De Rosa S, Spaccarotella C, Basso C, et al. Reduction of hospitalizations for myocardial infarction in Italy in the COVID-19 era. Eur Heart J. 2020; 41(22): 2083–2088, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehaa409, indexed in Pubmed: 32412631.
- Garcia S, Albaghdadi MS, Meraj PM, et al. Reduction in ST-segment elevation cardiac catheterization laboratory activations in the United States during COVID-19 pandemic. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2020; 75(22): 2871–2872, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2020.04.011, indexed in Pubmed: 32283124.
- Xiang D, Xiang X, Zhang W, et al. Management and outcomes of patients with STEMI during the COVID-19 pandemic in China. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2020; 76(11): 1318–1324, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2020.06.039, indexed in Pubmed: 32828614.
- Marijon E, Karam N, Jost D, et al. Out-of-hospital cardiac arrest during the COVID-19 pandemic in Paris, France: a population-based, observational study. Lancet Public Health. 2020; 5(8): e437–e443, doi: 10.1016/s2468-2667(20)30117-1.
- Wang H, Paulson K, Pease S, et al. Estimating excess mortality due to the COVID-19 pandemic: a systematic analysis of COVID-19-related mortality, 2020–21. Lancet. 2022; 399(10334): 1513–1536, doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(21)02796-3.
- Jankowska-Sanetra J, Sanetra K, Konopko M, et al. Incidence and course of acute coronary syndrome cases following first wave of COVID-19 pandemic. Kardiol Pol. 2023; 81(1): 22–30, doi: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0250, indexed in Pubmed: 36354113.
- Kolokotroni O, Mosquera MC, Quattrocchi A, et al. Lifestyle habits of adults during the COVID-19 pandemic lockdown in Cyprus: evidence from a cross-sectional study. BMC Public Health. 2021; 21(1): 786, doi: 10.1186/s12889-021-10863-0, indexed in Pubmed: 33892688.
- Ferrante G, Camussi E, Piccinelli C, et al. Did social isolation during the SARS-CoV-2 epidemic have an impact on the lifestyles of citizens? Epidemiol Prev. 2020; 44(5-6 Suppl 2): 353–362, doi: 10.19191/EP20.5-6.S2.137, indexed in Pubmed: 33412829.
- Shah NP, Clare RM, Chiswell K, et al. Trends of blood pressure control in the U.S. during the COVID-19 pandemic. Am Heart J. 2022; 247: 15–23, doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2021.11.017, indexed in Pubmed: 34902314.
- 11. Eberle C, Stichling S. Impact of COVID-19 lockdown on glycemic control in patients with type 1 and type 2 diabetes mellitus: a systematic review. Diabetol Metab Syndr. 2021; 13(1): 95, doi: 10.1186/s13098-021-00705-9, indexed in Pubmed: 34493317.
- Mafham MM, Spata E, Goldacre R, et al. COVID-19 pandemic and admission rates for and management of acute coronary syndromes in England. Lancet. 2020; 396(10248): 381–389, doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)31356-8, indexed in Pubmed: 32679111.
- 13. Patel V, Jimenez E, Cornwell L, et al. Cardiac surgery during the coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic: perioperative considerations and

triage recommendations. J Am Heart Assoc. 2020; 9(13): e017042, doi: 10.1161/JAHA.120.017042, indexed in Pubmed: 32418460.

- Parcha V, Kalra R, Glenn AM, et al. Coronary artery bypass graft surgery outcomes in the United States: Impact of the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic. JTCVS Open. 2021; 6:132–143, doi: 10.1016/j. xjon.2021.03.016, indexed in Pubmed: 33870234.
- Al-Jabir A, Kerwan A, Nicola M, et al. Impact of the Coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic on surgical practice - Part 1. Int J Surg. 2020; 79: 168–179, doi: 10.1016/j.ijsu.2020.05.022, indexed in Pubmed: 32407799.

Cardiac resynchronization in heart failure: Recent advances and their practical implications

Cecilia Linde

Heart, Vascular and Neurology Theme, Karolinska University Hospital and the Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm, Sweden

Correspondence to: Cecilia Linde, MD, PhD, Heart, Vascular and Neurology Theme. Karolinska University Hospital and the Karolinska Institutet. Stockholm, Sweden phone: +46 (0)760 526494 e-mail: cecilia.linde@ki.se Copyright by the Author(s), 2023 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2023.0020 **Received:** January 3, 2023 Accepted: January 3, 2023 Early publication date: January 15, 2023

ABSTRACT

Cardiac resynchronisation (CRT) improves survival and reduces heart failure hospitalisations, in symptomatic patients with heart failure (HF) with reduced ejection fraction with wide QRS despite guidelines indicated medical therapy. In patients with mild HF symptoms (New York Heart Association [NYHA], class II) CRT delays or reverses disease progression. Still, CRT is largely underused. The results of CRT Survey II indicates wide adoption of class I indications in European Society of Cardiology guidelines but with important national differences. As an example more patients in Poland had ischemic HF etiology and in NYHA III than in the overall CRT cohort. Similar patterns were seen in other countries suggesting that some patients such as those in NYHA II and with non-ischemic aetiology may be especially underserved by CRT. But the Survey results also shows wide use in areas with week scientific evidence such in atrial fibrillation (AF) and when upgrading from ongoing implantable cardioverter defibrillator or right ventricular pacing to CRT. This practise may imply the belief of the physcian than CRT may but also highlights the need of randomised studies to elucidate CRT effects in such patients. Besides, gaps of evidence the review further discusses reasons for obstacles for CRT implementation and the challenges with the traditional responder definition which may deter the clinician from offering CRT therapy. Finally, the importance of sex and body size for electrical selection criteria for CRT are discussed. A person with small body size and/or female sex may may derive CRT benefit at shorter QRS durations than a bigger individual indicating the need to shift to personalized medicine.

Key words: cardiac resynchronization therapy, chronic heart failure, implementation, indications, atrial fibrillation, sex-differences

INTRODUCTION

Cardiac resynchronization therapy (CRT) first introduced in the late 1990s has been shown to improve survival, reduce heart failure hospitalizations, improve exercise tolerance, and quality of life in patients with heart failure (HF) with reduced ejection fraction (HFrEF) who remain symptomatic and with wide QRS despite guidelines indicating medical therapy (GMDT) in pivotal trials [1-7]. In later years there have been many breakthroughs in HF medication reflected in recent guidelines, with the SGLT2 inhibitors indicated in patients with HFrEF. In addition, the sequential approach to initiating HF drugs has been recommended to be replaced by initiation of all four guidelines-indicated drugs within the first month of treatment. Moreover, most of these drugs also reduce the risk of sudden cardiac death (SCD), which makes the decision to provide a primary preventive defibrillator in CRT (CRT-D) especially challenging.

Guidelines state that CRT is indicated in a subset of HFrEF patients when HF medication is insufficient [8]. CRT is indicated in patients with left bundle branch block (LBBB) and wide QRS, with a class I level of evidence A for QRS width \geq 150 ms and with a class IIa for QRS width 130–149 ms [8]. For patients without LBBB, the recommendations are class IIa or IIb depending on QRS width. Importantly, CRT is contraindicated in QRS width <130 ms [9] because normal or near normal conduction and activation of the ventricles are always superior to those induced by pacing, including biventricular pacing.

CRT is effective in symptomatic HF patients, meaning New York Heart Association (NYHA) class II–IV [1–7]. One of the main mechanisms of action is left ventricular (LV) reverse remodeling. This process starts immediately after CRT is turned on [10] and further evolves over 2 years [11]. In REVERSE, we could also demonstrate sustained LV reverse remodeling over 5 years [12] and linked it to low mortality and morbidity. This means that CRT both reverses remodeling and delays disease progression at least when given in early disease states. But do patients get access to this life-saving therapy?

CRT PRACTICE ACROSS ESC COUNTRIES: EHRA HFA CRT SURVEY I AND II

Registry studies have shown that up to two-thirds of eligible patients are not treated with CRT [13], and CRT care is often suboptimal, which reduces treatment effects. We know from the European Heart Rhythm Association (EhrA) white book that implementation of CRT is low with a median implantation rate of 86/milion [13, 14]. CRT Survey II therefore aimed at studying indications and practice of CRT across European Society of Cardiology (ESC) countries to identify obstacles to device implementation and to enhance therapy use [15]. It included 11 088 CRT recipients (de novo or upgrades) from 42 ESC member countries. Poland was the greatest contributor with 1241 patients. The most common reason for CRT in this Survey was moderate HF, with 58% of CRT implantations performed in patients in NYHA class III. In addition, 48% had an HF hospitalization within the last year as a marker of disease severity. Importantly, even in countries like Germany with the highest overall implantation rate in all ESC countries, the proportion of CRT in NYHA II was low, suggesting overall under-implementation of therapy and in particular in NYHA class II for which CRT might be of particular value in delaying disease progression.

CRT practice in CRT Survey II reflected the ESC guidelines. However, weaker recommendations were also used. For example, 26% of CRT therapy was given in atrial fibrillation (AF) patients, and upgrades from ongoing implantable cardioverter defibrillator (ICD) or right ventricular (RV) pacing constituted 28%, particularly in countries with a long tradition of CRT therapy.

In the Survey, more patients in Poland had ischemic HF etiology than in the overall CRT cohort, and there were more patients in NYHA class III and with more comorbidities [16].

CRT IN PATIENTS IN NEED OF RV PACING

It is well-known that patients paced in the RV \geq 20% and with a normal intrinsic conduction risk developing LV dysfunction and, in time, heart failure as evidenced in the DAVID [17] and MOST trials [18], which is both avoidable and unacceptable. The BLOCK-HF study showed that CRT therapy in such patients is superior to RV pacing for reducing mortality and HF hospitalizations and improving LV function [19] and thus is preferable in patients in need of RV pacing. Reflecting this fact, 18% of CRT was given

to patients in need of pacing in CRT Survey II [15]. The guidelines' recommendation was, however, published after Survey II was planned.

There is a reason to believe that this indication is not widely adopted although it has a class I level A recommendation in the current guidelines [8]. It may be because many patients have intermittent high-degree atrioventricular (AV) block and most DDD-pacemakers have algorithms adjusting AV delay to allow intrinsic conduction and thus minimize the level of RV pacing. But this approach will require careful monitoring and documentation since the extent of RV pacing, as well as LV function, may change over time. In the future, the risk of RV pacing-induced HF may decline due to the potential greater use of leadless pacing or His pacing when such techniques are available and feasible.

But currently and according to the 2021 ESC and EHRA pacing and CRT guidelines, His pacing should be considered when placement of a coronary sinus lead to achieve CRT is not possible [8]. The guidelines also stress that lead problems, such as stimulation threshold elevations in His bundle or lead dislodgement, may arise and state that an RV backup pacing lead should be implanted in pacemaker-dependent pacing [8].

CRT IN ATRIAL FIBRILLATION

Atrial fibrillation accompanies heart failure, and its prevalence increases in patients with more severe HF symptoms meaning that 10%–50% of those with HFrEF have AF. Yet the efficacy of CRT in AF patients has not been studied in CRT randomized controlled studies, and the results of small randomised studies (MUSTIC-AF) and observational studies are still conflicting. The MUSTIC-AF was a small crossover study of HF patients with permanent AF. Comparing RV to CRT pacing, the study showed improved exercise tolerance but only modest LV remodeling with CRT compared to RV pacing [20]. In the much larger RAFT trial, there were 229 HF patients with permanent AF randomized to CRT-ICD or ICD alone [7]. In a post hoc analysis, no benefit in the combined primary endpoint of all-cause mortality and HF hospitalizations was shown in AF patients, but the trial was not powered to show clear treatment effects in patients with AF. The results of a meta-analysis of retrospective studies suggest CRT benefits may be attenuated in patients with a history of AF [21]. Although AF has been an exclusion criterion in many CRT recipients, many study patients had a history of AF when randomized. In a post hoc analysis of the COMPANION trial, the benefits of CRT were compared between patients with sinus rhythm and those with a history of AF [22]. Again, there was no benefit of CRT in patients with a history of AF. One probable contributing factor to the inferiority or no benefit of CRT in AF patients is the lack of delivery of therapy since intrinsic conduction overrides biventricular stimulation, for example, during exercise. AV junction ablation is recommended to ascertain delivery of biventricular pacing in such patients [8, 23].

Despite a clear lack of evidence, CRT Survey II shows that as much as 1 in 4 of those who received CRT therapy were AF patients, which shows that many cardiologists are convinced that CRT is beneficial despite the lack of evidence. In conclusion, there is a clear need for a randomized study in AF patients.

UPGRADING

Patients who develop HF and LVEF <35% during treatment with an ICD or an RV-based pacemaker and who have RV pacing ≥20% of the time should be considered for upgrading to CRT (level of evidence IIa B) based on the current guidelines [8], but the scientific evidence for this recommendation is insufficient. From CRT Survey II, we know that upgrading is common across ESC countries with no apparent excess perioperative risk in conjunction with the implantation procedures compared to *de novo* CRT implantation despite older age in upgraded patients [24].

The Budapest CRT upgrade study [25] is a prospective randomized trial that is ongoing. It compares upgrades from RV pacing or ICD to CRT-D or CRT-P in patients who had low LVEF (150 ms) and ≥20% RV pacing without having intrinsic LBBB, RV dilatation (RV diameter >50 mm), severe valve impairment, or severe renal impairment (>200 µmol/l). The baseline characteristics have been published [26] and show that patients are in their early 70s and with multiple comorbidities. Results will be presented very soon and will show the outcomes of CRT upgrade with respect to all-cause mortality, HF events, and echocardiographic response. The results may contribute to a more precise definition and extension of the current guidelines for CRT upgrades. The study is unique and will hopefully elucidate the value of upgrading to CRT for better? outcomes.

CRT RESPONSE

Response to therapy traditionally has been categorized as improved, unchanged, or worsened. Indeed, in HF trials, Packer introduced a combined endpoint for HF trials, and this endpoint has been extensively used in CRT trials. It consists of a combination of mortality, HF hospitalization, NYHA class, and patients' global assessment, defining patients as improved, unchanged, or worsened [27].

In oncology, partial remission has long been recognized as an acceptable response to therapy. In contrast, cardiology has only accepted improvements as a response to CRT even though HF is a chronic disease just like many cancers (Figure 1). One of the major challenges is thus that as much as 30%–40% of patients are said not to "respond" to CRT, which encompasses both cases unchanged or worsened by CRT. Such a high non-response rate may well deter physicians from referring patients for CRT, and it may well contribute to under-implementation of CRT together with the high upfront cost of the device and the fear of complications. Requirements for individual response are absent in HF drug therapy, and thus many patients do not perceive a difference when additional guidelines indicated medications should be given in addition to the existing ones. CRT is always given on top of HF medication, but still a "response" — meaning improved disease state — is required for a physician to classify the outcome benefits.

In CRT studies, the response is defined by a 6- or 12-month reduction in LV end-systolic volume index and NYHA class or a combination of the two. But there are many reasons to believe this definition may be outdated. There is emerging evidence that an unchanged condition (often called stabilization or non-progression) is also positive for the patient. For example, it has long been known that CRT in patients with ischemic HF etiology improves outcomes despite the limited extent of reverse remodeling [10].

REVERSE was a multinational randomized controlled trials (RCT) comparing CRT to non-CRT in NYHA class II HF patients. In the trial design, left ventricular end-systolic volume index (LVEVSI) change was the secondary powered endpoint, and the primary endpoint was the composite Packer's endpoint. Packer's combined endpoint was only significant after 2 years of results [10] but reached only borderline significance after one year [7] reflecting mild disease state in randomized patients.

In a subsequent substudy based on patients assigned to CRT at randomization, we looked at the impact of these two endpoints, both evaluated within the first year, and compared 5-year mortality in patients judged as worsened to those judged as stabilized (unchanged) or improved. A similar probability of death in those stabilized or improved was found (Figure 2). In contrast, patients who worsened had significantly worse prognoses [28–29]. The conclusion is twofold. Firstly, the lack of early improvement in LVESVi or clinical improvement does not preclude subsequent outcome benefits. Secondly and importantly, patients who deteriorate during CRT need to be considered for advanced therapies [30].

WOMEN AND BODY SIZE

There is reason to believe that women are undertreated with CRT and women constituted 25% of CRT implantations in CRT Survey II [15]. Women more often have LBBB [31] than men and dilated cardiomyopathy, both linked to CRT benefits.

But women also have smaller QRS width than men and therefore may not fulfill guidelines Class I recommendations for CRT [8]. In addition, CRT studies are based on 25% females as study patients. Women are said to have been underrepresented in CRT trials, and not fulfilling the QRS width criteria may be one reason, but another is that women less often have HFrEF and more often have HF with preserved ejection fraction (HFpEF) [32].

Both differences in QRS widths but also in body size and height may distinguish women and men more likely to respond to CRT. In a pooled metanalysis based on 4076 patients in 2 RCTs, women [33] benefited from CRT-D more than men. In patients with LBBB and QRS of



Figure 1. Role of cardiac resynchronization therapy (CRT) in disease modification of the heart failure trajectory

Reproduced with permission, from: Mullens W, et al. Optimized implementation of cardiac resynchronization therapy: a call for action or referral and optimization of care. Eur J Heart Fail. 2020; 22(12): 2349–2369, doi: 10.1002/ejhf.2046, indexed in Pubmed: 33136300 Abbreviations: CRT, cardiac resynchronisation therapy



Figure 2. Long-term mortality in patients assigned to CRT in the REVERSE study according to one-year response: worsened, stabilized, or improved

Reproduced with permission, from: Gold MR, et al. Redefining the classifications of response to cardiac resynchronization therapy. JACC Clin Electrophysiol. 2021; 7(7): 871–880, doi: 10.1016/j.jacep.2020.11.010, indexed in Pubmed: 33640347

130-149 ms (for which current guidelines have class Ila recommendation [8]), only women benefited from CRT. Women had a 76% reduction in HF or death (absolute CRT-D to ICD difference, 23%; hazard ratio [HR], 0.24; 95% confidence interval [CI], 0.11-0.53; P < 0.001) and a 76% reduction in death alone (absolute difference 9%; HR, 0.24; 95% CI, 0.06–0.89; P = 0.03). Both sexes with LBBB benefited at QRS of ≥150 ms. What could be the reason? Firstly, the relationship between QRS width and CRT benefit for outcomes has been clearly demonstrated in another individual case-based meta-analysis of 5 RCTs [34]. Secondly, when sex differences were analyzed in a subsequent publication, height was shown to be more important for response than sex per se with a greater CRT response in shorter persons. Thus, when height for men was divided into tertiles, the shorter men (median 167 cm) responded better to CRT and those with smaller QRS widths just like women [35]. Taller men only benefited at QRS widths >150 ms. A later case-based meta-analysis confirmed a greater CRT response with smaller height, body weight, and body surface area (BSA) (better effects for small/low or medium rather than tall) (Figure 3) [36].

Finally, there may be a reluctance to give women CRT since in CRT Survey II, they had a higher procedural complication rate related to vascular access as evidenced by pneumothorax (1.4%), coronary sinus dissection (2.1%), and pericardial tamponade (0.3%). The probable reason is the smaller dimensions of vessels in women compared to men [37]. In conclusion: we need to move into precision medicine taking not only sex but body size and ethnicity into account in clinical decision-making for CRT.

CHOICE OF CRT-D OR CRT-P IN PRIMARY PREVENTION OF SUDDEN CARDIAC DEATH

With the evolution of HF-modifying medication and CRT, the relative risk of sudden cardiac death has been reduced by more than 40% [38]. Not all sudden death is due to ventricular tachyarrhythmia and is thus preventable with ICD. Moreover, with each added guideline indicating HF medication, the risk of both total mortality and SCD decreased [39]. CRT per se also reduces the risk of sudden cardiac death [40]. Following the negative results of the DANISH trial [41] comparing ICD with or without CRT with no ICD, the challenges to deciding on CRT-P and CRT-D have increased. Preventive models to evaluate the risk of SCD against that of total mortality have been introduced, for example, with an updated version of the Seattle risk model which balances the risk of SCD vs. non-SCD to help in decision-making [42]. The 2021 ESC and EHRA guidelines on pacing and CRT also include such help and take the presence of myocardial scar tissue into account [8]. Ultimately, there is a need for a randomized study, and the RESET CRT study that randomizes patients to CRT-P to CRT-D is ongoing. However, a published prelude to the RESET CRT study reported no survival benefit in CRT-D patients over CRT-P patients after entropy balancing and age adjustment [43].





Figure 3. Effect of cardiac resynchronization therapy (CRT) on all-cause mortality and heart failure hospitalizations stratified by height, weight, and body surface area (BSA) tertiles

Sdence intervall

Razanti Russio (95% con

MALDA

MAHE

0.1

BSA Modium

0.87 (0.67, 1.14, p= 31) 224/583

0.50 (0.18, 0.66; p<.0001) 218/572

0.6210.48.0.81; p=.0004) 228/571

0.92 (0.70, 1.30, j= 530 225/573

Reproduced with permission, from: Cleland JWG, et al. The effect of cardiac resynchronization without defibrillator on morbidity and mortality. Eur J Heart Fail. 2022; 24(6): 1080–1090, doi: 10.1002/ejhf.2524

Abbreviations: BSA, body surface area; CRT-P, cardiac resynchronization therapy pacemaker

Ongoing projects to build models to predict risk for SCD after acute myocardial infarction such as PROFID will determine the value of clinical prediction models in neural networks (profid-project.eu).

HF THERAPY IMPLEMENTATION

But the greatest challenge is to properly ensure that HF medications are given to HFrEF patients. Beta-blockers, angiotensin receptor-neprilysin inhibitor (ARNI) and MRA all reduce the risk of sudden cardiac death as does CRT through reverse remodeling [39, 40, 44]. SGLT2i also reduces the risk of sudden cardiac death [45]. Therefore, a swift introduction of these disease-modifying drugs is needed and thorough evaluation of clinical findings and echocardiography before deciding on device implantation [46].

This new more rapid approach will require good organization of HF care and deciding whether the patient is a potential candidate for CRT \pm ICD. If the patient improves to an extent such that CRT or ICD are unnecessary, it is always easier to cancel plans for device therapy than the reverse. In short, HF care, including device therapy, heavily depends on multidisciplinary HF teams with a care plan for each patient with rapid revision according to the disease state of the individual. Results from the Swedish HF National registry show that therapy implementation including CRT is increased in such care, which, in turn, is linked to improved outcomes [47, 48].

In conclusion: after ascertaining optimal medical therapy and shared decision-making with the patient [8], as suggested in the ESC EHRA pacing and CRT guidelines, life expectancy, and comorbid factors are the best premises for decision-making we have at present.

Future implications

Except for the challenges in therapy implementation, new pacing techniques such as physiologic pacing will become increasingly important. However, the scientific evidence is not sufficient for guidelines [8] to make firm recommendations for His pacing unless when conventional LV lead placement is not possible. Both His pacing and left bundle pacing are currently studied in many ongoing RCTs. Conduction system pacing appears to prevent adverse effects of chronic RV pacing, and early data suggest potential benefits in CRT-indicated patients. Randomized clinical trials to evaluate the role of His bundle or left bundle area pacing as an alternative to RV pacing or in CRT-indicated patients are needed

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Funding: None.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Cazeau S, Leclercq C, Lavergne T, et al. Effects of multisite biventricular pacing in patients with heart failure and intraventricular conduction delay. N Engl J Med. 2001; 344(12): 873–880, doi: 10.1056/NEJM200103223441202, indexed in Pubmed: 11259720.
- Bristow MR, Saxon LA, Boehmer J, et al. Cardiac-resynchronization therapy with or without an implantable defibrillator in advanced chronic heart failure. N Engl J Med. 2004; 350(21): 2140–2150, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa032423, indexed in Pubmed: 15152059.
- Abraham WT, Young JB, León AR, et al. Effects of cardiac resynchronization on disease progression in patients with left ventricular systolic dysfunction, an indication for an implantable cardioverter-defibrillator, and mildly symptomatic chronic heart failure. Circulation. 2004; 110(18): 2864–2868, doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000146336.92331.D1, indexed in Pubmed: 15505095.
- Cleland JGF, Daubert JC, Erdmann E, et al. The effect of cardiac resynchronization on morbidity and mortality in heart failure. N Engl J Med. 2005; 352(15): 1539–1549, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa050496, indexed in Pubmed: 15753115.
- Linde C, Abraham WT, Gold MR, et al. Randomized trial of cardiac resynchronization in mildly symptomatic heart failure patients and in asymptomatic patients with left ventricular dysfunction and previous

heart failure symptoms. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2008; 52(23): 1834–1843, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2008.08.027, indexed in Pubmed: 19038680.

- Moss AJ, Hall WJ, Cannom DS, et al. Cardiac-resynchronization therapy for the prevention of heart-failure events. N Engl J Med. 2009; 361(14): 1329–1338, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0906431, indexed in Pubmed: 19723701.
- Tang ASL, Wells GA, Talajic M, et al. Cardiac-resynchronization therapy for mild-to-moderate heart failure. N Engl J Med. 2010; 363(25): 2385–2395, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1009540, indexed in Pubmed: 21073365.
- Glikson M, Nielsen J, Kronborg M, et al. 2021 ESC Guidelines on cardiac pacing and cardiac resynchronization therapy. Europace. 2021; 24(1): 71–164, doi: 10.1093/europace/euab232, indexed in Pubmed: 34455427.
- Bax JJ, Delgado V, Sogaard P, et al. Cardiac-resynchronization therapy in heart failure with a narrow QRS complex. N Engl J Med. 2013; 369(15): 1395–1405, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1306687, indexed in Pubmed: 23998714.
- Sutton MJ, Ghio S, Plappert T, et al. Cardiac Resynchronization Induces Major Structural and Functional Reverse Remodeling in Patients With New York Heart Association Class I/II Heart Failure. Circulation . 2009; 120(19): 1858–1865, doi: doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONA-HA.108.818724.
- Daubert JC, Gold MR, Abraham WTR, et al. Resynchronization Therapy Prevents Disease Progression in NYHA Class I and II Heart Failure Patients 24-month results from the European cohort of the REsynchronization reVErses Remodeling in Systolic left vEntricular dysfunction trial. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2009; 54(20): 1837–1846, doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jacc.2009.08.011.
- Linde C, Gold MR, Abraham WT, et al. Long-term impact of cardiac resynchronization therapy in mild heart failure: 5-year results from the REsynchronization reVErses Remodeling in Systolic left vEntricular dysfunction (REVERSE) study. Eur Heart J. 2013; 34(33): 2592–2599, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/eht160, indexed in Pubmed: 23641006.
- Raatikainen MJ, Arnar DO, Zeppenfeld K, et al. Statistics on the use of cardiac electronic devices and electrophysiological procedures in the European Society of Cardiology countries: 2014 report from the European Heart Rhythm Association. Europace. 2015; 17 Suppl 1: i1–75, doi: 10.1093/europace/euu300, indexed in Pubmed: 25616426.
- Lund LH, Benson L, Ståhlberg M, et al. Age, prognostic impact of QRS prolongation and left bundle branch block, and utilization of cardiac resynchronization therapy: findings from 14,713 patients in the Swedish Heart Failure Registry. Eur J Heart Fail. 2014; 16(10): 1073–1081, doi: 10.1002/ejhf.162, indexed in Pubmed: 25201219.
- Dickstein K, Normann C, Auricchio A, et al. Survey II: An ESC Survey of Cardiac Resynchronization Therapy in 11088 patients – Who is doing What to Whom and How? Eur J Heart Fail. 2018; 20(6): 1039–1051, doi: 10.1002/ejhf.1142, indexed in Pubmed: 29457358.
- Tajstra M, Łasocha D, Gadula-Gacek E, et al. Cardiac resynchronization in Poland – comparable procedural routines? Insights from CRT Survey II. Adv Interv Cardiol. 2019; 15(4): 477–484, doi: 10.5114/aic.2019.90223.
- Wilkoff BL, Kudenchuk PJ, Buxton AE, et al. Dual-chamber pacing or ventricular backup pacing in patients with an implantable defibrillator: the Dual Chamber and VVI Implantable Defibrillator (DAVID) Trial. JAMA. 2002; 288(24): 3115–3123, doi: 10.1001/jama.288.24.3115, indexed in Pubmed: 12495391.
- Sweeney M, Hellkamp A, Ellenbogen K, et al. Adverse Effect of Ventricular Pacing on Heart Failure and Atrial Fibrillation Among Patients With Normal Baseline QRS Duration in a Clinical Trial of Pacemaker Therapy for Sinus Node Dysfunction. Circulation. 2003; 107(23): 2932–2937, doi: 10.1161/01. cir.0000072769.17295.b1, indexed in Pubmed: 12782566.
- Curtis AB, Worley SJ, Adamson PB, et al. Biventricular pacing for atrioventricular block and systolic dysfunction. N Engl J Med. 2013; 368(17): 1585–1593, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1210356, indexed in Pubmed: 23614585.
- Leclercq C, Walker S, Linde C, et al. Comparative effects of permanent biventricular and right-univentricular pacing in heart failure patients with chronic atrial fibrillation. Eur Heart J. 2002; 23(22): 1780–1787, doi: 10.1053/euhj.2002.3232, indexed in Pubmed: 12419298.
- Wilton SB, Leung AA, Ghali WA, et al. Outcomes of cardiac resynchronization therapy in patients with versus those without atrial fibrillation: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Heart Rhythm. 2011; 8(7): 1088–1094, doi: 10.1016/j.hrthm.2011.02.014, indexed in Pubmed: 21338711.
- 22. Kalscheur MM, Saxon LA, Lee BK, et al. Outcomes of cardiac resynchronization therapy in patients with intermittent atrial fibrillation or atrial

flutter in the COMPANION trial. Heart Rhythm. 2017; 14(6): 858–865, doi: 10.1016/j.hrthm.2017.03.024, indexed in Pubmed: 28323173.

- 23. Gasparini M, Leclercq C, Lunati M, et al. Cardiac resynchronization therapy in patients with atrial fibrillation: the CERTIFY study (Cardiac Resynchronization Therapy in Atrial Fibrillation Patients Multinational Registry). JACC Heart Fail. 2013; 1(6): 500–507, doi: 10.1016/j.jchf.2013.06.003, indexed in Pubmed: 24622002.
- Linde CM, Normand C, Bogale N, et al. Upgrades from a previous device compared to de novo cardiac resynchronization therapy in the European Society of Cardiology CRT Survey II. Eur J Heart Fail. 2018; 20(10): 1457–1468, doi: 10.1002/ejhf.1235, indexed in Pubmed: 29806208.
- Merkely B, Kosztin A, Roka A, et al. Rationale and design of the BUDA-PEST-CRT Upgrade Study: a prospective, randomized, multicentre clinical trial. Europace. 2017; 19(9): 1549–1555, doi: 10.1093/europace/euw193, indexed in Pubmed: 28339581.
- Merkely B, Gellér L, Zima E, et al. Baseline clinical characteristics of heart failure patients with reduced ejection fraction enrolled in the BUDA-PEST-CRT Upgrade trial. Eur J Heart Fail. 2022; 24(9): 1652–1661, doi: 10.1002/ejhf.2609, indexed in Pubmed: 35791276.
- Packer M. Proposal for a new clinical end point to evaluate the efficacy of drugs and devices in the treatment of chronic heart failure. J Card Fail. 2001; 7(2): 176–182, doi: 10.1054/jcaf.2001.25652, indexed in Pubmed: 11420770.
- Gold MR, Rickard J, Daubert JC, et al. Redefining the Classifications of Response to Cardiac Resynchronization Therapy: Results From the RE-VERSE Study. JACC Clin Electrophysiol. 2021; 7(7): 871–880, doi: 10.1016/j. jacep.2020.11.010, indexed in Pubmed: 33640347.
- Chung ES, Gold MR, Abraham WT, et al. The importance of early evaluation after cardiac resynchronization therapy to redefine response: Pooled individual patient analysis from 5 prospective studies. Heart Rhythm. 2022; 19(4): 595–603, doi: 10.1016/j.hrthm.2021.11.030, indexed in Pubmed: 34843964.
- 30. Mullens W, Auricchio A, Martens P, et al. Optimized implementation of cardiac resynchronization therapy: a call for action for referral and optimization of care: A joint position statement from the Heart Failure Association (HFA), European Heart Rhythm Association (EHRA), and European Association of Cardiovascular Imaging (EACVI) of the European Society of Cardiology. Eur J Heart Fail. 2020; 22(12): 2349–2369, doi: 10.1002/ejhf.2046, indexed in Pubmed: 33136300.
- Linde C, Ståhlberg M, Benson L, et al. Gender, underutilization of cardiac resynchronization therapy, and prognostic impact of QRS prolongation and left bundle branch block in heart failure. Europace. 2015; 17(3): 424–431, doi: 10.1093/europace/euu205, indexed in Pubmed: 25164429.
- Lund LH, Jurga J, Edner M, et al. Prevalence, correlates, and prognostic significance of QRS prolongation in heart failure with reduced and preserved ejection fraction. Eur Heart J. 2013; 34(7): 529–539, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehs305, indexed in Pubmed: 23041499.
- Zusterzeel R, Selzman KA, Sanders WE, et al. Cardiac resynchronization therapy in women: US Food and Drug Administration meta-analysis of patient-level data. JAMA Intern Med. 2014; 174(8): 1340–1348, doi: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2014.2717, indexed in Pubmed: 25090172.
- 34. Cleland JG, Abraham WT, Linde C, et al. An individual patient meta-analysis of five randomized trials assessing the effects of cardiac resynchronization therapy on morbidity and mortality in patients with symptomatic heart failure. Eur Heart J. 2013; 34(46): 3547–3556, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/eht290, indexed in Pubmed: 23900696.
- 35. Linde C, Cleland JGF, Gold MR, et al. The interaction of sex, height, and QRS duration on the effects of cardiac resynchronization therapy on

morbidity and mortality: an individual-patient data meta-analysis. Eur J Heart Fail. 2018; 20(4): 780–791, doi: 10.1002/ejhf.1133, indexed in Pubmed: 29314424.

- Cleland JGF, Bristow MR, Freemantle N, et al. The effect of cardiac resynchronization without a defibrillator on morbidity and mortality: an individual patient data meta-analysis of COMPANION and CARE-HF. Eur J Heart Fail. 2022; 24(6): 1080–1090, doi: 10.1002/ejhf.2524, indexed in Pubmed: 35490339.
- Auricchio A, Gasparini M, Linde C, et al. Sex-Related Procedural Aspects and Complications in CRT Survey II: A Multicenter European Experience in 11,088 Patients. JACC Clin Electrophysiol. 2019; 5(9): 1048–1058, doi: 10.1016/j.jacep.2019.06.003, indexed in Pubmed: 31537334.
- Shen Li, Jhund PS, Petrie MC, et al. Declining risk of sudden death in heart failure. N Engl J Med. 2017; 377(1): 41–51, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1609758, indexed in Pubmed: 28679089.
- Merchant FM, Levy WC, Kramer DB. Time to shock the system: moving beyond the current paradigm for primary prevention implantable cardioverter-defibrillator use. J Am Heart Assoc. 2020; 9(5): e015139, doi: 10.1161/JAHA.119.015139, indexed in Pubmed: 32089058.
- Cleland JGF, Daubert JC, Erdmann E, et al. Longer-term effects of cardiac resynchronization therapy on mortality in heart failure [the CArdiac REsynchronization-Heart Failure (CARE-HF) trial extension phase]. Eur Heart J. 2006; 27(16): 1928–1932, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehl099, indexed in Pubmed: 16782715.
- Elming MB, Nielsen JC, Haarbo J, et al. Defibrillator Implantation in Patients with Nonischemic Systolic Heart Failure. N Engl J Med. 2016; 375(13): 1221–1230, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1608029, indexed in Pubmed: 27571011.
- Levy WC, Hellkamp AS, Mark DB, et al. Improving the Use of Primary Prevention Implantable Cardioverter-Defibrillators Therapy With Validated Patient-Centric Risk Estimates. JACC Clin Electrophysiol. 2018; 4(8): 1089–1102, doi: 10.1016/j.jacep.2018.04.015, indexed in Pubmed: 30139491.
- Hadwiger M, Dagres N, Haug J, et al. Survival of patients undergoing cardiac resynchronization therapy with or without defibrillator: the RESET-CRT project. Eur Heart J. 2022; 43(27): 2591–2599, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehac053, indexed in Pubmed: 35366320.
- Rohde LE, Chatterjee NA, Vaduganathan M, et al. Sacubitril/Valsartan and sudden cardiac death according to implantable cardioverter-defibrillator use and heart failure cause: a PARADIGM-HF analysis. JACC Heart Fail. 2020; 8(10): 844–855, doi: 10.1016/j.jchf.2020.06.015, indexed in Pubmed: 32919916.
- 45. Sfairopoulos D, Zhang N, Wang Y, et al. Association between sodium-glucose cotransporter-2 inhibitors and risk of sudden cardiac death or ventricular arrhythmias: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Europace. 2022; 24(1): 20–30, doi: 10.1093/europace/euab177, indexed in Pubmed: 34333592.
- McDonagh T, Metra M, Adamo M, et al. 2021 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure. Eur Heart J. 2021; 42(36): 3599–3726, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehab368.
- 47. Lund LH, Braunschweig F, Benson L, et al. Association between demographic, organizational, clinical, and socio-economic characteristics and underutilization of cardiac resynchronization therapy: results from the Swedish Heart Failure Registry. Eur J Heart Fail. 2017; 19(10): 1270–1279, doi: 10.1002/ejhf.781, indexed in Pubmed: 28176416.
- Schrage B, Lund LH, Melin M, et al. Cardiac resynchronization therapy with or without defibrillator in patients with heart failure. Europace. 2022; 24(1): 48–57, doi: 10.1093/europace/euab233, indexed in Pubmed: 34486653.

Prevalence of atrial fibrillation in the 65 or over Polish population. Report of cross-sectional NOMED-AF study

Zbigniew Kalarus^{1, 2}, Beata Średniawa^{1, 2}, Katarzyna Mitręga³, Łukasz Wierucki⁴, Adam Sokal³, Gregory Lip^{5, 6}, Piotr Bandosz⁴, Jakub Stokwiszewski⁷, Joanna Boidol³, Piotr Zieleniewicz⁴, Marcin Rutkowski⁴, Jarosław Kaźmierczak⁸, Grzegorz Opolski⁹, Tomasz Grodzicki¹⁰, Tomasz Zdrojewski⁴

¹Department of Cardiology, DMS in Zabrze, Medical University of Silesia, Katowice, Poland

²Silesian Park of Medical Technology Kardio-Med Silesia in Zabrze, Zabrze, Poland

³Department of Cardiology, Silesian Center for Heart Diseases, Zabrze, Poland

⁴Department of Preventive Medicine and Education, Medical University of Gdansk, Gdańsk, Poland

- ⁵Liverpool Center for Cardiovascular Science, University of Liverpool and Liverpool Heart & Chest Hospital, Liverpool, United Kingdom
- ⁶Aalborg Thrombosis Research Unit, Department of Clinical Medicine, Aalborg University, Aalborg, Denmark

⁷National Institute of Public Health — National Institute of Hygiene, Poland

⁸Department of Cardiology, Pomeranian Medical University, Szczecin, Poland

^{91st}Chair and Department of Cardiology, Medical University of Warsaw, Warszawa, Poland

¹⁰Department of Internal Medicine and Gerontology, Jagiellonian University Medical College, Kraków, Poland

Editorial

by Boriani et al.

Correspondence to:

Adam Sokal, MD, PhD, Department of Cardiology, Silesian Center for Heart Diseases, M Skłodowskiej-Curie 9, 41–800 Zabrze, Poland, phone: +48 32 271 34 14, e-mail: asokal@sccs.pl Copyright by the Author(s), 2023

DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0202

Received:

May 3, 2022 Accepted: August 8, 2022

Early publication date: August 31, 2022

ABSTRACT

Background: Atrial fibrillation (AF) is the most common cardiac arrhythmia, characterized by an increased risk of thromboembolic complications that can be markedly reduced with anticoagulation. There is a paucity of studies assessing the total prevalence of AF in national populations.

Aims: To assess the nationwide prevalence of AF in a population of adults \geq 65 years old and to determine the impact of duration of electrocardiogram (ECG) monitoring on the number of newly detected AF episodes.

Methods: The NOMED-AF study (ClinicalTrials.gov; NCT: 0324347) was a cross-sectional study performed on a nationally representative random sample of 3014 Polish citizens 65 years or older. Final estimates were adjusted to the national population. All participants underwent up to 30 days of continuous ECG monitoring. Total AF prevalence was diagnosed based on the patient's medical records or the presence of AF in ECG monitoring.

Results: The prevalence of AF in the Polish population ≥ 65 years was estimated as 19.2% (95% confidence interval [CI], 17.9%–20.6%). This included 4.1% (95% CI, 3.5%–4.8%) newly diagnosed cases and 15.1% (95% CI, 13.9%–16.3%) previously diagnosed cases and consisted of 10.8% (95% CI, 9.8%–11.9%) paroxysmal AF and 8.4% (95% CI, 7.5%–9.4%) persistent/permanent AF. The incidence of all paroxysmal AF events as a function of ECG monitoring duration increased from 1.9% (95% CI, 1.4%–2.6%) at 24 hours to 6.2% (95% CI, 5.3%–7.2%) at 4 weeks.

Conclusions: The prevalence of AF in elderly adults is higher than estimated based on medical records only. Four weeks of monitoring compared to 24-hour ECG Holter allow detection of 7-fold more cases of previously undiagnosed paroxysmal AF.

Key words: atrial fibrillation, long-term ECG monitoring, population prevalence, silent atrial fibrillation

WHAT'S NEW?

The true prevalence of atrial fibrillation in Poland in the elderly population is significantly higher than estimated based on medical records only. Systematic, populational long-term electrocardiogram monitoring for up to thirty days is feasible and increases the number of detected atrial fibrillation cases twice compared to 1-week monitoring.

INTRODUCTION

Atrial fibrillation (AF) is the most common cardiac arrhythmia [1] characterized by an increased risk of thromboembolic complications, including ischemic stroke (IS). The risk of IS can be markedly reduced with anticoagulation. Nonetheless, approximately 16% of cryptogenic stroke cases are still related to AF [2] because AF often remains undiagnosed.

Despite tremendous interest in AF and its epidemiology during recent years, there is a paucity of studies directly assessing the total prevalence of AF in national populations, using representative methods and diagnostic approaches recommended by clinical guidelines.

Existing national estimates of the proportion and numbers of AF patients are derived from analyses of registry data and modeling studies rather than direct surveys [1, 3], often including only diagnosed cases of AF [4]. More detailed studies are available for selected subgroups such as post-stroke patients [5], subjects with implanted pacemakers or implantable cardioverter defibrillators [6], voluntary screening program participants [7], smartwatch users [8, 9], and local communities. While these estimates are often generalized to national populations, unproven assumptions of negligible selection bias make them less trustworthy. The published estimates for the same population differ from one another considerably.

Fewer data are available for the prevalence of undetected AF in an entire national population. This is important because these individuals represent a missed opportunity for stroke prevention. Previously unknown AF is a common finding in patients hospitalized with acute stroke. According to registry data, previously undetected AF was found in 8.1% of post-stroke patients in Sweden [10]. Even more cases are detected if patients' electrocardiogram (ECG) is monitored for longer than routine 24-hour Holter recording [11].

The main objectives of this article are (1) to assess the prevalence of AF in a nationally representative sample of Polish adults 65 years or older, including asymptomatic cases, using a clinical diagnostic approach based on current guidelines; and (2) to evaluate the impact of ECG monitoring duration on the number of newly detected paroxysmal cases of AF.

METHODS

The NOMED-AF is a cross-sectional study to estimate the prevalence of AF, including undetected AF, in the population of Polish citizens aged 65 years or older. The study was conducted from March 15, 2017 to March 10, 2018.

It complied with the Declaration of Helsinki and was approved by the Local Bioethical Committee of the Silesian Medical Board (26/2015) and registered on ClinicalTrials. gov (NCT03243474). Details of the study design were published elsewhere [12].

Study sample

The sample consisted of 3014 randomly chosen individuals, representative of the general, noninstitutionalized Polish population aged 65 or older. The multistage, stratified, and clustered sampling procedure was used. Details of the sample selection procedure are provided in the Supplementary material. In short, the whole territory of the country was stratified into 59 geographical strata. Then, separately in each stratum, municipalities were sampled with the probability proportional to population size. In each municipality, one or more villages or streets were drawn. Finally, individual respondents were selected randomly. The sampling frame consisted of all individuals living in selected villages/streets, aged 65+, recorded in the PESEL database (national registry covering all Polish citizens). Similar numbers of men and women were selected in each age category (65-69, 70-74, 75-79, 80-84, 85-89, and 90+ years). This resulted in oversampling of older age groups. This was done to ensure that the size of the final subsample of the most aged subjects would be enough for separate analyses. The oversampling was corrected with weights to get population estimates at the statistical analysis stage.

For each of the 3000 participants, another 9 subjects living in the same cluster were drawn. These "spare" addresses were used in a predefined random order only if the address of the primarily chosen subject was incorrect or an individual refused to participate in the study.

Patients' inability to answer the questionnaire (i.e., because of dementia) did not exclude them from the study. In such cases, caregivers or close family members were asked to provide information. This was done to avoid selection bias towards the healthier part of the population. Patients with already diagnosed AF were included. The only exclusion criteria were the lack of the subject's consent or presence of factors preventing the study nurse from contacting an individual (extremely rare).

Data collection

A trained nurse interviewed each study participant at home using a standardized questionnaire. The questions relevant to the current analysis included previous diagnosis of AF, symptoms related to AF incidents, and existence of



Figure 1. The scheme of the atrial fibrillation monitoring system used in the study Abbreviations: ECG, electrocardiography

other cardiovascular diseases, diabetes, and chronic kidney disease. The nurse also collected data needed to calculate the CHA₂DS₂-VASc score.

Moreover, height and weight were measured using portable scales. Blood pressure was measured during two separate visits at home using validated automated oscillometric devices. Urine and fasting blood samples were collected and processed in the central laboratory.

Long-term ECG monitoring

Thirty-day, surface, 2-lead ECG recording was attempted in each study subject, including respondents with already diagnosed AF. Comarch Healthcare (Kraków, Poland) developed and manufactured a dedicated ECG monitoring system specifically for this study. The system consisted of a vest equipped with ECG leads, two exchangeable recorders, and a docking station allowing to charge recorders and transmit data. Another recorder was connected at the same time to the vest and recording. ECG data were transmitted to a central database using GSM technology (Figure 1).

The ECG recording was screened automatically for AF and atrial flutter episodes lasting longer than 30 seconds, using software developed and validated especially for the study. Episodes of atrial fibrillation/atrial flutter lasting longer than 30 seconds were automatically detected by AF detection algorithms of the analytical platform. Finally, each of the automatically detected episodes was reviewed by expert cardiologists.

Laboratory analyses

A trained nurse collected blood for N-terminal pro-B-type natriuretic peptide (NT-proBNP) measurements in the respondent's home into a lithium heparin tube. The collected sample was processed in a local laboratory within a maximum of four hours; the plasma was separated and then frozen at temperatures of -20° C and transported to the central laboratory in Gdańsk, Poland, on dry ice. NT-proBNP concentration was determined using the immune chemiluminescence method on the Immulite 2000 analyzer (Siemens Healthineers, Erlangen, Deutschland).

Outcomes

The presence of AF was established based on the patient's medical records assessed for all subjects by the trained study nurse on-site, confirmed by ECG record/monitoring (all participants had long-term ECG monitoring). The new AF cases (not previously detected) were established based on up to 30 days of surface ECG monitoring for episodes of AF lasting 30 seconds or longer. Newly diagnosed AF was defined as AF found in patients without previous history of this arrhythmia in available medical documentation. In this article, the term AF refers both to atrial fibrillation and atrial flutter.

Patients were diagnosed with paroxysmal AF if the duration of the recorded longest arrhythmia event was shorter than 7 days. All other cases were considered persistent/permanent. We analyzed both as one group because it is not always possible to distinguish between persistent and permanent AF using patients' medical documentation.

Silent AF (SAF) was defined as AF without typical clinical symptoms [13] (both previously known and new-ly diagnosed).

Definitions of exposure variables

The major exposure variable was the duration of ECG monitoring. The total number (including newly detected) cases of paroxysmal AF was reported.

Sex, age, and comorbidities were assessed by study questionnaires. Obesity was defined as a body mass in-

dex (BMI) value >25 kg/m², based on measured height and weight. Hypertension was diagnosed if, during two separate visits, the measured patient's systolic blood pressure was ≥140 mm Hg or diastolic blood pressure was ≥90 mm Hg or if the subjects were taking any antihypertensive agents during the preceding two weeks. Diabetes was defined as HbA1c ≥6.5% or the use of antidiabetic drugs. Chronic kidney disease was defined as an estimated glomerular filtration rate value <60 ml/min/1.73 m² (based on the Chronic Kidney Disease Epidemiology Collaboration formula) [14] or urine albumin/creatinine ratio ≥30 mg/g. The CHA₂DS₂-VASc score was calculated based on the mentioned above diagnoses and questionnaire data [15].

Statistical analysis

The statistical analysis was conducted using the IBM SPSS statistic v. 19 (IBM Corp, Armonk, NY, US).

The categorical variables were expressed as numbers and percentages, whereas continuous parameters were expressed as mean (standard deviation). The χ^2 and McNemar tests were used to compare categorical variables. Student's t-test was used to compare continuous variables. In the case of continuous variables, the normality of distribution was confirmed using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. For all comparisons, a two-tailed *P* <0.05 was considered significant.

Oversampling of elderly age groups was addressed using weights, which corrected the age and sex structure of the sample to the structure of the Polish population. Statistical analyses accounted for complex survey design. Prevalence and 95% confidence intervals (95% Cl) were reported.

Finally, for each patient with paroxysmal AF, the number of hours of ECG monitoring before the first recorded AF event (lasting at least 30 seconds) was assessed. Based on these data, the relationship between the duration of ECG monitoring and the number of AF cases was assessed.

RESULTS

Among 7429 individuals eligible to participate, 3014 were interviewed, resulting in a response rate of 41%. This corresponds to a recent response rate of 44% in the National Health and Nutrition Survey (Continuous NHANES 2017–2018) among subjects aged 60 or older [16]. The reasons for non-participation are provided in Supplementary material, *Figure S1*. The complete characteristics of the study sample and corresponding estimates of the nationwide population are shown in Table 1. Compared to the group with no AF, individuals with newly diagnosed AF seemed to be less burdened by comorbidities included in the analysis than those with already diagnosed AF. Only stroke, chronic kidney disease, and abnormal levels of NT-proBNP were significantly more frequent in the population.

ECG monitoring

Among the 3014 participants, an ECG signal was acquired in 2974 (98.7%). The mean duration of ECG acquisition was 21.9 (9.1) days, and 90.2% of the acquired ECG signals were eligible for analysis.

Based on medical history and long-term ECG monitoring, atrial fibrillation was confirmed or newly diagnosed in 680 participants (Table 1). Five hundred and fifteen subjects (75.7% of all with AF) experienced AF episodes registered by the ECG monitoring system and confirmed by the cardiologist during the monitoring period. In the remaining individuals, AF was documented based on medical history.

Prevalence of atrial fibrillation

After long-term monitoring, the prevalence of AF in a population of Polish citizens aged \geq 65 years was 19.2% (95% Cl, 17.9%–20.6%). This included 4.1% (95% Cl, 3.5%–4.8%) of newly diagnosed cases and 15.1% (95% Cl, 13.9%–16.3%) of previously diagnosed. This indicates that 21.4% (95% Cl, 18.4%–24.7%) of all AF cases in the population remain undiagnosed. The percentage of newly diagnosed AF was somewhat lower in patients with obesity (19%), diabetes (16%), and much lower in patients with coronary heart disease (9%). Notably, 20% of AF cases in post-stroke patients were undiagnosed.

The most frequent type of AF was paroxysmal in 10.8% (95% CI, 9.8%–11.9%), followed by persistent/permanent in 8.4% (95% CI, 7.5%–9.4%). The prevalence of AF was higher in men than in women (23.3%; 95% CI, 21.2%–25.4% vs. 16.6%; 95% CI, 14.9%–18.3%; P < 0.001) and was higher with increasing age, reaching 31.9% (95% CI, 28.3%–35.9%) among individuals aged ≥85 years (Table 2).

The prevalence of SAF was 3.5% (3.0%–4.1%), and the majority of the newly diagnosed cases were SAF (76%).

Effect of long-term ECG monitoring on AF detection

Among subjects without persistent or permanent AF, the percentage of individuals with recorded AF increased with the duration of monitoring. AF was detected in 1.9% (95% CI, 1.4%–2.6%) and 6.2% (95% CI, 5.3%–7.2%) if subjects were monitored for 24 hours and 4 weeks, respectively. This translates into 3.2-fold more AF cases detected and an absolute difference in diagnosed cases of 4.3% (95% CI, 3.6%–5.1%) in subjects monitored for 4 weeks vs. 24 hours.

The number of newly detected paroxysmal AF was 7-folded higher if patients were monitored for 4 weeks vs. 24 hours: 2.8% (95% Cl, 2.3%–3.5%) vs. 0.4% (95% Cl, 0.2%–0.6%), difference 2.5% (95% Cl, 2.0%–3.1%). ECG monitoring for 1 week allowed for detection of 1.4% (95% Cl, 1.1%–1.9%) of new cases of AF, which is 3.5-fold more than after 24-hour monitoring (Figure 2).

Clinical char- acteristics	Total population	No AF	Newly diagnosed AF	Previously diagnosed AF	Total population	No AF	Newly diagnosed AF	Previously diagnosed AF	P-value (newly dia-	P-value (previo- usly dia-
	Sample size, n (%)	Sam- ple size, n (%)	Sam- ple size, n (%)	Sam- ple size, n (%)	Popula- tion esti- mate, % (95% CI)	gnosed vs. no AF)	gnosed vs. no AF)			
Male sex	1535 (50.9)	1122 (48.1)	93 (66.4)	320 (59.3)	39.3 (37.7–41)	37.3 (35.5–39.2)	53.9 (45.7–61.9)	45.9 (41.8–50.2)		
Female sex	1479 (49.1)	1212 (51.9)	47 (33.6)	220 (40.7)	60.7 (59.0–62.3)	62.7 (60.8–64.5)	46.1 (38.1–54.3)	54.1 (49.8–58.2)	<0.001	<0.001
Age group, years										
65–74	1204 (39.9)	1035 (44.3)	34 (24.3)	135 (25)	55.8 (54.1–57.5)	59.8 (57.9–61.6)	36.2 (28.4–44.8)	39.8 (35.5–44.2)		
75–84	1114 (37)	819 (35.1)	60 (42.9)	235 (43.5)	31.1 (29.6–32.6)	29.2 (27.6–30.9)	39.3 (31.8–47.3)	39.2 (35.1–43.4)	<0.001	<0.001
≥85	696 (23.1)	480 (20.6)	46 (32.9)	170 (31.5)	13.1 (12.4–13.8)	10.2 (11.9–100)	18.6 (31.6–100)	21 (18.3–24.1)		
Comorbidities										
Stroke	366 (12.2)	246 (10.5)	22 (15.7)	98 (18.1)	10.8 (9.8–11.9)	9.6 (8.5–10.9)	15 (10.9–20.2)	16.1 (13.5–19)	0.007	<0.001
Coronary heart disease	666 (22.3)	444 (19)	20 (14.3)	202 (37.4)	20.1 (18.7–21.7)	17.6 (16.2–19.2)	12.3 (8.1–18.3)	35.8 (31.3–40.5)	0.08	<0.001
Hypertension	2433 (81.2)	1856 (79.5)	114 (81.4)	463 (85.7)	80.9 (79.4–82.2)	79.4 (77.7–81)	81.5 (74.1–87.2)	88.6 (85.6–91)	0.55	<0.001
Obesity	923 (31.2)	686 (29.4)	47 (33.6)	337 (62.4)	33.1 (31.4–34.9)	31.5 (29.6–33.6)	34.5 (27.3–42.4)	41.1 (36.6–45.7)	0.46	<0.001
Diabetes	881 (29.2)	628 (26.9)	44 (31.4)	331 (61.3)	28.2 (26.6–29.8)	26.2 (24.4–28)	28.1 (22.1–34.9)	39.2 (35–43.5)	0.57	<0.001
Chronic kid- ney disease	1005 (34.4)	695 (29.8)	62 (44.3)	270 (50)	27.8 (26.3–29.4)	24.7 (23–26.4)	35.6 (28.6–43.2)	42.8 (38.4–47.2)	0.002	<0.001
Heart failure	673 (22.3)	396 (17)	24 (17.1)	286 (53)	18.3 (17.0–19.8)	13.7 (12.4–15.1)	13.7 (9–20.5)	44.4 (39.8–49.1)	0.99	<0.001
NT-pro BNP >125 ng/ml	2288 (75.9)	1690 (72.4)	117 (83.6)	481 (89.1)	73.4 (71.6–75.1)	70.1 (68–72.1)	80.8 (73.5–86.5)	89.1 (85.4–91.9)	0.006	<0.001
CHA ₂ DS ₂ -VASc, mean (SD)	4.0 (1.56)	3.9 (1.50)	4.0 (1.74)	4.8 (1.55)	3.9 (1.55)	3.7 (2.66–3.77)	3.9 (3.62–4.17)	4.7 (4.55–4.84)	0.18	<0.001

Abbreviations: AF, atrial fibrillation; CI, confidence interval; NT-proBNP, N-terminal pro-B-type natriuretic peptide; SD, standard deviation

There were no statistically significant differences in demographic and clinical characteristics (including age, sex, comorbidities, and CHA₂DS₂-VASc score) between individuals with newly diagnosed paroxysmal AF after one week vs. 4 weeks of monitoring (Table 3).

DISCUSSION

The main findings of our study are as follows: (1) almost one-fifth of Polish citizens aged ≥ 65 years suffer from atrial fibrillation; (2) the prevalence of AF in this population based on medical history alone underestimates the actual value by more than 20%; (3) the number of newly diagnosed cases of paroxysmal AF is six-fold higher if patients are monitored for 30 days vs. standard 24 hours.

For most cardiovascular risk factors (i.e., hypertension, hypercholesterolemia, obesity, diabetes, etc.), country-level prevalence estimates are derived from nationally representative surveys [17, 18]. However, knowledge about the prevalence of AF at a population level is incomplete, derived from generalized estimates of registry data, local community samples, and modeling studies. Unfortunately, these designs are potentially more susceptible to both selection and information bias than studies utilizing

population-representative random samples. For example, registry-based studies do not include undiagnosed disease cases and may ignore unknown fractions of unreported cases. Population-based cohort studies or clinical studies usually tend to exclude subjects with immobilizing comorbidities or dementia. As these conditions are associated with a higher probability of AF, excluding these patients may result in an underestimated prevalence of AF when their results are generalized to the entire population. Recent studies of smartphone users like the Apple Heart Study [8] are also not designed to assess the prevalence of AF in the general population because they include only selected participants (smartphone users, volunteers).

This leads to equivocal estimates of AF prevalence. For example, the data analysis derived from the ATRIA study estimated the total prevalence of diagnosed AF in a cohort of large northern California health maintenance group organizations as 3.8% in adults older than 60 years. These estimates, considered representative of the California state population, were later used to project the expected future prevalence of AF in the United States [4]. In contrast, Turakhia et al. [3], using commercial and Medicare administrative claims databases, estimated the prevalence of **Table 2.** Estimates of the prevalence of all AF and previously diagnosed AF in 65+ Polish population by sex, age, existing comorbidities, and CHA₂DS₂-VASc score. Point estimates and 95% CI. *P*-value by the McNemar test for the difference between all and previously diagnosed AF cases. Thirty days of ECG monitoring significantly increased estimates of AF prevalence in the whole 65+ population and analyzed subgroups

Subgroup		Total		Paroxysmal			Persistent or permanent		
% (95% CI)	All	Previously diagnosed	P-value	All	Previously diagnosed	P-value	All	Previously diagnosed	P-value
All	19.2 (17.9–20.6)	15.1 (13.9–16.3)	<0.001	10.8 (9.8–11.9)	8.1 (7.2–9.1)	<0.001	8.4 (7.5–9.4)	7.0 (6.2–7.9)	<0.001
Male sex	23.3 (21.2–25.4)	17.6 (15.8–19.6)	<0.001	13.1 (11.4–14.9)	9.6 (8.1–11.2)	<0.001	10.2 (8.8–11.8)	8.1 (6.8–9.5)	<0.001
Female sex	16.6 (14.9–18.3)	13.4 (12.0–15.0)	<0.001	9.3 (8–10.8)	7.1 (6–8.4)	<0.001	7.2 (6.1–8.6)	6.3 (5.3–7.6)	<0.001
Age group, years									
65–74	13.4 (11.9–15.1)	10.7 (9.4–12.3)	<0.001	8.6 (7.3–10.1)	6.8 (5.6–8.2)	<0.001	4.8 (3.8–6.1)	4.0 (3.1–5.1)	<0.001
75–84	24.2 (21.7–26.8)	19 (16.8–21.5)	<0.001	13.2 (11.2–15.3)	10.0 (8.3–11.9)	<0.001	11 (9.4–12.9)	9.1 (7.5–10.8)	<0.001
≥85	31.9 (28.3–35.9)	24.2 (21.1–27.6)	<0.001	14.4 (11.8–17.3)	9.1 (7.2–11.4)	<0.001	17.6 (14.5–21.1)	15.2 (12.3–18.5)	<0.001
Comorbidities									
Stroke	28.1 (24.3–32.3)	22.4 (18.9–26.4)	<0.001	12.4 (9.8–15.5)	9.7 (7.4–12.6)	<0.001	15.7 (12.8–19.1)	12.7 (10.1–16)	<0.001
Coronary heart disease	29.2 (25.9–32.7)	26.6 (23.4–30.1)	<0.001	14.8 (12.2–17.9)	13.3 (10.8–16.3)	<0.001	14.4 (12–17.2)	13.3 (11–16.1)	<0.001
Hypertension	20.6 (19.2–22.2)	16.5 (15.1–17.9)	<0.001	11.9 (10.7–13.2)	8.9 (7.9–10.1)	<0.001	8.8 (7.8–9.9)	7.6 (6.6–8.6)	<0.001
Obesity	22.9 (20.3–25.7)	18.6 (16.2–21.3)	<0.001	11.8 (9.7–14.2)	8.9 (7–11.2)	<0.001	11.1 (9.4–13.2)	9.7 (8.0–11.6)	<0.001
Diabetes	25.0 (22.5–27.8)	21.0 (18.6–23.5)	<0.001	12.9 (11–15)	10.7 (8.9–12.6)	<0.001	12.2 (10.3–14.3)	10.3 (8.6–12.3)	<0.001
Chronic kidney disease	28.2 (25.2–31.4)	22.9 (20.1–26)	<0.001	13.5 (11.4–16.0)	10.1 (8.2-12.4)	<0.001	14.7 (12.6–17.1)	12.8 (10.8–15.1)	<0.001
CHA ₂ DS ₂ -VASc, mean (SD)	4.5 (1.70)	4.7 (1.63)	0.07	4.3 (1.66)	4.5 (1.65)	0.13	4.8 (1.73)	4.9 (1.59)	0.35

Abbreviations: see Figure 1 and Table 1



Figure 2. The prevalence (\pm 95% CI) of paroxysmal AF detected by long term ECG monitoring (total and newly detected) in Polish population \geq 65 years as function of ECG monitoring duration. Detected prevalence after 4 weeks of monitoring was significantly higher than detected in 24 hours, 1 week, 2 weeks and 3 weeks in case of either any paroxysmal AF (*P*<0.001) or newly detected paroxysmal AF (*P*<0.001 — 4 weeks vs. 2, 1 weeks or 24 hours; *P* = 0.031 — 4 weeks vs. 3 weeks)

Abbreviations: see Figure 1 and Table 1

Table 3. Characteristics of new	ly diagnosed	paroxysmal AF	depending on	monitoring time
---------------------------------	--------------	---------------	--------------	-----------------

Clinical characteristics	Diagnosed within 1 week (n = 44), % (95% Cl)	Diagnosed between 1 st -4 th week (n = 42), % (95% Cl)	P-value
Male sex	58.9 (44.1–72.3)	46.5 (33.7–59.9)	0.23
Female sex	41.1 (27.7–55.9)	53.5 (40.1–66.3)	
Age group, years			
65–74	44.4 (31–58.8)	36.4 (24.8–49.9)	0.70
75–84	36.5 (24.4–50.6)	39.4 (27.1–53.1)	
≥85	19 (9.7–34)	24.2 (13.9–38.8)	
Comorbidities			
Stroke	9.9 (4.9–18.7)	13.1 (7.4–22.2)	0.52
Coronary heart disease	15.4 (7.4–29.2)	8.2 (2.7–22.6)	0.33
Hypertension	87.0 (76.1–93.4)	84.7 (71.6–92.4)	0.72
Obesity	36.9 (25.1–50.5)	36.2 (24.6–49.6)	0.94
Diabetes	22.7 (13.7–35.2)	24.4 (15.6–36.2)	0.82
Chronic kidney disease	29.2 (19.1–42.1)	43.8 (30.3–58.4)	0.12
Heart failure	17.6 (7.8–35.1)	12.5 (7.1–21.3)	0.49
NT-proBNP >125 ng/ml	70.8 (55.5–82.5)	68.7 (54.4–80.2)	0.83
CHA ₂ DS ₂ -VASc, mean (SD)	3.7 (1.59)	3.9 (1.70)	0.70

Abbreviations: see Table 1

diagnosed AF in the United States in a population \geq 65 years as 8.7% (95% CI, 8.6%–8.8%) and the prevalence of undiagnosed AF as 1.3% (95% CI, 0.9%–1.9%) [3]. The results from the ARIC study cohort, conducted in 2016–2017, show even higher numbers: total AF prevalence in individuals aged 75–94 years was estimated as 21.2% and 17.2% in white men and women, respectively [19].

The prevalence of AF estimated in our study (19.2%) is significantly higher than reported in the studies mentioned above, except for the ARIC study that also utilized continuous long-term ECG monitoring. There are several possible explanations for the higher prevalence in our data. First, it may reflect possible differences between the populations of the United States and Poland. This can be supported by ethnic differences (lower risk of AF in black people in the US while Polish citizens are almost all ethnically Caucasian) and differences in cardiovascular risk factors (higher prevalence of hypertension in Poland and a lower burden of obesity). However, previously reported estimates of AF prevalence in European countries, based on indirect estimators, also tended to be lower than in our study. For example, analysis of medical records from UK general practices resulted in an estimated prevalence of AF in subjects aged ≥85 years as 22.1% in men and 16.5% in women [20] while for a similar age group, our estimate was 31.9%.

The relatively high estimates in our study may also result from methodological differences. We undertook considerable efforts to minimize both selection and information biases. Selection bias was minimized by limiting exclusion criteria and interviewing patients at their homes, allowing even the most physically and mentally impaired subjects to be included in the sample. Information bias was reduced by a precise diagnosis of AF based on current clinical guidelines, a detailed review of medical documentation, and long-term ECG monitoring in every study participant, which could substantially decrease underreporting of AF. For example, 30-day monitoring increased the number of detected paroxysmal AF about 7-fold compared to standard 24-hour ECG recording. The diagnostic approach implemented in our study allowed us to detect 21% of the previously undetected AF that substantially contributed to the total number of cases.

Study strengths & limitations

To our knowledge, this is the first study estimating AF prevalence based on a nationally representative random sample, where all study participants were diagnosed in concordance with current clinical guidelines [21, 22].

All study visits and procedures were performed at patients' homes, allowing even severely disabled or demented patients to participate. This minimized selection bias of the study sample toward healthier subjects. Another unique feature is the evaluation of the relationship between the duration of ECG monitoring and the probability of detection of paroxysmal AF in the general population. Several earlier studies explored the importance of ECG monitoring longer than 24 hours, but they did it in highly selected populations such as patients with cryptogenic stroke or implantable devices [11, 23].

Our study also has several limitations. First, the response rate of 41% was relatively modest. This can potentially lead to selection bias. In recent years, it has become harder to reach high response rates in general population health surveys. For example, during NHANES 1999–2000, the reported unweighted response rate was 76% while in the recent edition (NHANES 2017–2018), this value was 48.8%, and even lower in older age groups [16].

Another limitation is the lack of complete, 30-day ECG monitoring in all patients. There is a possibility that some of the patients who were monitored for a shorter period without AF event, would have had AF detected if monitored for a longer time. This can result in some underestimation of AF prevalence.

Finally, our analysis is based on a representative sample of Polish citizens, and its results can be directly applied only to this population. The Polish population is entirely white, ethnically non-diverse, with universal access to healthcare. The prevalence of hypertension is relatively high (33% in adults 18+, using a 140/90 mm Hg threshold) while the prevalence of obesity (25%) is modest in European countries and much lower than in the United States.

CONCLUSIONS

The presented results suggest that AF prevalence can be higher in the population than previously estimated. Moreover, the longer-than-usual duration of ECG monitoring allows the detection of substantially more patients with previously unknown paroxysmal AF.

Supplementary material

Supplementary material is available at https://journals. viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska

Article information

Acknowledgments: We thank Comarch Healthcare for its cooperation as a technical partner. The statistical consultation provided by Professor Bogdan Wojtyniak of the National Institute of Public Health and the National Institute of Hygiene is gratefully acknowledged.

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Funding: This work was supported by the Polish National Centre for Research and Development under a grant agreement (STRATEGMED2//269343/18/NCBR/2016 to ZK).

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Dai H, Zhang Q, Much AA, et al. Global, regional, and national prevalence, incidence, mortality, and risk factors for atrial fibrillation, 1990–2017: results from the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. Eur Heart J Qual Care Clin Outcomes. 2021; 7(6): 574–582, doi: 10.1093/ehjqcco/qcaa061, indexed in Pubmed: 32735316.
- Gladstone DJ, Spring M, Dorian P, et al. Atrial fibrillation in patients with cryptogenic stroke. N Engl J Med. 2014; 370(26): 2467–2477, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1311376, indexed in Pubmed: 24963566.
- Turakhia MP, Shafrin J, Bognar K, et al. Estimated prevalence of undiagnosed atrial fibrillation in the United States. PLoS One. 2018; 13(4): e0195088, doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0195088, indexed in Pubmed: 29649277.
- Go AS, Hylek EM, Phillips KA, et al. Prevalence of diagnosed atrial fibrillation in adults: national implications for rhythm management and stroke prevention: the AnTicoagulation and Risk Factors in Atrial Fibrillation (ATRIA) Study. JAMA. 2001; 285(18): 2370–2375, doi: 10.1001/jama.285.18.2370, indexed in Pubmed: 11343485.
- Lyckhage LF, Hansen ML, Toft JC, et al. Continuous electrocardiography for detecting atrial fibrillation beyond 1 year after stroke in primary care. Heart. 2021; 107(8):635–641, doi: 10.1136/heartjnl-2020-316904, indexed in Pubmed: 32620555.

- Healey JS, Connolly SJ, Gold MR, et al. Subclinical atrial fibrillation and the risk of stroke. N Engl J Med. 2012; 366(2): 120–129, doi: 10.1056/NEJ-Moa1105575, indexed in Pubmed: 22236222.
- Claes N, Van Laethem C, Goethals M, et al. Prevalence of atrial fibrillation in adults participating in a large-scale voluntary screening programme in Belgium. Acta Cardiol. 2012; 67(3): 273–278, doi: 10.1080/ac.67.3.2160714, indexed in Pubmed: 22870733.
- Perez MV, Mahaffey KW, Hedlin H, et al. Large-scale assessment of a smartwatch to identify atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med. 2019; 381(20): 1909–1917, doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1901183, indexed in Pubmed: 31722151.
- Guo Y, Wang H, Zhang H, et al. Population-based screening or targeted screening based on initial clinical risk assessment for atrial fibrillation: a report from the Huawei Heart Study. J Clin Med. 2020; 9(5): 1493, doi: 10.3390/jcm9051493, indexed in Pubmed: 32429241.
- Friberg L, Rosenqvist M, Lindgren A, et al. High prevalence of atrial fibrillation among patients with ischemic stroke. Stroke. 2014; 45(9): 2599–2605, doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.114.006070, indexed in Pubmed: 25034713.
- Sanna T, Diener HC, Passman RS, et al. Cryptogenic stroke and underlying atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med. 2014; 370(26): 2478–2486, doi: 10.1056/NE-JMoa1313600, indexed in Pubmed: 24963567.
- Kalarus Z, Balsam P, Bandosz P, et al. NOninvasive Monitoring for Early Detection of Atrial Fibrillation: rationale and design of the NOMED-AF study. Kardiol Pol. 2018; 76(10): 1482–1485, doi: 10.5603/KP.a2018.0193, indexed in Pubmed: 30211437.
- Kennedy HL. Silent atrial fibrillation: definition, clarification, and unanswered issues. Ann Noninvasive Electrocardiol. 2015; 20(6): 518–525, doi: 10.1111/anec.12307, indexed in Pubmed: 26446367.
- Levey AS, Stevens LA, Schmid CH, et al. A new equation to estimate glomerular filtration rate. Ann Intern Med. 2009; 150(9): 604–612, doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-150-9-200905050-00006, indexed in Pubmed: 19414839.
- Lip GYH, Nieuwlaat R, Pisters R, et al. Refining clinical risk stratification for predicting stroke and thromboembolism in atrial fibrillation using a novel risk factor-based approach: the euro heart survey on atrial fibrillation. Chest. 2010; 137(2): 263–272, doi: 10.1378/chest.09-1584, indexed in Pubmed: 19762550.
- 16. NHANES Response Rates and Population Totals. https://wwwn.cdc. gov/nchs/nhanes/ResponseRates.aspx (January 21, 2021).
- 17. NHANES National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey Homepage. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nhanes/index.htm (March 23, 2021).
- Health Survey for England 2019 [NS]. NHS Digital. https://digital.nhs. uk/data-and-information/publications/statistical/health-survey-for-england/2019 (March 23, 2021).
- Rooney MR, Soliman EZ, Lutsey PL, et al. Prevalence and characteristics of subclinical atrial fibrillation in a community-dwelling elderly population: the ARIC study. Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol. 2019; 12(10): e007390, doi: 10.1161/CIRCEP.119.007390, indexed in Pubmed: 31607148.
- Adderley NJ, Ryan R, Nirantharakumar K, et al. Prevalence and treatment of atrial fibrillation in UK general practice from 2000 to 2016. Heart. 2019; 105(1): 27–33, doi: 10.1136/heartjnl-2018-312977, indexed in Pubmed: 29991504.
- 21. Hindricks G, Potpara T, Dagres N, et al. 2020 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and management of atrial fibrillation developed in collaboration with the European Association for Cardio-Thoracic Surgery (EACTS): The Task Force for the diagnosis and management of atrial fibrillation of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) Developed with the special contribution of the European Heart Rhythm Association (EHRA) of the ESC. Eur Heart J. 2021; 42(5): 373–498, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehaa612, indexed in Pubmed: 32860505.
- January CT, Wann LS, Alpert JS, et al. 2014 AHA/ACC/HRS guideline for the management of patients with atrial fibrillation. Circulation. 2014; 130(23): e199–e267, doi: 10.1161/cir.000000000000041, indexed in Pubmed: 24682347.
- DeCicco AE, Finkel JB, Greenspon AJ, et al. Clinical significance of atrial fibrillation detected by cardiac implantable electronic devices. Heart Rhythm. 2014; 11(4): 719–724, doi: 10.1016/j.hrthm.2014.01.001, indexed in Pubmed: 24394157.

Incidence and course of acute coronary syndrome cases after the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic

Justyna Jankowska-Sanetra¹, Krzysztof Sanetra^{2, 3}, Marta Konopko⁴, Monika Kutowicz⁴, Magdalena Synak⁴, Paweł Kaźmierczak⁵, Krzysztof Milewski^{1, 6, 7}, Łukasz Kołtowski⁸, Piotr Paweł Buszman^{1, 4, 7}

¹Department of Cardiology, American Heart of Poland, Bielsko-Biała, Poland

²Clinic of Cardiovascular Surgery, Andrzej Frycz Modrzewski Krakow University, Kraków, Poland

³Department of Cardiac Surgery, American Heart of Poland, Bielsko-Biała, Poland

⁴Department of Cardiology, Andrzej Frycz Modrzewski Krakow University, Kraków, Poland

⁵American Heart of Poland, Katowice, Poland

⁶Faculty of Medicine, University of Technology, Katowice, Poland

⁷Center for Cardiovascular Research and Development, American Heart of Poland, Katowice, Poland

⁸1st Chair and Department of Cardiology, Warsaw Medical University, Warszawa, Poland

Editorial

by Stefanini et al.

Correspondence to:

Krzysztof Sanetra, MD, Clinic of Cardiovascular Surgery, Andrzej Frycz Modrzewski Krakow University, Armii Krajowej 101, 43–316 Bielsko-Biała, Poland, phone: +48 692 030 003, e-mail: krzyssan@poczta.onet.pl Copyright by the Author(s), 2023 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0250

Received: February 2, 2022

Accepted: November 5, 2022

Early publication date: November 7, 2022

ABSTRACT

Background: The collateral damage caused by the COVID-19 pandemic affected cardiovascular disease patients, mainly acute coronary syndrome (ACS) cases. Additionally, lockdown caused treatment-related concerns and reluctance to seek medical help, factors that can delay treatment.

Aim: We aimed to analyze the incidence and course of ACS after the first COVID-19 wave.

Methods: The report is based on a multi-institutional registry of 10 interventional cardiology departments. ACS patient data were gathered from June to October 2020, i.e. in the period following the first lockdown in Poland (March 30–May 31, 2020) and compared with the corresponding 2019 timeframe.

Results: Patients (2801 and 2620) hospitalized for ACS in 2019 and 2020 (June–October) represented 52.8% and 57.9% of coronary artery disease admissions, respectively. In 2020 vs. 2019, more cases of arterial hypertension (80.2% vs. 71.5%; P < 0.001), diabetes (32.7% vs. 28.2%; P < 0.001) hyperlipidemia (53.2% vs. 49.8%; P = 0.01), and smoking history (29.5% vs. 25.8%; P = 0.003) were detected. Median troponin and cholesterol values, as well as glycemia, were higher in 2020. Patients were more likely to undergo percutaneous treatment (91.2% vs. 87.5%; P < 0.001) and were less often referred for surgery (3.7% vs. 4.9%; P = 0.03). No differences in deaths from repeat myocardial infarction, stroke, and/or composite endpoint (major adverse cardiac and cerebrovascular events [MACCE]) were noted. However, suffering from ACS in 2020 (June–October) was a risk factor for mortality based on multivariable analysis.

Conclusions: The COVID-19 pandemic affected ACS patient profile, course of treatment, and increased risk for mortality.

Key words: acute coronary syndrome, coronavirus, COVID-19, lockdown, myocardial infarction

INTRODUCTION

Acute coronary syndrome (ACS), particularly with ST-segment elevation, presents a major health risk for patients, and patients should be referred for immediate medical attention. According to the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) clinical guidelines, those patients should present to invasive cardiology departments as soon as possible [1, 2]. Any delay in treatment may be associated with adverse consequences, including mortality. However, during the COVID-19 pandemic, which was caused by SARS-CoV-2, a significant decrease in the number of ACS cases referred

WHAT'S NEW?

Reports referring to the COVID-19 pandemic rarely focus on its first stage. The period immediately following lockdown was characterized by limited healthcare access. We analyzed the time interval separating the two waves of the pandemic in Poland to determine the impact of the first lockdown on acute coronary syndrome (ACS) incidence and its treatments and outcomes. Our study showed that only the first wave of the pandemic significantly affected coronary artery disease patients. Higher numbers of both unstable angina and ST-segment elevation infarctions, when compared with the corresponding period of the previous year, were found. A higher frequency of non-communicable diseases was noted, indicating that inadequate treatment might have triggered ACS. These patients were more often treated percutaneously and less often referred for surgery. Furthermore, suffering from acute coronary syndrome right after the lockdown was a risk factor for mortality when compared with the corresponding timeframe of the previous year.

to health facilities and a significant delay in their treatment were reported worldwide [3–10]. This delay may have led to huge consequences in both hospital outcomes and out-patient mortalities. The Polish National Primary Statistical Department reported over 67 000 more deaths in 2020 than in 2019, which greatly exceeds mortality caused by the coronavirus infection [11]. Those numbers appeared greater when the following calendar years were compared. Furthermore, the lack of proper medical care and treatment for both stable angina and non-communicable diseases raised concerns regarding the incidence and severity of ACS cases following the lockdown. To address this issue we investigated the impact of only the first lockdown on the incidence of ACS, patient profiles, and clinical outcomes.

METHODS

The multi-institutional registry

All information gathered for the report was sourced from the database network, which connects 10 invasive cardiology departments in Poland. The database includes hospitalization parameters from patients admitted due to acute coronary syndrome (defined as ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction [STEMI], non-ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction [NSTEMI], and unstable angina) from June to October 2020 and the corresponding timeframe in 2019.

Analyzed parameters

Data were anonymous, and only the patient unique number was assigned by the computer system. We included in the analysis: date of admission and discharge, hospitalization department, discharge characteristics, data regarding diagnosis (primary diagnosis and diagnosis after the hospitalization), SARS-CoV-2 infection status, comorbidities, procedure characteristics, anamnesis, pharmacotherapy, laboratory tests, echocardiography, hospitalization course and complications (such as death, repeat infarction, bleeding, stroke, any type of vascular complications), discharge to an intensive care unit and the composite endpoint of major adverse cardiac and cerebrovascular events (MACCE) defined as death, and/or myocardial infarction (MI; repeat MI in patients presenting with MI on admission or MI in patients presenting with unstable angina on admission) and/or stroke.

Routine COVID-19 testing

In 2020, all the patients underwent routine PCR (polymerase chain reaction) tests upon their admission to the hospital. In emergent cases, antigen tests were also performed to avoid any delay in diagnosis and treatment. Further COVID-19 testing depended on the patient's symptoms or contact with infected patients or personnel.

Research ethics board approval

The approval of the research ethics board was not mandatory for the analysis as the report was fully retrospective and contained datasets with anonymized information. No additional intervention was administered to any of the study patients. Following the National Code on Clinical Research, research ethics board consent is not obligatory for real retrospective studies.

Statistical analysis

Categorical data are shown as numbers (percentages). Continuous data are presented as mean (standard deviation) or median (interquartile range [IQR]). The normal distribution of analyzed parameters was verified with the Saphiro-Wilk test. Normal distribution datasets were compared using Student's t-test while non-normally distributed data were compared using the Mann-Whitney U test. The χ^2 test was used to analyze categorical data.

To address the impact of continuous and binary predictors (including hospitalization timeframe) on outcomes, the Cox proportional-hazards regression model was used. Potential predictors of mortality and composite endpoint (MACCE) were searched. The observation was conducted during hospitalization; censoring was made in cases that did not reach the event. The variables included in the model were admission timeframe (June–October 2020 or June–October 2019), myocardial infarction at baseline, Canadian Cardiovascular Society (CCS) class IV for angina, glycemia at baseline, cholesterol value at baseline, troponin values on admission, baseline ejection fraction, male sex, and age.



Figure 1. Hospitalizations for acute coronary syndrome with relation to the total number of hospitalizations for coronary artery disease. Data are presented as percentages (numbers)

Abbreviations: MI, myocardial infarction; NSTEMI, non-ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction; STEMI; ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction

A stepwise variable selection procedure was used (variables were entered if P < 0.3). MedCalc v.18.5 software (MedCalc Software, Ostend, Belgium) was used for data processing. A *P*-value of ≤ 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Data presentation

The results from the current report are presented in three sections. The first includes data from patients' admission records and gives the baseline characteristics and their comparison in the evaluated time intervals. The second part compares the treatment characteristics in the same time intervals. Finally, the third section refers to hospitalization outcomes and potential complications as described on a timeline from admission date.

RESULTS

Overall, there were 5299 patients hospitalized in June–October 2019 (2801 acute coronary syndrome cases — 52.9%; 2498 elective cases — 47.1%) and 4523 patients hospitalized in June–October 2020 (2620 acute coronary syndrome cases — 57.9%; 1903 elective cases — 42.1%). These data reflect a significantly higher number of ACS hospitalizations related to overall hospitalizations for coronary artery disease following lockdown when compared with the corresponding time interval of the previous calendar year (Figure 1). The main reason for this observation was an increase in the incidence of unstable angina and STEMI with a similar number of NSTEMI cases (Figure 1).

The patients were similar in terms of age, sex, obesity, and symptoms when compared to June–October 2019. However, they presented more frequently with arterial hypertension, hyperlipidemia, diabetes, and were active smokers (Table 1). They had greater baseline values of high-sensitivity troponin T, cholesterol, and higher glycemia. The myocardial contractility, presented as ejection fraction, was similar in both timeframes. There were 15 (0.6% patients) SARS-CoV-2 infections in June–October 2020. Please note that none of the analyzed departments was a dedicated COVID-19 facility.

The pandemic affected not only the patient profile but also the course of treatment. The patients mostly underwent percutaneous revascularization. In this group, one-stage treatment of two arteries was more frequent than two-stage treatment during one hospitalization, which also contributed to relatively shorter hospitalization (Tables 2 and 3). A lower number of patients was referred for coronary artery bypass grafting procedures (Table 2). Patients who were not qualified for angioplasty or bypass grafting and received pharmacotherapy as dedicated treatment were included in the "non-invasive treatment group" (Table 2).

The maximal observation time was 24.0 days in 2019 and 27 days in 2020. Median observation time was 3.63 (1.6–4.9) days and 3.2 (1.5–4.6) days, respectively. The comparative analysis of hospitalization outcomes did not show significant differences in mortality, incidence of myocardial infarction or stroke, or the composite endpoint of MACCE. However, a trend toward greater mortality was visible (Table 3). More frequent hematomas of access sites were reported in 2019 (Table 3).

As mentioned, the hospitalization period was longer in the analyzed timeframe of 2019 when compared to 2020 (median [IQR], 3.63 [1.58–4.92] days vs. 3.16 [1.51– -4.58] days; P <0.001).

In a multivariable analysis, suffering from ACS in 2020 was a risk factor for mortality (Figures 2, 3). Other significant risk factors for mortality included myocardial infarction at baseline and advanced age. Greater ejection fraction at baseline was a factor that decreased the risk

Table 1. Patient baseline characteristics

	2019 (June–October) 2801 patients	2020 (June–October) 2620 patients	<i>P</i> -value
Age, years, median (IQR)	67.0 (60.0-74.0)	67.0 (61.0–74.0)	0.85
Male sex, n (%)	1798 (64.2)	1637 (62.5)	0.19
Arterial hypertension, n (%)	2004 (71.5)	2102 (80.2)	<0.001
Hyperlipidemia, n (%)	1395 (49.8)	1393 (53.2)	0.01
Cholesterol at baseline, mg/dl, median (IQR)	167.0 (130.0-206.0)	183.0 (147.0-221.0)	<0.001
Low-density lipoprotein cholesterol, mg/dl, median (IQR)	107.2 (71.6–146.3)	111.5 (79.0–145.6)	0.13
High-density lipoprotein cholesterol, mg/dl, median (IQR)	42.0 (36.0-49.0)	43.0 (36.0–53.0)	0.19
Triglycerides, mg/dl, median (IQR)	115.0 (82.0–156.2)	114.0 (78.0–165.0)	0.99
Diabetes, n (%)	790 (28.2)	856 (32.7)	<0.001
Glycemia at baseline, mg/dl, median (IQR)	102.0 (87.0–123.5)	109.0 (100.0-143.5)	<0.001
Chronic kidney disease, n (%)	312 (11.1)	326 (12.4)	0.14
Creatinine, mg/dl, median (IQR)	0.9 (0.7–1.1)	0.9 (0.8–1.1)	0.004
COPD/asthma, n (%)	199 (7.1)	188 (7.2)	0.92
Malignancy, n (%)	44 (1.6)	28 (1.1)	0.11
Obesity, n (%)	864 (30.8)	858 (32.7)	0.13
Weight, kg, median (IQR)	80.0 (70.0–90.0)	81.0 (72.0–93.0)	0.01
BMI, kg/m ² , median (IOR)	28.0 (25.0-31.0)	28.0 (25.0-32.0)	0.10
Active smoking, n (%)	724 (25.8)	773 (29.5)	0.003
CCS class for angina, n (%)			
	120 (4.4) 1651 (58.9)	89 (3.4) 1543 (58 9)	0.21
CCS IV	1030 (36.7)	988 (37.7)	
Baseline echocardiography			
LVEF %, median (IQR)	50.0 (43.0–55.0)	50.0 (42.0–55.0)	0.71
LV-end systolic diameter, mm, median (IQR)	35.0 (30.0–40.0) 51.0 (47.0–55.0)	35.0 (30.0–40.0) 51.0 (47.0–55.0)	0.67
Left atrium, mm, median (IQR)	40.0 (36.0–43.0)	40.0 (36.0–44.0)	0.91
Right ventricle, mm, median (IQR)	29.0 (26.0–32.0)	29.0 (26.0–32.0)	0.26
Intraventricular septum, mm, median (IQR)	11.0 (10.0–12.0)	11.0 (10.0–12.0)	0.62
Posterior wall, mm, median (IQR) Mitral valve regurgitation, p. (%)	11.0 (10.0–12.0) 213 (7.6)	11.0 (10.0–12.0) 193 (7 4)	0.47
Aortic valve regurgitation, n (%)	26 (0.9)	26 (1.0)	0.81
Aortic valve stenosis, n (%)	81 (2.9)	76 (2.9)	0.98
Symptomatic HF, n (%)	1034 (36.9)	971 (37.1)	0.91
NYHA II class, n (%)	651 (62.9)	614 (63.2)	
NYHA III class, n (%)	300 (29.0)	244 (25.1)	0.009
NYHA IV class, n (%)	83 (8.1)	113 (11.7)	
HFrEF, n (%)	549 (53.1)	495 (50.9)	
HFmrEF, n (%)	409 (39.6)	445 (45.9)	< 0.001
HFpEF, n (%)	76 (7.3)	31 (3.2)	
Blood cell count parameters, median (IQR) Hemoglobin, g/dl	13.1 (11.8–14.3)	13.3 (11.9–14.5)	0.12
Kea blood cell count, ×10°/l White blood cell count, ×10°/l	4.32 (3.9–4.7) 7 5 (5 3–9 6)	4.22 (3.8–4.6) 7 4 (5 1–9 8)	<0.001
Platelet count, ×10 ⁹ /l	205.0 (166.0–245.0)	206.0 (170.0–250.0)	0.31
Hs-troponin T at baseline, pg/ml, median (IQR)	206.5 (14.0-2790.0)	725.0 (79.5–6505.0)	<0.001

Data are presented as median (interquartile range) and number (percentage)

Abbreviations: BMI, body mass index; CCS, Canadian Cardiovascular Society class for angina; COPD, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease; HF, heart failure; HFmrEF, heart failure with mid-range ejection fraction; HFpEF, heart failure with preserved ejection fraction; HFrEF, heart failure with reduced ejection fraction; Hs-troponin T, high sensitivity troponin T; LVEF, left ventricular ejection fraction; NYHA, New York Heart Association class for heart failure

for mortality (Figure 2). The stepwise analysis method removed cholesterol and troponin concentrations from the model (data were entered if P < 0.3).

DISCUSSION

The first report describing the impact of the pandemic on ACS cases in Poland was already published by Hawranek et al. [12]. The authors presented valuable data showing that the patients in 2020 were younger than in previous years, more often transferred from another hospital, were rarely referred for coronary artery bypass graft (CABG) and waited for longer periods from admission to coronarography. They also demonstrated a trend toward a higher incidence of STEMI, but no statistical significance was ob-

Risk factors for MACCE included myocardial infarction at baseline and advanced age. However, a trend for significance of ACS timeframe as a risk factor was apparent (Figures 4, 5). The stepwise analysis method removed CCS class IV for angina, baseline troponin and cholesterol concentrations, glycemia, ejection fraction, and male sex from the model (data were entered if P < 0.3).

Table 2. Acute coronary syndrome treatment in time intervals

	2019 (June-October) 2801 patients	2020 (June–October) 2620 patients	P-value
Non-invasive treatment (angiography, pharmacotherapy)	214 (7.6)	134 (5.1)	<0.001
Percutaneous revascularization	2450 (87.5)	2390 (91.2)	<0.001
Infarct-related artery distribution (STEMI cases) LAD Cx RCA	272 (39.5)ª 190 (27.6)ª 227 (32.9)ª	283 (43.5) ^a 166 (25.5) ^a 202 (31.0) ^a	0.33
Number of arteries treated (initial procedure) Single artery Two arteries Three arteries	2184 (89.1) ^b 227 (9.3) ^b 39 (1.6) ^b	1969 (82.4) ^b 389 (16.3) ^b 32 (1.3) ^b	<0.001
Two stages of treatment during hospitalization	534 (19.1)	263 (10.0)	<0.001
Intraprocedural glycoprotein IIb/IIIa inhibitor (intravenous)	483 (17.2)	413 (15.8)	0.14
Referred for CABG	137 (4.9)	96 (3.7)	0.03
Detailed pharmacotheraphy Statins atorvastatin rosuvastatin simvastatin	2537 (90.6) 1341 (52.8) 1154 (45.5) 42 (1.7)	2358 (90.0) 1228 (52.1) 1086 (46.1) 44 (1.8)	0.47 0.76
Acetylsalicylic acid	2496 (89.1)	2361 (90.1)	0.23
P2Y12 receptor inhibitors clopidogrel prasugrel ticagrelor	2564 (91.5) 1121 (43.7) 773 (30.1) 670 (26.2)	2365 (90.3) 997 (42.2) 764 (32.3) 604 (25.5)	0.10 0.26
Anticoagulation therapy: VKA NOAC	340 (12.1) 31 (9.1) 309 (90.9)	354 (13.5) 31 (8.7) 323 (91.3)	0.13 0.87
Complete revascularization at discharge	2158 (77)	1970 (75.2)	0.11

Data are presented as numbers (percentage)

^aPercentage of STEMI cases. ^bPercentage of patients treated invasively

Abbreviations: CABG, coronary artery bypass grafting; Cx, circumflex artery; LAD, left anterior descending artery; NOAC, non-vitamin K antagonist oral anticoagulants; RCA, right coronary artery; STEMI, ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction; VKA, vitamin K antagonists

Table 3. Hospitalization outcomes

	2019 (June–October) 2801 patients	2020 (June–October) 2620 patients	P-value
Mortality, n (%)	50 (1.9)	70 (2.7)	0.08
Myocardial infarction, n (%)	26 (0.9)	28 (1.1)	0.60
Stroke, n (%)	7 (0.2)	3 (0.1)	0.25
MACCE, n (%)	87 (3.1)	101 (3.8)	0.13
Minor bleeding, n (%)	11 (0.3)	5 (0.2)	0.17
Major bleeding, n (%)	2 (0.07)	3 (0.1)	0.60
Vascular complications — false aneurysm, n (%)	6 (0.2)	10 (0.4)	0.26
Stent thrombosis, n (%)	9 (0.3)	8 (0.3)	0.92
Hematoma — access site, n (%)	36 (1.3)	14 (0.5)	0.004
Duration of hospitalization, median (IQR)	3.63 (1.6– 4.9)	3.2 (1.5–4.6)	<0.001

Abbreviations: MACCE, major adverse cardiac and cerebrovascular events (mortality, myocardial infarction, stroke)

served. The results from our study are similar with respect to corresponding endpoints; we observed a lower number of CABG cases and a higher number of STEMI cases, both of which reached statistical significance in our report. We did not observe differences in patient ages between studies. However, some differences in study design were noted, which may be the reason for the differences. One difference included the analyzed timeframe, as our study included patients from June to October, which is the interval separating the two major surges in the pandemic and mainly reflects the population's health situation following the first lockdown. In this case, healthcare availability was improved when compared to the lockdown itself, which may have contributed to different observations regarding both patient admission and effects of treatment.

Another report described hospitalizations and interventional procedures in Poland in the region inhabited by 2.5 million people during the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic. The authors noticed a lack of significant decrease in the number of STEMI patients, significant reduction of interventional revascularization procedures in NSTEMI patients, and significant decrease in the total number of hospitalizations unrelated to coronary interventions [13].

The Cox proportional-hazards regression model was designed to evaluate the strong indicators of adverse outcomes. The impact of the timeframe for admission on





Figure 3. Cox proportional hazards cumulative survival curves with respect to different acute coronary syndrome timeframes adjusted for myocardial infarction at baseline, CCS class IV for angina, glycemia at baseline, baseline ejection fraction, male sex, and age

Abbreviations: CCS, Canadian Cardiovascular Society Class for angina; other — see Figure 2





Abbreviations: see Figures 2, 4



Figure 4. Forest plot of hazard ratios for MACCE (Cox proportional hazards regression model). Markers represent point estimates of hazard ratios. Horizontal bars indicate 95% confidence intervals

Abbreviations: MACCE, major adverse cardiac and cerebrovascular events (death, repeat infarction, stroke); other — see Figure 2 adverse outcomes may be associated with limited access to healthcare and fear of COVID-19 as the reasons why patients did not present for medical care when experiencing various symptoms. Another reason could be a possible delay in directing patients to an invasive cardiology department.

Regarding the analyzed time interval, two of referenced studies reported very similar observations. There was a decrease in admissions for myocardial infarction during the first wave of the pandemic, but a significant reversal in this decline in April and May 2020, following the national lockdown [7, 8].

Importantly, the number of both post-lockdown and overall pandemic deaths caused by ACS may be heavily underestimated. Some reports pointed out an increase in the number of out-of-hospital deaths and cardiac arrests when compared to the period before the pandemic [14].

The same study reported that in-hospital survival after out-of-hospital cardiac arrest was 64% lower than before the pandemic [14]. Other reports show an increase in hospital deaths following the lockdown, which ranged from 4.1% to 9.6% when compared with the corresponding time interval before the pandemic [7, 15–17]. This finding may be caused by both limited access to healthcare facilities and also by delay in patients' reaction to symptoms. This important aspect showing the fear of COVID-19 as a reason for patients not presenting for medical care when experiencing various symptoms, including chest pain, has already been reported by multiple studies [18–21].

The issue of the number of non-communicable diseases in the analyzed time intervals should not be avoided. The global population was forced to modify social behavior for both epidemiological and economic reasons. In most cases, modifications were associated with changes in diet and avoidance of physical exercise.

It is not feasible that the lockdown alone could have resulted in such a rapid development of the disease itself. However, the lack of proper treatment for non-communicable diseases surely produced an impact on the incidence of ACS cases by triggering adverse events. Both systolic and diastolic hypertension independently predicted adverse outcomes, including myocardial infarction [22]. A linear increase in the risk of MI with an increase in blood pressure has been reported [23]. Poor glycemic control in diabetic patients increases inflammatory responses, induces apoptosis, causes endothelial dysfunction, and stimulates platelet aggregation and accumulation [24-28], and as such, may significantly contribute to worsening the frequency and prognosis in ACS patients. Notably, several patients in both groups were not in CCS class IV for angina, which may be related to both a great incidence of CCS III unstable angina and high incidence of uncontrolled diabetes, which affects the symptoms significantly [29, 30]. Smoking is obviously one of major risk factors for coronary artery disease, and the risk of acute myocardial infarction increases with the number of cigarettes smoked per day [31–33]. Notably, it has been proven that during the pandemic people smoked more, driven by COVID-19-related stress, more time spent at home, and boredom [34]. These stressful situations probably became aggravated when the lockdown ended and new challenges in daily routine, still affected by the pandemic, emerged.

The association between populational health and mental and social issues only worsened the situation [35–40]. From this perspective, further increases, not only in incidence of acute coronary syndromes but also in occurrence of more complex cases can be expected.

In-hospital treatment for ACS also differed when compared to the corresponding timeframe of the previous calendar year. First, a higher number of patients qualified for percutaneous revascularization. This finding is expected as a higher incidence of STEMI could be one of the reasons for performing salvage percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) instead of qualifying patients for surgical treatment by a heart team [1, 2]. However, some other negative effects of the pandemic can be observed. From patients' perspectives, multiple hospitalizations for diagnosis, further preparation for surgery, transfer from one hospital to another, long therapeutic processes, and rehabilitation are particularly dangerous in epidemiological terms. As such, most heart teams probably favored shorter therapeutic processes and qualified borderline cases for percutaneous treatment. Second, it was obvious that patients with lower peri-operative immunity are especially prone to infection, which may have significantly changed the mortality and morbidity rates. From a surgical perspective, surgical procedures during the pandemic should focus on the most urgent cases that cannot be postponed and cannot be treated percutaneously. This observation is supported by international reports, which also present a decrease in the number of surgically treated patients [41].

Study limitations

The design of the study (retrospective dataset analysis) has the limitations of such reports. Moreover, it was difficult to assess true long-term survival and complication incidence in those patients, as they were admitted to the hospital with a much higher occurrence of comorbidities when compared to the pre-pandemic period. This aspect may affect the incidence of repeat ACS cases, morbidity, and mortality in upcoming years.

In conclusion, it should be emphasized that the COVID-19 pandemic affects the ACS patient profile, course of treatment, and increases the risk for mortality. This effect already became apparent after the first wave of the pandemic in Poland. Further progression of this effect can be expected.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Funding: None.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Collet JP, Thiele H, Barbato E, et al. 2020 ESC Guidelines for the management of acute coronary syndromes in patients presenting without persistent ST-segment elevation. Eur Heart J. 2021; 42(14): 1289–1367, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehaa575, indexed in Pubmed: 32860058.
- Neumann FJ, Sousa-Uva M, Ahlsson A, et al. 2018 ESC/EACTS Guidelines on myocardial revascularization. Eur Heart J. 2019; 40(2): 87–165, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehy394, indexed in Pubmed: 30165437.
- Perrin N, Iglesias JF, Rey F, et al. Impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on acute coronary syndromes. Swiss Med Wkly. 2020; 150: w20448, doi: 10.4414/smw.2020.20448, indexed in Pubmed: 33382905.
- Secco GG, Zocchi C, Parisi R, et al. Decrease and delay in hospitalization for acute coronary syndromes during the 2020 SARS-CoV-2 pandemic. Can J Cardiol. 2020; 36(7): 1152–1155, doi: 10.1016/j.cjca.2020.05.023, indexed in Pubmed: 32447060.
- Showkathali R, Yalamanchi R, Sankeerthana MP, et al. Acute Coronary Syndrome admissions and outcome during COVID-19 Pandemic-Report from large tertiary centre in India. Indian Heart J. 2020; 72(6): 599–602, doi: 10.1016/j.ihj.2020.09.005, indexed in Pubmed: 33357652.
- De Filippo O, D'Ascenzo F, Angelini F, et al. Reduced rate of hospital admissions for ACS during COVID-19 outbreak in Northern Italy. N Engl J Med. 2020; 383(1): 88–89, doi: 10.1056/NEJMc2009166, indexed in Pubmed: 32343497.
- Gluckman TyJ, Wilson MA, Chiu ST, et al. Case rates, treatment approaches, and outcomes in acute myocardial infarction during the coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic. JAMA Cardiol. 2020; 5(12): 1419–1424, doi: 10.1001/jamacardio.2020.3629, indexed in Pubmed: 32766756.
- Mafham MM, Spata E, Goldacre R, et al. COVID-19 pandemic and admission rates for and management of acute coronary syndromes in England. Lancet. 2020; 396(10248): 381–389, doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)31356-8, indexed in Pubmed: 32679111.
- Kiss P, Carcel C, Hockham C, et al. The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on the care and management of patients with acute cardiovascular disease: a systematic review. Eur Heart J Qual Care Clin Outcomes. 2021;7(1): 18–27, doi: 10.1093/ehjqcco/qcaa084, indexed in Pubmed: 33151274.
- Kwok CS, Gale CP, Curzen N, et al. Impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on percutaneous coronary intervention in England: insights from the British Cardiovascular Intervention Society PCI database cohort. Circ Cardiovasc Interv. 2020; 13(11): e009654, doi: 10.1161/CIRCINTERVEN-TIONS.120.009654, indexed in Pubmed: 33138626.
- 11. Statistics related to covid-19 infection, Polish Primary Statistical Department. Available at: https://stat.gov.pl/.
- Hawranek M, Grygier M, Bujak K, et al. Characteristics of patients from the Polish Registry of Acute Coronary Syndromes during the COVID-19 pandemic: the first report. Kardiol Pol. 2021; 79(2): 192–195, doi: 10.33963/KP.15756, indexed in Pubmed: 33463992.
- Drożdż J, Piotrowski G, Zielińska M, et al. Hospitalizations and interventional procedures in cardiology departments in the region of 2.5 million inhabitants during the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic. Kardiol Pol. 2021; 79(5): 572–574, doi: 10.33963/KP.15984, indexed in Pubmed: 34125933.
- Marijon E, Karam N, Jost D, et al. Out-of-hospital cardiac arrest during the COVID-19 pandemic in Paris, France: a population-based, observational study. Lancet Public Health. 2020; 5(8): e437–e443, doi: 10.1016/S2468-2667(20)30117-1, indexed in Pubmed: 32473113.
- De Rosa S, Spaccarotella C, Basso C, et al. Reduction of hospitalizations for myocardial infarction in Italy in the COVID-19 era. Eur Heart J. 2020;

41(22): 2083–2088, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehaa409, indexed in Pubmed: 32412631.

- Popovic B, Varlot J, Metzdorf PA, et al. Changes in characteristics and management among patients with ST-elevation myocardial infarction due to COVID-19 infection. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv. 2021; 97(3): E319–E326, doi: 10.1002/ccd.29114, indexed in Pubmed: 32667726.
- Tam CCF, Cheung KS, Lam S, et al. Impact of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) outbreak on outcome of myocardial infarction in Hong Kong, China. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv. 2021; 97(2): E194–E197, doi: 10.1002/ccd.28943, indexed in Pubmed: 32367683.
- Lazzerini M, Barbi E, Apicella A, et al. Delayed access or provision of care in Italy resulting from fear of COVID-19. Lancet Child Adolesc Health. 2020; 4(5): e10–e11, doi: 10.1016/S2352-4642(20)30108-5, indexed in Pubmed: 32278365.
- Marín-Jiménez I, Zabana Y, Rodríguez-Lago I, et al. COVID-19 and inflammatory bowel disease: questions arising from patient care and follow-up during the initial phase of the pandemic (February-April 2020). Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2020;43(7): 408–413, doi: 10.1016/j.gastrohep.2020.05.003, indexed in Pubmed: 32419715.
- 20. Hammad TA, Parikh M, Tashtish N, et al. Impact of COVID-19 pandemic on ST-elevation myocardial infarction in a non-COVID-19 epicenter. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv. 2021; 97(2): 208–214, doi: 10.1002/ccd.28997, indexed in Pubmed: 32478961.
- Pessoa-Amorim G, Camm CF, Gajendragadkar P, et al. Admission of patients with STEMI since the outbreak of the COVID-19 pandemic: a survey by the European Society of Cardiology. Eur Heart J Qual Care Clin Outcomes. 2020; 6(3): 210–216, doi: 10.1093/ehjqcco/qcaa046, indexed in Pubmed: 32467968.
- Flint AC, Conell C, Ren X, et al. Effect of systolic and diastolic blood pressure on cardiovascular outcomes. N Engl J Med. 2019; 381(3): 243–251, doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1803180, indexed in Pubmed: 31314968.
- Ali I, Akman D, Bruun NE, et al. Importance of a history of hypertension for the prognosis after acute myocardial infarction—for the Bucindolol Evaluation in Acute myocardial infarction Trial (BEAT) study group. Clin Cardiol. 2004; 27(5): 265–269, doi: 10.1002/clc.4960270504, indexed in Pubmed: 15188939.
- Esposito K, Nappo F, Marfella R, et al. Inflammatory cytokine concentrations are acutely increased by hyperglycemia in humans: role of oxidative stress. Circulation. 2002; 106(16): 2067–2072, doi: 10.1161/01. cir.0000034509.14906.ae, indexed in Pubmed: 12379575.
- Risso A, Mercuri F, Quagliaro L, et al. Intermittent high glucose enhances apoptosis in human umbilical vein endothelial cells in culture. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab. 2001; 281(5): E924–E930, doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.2001.281.5.E924, indexed in Pubmed: 11595647.
- Williams SB, Goldfine AB, Timimi FK, et al. Acute hyperglycemia attenuates endothelium-dependent vasodilation in humans in vivo. Circulation. 1998; 97(17): 1695–1701, doi: 10.1161/01.cir.97.17.1695, indexed in Pubmed: 9591763.
- Stegenga ME, van der Crabben SN, Levi M, et al. Hyperglycemia stimulates coagulation, whereas hyperinsulinemia impairs fibrinolysis in healthy humans. Diabetes. 2006; 55(6): 1807–1812, doi: 10.2337/db05-1543, indexed in Pubmed: 16731846.
- Sakamoto T, Ogawa H, Kawano H, et al. Rapid change of platelet aggregability in acute hyperglycemia. Detection by a novel laser-light scattering method. Thromb Haemost. 2000; 83(3): 475–479, indexed in Pubmed: 10744156.
- Elliott MD, Heitner JF, Kim H, et al. Prevalence and prognosis of unrecognized myocardial infarction in asymptomatic patients with diabetes: a two-center study with up to 5 years of follow-up. Diabetes Care. 2019; 42(7): 1290–1296, doi: 10.2337/dc18-2266, indexed in Pubmed: 31010876.
- MacDonald MR, Petrie MC, Home PD, et al. Incidence and prevalence of unrecognized myocardial infarction in people with diabetes: a substudy of the Rosiglitazone Evaluated for Cardiac Outcomes and Regulation of Glycemia in Diabetes (RECORD) study. Diabetes Care. 2011; 34(6): 1394–1396, doi: 10.2337/dc10-2398, indexed in Pubmed: 21562320.
- Friedman GD, Petitti DB, Bawol RD, et al. Mortality in cigarette smokers and quitters. Effect of base-line differences. N Engl J Med. 1981; 304(23): 1407–1410, doi: 10.1056/NEJM198106043042308, indexed in Pubmed: 7231464.

- Willett WC, Green A, Stampfer MJ, et al. Relative and absolute excess risks of coronary heart disease among women who smoke cigarettes. N Engl J Med. 1987; 317(21): 1303–1309, doi: 10.1056/NEJM198711193172102, indexed in Pubmed: 3683458.
- Teo KK, Ounpuu S, Hawken S, et al. Tobacco use and risk of myocardial infarction in 52 countries in the INTERHEART study: a case-control study. Lancet. 2006; 368(9536): 647–658, doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(06)69249-0, indexed in Pubmed: 16920470.
- 34. Popova L, Henderson K, Kute N, et al. "I'm bored and I'm stressed": A qualitative study of exclusive smokers, ENDS users, and transitioning smokers or ENDS users in the time of COVID-19. Nicotine Tob Res. 2021 [Epub ahead of print], doi: 10.1093/ntr/ntab199, indexed in Pubmed: 34610133.
- Holland D, Heald AH, Stedman M, et al. Assessment of the effect of the COVID-19 pandemic on UK HbA1c testing: implications for diabetes management and diagnosis. J Clin Pathol. 2021 [Epub ahead of print], doi: 10.1136/jclinpath-2021-207776, indexed in Pubmed: 34645702.
- Clemmensen C, Petersen MB, Sørensen TIA. Will the COVID-19 pandemic worsen the obesity epidemic? Nat Rev Endocrinol. 2020; 16(9): 469–470, doi: 10.1038/s41574-020-0387-z, indexed in Pubmed: 32641837.

- Pettus J, Skolnik N. Importance of diabetes management during the COVID-19 pandemic. Postgrad Med. 2021; 133(8): 912–919, doi: 10.1080 /00325481.2021.1978704, indexed in Pubmed: 34602003.
- Gopalan HS, Misra A. COVID-19 pandemic and challenges for socio-economic issues, healthcare and National Health Programs in India. Diabetes Metab Syndr. 2020; 14(5): 757–759, doi: 10.1016/j.dsx.2020.05.041, indexed in Pubmed: 32504992.
- Banerjee M, Chakraborty S, Pal R. Diabetes self-management amid COVID-19 pandemic. Diabetes Metab Syndr. 2020; 14(4): 351–354, doi: 10.1016/j.dsx.2020.04.013, indexed in Pubmed: 32311652.
- Lim MA, Huang I, Yonas E, et al. A wave of non-communicable diseases following the COVID-19 pandemic. Diabetes Metab Syndr. 2020; 14(5): 979–980, doi: 10.1016/j.dsx.2020.06.050, indexed in Pubmed: 32610263.
- Gaudino M, Chikwe J, Hameed I, et al. Response of Cardiac Surgery Units to COVID-19: An Internationally-Based Quantitative Survey. Circulation. 2020; 142(3): 300–302, doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.120.047865, indexed in Pubmed: 32392425.
Assessment of fetal left atrial volume and function using a novel left atrial volume tracking method

Xiaohui Peng¹, Suping Zhou², Jiaoni Wang¹, Mei Pan¹, Bei Wang¹, Xiaolu Sun¹, Bowen Zhao¹

¹Department of Diagnostic Ultrasound and Echocardiography, Sir Run Run Shaw Hospital, Zhejiang University Medical College, Hangzhou, China ²Department of Diagnostic Ultrasound, Peking University Shenzhen Hospital, Shenzhen, China

Correspondence to: Bowen Zhao, MD, Department of Diagnostic Ultrasound and Echocardiography, Sir Run Run Shaw Hospital, Zhejiang University Medical College, 3 Qingchun Road East, Hangzhou, Zhejiang Province, China, phone: +86 571 86 006 331, e-mail: zbwcjp@zju.edu.cn. Copyright by the Author(s), 2023

DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0236

Received: May 20, 2022

Accepted: October 10, 2022

Early publication date: October 24, 2022

ABSTRACT

Background: Several fetal cardiovascular structural defects may alter the hemodynamics of the cardiac chambers resulting in changes in chamber sizes. Quantitative measurements of the sizes of cardiac chambers can augment the diagnostic power of fetal echocardiography.

Aims: Using a new left atrial volume tracking (LAVT) method, time-left atrial volume curves (TLAVCs) can be automatically obtained. The goal of this study was to examine whether this method can be used to evaluate left atrial volume (LAV) and provide reference values for LAV and indices of left atrial function in normal human fetuses.

Methods: Two hundred and four normal human fetuses were enrolled. Using LAVT, the maximal left atrial volume (LAVmax) and minimal left atrial volume (LAVmin) were measured from TLAVCs. Left atrial ejection fraction (EF) was calculated. The maximal left atrial area (LAAmax) and minimal left atrial area (LAAmin) were measured using manual method tracing.

Results: Between 21 and 40 weeks, mean LAVmax increased from 0.27 ml to 4.15 ml, and mean LAVmin increased from 0.13 ml to 2.26 ml, respectively, while the EF remained stable at around 0.43. From 21 to 40 weeks, mean LAAmax increased from 0.61 cm² to 2.64 cm², and mean LAAmin increased from 0.34 cm² to 1.53 cm².

Conclusions: This study establishes reference values for fetal LAV during the second half of gestation. The LAVT method appears to be feasible in estimating fetal LAV and shows potential for assessing left atrial function.

Key words: fetal echocardiography, left atrial tracking, left atrial volume

INTRODUCTION

Fetal echocardiography has become a reliable technique for assessing structural defects and arrhythmias in the second and third trimesters of gestation [1-2]. Several fetal cardiovascular structural defects and arrhythmias may alter the hemodynamics of the atrial and/or ventricular chambers resulting in changes in chamber sizes [3-6]. The size and shape of the chambers in fetuses are related to perinatal death [7]. Quantitative measurements of the sizes of cardiac chambers may enable the physician to understand the growth pattern of normal fetal hearts and augment the diagnostic power of fetal echocardiography. Traditional methods include measurements of the diameters of cardiac chambers by M-mode and 2-dimensional echocardiography (2DE) methods [8–9]. Chamber volume calculation from 2DE does not rely on measuring a single dimension, but rather covers the entire cross-sectional area of the chamber; therefore, measurements using 2DE may better estimate volume changes. The accuracy of ventricular volume determination by 2DE using a biplane Simpson's rule algorithm was first shown in fetal sheep [10], and then this method was further developed in normal human fetuses [11]. In adults, the 2DE biplane Simpson's method was recommended by the American Society of Echocardiography to evaluate left atrial volume (LAV), and the accuracy has been validated by in-vitro models and angiography [12–14]. The left atrial volume tracking (LAVT) method is a newly developed method that is an automated measurement. It is evaluated

WHAT'S NEW?

In adults, 2-dimensional echocardiography (2DE) biplane Simpson's method was recommended by the American Society of Echocardiography to evaluate left atrial volume (LAV) and the accuracy has been validated by in-vitro models and angiography. This study applies a new left atrial volume tracking (LAVT) method, which is based on Simpson's rule algorithm, to establish normal values for human LAV during the second half of gestation. The LAVT method appears to be a feasible method to estimate fetal LAV and left atrial ejection fraction (EF) during the second half of gestation, suggesting its potential value in assessing left ventricular diastolic function of fetal hearts, especially under pathological conditions in the mother or fetus.

in images based on offline analysis and might be useful for measuring LAV curves precisely in adults [15]. Recently, it has also been used in fetal hearts [16–17]. In our study, we apply this method, which is based on Simpson's rule algorithm, to establish normal values for human LAV during the second half of gestation.

METHODS

Study population

The study population consisted of singleton pregnancies from 21 to 40 weeks of gestation undergoing fetal echocardiography scans at the Sir Run Run Shaw Hospital, Zhejiang University College of Medicine in Hangzhou, China. This study was approved by the Ethics Committee of the Sir Run Run Shaw Hospital and informed consent was obtained from all participants. Inclusion criteria were accurate gestational age (GA) based upon measurement of the fetal biparietal diameter (BPD) and femoral length; normal fetal growth, and absence of medical complications, such as diabetes mellitus, or hypertension. The exclusion criteria were fetal cardiac and extracardiac abnormalities; abnormal intrauterine fetal growth; inability to obtain a standard view due to variable fetal position.

A total of 204 fetuses that had normal cardiac morphology and normal sinus rhythm in the second and third trimesters were used as the research objects. Inspection of the atrial symmetry would be first made in a standard four-chamber heart view. If there was any asymmetry in atrial size, we would measure the width and length of the left and right atrium and then calculate the width ratio of the left and right atrium (RA/LA width ratio); if the RA/LA width ratio was in the range of 0.8~1.2, the fetus was regarded as having normal atrial morphology.

The principles of the left atrial volume tracking method

The LAVT method uses the adaptive density gradient (ADG) method with the ability of automatic construction of the LAV profile by applying a 2-dimensional tissue tracking technique. In the ADG method [18], only the pixels on the sector beam which has the necessary information for the tracking process would be tracked, resulting in reducing the number of pixels for tracking and saving tracking time (Supplementary material, *Video S1*). Therefore, the ADG method can produce faster calculation speed, higher

accuracy, and higher frame rates compared to the conventional block-matching method [18]. An image clip of the apical four-chamber view in one cardiac cycle was stored in the commercially available EUB-900 ultrasound scanner (Hitachi Medical Corporation, Chiba, Japan). The automatic construction of the left atrial curve was performed offline using a prototype viewer (Hitachi Medical Corporation, Chiba, Japan). The left atrial endocardium was manually traced at first, and subsequent LAV at each frame was automatically calculated by the single-plane Simpson's rule, resulting in the construction of the LAV curve within one minute. The biplane Simpson's rule can also be applied in this procedure.

Echocardiography

Echocardiographic examinations were performed on the subjects with a Philips iE33 xMATRIX ultrasound system (Philips Medical System, Bothell, WA, USA) with a 1.0-5.0 or 3.0-8.0 MHz transducer. General schematic sonographic examination was performed to rule out fetal abnormalities and was followed by detailed fetal 2-dimensional and color Doppler echocardiography to exclude fetal heart anomalies [19]. The maximal left atrial area (LAAmax) and minimal left atrial area (LAAmin) were traced from the four-chamber view. We magnified the images to minimize calibration-induced measurement errors. Then, we used the commercially available EUB-900 ultrasound scanner (Hitachi Medical Corporation, Chiba, Japan) to obtain time-left atrial volume curves (TLAVCs). The fetal left atrium was imaged in orthogonal planes corresponding to those obtained postnatally for volume calculation equivalent to apical four- and two-chamber views. Imaging of the left atrium was considered satisfactory if all 4 chambers, the left ventricular apex, both atrioventricular valves, and confluence of pulmonary veins were seen in the four-chamber view. The display of the mitral valve, apex, and aortic valve served as coordinates in the two-chamber view. After optimizing the gain, dynamic range, and sensitivity time control, images were digitally recorded for 2 seconds (about 5 to 6 cardiac cycles) and stored on hard discs for later analysis. Then, the left atrial endocardium of the apical four-chamber and two-chamber view was manually traced at the first frame. This measurement was based on the innermost bright edge convention, which disregarded the orifices of the pulmonary veins but not the floating foramen ovale flap. Subsequently, LAV at each frame was



Figure 1. The manual trace of the left atrial endocardium at the level of four-chamber (**A**) and 2-chamber view (**B**) at the first frame of the dynamic images. Time-left atrial volume curves (**C**) were automatically obtained with the left atrial tracking method, which contained the volume corresponding to each frame, including the volume in 4-chamber view (the red curve), 2-chamber view (the blue curve) and the overall volume (the yellow curve) by the biplane Simpson's rule.

automatically calculated by the single-plane and biplane Simpson's rule. Finally, TLAVCs were automatically obtained (Figure 1). The LAVmax and LAVmin were measured from the volume waveform by the biplane Simpson's rule. Calculations were made in 3 to 6 consecutive cardiac cycles and averaged. Left atrial EF was calculated as the difference between LAVmax and LAVmin, divided by end-diastolic volume. In 20 randomly selected fetuses, both LAVmax and LAVmin were measured by the same observer (B.W.Z) twice and then by another observer (SPZ) to compare the measurements and to calculate interobserver and interobserver agreement.

Statistical analysis

For each variable, a simple scatter plot graph was first obtained to observe roughly their correlations and tendencies with GA. Regression analysis was used to examine the correlation between measured volumes and GA and measured volumes and BPD. Separate linear, quadratic, cubic, and logarithmic regression models were fitted to identify the optimal one. Based on the equations acquired for both the mean and SD, population reference intervals for gestational age were estimated. Bland-Altman analysis was used to compare the measurement agreement and bias for a single observer and two observers [20–21]. P < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. The data were analyzed using Excel for Windows 2003 (Microsoft Corp., Redmond, WA, USA) and IBM SPSS package 22.0 (SPSS, Inc., Chicago, IL, US).

RESULTS

Of all 204 fetuses, 17 fetuses were excluded because of inadequate imaging. Optimal TLAVCs were acquired in the other 187 fetuses (success rate was 92%). Limiting factors for TLAVCs acquisition included low image resolution at young GA, abundant fetal movement, numerous acoustic shadows, and a persistent unfavorable fetal position. It was found that all the target volumes correlated strongly both with GA and BPD. The best-fitted regression equations of the mean of the studied parameters against GA and BPD are shown in Supplementary material, *Table S1*. The curves of best fit for mean LAVmax and LAVmin against both GA

(Figure 2) and BPD (Figure 3) as the independent variable were the quadratic curve. Meanwhile, the best model for mean LAAmax and LAAmin based on GA was linear regression. Based on the acquired equations the predicted mean LAVmax ranged from 0.27 ml at 21 weeks to 4.15 ml at 40 weeks, and the mean LAVmin ranged from 0.13 ml at 21 weeks to 2.26 ml at 40 weeks. Figure 4 demonstrated an increase in LAAmax and LAAmin with advancing GA. The detailed values are shown in Supplementary material, Table S2. Meanwhile, Pearson correlation analysis showed there was no significant correlation between mean left atrial EF and GA, and it remained fairly stable at around 0.43 with advancing GA (Figure 2). Bland-Altman analysis showed that there was a good agreement of the LAV data between two observers and for a single observer. The intra-observer variation coefficient for measured mean LAVmax and LAVmin was 5.0% and 6.6%, respectively; and the interobserver variation coefficient for measured mean LAVmax and LAVmin was 7.6% and 7.9%, respectively (Figure 5).

DISCUSSION

In the present study, we examined whether the newly developed LAVT method can be used to evaluate LAV and provide normal LAV reference indices for evaluation of left atrial function in normal human fetuses. Left atrial function can best be characterized by pressure-volume loops, similar to methods used to estimate left ventricular function [22-23]. However, invasive methods for determination of instantaneous left atrial pressures are required for this evaluation. In adults, computed tomography (CT) and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) are considered more accurate than echocardiographic methods in the quantification of LAV [12, 24]. But for fetuses, those cardiac scanning modalities are infeasible because of their inability to conduct ECG gating technology or harmful radiation effects. Thus, with the introduction of various new technologies, echocardiography has been ever widely used in screening for fetal heart diseases [2]. Several initial studies indicated the applicability of the LAVT method in assessing LAV and its usefulness has been validated in adult investi-



Figure 2. Volume measurements of the left atrium and ejection fraction plotted against gestational age. Atrial volume showed a consistently stronger correlation than that found with biparietal diameter (BPD). Solid lines represent the mean; dashed lines represent 5% and 95% confidence intervals (CI). **A.** Left atrial maximal volume. **B.** Left atrial minimal volume. **C.** Left atrial ejection fraction



Figure 3. Volume measurements of the left atrium plotted against biparietal diameter (BPD). Solid lines represent the mean; dashed lines represent 5% and 95% confidence intervals. **A.** Left atrial maximal volume. **B.** Left atrial minimal volume

gation [15, 25–26]. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first investigation attempting to quantify LAV in a relatively large group of normal fetuses.

There was up to a 20-fold increase in fetal maximal and minimal LAV between 21 weeks and 40 weeks, which was faster during the last quarter of pregnancy. The quadratic shape of these growth curves resembles general fetal growth curves that are related to GA. However, they are different from the linear growth curves that have been reported previously for M-mode diameter measurements of the left atrial size calculated from 1 dimension [27]. The manually traced left atrial areas were found to correlate with GA. LAV increased with GA, which is consistent with our study [28–29]. It may add useful information to future



Figure 4. Area measurements of left atrium plotted against gestational age. Solid lines represent the mean; dashed lines represent 5% and 95% confidence intervals. A. Left atrial maximal area. B. Left atrial minimal area



Figure 5. Bland-Altman plots of the absolute difference and 95% limits of agreement between paired measurements of left atrial Vmax by the same sonographer (A) and two sonographers (B)

studies of fetal LA [28-30]. Theoretically, left atrial mechanical function consists of three phases within the cardiac cycle [31]. First, during ventricular systole and isovolumic relaxation, the left atrium functions as a "reservoir" that receives blood from pulmonary venous return and stores energy in the form of pressure. Second, during the early phase of ventricular diastole, the left atrium operates as a "conduit" for transferring blood into the left ventricle (LV) after mitral valve opening via a pressure gradient. Third, during the late phase of ventricular diastole, LA performs as a "booster pump" through the contractile function which normally serves to augment the LV stroke volume by approximately 20% [31]. In normal adults, the TLAVCs consist of 2 peaks and 2 valleys, and phased LAV can be easily distinguished [26]. However, in fetuses that would be difficult without the guidance of the electrocardiogram since E and A waves of the diastolic mitral flow spectrum may fuse as a result of fast fetal heartbeat; thus the second valley becomes blurred in the curve (Figure 1).

In this study, as a fetal electrocardiogram cannot routinely be available, phasic left atrial functions cannot be acquired from the TLAVCs. Some studies were done with speckle tracking analysis of the atria [32, 23]. In conclusion, left atrial EF was acquired through LAVmax and LAVmin obtained from the curve, and the result showed that it remained stable with advancing GA. It resembles the growing pattern of left atrial shortening fraction calculated using the formula: (end-systolic diameter-end-diastolic diameter)/end-systolic diameter, which has been demonstrated to be an alternative parameter for assessing fetal diastolic function [33]. In adults, several studies have found an association between increased ventricular filling pressure and increased LAV and EF, in which changes in its volume correlated with an increase in risk [34-38]. LAV may be more reliable in assessment of diastole than mitral Doppler [39]. It is a stable and reliable parameter that reflects the duration and severity of diastolic dysfunction. The study by Briguori et al. [40] in adults suggested that left ventricular

diastolic function could be better assessed through left atrial motion than through mitral flows in patients with hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. Later a similar study by Zalinski et al. [41] in fetuses of women with diabetes mellitus showed that left atrial shortening was decreased as compared with that in healthy fetuses. Further studies are needed to determine the relationship between LAV and EF and diastolic dysfunction in fetuses in pathological states.

Study limitations

There were several limitations to this study. First, it was a pilot study to apply the LAVT method to determine LAV in normal human fetuses. LAV data obtained through this method lack validation in in-vitro studies or animal experiments. Thus, to approximate the true LAV, more studies are necessary to further assess the accuracy of this method in the future. Second, phasic functions of the left atrium cannot be studied for a lack of guide of the fetal electrocardiogram. Third, there were several limiting factors for TLAVCs acquisition. An important limiting factor was a persistent unfavorable fetal position, which prevented the sonographers from acquiring the standard views, mainly the two-chamber view, which may potentially affect the accuracy of the measurements. Other limiting factors for the acquisition included low image resolution at young GA, abundant fetal movement, and numerous acoustic shadows.

CONCLUSION

This study presents reference ranges for indices of LAV for normal fetuses from 21 to 40 weeks of gestation. The growth curve of LAV of the normal human fetus is in line with that of the left ventricle. In our opinion, more studies are needed to assess to what extent measurements in fetuses in pathological states deviate from normal and whether these measurements can be of use in the prediction of fetal outcomes. Although there are still several factors limiting the application of this method, the LAVT method appears to be a feasible method to estimate fetal LAV and left atrial EF during the second half of gestation, suggesting its potential for assessing left ventricular diastolic function of fetal hearts, especially under pathological conditions in the mother or fetus.

Supplementary material

Supplementary material is available at https://journals. viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska.

Article information

Acknowledgments: This work was supported by the Medical Health Science and Technology Project of the Zhejiang Provincial Health Commission (NO.2018RC046).

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Funding: None.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Allan LD, Crawford DC, Anderson RH, et al. Spectrum of congenital heart disease detected echocardiographically in prenatal life. Br Heart J. 1985; 54(5): 523–526, doi: 10.1136/hrt.54.5.523, indexed in Pubmed: 4052293.
- Fyfe DA, Kline CH. Fetal echocardiographic diagnosis of congenital heart disease. Pediatr Clin North Am. 1990; 37(1): 45–67, doi: 10.1016/s0031-3955(16)36831-6, indexed in Pubmed: 2408003.
- Silverman NH, Schmidt KG. Ventricular volume overload in the human fetus: observations from fetal echocardiography. J Am Soc Echocardiogr. 1990; 3(1): 20–29, doi: 10.1016/s0894-7317(14)80295-2, indexed in Pubmed: 2310588.
- Guirado L, Crispi F, Masoller N, et al. Biventricular impact of mild to moderate fetal pulmonary valve stenosis. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2018; 51(3): 349–356, doi: 10.1002/uog.17456, indexed in Pubmed: 28295792.
- Garcia-Canadilla P, Dejea H, Bonnin A, et al. Complex congenital heart disease associated with disordered myocardial architecture in a midtrimester human fetus. Circ Cardiovasc Imaging. 2018; 11(10): e007753, doi: 10.1161/CIRCIMAGING.118.007753, indexed in Pubmed: 30354476.
- Soveral I, Crispi F, Walter C, et al. Early cardiac remodeling in aortic coarctation: insights from fetal and neonatal functional and structural assessment. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2020; 56(6): 837–849, doi: 10.1002/uog.21970, indexed in Pubmed: 31909552.
- DeVore GR, Portella PP, Andrade EH, et al. Cardiac measurements of size and shape in fetuses with absent or reversed end-diastolic velocity of the umbilical artery and perinatal survival and severe growth restriction before 34 weeks' gestation. J Ultrasound Med. 2021; 40(8): 1543–1554, doi: 10.1002/jum.15532, indexed in Pubmed: 33124711.
- Van Mieghem T, Giusca S, DeKoninck P, et al. Methods for prenatal assessment of fetal cardiac function. Prenat Diagn. 2009; 29(13): 1193–1203, doi: 10.1002/pd.2379, indexed in Pubmed: 19816885.
- Lussier EC, Yeh SJ, Chih WL, et al. Reference ranges and Z-scores for fetal cardiac measurements from two-dimensional echocardiography in Asian population. PloS One. 2020; 15(6): e0233179, doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0233179, indexed in Pubmed: 32584813.
- Schmidt KG, Silverman NH, Van Hare GF, et al. Two-dimensional echocardiographic determination of ventricular volumes in the fetal heart. Validation studies in fetal lambs. Circulation. 1990; 81(1): 325–333, doi: 10.1161/01.cir.81.1.325, indexed in Pubmed: 2297836.
- DeVore GR, Klas B, Satou G, et al. Evaluation of the right and left ventricles: An integrated approach measuring the area, length, and width of the chambers in normal fetuses. Prenat Diagn. 2017; 37(12): 1203–1212, doi: 10.1002/pd.5166, indexed in Pubmed: 29023931.
- Avelar E, Durst R, Rosito GA, et al. Comparison of the accuracy of multidetector computed tomography versus two-dimensional echocardiography to measure left atrial volume. Am J Cardiol. 2010; 106(1): 104–109, doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2010.02.021, indexed in Pubmed: 20609656.
- Pearlman JD, Triulzi MO, King ME, et al. Left atrial dimensions in growth and development: normal limits for two-dimensional echocardiography. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1990; 16(5): 1168–1174, doi: 10.1016/0735-1097(90)90549-5, indexed in Pubmed: 2229763.
- Gutman J, Wang YS, Wahr D, et al. Normal left atrial function determined by 2-dimensional echocardiography. Am J Cardiol. 1983; 51(2): 336–340, doi: 10.1016/s0002-9149(83)80061-7, indexed in Pubmed: 6823848.
- Kusunose K, Chono T, Tabata T, et al. Echocardiographic image tracker with a speckle adaptive noise reduction filter for the automatic measurement of the left atrial volume curve. Eur Heart J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2014; 15(5): 509–514, doi: 10.1093/ehjci/jet196, indexed in Pubmed: 24165117.
- DeVore GR, Klas B, Satou G, et al. Evaluation of fetal left ventricular size and function using speckle-tracking and the impson rule. J Ultrasound Med. 2019; 38(5): 1209–1221, doi: 10.1002/jum.14799, indexed in Pubmed: 30244474.
- DeVore GR, Klas B, Satou G, et al. Speckle tracking analysis to evaluate the size, shape, and function of the atrial chambers in normal fetuses at 20-40 weeks of gestation. J Ultrasound Med. 2022; 41(8): 2041–2057, doi: 10.1002/jum.15888, indexed in Pubmed: 34825711.

- Toyoda T, Baba H, Akasaka T, et al. Assessment of regional myocardial strain by a novel automated tracking system from digital image files. J Am Soc Echocardiogr. 2004; 17(12): 1234–1238, doi: 10.1016/j. echo.2004.07.010, indexed in Pubmed: 15562260.
- Gembruch U. Prenatal diagnosis of congenital heart disease. Prenat Diagn. 1997; 17(13): 1283–1298.
- Bland JM, Altman DG. Applying the right statistics: analyses of measurement studies. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2003; 22(1): 85–93, doi: 10.1002/uog.122, indexed in Pubmed: 12858311.
- Bland JM, Altman DG. Measurement error proportional to the mean. BMJ. 1996; 313(7049): 106, doi: 10.1136/bmj.313.7049.106, indexed in Pubmed: 8688716.
- Pagel PS, Kehl F, Gare M, et al. Mechanical function of the left atrium: new insights based on analysis of pressure-volume relations and Doppler echocardiography. Anesthesiology. 2003; 98(4): 975–994, doi: 10.1097/0000542-200304000-00027, indexed in Pubmed: 12657862.
- Payne RM, Stone HL, Engelken EJ. Atrial function during volume loading. J Appl Physiol. 1971; 31(3): 326–331, doi: 10.1152/jappl.1971.31.3.326, indexed in Pubmed: 5111850.
- Keller AM, Gopal AS, King DL. Left and right atrial volume by freehand three-dimensional echocardiography: in vivo validation using magnetic resonance imaging. Eur J Echocardiogr. 2000; 1(1): 55–65, doi: 10.1053/euje.2000.0010, indexed in Pubmed: 12086217.
- Gupta S, Matulevicius SA, Ayers CR, et al. Left atrial structure and function and clinical outcomes in the general population. Eur Heart J. 2013; 34(4): 278–285, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehs188, indexed in Pubmed: 22782941.
- Ogawa K, Hozumi T, Sugioka K, et al. Automated assessment of left atrial function from time-left atrial volume curves using a novel speckle tracking imaging method. J Am Soc Echocardiogr. 2009; 22(1): 63–69, doi: 10.1016/j.echo.2008.10.016, indexed in Pubmed: 19131004.
- Allan LD, Joseph MC, Boyd EG, et al. M-mode echocardiography in the developing human fetus. Br Heart J. 1982; 47(6): 573–583, doi: 10.1136/hrt.47.6.573, indexed in Pubmed: 7082505.
- DeVore GR, Klas B, Satou G, et al. Evaluation of fetal left ventricular size and function using speckle-tracking and the impson rule. J Ultrasound Med. 2019; 38(5): 1209–1221, doi: 10.1002/jum.14799, indexed in Pubmed: 30244474.
- DeVore GR, Klas B, Satou G, et al. Speckle tracking analysis to evaluate the size, shape, and function of the atrial chambers in normal fetuses at 20-40 weeks of gestation. J Ultrasound Med. 2022; 41(8): 2041–2057, doi: 10.1002/jum.15888, indexed in Pubmed: 34825711.
- García-Otero L, Gómez O, Rodriguez-López M, et al. Nomograms of fetal cardiac dimensions at 18-41 weeks of gestation. Fetal Diagn Ther. 2020; 47(5): 387–398, doi: 10.1159/000494838, indexed in Pubmed: 30612128.

- Abhayaratna WP, Seward JB, Appleton CP, et al. Left atrial size: physiologic determinants and clinical applications. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2006; 47(12): 2357–2363, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2006.02.048, indexed in Pubmed: 16781359.
- Meister M, Axt-Fliedner R, Graupner O, et al. Atrial and ventricular deformation analysis in normal fetal hearts using two-dimensional speckle tracking echocardiography. Fetal Diagn Ther. 2020; 47(9): 699–710, doi: 10.1159/000508881, indexed in Pubmed: 32615558.
- Zielinsky P, Luchese S, Manica JL, et al. Left atrial shortening fraction in fetuses with and without myocardial hypertrophy in diabetic pregnancies. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2009; 33(2): 182–187, doi: 10.1002/uog.6154, indexed in Pubmed: 19012275.
- Moller JE, Hillis GS, Oh JK, et al. Left atrial volume: a powerful predictor of survival after acute myocardial infarction. Circulation. 2003; 107(17): 2207–2212, doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000066318.21784.43, indexed in Pubmed: 12695291.
- Tsang TSM, Barnes ME, Gersh BJ, et al. Left atrial volume as a morphophysiologic expression of left ventricular diastolic dysfunction and relation to cardiovascular risk burden. Am J Cardiol. 2002; 90(12): 1284–1289, doi: 10.1016/s0002-9149(02)02864-3, indexed in Pubmed: 12480035.
- 36. Appleton CP, Galloway JM, Gonzalez MS, et al. Estimation of left ventricular filling pressures using two-dimensional and Doppler echocardiography in adult patients with cardiac disease. Additional value of analyzing left atrial size, left atrial ejection fraction and the difference in duration of pulmonary venous and mitral flow velocity at atrial contraction. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1993; 22(7): 1972–1982, doi: 10.1016/0735-1097(93)90787-2, indexed in Pubmed: 8245357.
- Sousa AC. Left atrial volume as an index of diastolic function. Arq Bras Cardiol. 2006; 87(3): e27–e33, doi: https://doi.org/10.1590/S0066-782X2006001600031.
- Kosmala W, Marwick TH, Przewłocka-Kosmala M. Echocardiography in patients with heart failure: recent advances and future perspectives. Kardiol Pol. 2021; 79(1): 5–17, doi: 10.33963/KP.15720, indexed in Pubmed: 33394579.
- Kupczyńska K, Mandoli GE, Cameli M, et al. Left atrial strain – a current clinical perspective. Kardiol Pol. 2021; 79(9): 955–964, doi: 10.33963/KP.a2021.0105, indexed in Pubmed: 34599503.
- Briguori C, Betocchi S, Losi MA, et al. Noninvasive evaluation of left ventricular diastolic function in hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. Am J Cardiol. 1998; 81(2): 180–187, doi: 10.1016/s0002-9149(97)00870-9, indexed in Pubmed: 9591902.
- Zielinsky P, Satler F, Luchese S, et al. Study of global left atrial shortening in fetuses of diabetic mothers. Arq Bras Cardiol. 2004; 83(6): 473–5; 470, doi: 10.1590/s0066-782x2004001800005, indexed in Pubmed: 15654444.

Clinical factors affecting survival in patients with D-transposition of the great arteries after atrial switch repair: A meta-analysis

Sonia Alicja Nartowicz¹, Ewelina Jakielska¹, Aleksandra Ciepłucha², Piotr Ratajczak³, Stefan Grajek¹, Maciej Lesiak¹, Olga Trojnarska¹

¹Poznan University of Medical Sciences, Poznań, Poland

²1st Department of Cardiology, Poznan University of Medical Sciences, Poznań, Poland

³Department of Pharmacoeconomics and Social Pharmacy, Poznan University of Medical Sciences, Poznań, Poland

Correspondence to:

Sonia Álicja Nartowicz, MD, Poznan University of Medical Sciences, Długa 1/2, 61–848 Poznań, Poland, phone: +48 61 854 91 46, e-mail: sonianartowicz@ymail.com Copyright by the Author(s), 2023

DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0209 Received:

June 29, 2022

Accepted: September 2, 2022 Early publication date: September 9, 2022

ABSTRACT

Background: Atrial switch repair (AtrSR) was the initial operation method in patients with D-transposition of the great arteries (D-TGA) constituting the right ventricle as a systemic one. Currently, it has been replaced with arterial switch operation (ASO), but the cohort of adults after AtrSR is still large and requires strict cardiological management of late complications. For this reason, we aimed to evaluate potential long-term mortality risk factors in patients with D-TGA after AtrSR (either Mustard or Senning procedures)

Methods: We searched the MEDLINE database for suitable trials. We included 22 retrospective and prospective cohort studies of patients with D-TGA with at least 5 years mean/median follow-up time after Mustard or Senning procedures, with an endpoint of non-sudden cardiac death (n-SCD) and sudden cardiac death (SCD) after at least 30 days following surgery.

Results: A total of 2912 patients were enrolled, of whom 351 met the combined endpoint of n-SCD/SCD. The long-term mortality risk factors were New York Heart Association (NYHA) class \geq III/heart failure hospitalization (odds ratio [OR], 7.25; 95% confidence interval [CI], 2.67–19.7), tricuspid valve regurgitation (OR, 4.64; 95% CI, 1.95–11.05), Mustard procedure (OR, 2.15; 95% CI, 1.37–3.35), complex D-TGA (OR, 2.41; 95% CI, 1.31–4.43), and right ventricular dysfunction (OR, 1.94; 95% CI, 0.99–3.79). Supraventricular arrhythmia (SVT; OR, 2.07; 95% CI, 0.88–4.85) and pacemaker implantation (OR, 2.37; 95% CI, 0.48–11.69) did not affect long-term survival in this group of patients. In an additional analysis, SVT showed a statistically significant impact on SCD (OR, 2.74; 95% CI, 1.36–5.53) but not on n-SCD (OR, 1.5; 95% CI, 0.37–6.0).

Conclusions: This meta-analysis demonstrated that at least moderate tricuspid valve regurgitation, NYHA class ≥III/heart failure hospitalization, right ventricular dysfunction, complex D-TGA, and Mustard procedure are risk factors for long-term mortality in patients after AtrSR.

Key words: atrial switch repair, D-transposition of the great arteries, mustard procedure, senning procedure

INTRODUCTION

D-transposition of the great arteries (D-TGA) is a congenital heart defect characterized by atrioventricular concordance and a lack of arterio-ventricular concordance: the aorta originates from the right ventricle, while the pulmonary trunk originates from the left ventricle [1]. Currently, the surgical treatment of choice for D-TGA is arterial switch operation

(ASO). The most common ASO complication, occurring in 8% of patients, is coronary artery obstruction; nevertheless, these patients are also at risk of neo-aortic root dilatation, supravalvular pulmonary stenosis, and left ventricular dysfunction, and ventricular arrhythmias [1, 2]. However, patients after atrial switch repair (AtrSR) using the Senning or Mustard methods still constitute a large group of adult

WHAT'S NEW?

Patients with D-transposition of great arteries (D-TGA) after atrial switch repair (AtrSR) are exposed to long-term sequalae requiring medical care. D-TGA is one of the conditions most prone to sudden cardiac death in congenital heart disease. However, the criteria for implantable cardioverter defibrillator implantation in primary prevention of sudden cardiac death are not clear. We evaluated potential long-term mortality risk factors in patients after AtrSR. We searched the MEDLINE database and analyzed 22 retrospective and prospective cohort studies in this meta-analysis. It showed that at least moderate tricuspid valve regurgitation, New York Heart Association (NYHA) class \geq III/heart failure hospitalization, right ventricular dysfunction, complex D-TGA, and Mustard procedure are risk factors for long-term mortality in patients after AtrSR. To our knowledge, this meta-analysis is the largest in the current literature with the highest number of risk factors for long-term mortality in the operated D-TGA population.

patients, as the 40-year survival rate described in cohorts reaches 60%-75% [3-6]. During AtrSR, the systemic and pulmonary return is redirected with an intra-atrial baffle made of a Goretex patch (Mustard) or native atrial tissue (Senning), thus the right ventricle (RV) becomes systemic. As a consequence of these anatomical alterations, patients are at risk of developing common complications like RV dysfunction or failure, progressive tricuspid valve regurgitation, bradycardia, and chronotropic incompetence, supraventricular and ventricular tachyarrhythmias [1]. According to researchers, complications of AtrSR described as risk factors for non-sudden cardiac death (n-SCD) and/or sudden cardiac death are right ventricular dysfunction (RVD), supraventricular tachyarrhythmias (SVT), tricuspid valve regurgitation (TVR), New York Heart Association (NYHA) class ≥II, and atrioventricular block [3, 7–11]. To our knowledge, this meta-analysis is the largest in the current literature with the highest number of risk factors for longterm mortality in the operated D-TGA population.

Aims

This study aimed to evaluate long-term mortality risk factors in patients with D-TGA after atrial switch operation with either the Mustard or Senning procedure.

Eligibility criteria

We included 22 retrospective and prospective observational cohort studies of patients with D-TGA with at least 5-year mean or median follow-up time after AtrSR either with the Mustard or Senning procedure, with an endpoint of SCD, SCD equivalent events (aborted cardiac arrest or appropriate ICD discharge), or n-SCD after at least 30 days following surgery. The included studies needed to describe mortality and differences between living and deceased patients in the incidence of SVT, RVD, NYHA class, the number of implanted pacemakers, number of patients with simple and complex D-TGA, or number of patients operated with Mustard or Senning procedures.

We included patients with complex D-TGA, i.e. the coexistence of an additional heart defect (ventricular septal defect, pulmonary stenosis, left ventricular outflow tract obstruction, aortic coarctation). Selected studies also reported at least one of the following conditions:

- SVT including atrial fibrillation and regular atrial tachycardia; RVD as right ventricular ejection fraction <45% assessed by echocardiography were determined by one of the following methods:
 - Simpson apical four-chamber view;
 - Subjective assessment by an experienced cardiologist according to contraction pattern, wall thickness, ventricular dimensions, and septal movement in the presence of significant tricuspid regurgitation and a flow velocity in the ascending aorta of less than 0.7 m/sec.;
 - Partial subjective assessment, with right ventricular size and function assessed utilizing tissue Doppler imaging and tricuspid annular plane systolic excursion (TAPSE);
- Functional NYHA class ≥III or hospitalization for heart failure (HF);
- Atrioventricular block, sick sinus syndrome, or arrhythmia requiring pacemaker implantation; at least moderate TVR, assessed in Doppler echocardiography by an experienced cardiologist or catheterization with angiography;
- 4. Comparison of the number of patients operated with Mustard and Senning procedure.

Studies with no estimates of the association between risk factors and survival were excluded. We excluded studies that focused on specific subgroups of patients with D-TGA e.g., pregnant women, studies including D-TGA with other complex heart defects e.g., tetralogy of Fallot, and patients after double-switch surgery. Other exclusion criteria were studied groups <5 patients, language of the manuscript other than English, and other studies from the same research site describing the same cohort again.

Study process and search strategy

We investigated the MEDLINE database from its inception date to April 30, 2021 to find cohort studies describing long-term mortality and/or SCD risk factors in patients with D-TGA after atrial switch repair. While searching for suitable abstracts, we did not establish any language restrictions or filters. The search terms we used were (transposition of the great arteries OR TGA OR dTGA OR cTGA OR cctg OR systematic right ventricle OR atrial switch OR arterial switch



Figure 1. The study flowchart Abbreviations: D-TGA, D-transposition of the great arteries

OR mustard procedure OR senning procedure) AND (death OR sudden death OR cardiac death OR sudden cardiac death OR outcome OR prognosis OR risk factors) AND (adults OR adolescents). One investigator (SN) analyzed the entire database searching for suitable articles and simultaneously excluded duplicates, from which 168 articles were selected for full-text eligibility assessment (Figure 1). After 36 records were excluded due to language other than English and no full-text availability, two investigators (SN and EJ) reviewed 132 potentially relevant full articles. Finally, we excluded 110 manuscripts for the reasons listed in Figure 1. Eventually, 22 records met the inclusion criteria. Additionally, we verified the references of the included articles in search of potential new studies. The studies included in the analysis were approved by an appropriate institutional review board or ethics committee and patients provided written informed consent to participate in the study. All extracted relevant information was double-checked by the investigators. Other

team members (AC, PR, SG, ML, OT) were responsible for substantive oversight and resolving uncertain decisions.

Data extraction and quality assessment

The quality of the included studies was assessed by two reviewers (EJ and SN) with the use of the Quality Assessment Tool for Observational Cohort and Cross-Sectional Studies (Supplementary material, *Table S1*) [12]. We checked if the information about study patient loss, their number, and reasons for exclusion (including the safety outcome data) was provided. We extracted data describing study characteristics such as country, study design, length of follow-up, number of patients in each research group, and number of study sites. The patient population characteristics included age, percentage of females and males, mean or median follow-up time, and percentage of patients with complex D-TGA, sinus node dysfunction, baffle obstruction, and in need of reintervention or pacemaker implantation. We also considered the numbers of n-SCD, SCD, aborted cardiac arrests, and appropriate ICDs.

Statistical analysis

The included research data were meta-analyzed using Review Manager 5.4. The random-effects model and inverse variance method were used to estimate the odds ratio (OR) of the combined endpoint of n-SCD, SCD, or SCD equivalent events. A total of 22 retrospective or prospective observational cohort studies were included in this meta-analysis [7-9, 11, 13-30]. There were seven main comparisons, which included: (1) NYHA functional class \leq II vs. NYHA \geq III/HF hospitalization [9, 11, 26]; (2) TVR <moderate vs. ≥moderate [8, 9, 11, 13, 16, 20, 21, 28, 31]; (3) Mustard vs. Senning procedure [7-9, 11, 14, 19, 20, 22, 28]; (4) complex vs. simple D-TGA [8, 9, 13, 16, 20, 21, 24, 27-29, 31]; (5) RVD vs. no RVD [8, 9, 11, 13, 15, 16, 18-23, 28]; (6) history of SVT vs. no history of SVT [7, 9, 13, 14, 16, 19, 21, 23, 27, 28, 30, 31]; (7) pacemaker vs. no pacemaker implantation [8, 9, 11, 16, 21, 23, 30]. The secondary endpoint was defined as SCD or SCD equivalent events and the random-effects model and inverse variance method were used to estimate the OR. The P-value < 0.05 was considered as statistically significant.

The χ^2 test was used to assess the significance of heterogeneity between the results of different research and presented as the I² test. Significant heterogeneity was defined as I² >50%, and I² <25% was defined as non-significant heterogeneity [32].

RESULTS

Study characteristics

The included studies examined a total of 3067 patients, 73 of whom were lost to follow-up and 82 died within 30 days of the atrial switch repair. A total of 2912 patients were finally enrolled, of whom 351 met the combined endpoint of n-SCD, SCD, or SCD equivalent events. Twenty of included studies were single-center types from sites in 12 countries [7, 9, 11, 13-19, 21-24, 26-31]. The remaining 2 studies were multi-center international studies with 2 to 3 involved countries and 7 clinical sites each [8, 20]. In the described research groups, the average age ranged from 13.9 to 35 years, and men accounted for 51.3%–89.2%, with an average follow-up time from AtrSR of 9.9-30 years. The mean age at the time of AtrSR ranged from 6.9 to 46 months; 1321 patients were operated on by the Mustard method and 1340 by the Senning method; 251 cases were described as AtrSR without exact numbers on the procedure method. The proportion of patients with the D-TGA complex ranged from 0% to 49.4%, with one study also including one patient representing 1% of the study population with the Taussig-Bing anomaly [26]. Of 351 deaths, 142 (40.4%) were n-SCD, 194 (55.3%) were SCD, and 15 (4.3%) were SCD-equivalent events. The

characteristics of the included studies are summarized in Supplementary material, *Table S2*.

Meta-analysis

A meta-analysis of the reported risk factors was performed (Figure 2A–B). Data on RVD was available from the highest number of publications (13 articles with a total number of 1489 patients); data on procedure type in 8 articles with 1348 patients; data on SVT in 12 articles with a total number of patients equaled 1339; complex vs. simple D-TGA was evaluated in 11 articles with 1257 patients; at least moderate TVR in 9 articles with 870 patients; implantation of pacemaker in 5 articles with 526 patients; NYHA class ≥III/HF hospitalization in 3 articles with 251 patients (Table 1).

A statistically significant relationship was found between at least moderate NYHA class ≥III HF hospitalization (P <0.001), TVR (P <0.001), type of surgical procedure (P <0.001), complex D-TGA (P = 0.005), and the combined endpoint of n-SCD, SCD, and SCD-equivalent events. We observed an association of borderline statistical significance between RVD (P = 0.05) and the primary endpoint. We did not observe statistically a significant (P = 0.09) relationship between SVT or pacemaker implantation (P = 0.29) and the primary endpoint (Figure 2A-B). We performed an additional analysis in which we assessed SVT separately for n-SCD and SCD/SCD equivalent events (Figure 3) [33]. The meta-analysis showed that SVT is associated with SCD (odds ratio [OR], 2.74; 95% confidence interval [CI], 1.36-5.53; P = 0.005). To confirm that SVT is a risk factor for SCD, we performed a separate meta-analysis for SVT as an n-SCD risk factor (Figure 3). We did not find a significant (OR, 1.5; 95% Cl, 0.37–6.0; P = 0.57) relationship between SVT and n-SCD, which confirms that SVT is a risk factor only for SCD.

The overall heterogenity of particular analysis was considered significant for RVD ($l^2 = 60\%$), SVT ($l^2 = 53\%$) and pacemaker implantation ($l^2 = 68\%$). The analysis of NYHA class \geq III/HF hospitalization ($l^2 = 0\%$), and type of procedure ($l^2 = 18\%$) had non-significant heterogeneity. The analysis for at least moderate TVR ($l^2 = 49\%$) and complex D-TGA ($l^2 = 48\%$) showed intermediate heterogeneity.

DISCUSSION

This meta-analysis demonstrated that at least moderate tricuspid valve regurgitation, NYHA class ≥III/heart failure hospitalization, right ventricular dysfunction, complex D-TGA, and the Mustard procedure are risk factors for long-term mortality in patients after AtrSR.

NYHA class

NYHA functional class appeared to be a significant risk factor for the combined endpoint of long-term mortality. Since assessment of right ventricular dysfunction by echocardiography is not standardized, we decided to evaluate the clinical status of patients with the use of



Figure 2A. Forest plots showing pooled odds ratios of NYHA >II/heart hospitalization (A), at least moderate TVR (B), Mustard procedure (C), Complex D-TGA (D). D-TGA indicates D-transposition of the great arteries

Abbreviations: D-TGA, D-transposition of great arteries; NYHA, New York Heart Association; LTM, long-term mortality; TVR, tricuspid valve regurgitation

NYHA class/HF hospitalization as a risk factor for death in patients after AtrSR. Although recent guidelines do not recommend to use the NYHA functional status in adults with congenital heart defects, this parameter has been used in numerous older publications on the survival in this group of patients [1]. Most of the patients with NYHA class I and II function are well adapted and report no clinical symptoms like dyspnea despite the objectively reduced exercise capacity in cardiopulmonary tests [11, 34]. Of the 251 patients included in the studies comparing NYHA class/HF hospitalization in living and deceased patients, as many as 54 (21.5%) patients were hospitalized for HF or were in the functional NYHA class ≥III. Previous articles, which did not show the relationship between the NYHA class and mortality, did not involve in the analysis a more objective tool, which is hospitalization for heart failure [11, 34]. In our study, clinical deterioration related to systemic ventricular dysfunction turned out to be a significant risk factor for death, which confirms that NYHA class ≥III/HF hospitalization reflects the disturbance of temporal RV compensation. Popelova et al. [11] showed a correlation between N-terminal pro-B-type natriuretic peptide (NT-proBNP) concentration and mortality, while not showing a statistically significant relationship be-



Figure 2B. Forest plots showing pooled odds ratios of RVD (E), history of SVT (F), and pacemaker implantation (G) for long-term mortality using a random effects meta-analysis approach

Abbreviations: RVD, indicates right ventricular dysfunction; SVT, supraventricular tachyarrhythmia

Table 1. Summary of pooled odds ratios results in the random-effect model

Comparison	Odds ratio	95% Cl	P-value
NYHA functional class \geq III/HF hospitalization vs. NYHA Class \leq II	7.25	2.67–19.7	<0.001
At least moderate TVR vs. no TVR	4.64	1.95-11.05	<0.001
Mustard vs. Senning procedure	2.15	1.37–3.35	<0.001
Complex vs. simple D-TGA	2.41	1.31-4.43	0.005
RVD vs. no RVD	1.94	0.99-3.79	0.05
History of SVT vs. no history of SVT	2.07	0.88-4.85	0.09
Pacemaker vs. no pacemaker	2.37	0.48-11.69	0.29

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval; HF, heart failure; other — see Figure 2



Figure 3. Forest plots showing pooled odds ratios of SVT for SCD (A) and n-SCD (B) using a random effects meta-analysis approach. n-SCD indicates non-sudden cardiac death

Abbreviations: SCD, sudden cardiac death; other — see Figure 2

tween the NYHA class and mortality. This may suggest that a combination of NT-proBNP and hospitalization for heart failure might be a more sensitive tool in assessing the clinical status and risk of death in patients after AtrSR.

Tricuspid valve regurgitation

Tricuspid valve regurgitation turned out to be the strongest risk factor for death in our review. The systematic tricuspid valve becomes progressively incompetent in patients with operated D-TGA. In most cases, TVR results from ring dilatation caused by enlargement of the failing systemic RV, but occasionally it can also be caused by surgical injury [35]. TVR is often commensurate with RVD, but it is not a constant or linear relationship as severe TVR does not develop in all patients with dysfunctional RV. The results on the use of TVR severity as an indirect parameter in assessing systematic ventricular impairment are contradictory [36, 37]. However, TV replacement/repair surgery showed stabilization of RV function and improvement of NYHA functional class [38]. In addition, TVR severity has been shown to correlate with exercise capacity of these patients assessed in cardiopulmonary tests [39]. The severity of TVR may not necessarily correspond to RVD, but it has a significant impact on the clinical status of patients with corrected D-TGA and is therefore a significant risk factor for death in this group.

Right ventricular dysfunction

To date, cohort studies have shown a statistically significant association between RVD and long-term mortality [15, 18, 21, 40]. Our meta-analysis has shown that there is a statistical tendency between RVD and long-term mortality in patients with operated D-TGA. However, a previous review article by Venkatesh et al. [33] did not confirm such results. The difference between the outcomes may be due to the discrepancy between exercise capacity, symptomatic HF, and RVD subjectively assessed by echocardiography [16, 19, 24, 41]. Additionally, systemic failure of the right ventricle due to its triangular structure and different orientation of myocardial fibers seems to have a significant diastolic component [36]. Due to this fact and the RV volume and its mechanism of adaptation to systemic load, echocardiographic assessment of RV systolic function does not always have to deteriorate. It seems that RVD evaluated by cardiac magnetic resonance will be a more reliable measure. However, the current studies, surprisingly, do not show an association between CMR parameters and patients' clinical status or exercise capacity with corrected D-TGA [42, 43].

Surgery procedure type

Mustard surgery proved to be a significant risk factor for death compared to the Senning procedure, which is in line

with the previous publications [7, 22, 33]. The use of artificial material to create baffles requires more sutures lines within the atria, poses a higher risk of baffle obstruction and thus the risk of reoperation. The articles we included were published between 1991 and 2017 reflect different surgical experiences, quality of extracorporeal circulation technology, hypothermia, use of cardioplegia, and perioperative care. All those factors could impact long-term results in this group. Right after introduction of the Mustard procedure, patients were operated on without the use of cardioplegia and cardioprotection, which also could have impacted outcomes. In the current era, the treatment of choice is arterial switch operation, but too few available data prevented us from comparing long-term mortality between AtrSR and ASO subgroups.

Complexity

The complexity of the defect turned out to be an important risk factor for the combined endpoint of long-term mortality. This can be related to the greater extent of anatomical abnormalities subsequently requiring a more extensive surgical repair, which prominently translates into worse clinical conditions. Moreover, chronic hypoxia associated with delayed AtrSR can cause myocardial ischemia and scarring. A greater extent of the surgical procedure may contribute to the excessive scar formation predisposing to iatrogenic right bundle branch block. It may also predispose to the subsequent SVT and RVD [3, 22]. The lack of a unified definition of complex TGA among the included studies may bias the outcomes of our meta-analysis. Still, previous research also described the complexity of TGA as a risk factor for death [31, 33].

Supraventricular tachyarrhythmia

We have not shown that SVT is a risk factor for the combined endpoint consisting of n-SCD and SCD with equivalent events. Since previous investigators showed such an association [33], we performed a separate analysis of SVT as a risk factor for SCD that showed a statistically significant relationship between them [33]. Additionally, the analysis of SVT as an n-SCD risk factor did not confirm such a relationship. The most common SVT occurring in patients after D-TGA correction is a cavo-tricuspid isthmus-dependent flutter, followed by a macro-reentry circuit related to surgical scars. The incidence of SVT increases with aging and affects up to a third of these patients [36, 44], with atrial fibrillation typically occurring at older age [1]. Due to the presence of stiff baffles impairing the capability to increase the preload, the high heart rate is poorly tolerated hemodynamically and can be fatal [1]. In addition, SVT may contribute to SCD with 1:1 conduction through the healthy atrial node but also because of potential ischemia of the systemic ventricle supplied by only one coronary vessel which is the right coronary artery [13, 16]. Cohort studies showed a significant statistical relationship between SVT

and SCD and a poor relationship between tachyarrhythmias and overall mortality [7, 16]. Our meta-analysis confirmed these findings. However, even if SVT was found to be related only to SCD and not to the combined endpoint, it is worth emphasizing that arrhythmia may be a surrogate marker for dysfunctional systemic ventricles and indirectly may also lead to n-SCD [45].

Pacemaker

Pacemaker implantation did not show a statistically significant relationship with long-term mortality in patients after AtrSR. Due to altered heart anatomy and frequent secondary atrioventricular conduction disturbances, we assumed that this might have an impact on survival in patients with corrected D-TGA [3, 30, 46]. However, similarly to other authors, implantation of a pacemaker was not a statistically significant predictive risk factor for death [11, 30, 47]. This finding confirms that pacemaker therapy is an effective treatment for various conduction system disorders.

Study limitations

The studies included in this meta-analysis are characterized by large discrepancies in the era and quality of medical services, such as cardiac surgery, extracorporeal circulation, or postoperative care. In addition, not all studies used cardioplegia, and patients differed in comorbidities and socioeconomic conditions. This results in a very high heterogeneity of the studies included in this meta-analysis. As these were mainly retrospective studies, it should be underlined that all of them differed in study design, risk factor definitions, and endpoints. We were unable to produce a unified definition for the D-TGA complex. Additionally, we also adopted an RVEF cutoff point of <45% as a criterion for RVD, though the majority of publications defined RVD as RVEF <40%. Importantly, the rated and analyzed outcomes parameters, such as TVR, RVD, or NYHA class, were based on our subjective judgment and clinical experience. No prospective screening with echocardiography, electrocardiography, or other modality was performed, and the outcomes may be incorrectly estimated. In our opinion, the results describing the outcomes, such as right ventricular dysfunction or tricuspid valve regurgitation, may have the largest error because of our subjective assessment. Lastly, as the risk factors included in our study are derived from univariate analyses, the multicollinearity between them may occur, which should be kept in mind in clinical practice.

CONCLUSIONS

Heart failure decompensation and at least moderate tricuspid valve regurgitation have the biggest impact on longterm survival in patients after the atrial switch procedure for D-transposition of the great arteries. Right ventricular dysfunction, the complexity of the congenital heart defect, and Mustard procedure are also risk factors for mortality in these patients. Supraventricular tachyarrhythmia is a risk factor for sudden cardiac death but does not affect all-cause mortality in this group.

Supplementary material

Supplementary material is available at https://journals. viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Funding: None.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Baumgartner H, De Backer J, Babu-Narayan SV, et al. 2020 ESC Guidelines for the management of adult congenital heart disease. Eur Heart J. 2021; 42(6): 563–645, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehaa554, indexed in Pubmed: 32860028.
- Moe TG, Bardo DME. Long-term outcomes of the arterial switch operation for d-Transposition of the great arteries. Prog Cardiovasc Dis. 2018; 61(3-4): 360–364, doi: 10.1016/j.pcad.2018.08.007, indexed in Pubmed: 30227186.
- Gelatt M. Arrhythmia and mortality after the Mustard procedure: a 30-year single-center experience. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1997; 29(1): 194–201, doi: 10.1016/s0735-1097(96)00424-x, indexed in Pubmed: 8996314.
- Ashraf MH, Cotroneo J, DiMarco D, et al. Fate of long-term survivors of Mustard procedure (inflow repair) for simple and complex transposition of the great arteries. Annals Thoracic Surgery. 1986; 42(4): 385–389, doi: 10.1016/s0003-4975(10)60541-3, indexed in Pubmed: 3767511.
- Outcomes after the Mustard, Senning and arterial switch operation for treatment of transposition of the great arteries in Finland: A nationwide 4-decade perspective. Abstract. Europe PMC. https://europepmc.org/article/med/28444256 (June 28, 2022).
- Turley K, Hanley FL, Verrier ED. The Mustard procedure in infants (less than 100 days of age). Ten-year follow-up. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 1988; 96(6): 849–853, doi: 3193798.
- Sarkar D, Bull C, Yates R, et al. Comparison of long-term outcomes of atrial repair of simple transposition with implications for a late arterial switch strategy. Circulation. 1999; 100(Suppl 2): II176–181, doi: 10.1161/01. cir.100.suppl_2.ii-176, indexed in Pubmed: 10567300.
- Kammeraad JAE, van Deurzen CHM, Sreeram N, et al. Predictors of sudden cardiac death after Mustard or Senning repair for transposition of the great arteries. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2004; 44(5): 1095–1102, doi: 10.1016/j. jacc.2004.05.073, indexed in Pubmed: 15337224.
- Wheeler M, Grigg L, Zentner D. Can we predict sudden cardiac death in long-term survivors of atrial switch surgery for transposition of the great arteries? Congenit Heart Dis. 2014; 9(4): 326–332, doi: 10.1111/chd.12145, indexed in Pubmed: 24151816.
- Janousek J, Paul T, Luhmer I, et al. Atrial baffle procedures for complete transposition of the great arteries: natural course of sinus node dysfunction and risk factors for dysrhythmias and sudden death. Z Kardiol. 1994; 83(12): 933–938, doi: 7846933.
- Popelová JR, Kotaška K, Tomková M, et al. Usefulness of N-terminal probrain natriuretic peptide to predict mortality in adults with congenital heart disease. Am J Cardiol. 2015; 116(9): 1425–1430, doi: 10.1016/j. amjcard.2015.07.070, indexed in Pubmed: 26404943.
- 12. Study Quality Assessment Tools | NHLBI, NIH. https://www.nhlbi.nih. gov/health-topics/study-quality-assessment-tools (June 28, 2022).
- Agnetti A, Carano N, Cavalli C. Long-term outcome after senning operation for transposition of the great arteries. Clin Cardiol. 2004; 27(11): 611–614, doi: 10.1002/clc.4960271107, indexed in Pubmed: 15562930.

- Birnie D, Tometzki A, Curzio J, et al. Outcomes of transposition of the great arteries in the ear of atrial inflow correction. Heart Br Card Soc 1998; 80(2): 170–173, doi: 10.1136/hrt.80.2.170, indexed in Pubmed: 9813565.
- Dennis M, Kotchetkova I, Cordina R, et al. Long-term follow-up of adults following the atrial switch operation for transposition of the great arteries — a contemporary cohort. Heart Lung Circ. 2018; 27(8): 1011–1017, doi: 10.1016/j.hlc.2017.10.008, indexed in Pubmed: 29525133.
- Dos L. Late outcome of Senning and Mustard procedures for correction of transposition of the great arteries. Heart. 2005; 91(5): 652–656, doi: 10.1136/hrt.2003.029769, indexed in Pubmed: 15831655.
- 17. Genoni M, Vogt P, Segesser L. Extended follow-up after atrial repair for transposition of the great arteries: A younger age at surgery improves late survival. J Card Surg. 1999; 14(4): 246–251, doi: 10.1111/j.1540-8191.1999. tb00988.x, indexed in Pubmed: 10874608.
- Ebenroth ES, Hurwitz RA. Long-term functional outcome of patients following the mustard procedure: the next decade of follow-up. Congenit Heart Dis. 2007; 2(4): 235–241, doi: 10.1111/j.1747-0803.2007.00103.x, indexed in Pubmed: 18377474.
- Helbing WA, Hansen B, Ottenkamp J, et al. Long-term results of atrial correction for transposition of the great arteries. Comparison of Mustard and Senning operations. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 1994; 108(2): 363–372, indexed in Pubmed: 8041184.
- Khairy P, Harris L, Landzberg MJ. Sudden death and defibrillators in transposition of the great arteries with intra-atrial baffles: A multicenter study. Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol. 2008; 1(4): 250–257, doi: 10.1161/CIR-CEP.108.776120, indexed in Pubmed: 19808416.
- Kirjavainen M, Happonen JM, Louhimo I. Late results of Senning operation. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 1999; 117(3): 488–495, doi: 10.1016/s0022-5223(99)70329-6, indexed in Pubmed: 10047652.
- 22. Lange R, Hörer J, Kostolny M, et al. Presence of a ventricular septal defect and the Mustard operation are risk factors for late mortality after the atrial switch operation: thirty years of follow-up in 417 patients at a single center. Circulation. 2006; 114(18): 1905–1913, doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIO-NAHA.105.606046, indexed in Pubmed: 17060385.
- Meijboom F, Szatmari A, Deckers JW, et al. Long-term follow-up (10 to 17 years) after Mustard repair for transposition of the great arteries. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 1996; 111(6): 1158–1168, doi: 10.1016/s0022-5223(96)70217-9, indexed in Pubmed: 8642816.
- Merlo M, de Tomassi SM, Brunelli F, et al. Long-term results after atrial correction of complete transposition of the great arteries. Ann Thorac Surg. 1991; 51(2): 227–231, doi: 10.1016/0003-4975(91)90791-n, indexed in Pubmed: 1989536.
- Moons P, Gewilig M, Sluysmans T, et al. Long term outcome up to 30 years after the Mustard or Senning operation: A nationwide multicentre study in Belgium. Heart Br Card Soc. 2004; 90(3): 307–313, doi: 10.1136/hrt.2002.007138, indexed in Pubmed: 14966055.
- Puley G, Siu S, Connelly M, et al. Arrhythmia and survival in patients >18 years of age after the mustard procedure for complete transposition of the great arteries". Am J Cardiol. 1999; 83(7): 1080–1084, doi: 10.1016/s0002-9149(99)00019-3, indexed in Pubmed: 10190524.
- Roubertie F, Thambo JB, Bretonneau A, et al. Late outcome of 132 Senning procedures after 20 years of follow-up. Ann Thorac Surg. 2011; 92(6): 2206–2214, doi: 10.1016/j.athoracsur.2011.06.024, indexed in Pubmed: 21962265.
- Schwerzmann M, Salehian O, Harris L, et al. Ventricular arrhythmias and sudden death in adults after a Mustard operation for transposition of the great arteries. Eur Heart J. 2009; 30(15): 1873–1879, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehp179, indexed in Pubmed: 19465439.
- 29. Segesser LK, Fry M, Senning A, et al. Atrial repair for transposition of the great arteries: Current approach in Zürich based on 24 years of follow-up. Thorac Cardiovasc. Surg. 1991; 39(Suppl 2): 185–189, doi: 10.1055/s-2007-1020016, indexed in Pubmed: 1788856.
- Wilson NJ, Clarkson PM, Barratt-Boyes BG, et al. Long-term outcome after the mustard repair for simple transposition of the great arteries. 28-year follow-up. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1998; 32(3): 758–765, doi: 10.1016/s0735-1097(98)00309-x, indexed in Pubmed: 9741524.
- Myridakis DJ, Ehlers KH, Engle MA. Late follow-up after venous switch operation (Mustard procedure) for simple and complex transposition of the great arteries. Am J Cardiol. 1994; 74(10): 1030–1036, doi: 10.1016/0002-9149(94)90854-0., indexed in Pubmed: 7977042.

- 32. Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions. Chapter 10: Analysing data and undertaking meta-analyses. https://training.cochrane. org/handbook/current/chapter-10 (June 28, 2022).
- Venkatesh P, Evans AT, Maw AM, et al. Predictors of late mortality in d-transposition of the great arteries after atrial switch repair: Systematic review and meta-analysis. J Am Heart Assoc. 2019; 8(21): e012932.
- Westhoff-Bleck M, Podewski E, Tutarel O, et al. Prognostic value of NT-proBNP in patients with systemic morphological right ventricles: a single-centre experience. Int J Cardiol. 2013; 169(6): 433–438, doi: 10.1016/j. ijcard.2013.10.014, indexed in Pubmed: 24169536.
- Warnes CA. Transposition of the great arteries. Circulation. 2006; 114(24): 2699–2709, doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.105.592352, indexed in Pubmed: 17159076.
- Love BA, Mehta D, Fuster VF. Evaluation and management of the adult patient with transposition of the great arteries following atrial-level (Senning or Mustard) repair. Nat Clin Pract Cardiovasc Med. 2008; 5(8): 454–467, doi: 10.1038/ncpcardio1252, indexed in Pubmed: 18594551.
- 37. De Caro E, Bondanza S, Calevo MG, et al. Tricuspid annular plane systolic excursion for the assessment of ventricular function in adults operated on with mustard procedure for complete transposition of the great arteries. Congenit Heart Dis. 2014; 9(3): 252–258, doi: 10.1111/chd.12135, indexed in Pubmed: 24010728.
- Koolbergen DR, Ahmed Y, Bouma BJ, et al. Follow-up after tricuspid valve surgery in adult patients with systemic right ventricles. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg. 2016; 50(3): 456–463, doi: 10.1093/ejcts/ezw059, indexed in Pubmed: 26984988.
- Salapa K, Okolska M, et al. Clinical evaluation of exercise capacity in adults with systemic right ventricle. Tex Heart Inst J. 2019; 46(1): 14–20, doi: 10.14503/THIJ-17-6408, indexed in Pubmed: 30833832.
- Dobson R, Danton M, Nicola W, et al. The natural and unnatural history of the systemic right ventricle in adult survivors. J Thorac Cardiovasc

Surg. 2013; 145(6): 1493–1503, doi: 10.1016/j.jtcvs.2013.02.030, indexed in Pubmed: 23490252.

- 41. Cuypers JA, Eindhoven JA, Slager MA, et al. The natural and unnatural history of the Mustard procedure: Long-term outcome up to 40 years. Eur Heart J. 2014; 35(25): 1666–1674, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehu102, indexed in Pubmed: 24644309.
- 42. Ladouceur M. Impaired atrioventricular transport in patients with transposition of the great arteries palliated by atrial switch and preserved systolic right ventricular function: A magnetic resonance imaging study: LADOU-CEUR. Congenit Heart Dis. 2017; 12(4): 458–466, doi: 10.1111/chd.12472, indexed in Pubmed: 28508510.
- 43. Samyn MM, Yan Ke, Masterson C, et al. Echocardiography vs cardiac magnetic resonance imaging assessment of the systemic right ventricle for patients with d-transposition of the great arteries status post atrial switch. Congenit Heart Dis. 2019; 14(6): 1138–1148, doi: 10.1111/chd.12861, indexed in Pubmed: 31816182.
- 44. Murphy DJ. Transposition of the great arteries: long-term outcome and current management. Curr Cardiol Rep. 2005; 7(4): 299–304, doi: 10.1007/s11886-005-0052-0, indexed in Pubmed: 15987628.
- 45. Gatzoulis MA. Late arrhythmia in adults with the Mustard procedure for transposition of great arteries: A surrogate marker for right ventricular dysfunction? Heart. 2000; 84(4): 409–415, doi: 10.1136/heart.84.4.409, indexed in Pubmed: 10995411.
- 46. Chaix MA, Chergui M, Leduc C, et al. Sudden death in transposition of the great arteries with atrial switch surgery: Autopsy evidence of acute myocardial ischemia despite normal coronary arteries. Int J Cardiol. 2019; 288: 65–67, doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2019.02.026, indexed in Pubmed: 30808604.
- Flinn CJ, Wolff GS, Dick M, et al. Cardiac rhythm after the Mustard operation for complete transposition of the great arteries. N Engl J Med. 1984; 310(25): 1635–1638, doi: 10.1056/NEJM198406213102504, indexed in Pubmed: 6727935.

Relationship between left main trifurcation angulation, calcium score, and the onset of plaque formation

Monika Czaja-Ziółkowska¹, Jan Głowacki^{2,3}, Mateusz Krysiński^{4,5}, Mariusz Gąsior⁴, Jarosław Wasilewski⁴

13rd Department of Cardiology, School of Medicine with the Division of Dentistry in Zabrze, Medical University of Silesia, Katowice, Poland

²Department of Radiology, Silesian Medical University, Zabrze, Poland

³Computed Tomography Laboratory, Silesian Center for Heart Diseases, Zabrze, Poland

⁴Silesian Center for Heart Diseases, Zabrze, Poland

⁵American Heart of Poland Inc. Center for Cardiovascular Research and Development, Katowice, Poland

Correspondence to:

Monika Czaja-Ziółkowska, MD, Silesian Center for Heart Diseases, M Skłodowskiej-Curie 9, 41–800 Zabrze, Poland, phone: +48 323 733 600, e-mail: monikaa.czaja@gmail.com Copyright by the Author(s), 2023 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0161

Received:

October 15, 2021

Accepted: June 29, 2022

Early publication date: June 29, 2022

ABSTRACT

Background: It has been suggested that a wider left main (LM) bifurcation angle is associated with the development of atherosclerosis. However, the relationship between LM trifurcation angulation and atherosclerosis has not been investigated.

Aims: We aimed to investigate the relationship between LM trifurcation angulation and the presence of calcifications in the left coronary artery (LCA) using coronary computed tomography angiography (CCTA). Furthermore, we assessed the relationship between LM trifurcation angulation and the age at which calcification originated.

Methods: The LM trifurcation angle and coronary artery calcium (CAC) score in the LCA were measured. Based on observational studies, we assumed that CAC progression is 25% per year on average. Then, we calculated the age at which LCA CAC scores were lower than 0.1 Agatston units.

Results: Of 266 patients, 52 patients (mean age of [standard deviation, SD] 61 [6] years; 28 men) with LM trifurcation were included in the study. Calcified plaques occurred in the LCA in 36 patients (69.2%). The mean LM trifurcation angle in patients with a diseased LCA was wider than that in patients with a normal LCA (108° [33°] vs. 91° [28°]; P = 0.04). Pearson correlation coefficient showed that the wider the LM trifurcation angle was, the earlier the calcification in the LCA may be expected (r = -0.34; P = 0.04 with outliers; r = -0.43; P = 0.009 without outliers).

Conclusions: A wider LM trifurcation angle is associated with a higher LCA CAC score. Moreover, the LM trifurcation angle has a significant impact on the earlier onset of atherosclerosis.

Key words: coronary atherosclerosis, coronary computed tomography angiography, calcium score, left main trifurcation angulation

INTRODUCTION

Despite the exposure of the coronary arteries to systemic risk factors, the distribution of atherosclerotic plaques is focal and forms at specific precisely defined risk points. Typical locations are proximal segments of coronary artery branches and inner curvatures, areas of flow recirculation and flow reversal where wall shear stress is on average low and fluctuates during the cardiac cycle [1–4].

Computed tomography allows visualization of coronary artery plaque distribution and assessment of a coronary calcium score. Coronary artery calcium (CAC) score is an independent and powerful predictor of coronary artery diseases [5]. It has been shown that a wider bifurcation angle between the left anterior descending (LAD) and left circumflex branch (LCx) is associated with the development of coronary atherosclerosis [6–13].

However, the relationship between left main (LM) trifurcation angulation and atherosclerosis is unknown. This study aimed to investigate the relationship between LM trifurcation angulation, plaque burden reflected by the CAC score, and the onset of plaque formation.

WHAT'S NEW?

For the first time, the relationship between left main (LM) trifurcation angulation and atherosclerosis was investigated. In our study, a wider left coronary artery trifurcation angle was associated with a higher coronary calcium score in the left coronary artery. We also found that the LM trifurcation angle is a geometric risk factor for atherosclerosis and has a significant impact on the onset of coronary calcification. Local hemodynamic factors may be the major determinants of atherosclerotic plaque localization and progression.

METHODS

Study population

The Bioethics Committee granted an exemption from ethics approval for this study. In addition, the need for informed consent from study participants was waived. This study was an observational retrospective registry of individuals who underwent CAC scoring as part of health check-ups in a self-referral setting.

Of the 266 consecutive patients with suspected chronic coronary syndrome with an intermediate or a low probability of coronary artery disease undergoing coronary computed tomography angiography (CCTA) at the Silesian Center for Heart Diseases over a period of one year, 52 patients 61 (6) years; 28 men with LM trifurcation were included in the study. Patients included in the study had no other vascular abnormalities on CCTA. Patients with stents and pacemakers and those who had myocardial infarction, percutaneous transluminal coronary angioplasty, or coronary bypass surgery were excluded.

The evaluated risk factors for coronary artery disease were hypertension (systolic blood pressure values of at least 140 mm Hg and/or diastolic blood pressure values of at least 90 mm Hg or taking antihypertensive drugs), diabetes mellitus (fasting plasma glucose level \geq 7.0 mmol/l, 2-hour plasma glucose \geq 11.1 mmol/l, random plasma glucose \geq 11.1 mmol/l with symptoms or use of oral antidiabetic therapy and insulin), smoking (active smokers), positive family history of coronary artery diseases (in first-degree male relatives before 55 years of age or female relatives before 65 years of age), body mass index and hypercholesterolemia (low-density lipoprotein cholesterol level of at least 3 mmol/l).

CCTA protocol

CCTA scans were performed using a 128-slice dual-source computed tomography scanner (SOMATOM Definition Flash, Siemens Healthineers, Forchheim, Germany). First, non-contrast computed tomography scans were performed to evaluate the CAC score. Then, the nonionic low osmolar contrast agent Omnipaque 350 mgl/ml (lohexol, GE Healthcare, Chicago, IL, US) was injected to visualize the coronary arteries (average 55 ml of contrast per patient with a flow of 5–5.5 ml/sec). The scanning parameters were beam collimation 2×64 mm \times 0.6 mm with a z-axis flying spot, slice thickness of 1.5 mm, tube voltage ranging from

100 to 120 kV (depending on body mass index [BMI]), tube current of 300–450 mA, and reconstruction interval of 0.5 mm with electrocardiogram gating. All patients were given a 0.8 mg dose of nitroglycerin lingual spray, and patients with a heart rate above 75 beats per minute were given 2.5–5 mg intravenous metoprolol.

Measurement of calcium score and left main trifurcation angle

The CAC score was calculated by the Agatston method. The presence of a lesion with an area greater than 1 mm² and a peak intensity greater than 130 Hounsfield units was automatically identified and color-coded by the software (Syngo.via). Calcium scores of the LM, LAD, intermediate artery (IM), and LCx were summed to calculate the total left coronary artery (LCA) calcium score.

The LM trifurcation angle was calculated after identifying the centerline vectors along the course of the LAD and LCx. The LM trifurcation angles were measured in diastole based on multiplanar reconstructions (MPR) views.

Figure 1 shows a schematic measurement of the LM trifurcation angle. The angle between the LAD and LCx was measured independently by two readers with over 15 years of clinical and research experience in cardiac computed



Figure 1. Measurement of the left main (LM) trifurcation angle. The angle between the left anterior descending artery (LAD) and left circumflex (LCx) branch is 95°. Calcified plaques are present at the LM, LAD, and LCx

Table 1. Baseline characteristics of the study population

Risk factors	Whole population (n = 52)	CAC = 0 (n = 16)	CAC >0 (n = 36)	P-value
Age, years, mean (SD)	61 (6)	58 (9)	63 (8)	0.07
Male sex, n (%)	28 (54)	7 (44)	21 (58)	0.33
Body mass index, kg/m ² , mean (SD)	27.7 (3)	27 (3)	28 (3)	0.32
Hypertension, n (%)	28 (54)	9 (56)	19 (53)	0.82
Type 2 diabetes mellitus, n (%)	5 (9.6)	2 (12)	3 (8)	0.64
Current smoker, n (%)	9 (17.3)	4 (25)	5 (14)	0.33
Family history of CAD, n (%)	16 (30.8)	7 (44)	9 (25)	0.18
Hypercholesterolemia, n (%)	15 (28.8)	7 (44)	8 (22)	0.11
eGFR (Cockcroft-Gault), ml/min/1.73 m ² , median (IQR)	95 (84–95)	95 (84–96)	94 (84–95)	0.07

Abbreviations: CAD, coronary artery disease; eGFR, estimated glomerular filtration rate

tomography. Three measurements were obtained, and the average values were analyzed.

Statistical analysis

Quantitative data are reported as mean (standard deviation [SD]) or median with interquartile ranges (IQR). Qualitative data are expressed as counts and frequencies. Qualitative variables were compared using the χ^2 test. The Mann-Whitney U-test was used to compare continuous variables with a distribution other than normal. Depending on the value of the calcification score, patients were divided into two groups: with calcifications (CAC >0) and without calcifications (CAC = 0) in the LCA. The Shapiro-Wilk test was used to check the normality of the data in a given group. Homoscedasticity was assessed by the mean-based Levene test. The differences between LM angles in the groups were tested using a one-tailed t-test.

In addition, the likelihood of calcification occurrence with increasing LM trifurcation angle was calculated. To assess the exact change in the odds, univariable logistic regression was performed.

Furthermore, we investigated the influence of the LM trifurcation angulation on the onset of calcification in relation to age using Pearson correlation. To do so, for each patient, we estimated the age at which the disease originated. According to the literature, we assumed that CAC is progressing at an average of 25% per year [14–16], and then we calculated the age at which the CAC score in the LCA was less than 0.1 Agatston units in each patient.

P-values <0.05 were considered statistically significant. Statistical analysis was performed using the Python package (numPy, sciPy, statsmodels, scikit-learn).

RESULTS

The final study group consisted of 52 patients. The median age of the study population was 61 (6) years; 54% of the patients were male. A similar proportion of patients in the subgroup had hypertension and type 2 diabetes mellitus. All patients suffering from hypercholesterolemia had been taking statins. The demographic and clinical characteristics of the patients are presented in Table 1. Calcifications were found in the LCA in 36 patients (69.2%) in the



Figure 2. Logistic regression results. The histogram presents that a wider left main trifurcation angle is associated with an increase in the odds of calcifications in the left coronary artery Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval; OR, odds ratio

study group. Patients with CAC >0 had, on average, a wider LM trifurcation angle than patients without calcifications (P = 0.04). The mean LM trifurcation angle was 108° (33°) in patients with CAC >0, which was considerably wider than the angle measured in patients with CAC of 0, which was 91° (28°) (Supplementary material, *Figure S1*).

We also assessed changes in the likelihood of calcification occurrence with an increase in the LM trifurcation angle. The histogram plotted in Figure 2 shows that wider angulation is associated with an increase in the odds of LCA calcification. In the logistic regression analysis, LM trifurcation angles were predictors of occurrence of lesions in the LCA, and each degree of increase in the LM angle comes with approximately 1% greater odds of occurrence of calcification in the LCA (odds ratio [OR], 1.009; 95% confidence interval [CI], 1.003–1.015; P = 0.003).

Then, the age at which calcifications originated was correlated with LM trifurcation angulation (Figure 3). Among the plotted points, one subject was assessed as an outlier and marked with a red color. This was an extreme obser-



Figure 3. Pearson correlation results. On the left side, the relationship between the left main trifurcation angle and the age at which the left coronary artery calcium score was lower than 0.1 Agatston units in each patient. One subject was assessed as an outlier and marked with a red color. Two correlation coefficients were calculated: one considering the outlier (the red color) and one excluding the outlier (blue color). Both results were statistically significant. On the right side, the plot of normalized residuals. The residual calculated for the outlier differs by nearly 3 standard deviations from the expected value of this distribution, so we decided to treat this point as a potential outlier Abbreviations: see Table 1

vation, possibly disrupted by additional risk factors. Two correlation coefficients were calculated: one considering the outlier (red color) and one excluding the outlier (blue color). Both results were statistically significant (r = -0.34; P = 0.04 vs. r = -0.43; P = 0.009, respectively) and indicate that the wider the LM trifurcation angle is, the earlier calcification may be expected in a given patient.

The diameters and lengths of each main branch artery did not influence the distribution and severity of coronary artery calcification (results were not included in the publication).

DISCUSSION

Approximately 20%-38% of the population has LM trifurcation [17-20]; however, the relation between LM trifurcation angulation and atherosclerosis is unknown. For the first time, the relationship between LM trifurcation angulation and atherosclerosis was investigated in this study. We found that the LM trifurcation angle is a geometric risk factor for atherosclerosis and has a significant impact on the onset of coronary calcification. The patients with trifurcation of the LM and a CAC score above 0 had a wider LAD and LCx angle than the patients with CAC of 0. Moreover, a larger angle between side branches is associated with an increase in the odds of calcification occurrence. Finally, we demonstrated for the first time that the wider the LM trifurcation angle is, the earlier the onset of calcification is expected. This observation suggests that plaque formation and coronary artery calcification are related to arterial geometry features and local shear stress distribution. The presence of an intermediate branch requires a wider LM angle. This geometry of arteries promotes secondary disturbed flows that generate regions of low and/or oscillatory wall shear stress at the lateral wall of the LM divider [21]. Low and/or oscillatory endothelial shear stress induced by mechanotransduction changes the proatherogenic phenotype of endothelial cells [22]. We believe that measuring the LM trifurcation angle in patients without lesions in the LCA may be prognostic.

Our results are in line with observations focused on LM bifurcation [6–13, 23]. All of them demonstrated that LAD-LCx bifurcation angulation is a potential geometric risk factor for atherosclerosis. For instance, Cui et al. [6] suggested that a wider bifurcation angle between the LAD and LCx is associated with noncalcified lesions and might predict significant left coronary stenosis. Interestingly, Sun et al. [7, 13, 24] demonstrated that the measurement of the LM bifurcation angle improves the diagnosis of calcified plaques. According to Ziyrk et al. [25], the bifurcation angle has an impact on the localization of lesions.

Another study focuses on LM-LAD angulation. Moon et al. [8] showed that a wider LM-LAD angle could be used to identify patients at higher risk for coronary artery disease. Konishi et al. [26] studied the relationship between LM and LAD angulation in a population with chronic kidney disease and reported that a wider LM-LAD bifurcation angle was associated with a high CAC score. Furthermore, Konishi et al. [27], in another study, postulated that a wide LM-LAD angle was a predictor of restenosis after stent implantation in proximal LAD disease. Malvè et al. [20], using computational fluid dynamics simulations, showed that the tortuosity of the LM-LAD coronary branches is associated with low wall shear stress and could be used as a surrogate marker for the onset of atherosclerosis. Other authors also postulated that a wide angle between side branches intensifies disturbed blood flow, magnitude of reversed flow, and flow separation, increasing the spatial wall shear stress variations that are important in atherogenesis [28–30].

The present study has some limitations that should be pointed out. First, we considered only calcified plagues. Notably, the CAC score represents the progression of both the noncalcified and calcified plague burdens in patients without statin use [31]. Second, there was no correlation with invasive coronary angiography. Notably, however, according to Sun and Chaichan, there is no difference between angle measurements on CCTA and invasive angiography [32]. Third, we did not adjust for confounding risk factors for CAC. In our study, the patient populations with CAC of 0 and CAC greater than 0 were homogeneous. In addition, patients with high CAC scores without traditional risk factors have an increased incidence of coronary heart disease events, whereas patients without CAC with multiple risk factors have a low event rate [32]. Information on former smokers was not collected. Another limitation is the small sample size, so multicenter studies are needed. One limitation may be the lack of detailed information on the treatment, but there is no scientific evidence or large multicenter trials that show that cardiovascular drugs can significantly prevent occurrence of coronary calcification or significantly limit progression or reduce calcium score [33, 34].

CONCLUSIONS

Our findings suggest that the geometric features of LM trifurcation are related to the risk of atherosclerosis. Wider LM trifurcation angulation is closely correlated with LCA disease and earlier calcified plaque onset. Measurement of the LM trifurcation angle may be used to identify patients at higher risk of coronary artery disease. The prognostic value of our observations warrants further research and observational studies.

Supplementary material

Supplementary material is available at https://journals. viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Funding: This work was supported by the National Science Center, Poland (grant number: UMO-2017/27/B/ST8/01046).

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Wasilewski J, Głowacki J, Poloński L. Not at random location of atherosclerotic lesions in thoracic aorta and their prognostic significance in relation to the risk of cardiovascular events. Pol J Radiol. 2013; 78(2): 38–42, doi: 10.12659/PJR.883944, indexed in Pubmed: 23807883.
- Caro CG, Fitz-Gerald JM, Schroter RC. Atheroma and arterial wall shear. Observation, correlation and proposal of a shear dependent mass transfer mechanism for atherogenesis. Proc R Soc Lond B Biol Sci. 1971; 177(1046): 109–159, doi: 10.1098/rspb.1971.0019, indexed in Pubmed: 4396262.
- Ku DN, Giddens DP, Zarins CK, et al. Pulsatile flow and atherosclerosis in the human carotid bifurcation. Positive correlation between plaque location and low oscillating shear stress. Arteriosclerosis. 1985; 5(3): 293–302, doi: 10.1161/01.atv.5.3.293, indexed in Pubmed: 3994585.
- Morbiducci U, Kok AM, Kwak BR, et al. Atherosclerosis at arterial bifurcations: evidence for the role of haemodynamics and geometry. Thromb Haemost. 2016; 115(3): 484–492, doi: 10.1160/TH15-07-0597, indexed in Pubmed: 26740210.
- Havel M, Koranda P, Kincl V, et al. Additional value of the coronary artery calcium score in patients for whom myocardial perfusion imaging is challenging. Kardiol Pol. 2019;77(4):458–464, doi: 10.5603/KP.a2019.0037, indexed in Pubmed: 30835334.
- Cui Y, Zeng W, Yu J, et al. Quantification of left coronary bifurcation angles and plaques by coronary computed tomography angiography for prediction of significant coronary stenosis: A preliminary study with dual-source CT. PLoS One. 2017; 12(3): e0174352, doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0174352, indexed in Pubmed: 28346530.
- Sun Z, Cao Y. Multislice CT angiography assessment of left coronary artery: correlation between bifurcation angle and dimensions and development of coronary artery disease. Eur J Radiol. 2011; 79(2): e90–e95, doi: 10.1016/j. ejrad.2011.04.015, indexed in Pubmed: 21543178.
- Temov K, Sun Z. Coronary computed tomography angiography investigation of the association between left main coronary artery bifurcation angle and risk factors of coronary artery disease. Int J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2016; 32 Suppl 1: 129–137, doi: 10.1007/s10554-016-0884-2, indexed in Pubmed: 27076223.
- Moon SHo, Byun JH, Kim JW, et al. Clinical usefulness of the angle between left main coronary artery and left anterior descending coronary artery for the evaluation of obstructive coronary artery disease. PLoS One. 2018; 13(9): e0202249, doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0202249, indexed in Pubmed: 30212455.
- Rodriguez-Granillo GA, Rosales MA, Degrossi E, et al. Multislice CT coronary angiography for the detection of burden, morphology and distribution of atherosclerotic plaques in the left main bifurcation. Int J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2007; 23(3): 389–392, doi: 10.1007/s10554-006-9144-1, indexed in Pubmed: 17028928.
- Chaichana T, Sun Z, Jewkes J. Computation of hemodynamics in the left coronary artery with variable angulations. J Biomech. 2011; 44(10): 1869–1878, doi: 10.1016/j.jbiomech.2011.04.033, indexed in Pubmed: 21550611.
- Kimura BJ, Russo RJ, Bhargava V, et al. Atheroma morphology and distribution in proximal left anterior descending coronary artery: in vivo observations. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1996; 27(4): 825–831, doi: 10.1016/0735-1097(95)00551-x, indexed in Pubmed: 8613610.
- Sun Z, Lee SY. Diagnostic value of coronary CT angiography with use of left coronary bifurcation angle in coronary artery disease. HROJ. 2016; 3(1): 19–25, doi: 10.17140/hroj-3-131.
- Gepner AD, Young R, Delaney JA, et al. Progression of coronary calcium and incident coronary heart disease events: MESA (Multi-Ethnic Study of Atherosclerosis). J Am Coll Cardiol. 2013; 61(12): 1231–1239, doi: 10.1016/j. jacc.2012.12.035, indexed in Pubmed: 23500326.
- Maher JE, Bielak LF, Raz JA, et al. Progression of coronary artery calcification: a pilot study. Mayo Clin Proc. 1999; 74(4): 347–355, doi: 10.4065/74.4.347, indexed in Pubmed: 10221462.
- Raggi P, Cooil B, Shaw LJ, et al. Progression of coronary calcium on serial electron beam tomographic scanning is greater in patients with future myocardial infarction. Am J Cardiol. 2003; 92(7): 827–829, doi: 10.1016/s0002-9149(03)00892-0, indexed in Pubmed: 14516885.

- Reig J, Petit M. Main trunk of the left coronary artery: anatomic study of the parameters of clinical interest. Clin Anat. 2004; 17(1): 6–13, doi: 10.1002/ca.10162, indexed in Pubmed: 14695580.
- Singh S, Ajayi N, Lazarus L, et al. Anatomic study of the morphology of the right and left coronary arteries. Folia Morphol (Warsz). 2017; 76(4): 668–674, doi: 10.5603/FM.a2017.0043, indexed in Pubmed: 28553856.
- Christensen KN, Harris SR, Froemming AT, et al. Anatomic assessment of the bifurcation of the left main coronary artery using multidetector computed tomography. Surg Radiol Anat. 2010; 32(10): 903–909, doi: 10.1007/s00276-010-0640-6, indexed in Pubmed: 20191272.
- Malvè M, Gharib AM, Yazdani SK, et al. Tortuosity of coronary bifurcation as a potential local risk factor for atherosclerosis: CFD steady state study based on in vivo dynamic CT measurements. Ann Biomed Eng. 2015;43(1): 82–93, doi: 10.1007/s10439-014-1056-y, indexed in Pubmed: 24986333.
- 21. Gijsen F, Katagiri Y, Barlis P, et al. Expert recommendations on the assessment of wall shear stress in human coronary arteries: existing methodologies, technical considerations, and clinical applications. Eur Heart J. 2019; 40(41): 3421–3433, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehz551, indexed in Pubmed: 31566246.
- Wasilewski J, Mirota K, Kiljański T. Biomechanical aspects of a atherosclerosis. Technical Transactions, Chemistry. 2013 (1): 1. Available online: https:// www.ejournals.eu/pliki/art/3542/ [Access: June 29, 2022].
- Juan YH, Tsay PK, Shen WC, et al. Comparison of the left main coronary bifurcating angle among patients with normal, non-significantly and significantly stenosed left coronary arteries. Sci Rep. 2017; 7(1): 1515, doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-01679-3, indexed in Pubmed: 28473705.
- Sun Z, Xu L, Fan Z. Coronary CT angiography in calcified coronary plaques: Comparison of diagnostic accuracy between bifurcation angle measurement and coronary lumen assessment for diagnosing significant coronary stenosis. Int J Cardiol. 2016; 203: 78–86, doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2015.10.079, indexed in Pubmed: 26495804.
- Ziyrek M, Sertdemir AL, Duran M. Effect of coronary artery bifurcation angle on atherosclerotic lesion localization distance to the bifurcation site. J Saudi Heart Assoc. 2020; 32(3): 399–407, doi: 10.37616/2212-5043.1071, indexed in Pubmed: 33299782.
- 26. Konishi T, Funayama N, Yamamoto T, et al. Relationship between left main and left anterior descending arteries bifurcation angle and coronary artery calcium score in chronic kidney disease: A 3-dimensional analysis of

coronary computed tomography. PLoS One. 2018; 13(6): e0198566, doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0198566, indexed in Pubmed: 29894482.

- 27. Konishi T, Yamamoto T, Funayama N, et al. Relationship between left coronary artery bifurcation angle and restenosis after stenting of the proximal left anterior descending artery. Coron Artery Dis. 2016; 27(6): 449–459, doi: 10.1097/MCA.00000000000381, indexed in Pubmed: 27214275.
- Perktold K, Peter RO, Resch M, et al. Pulsatile non-Newtonian blood flow in three-dimensional carotid bifurcation models: a numerical study of flow phenomena under different bifurcation angles. J Biomed Eng. 1991; 13(6): 507–515, doi: 10.1016/0141-5425(91)90100-l, indexed in Pubmed: 1770813.
- Botnar R, Rappitsch G, Scheidegger MB, et al. Hemodynamics in the carotid artery bifurcation: a comparison between numerical simulations and in vitro MRI measurements. J Biomech. 2000; 33(2): 137–144, doi: 10.1016/s0021-9290(99)00164-5, indexed in Pubmed: 10653026.
- Markl M, Wegent F, Zech T, et al. In vivo wall shear stress distribution in the carotid artery: effect of bifurcation geometry, internal carotid artery stenosis, and recanalization therapy. Circ Cardiovasc Imaging. 2010; 3(6): 647–655, doi: 10.1161/CIRCIMAGING.110.958504, indexed in Pubmed: 20847189.
- Lee SE, Sung JiM, Andreini D, et al. Differential association between the progression of coronary artery calcium score and coronary plaque volume progression according to statins: the Progression of AtheRosclerotic PIAque DetermIned by Computed TomoGraphic Angiography Imaging (PARADIGM) study. Eur Heart J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2019; 20(11): 1307–1314, doi: 10.1093/ehjci/jez022, indexed in Pubmed: 30789215.
- 32. Sun Z, Chaichana T. An investigation of correlation between left coronary bifurcation angle and hemodynamic changes in coronary stenosis by coronary computed tomography angiography-derived computational fluid dynamics. Quant Imaging Med Surg. 2017; 7(5): 537–548, doi: 10.21037/qims.2017.10.03, indexed in Pubmed: 29184766.
- Liu W, Zhang Y, Yu CM, et al. Current understanding of coronary artery calcification. J Geriatr Cardiol. 2015; 12(6): 668–675, doi: 10.11909/j. issn.1671-5411.2015.06.012, indexed in Pubmed: 26788045.
- Lee SE, Sung JiM, Andreini D, et al. Effects of statins on coronary atherosclerotic plaques: the PARADIGM study. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2018; 11(10): 1475–1484, doi: 10.1016/j.jcmg.2018.04.015, indexed in Pubmed: 29909109.

Hemodynamic profile changes in reaction to nitroglycerin in patients with heart failure with mildly reduced ejection fraction: A pilot study

Robert Morawiec¹, Oliwia Matuszewska-Brycht¹, Aleksandra Ryk², Jarosław Drożdż¹

¹2nd Department of Cardiology, Medical University of Lodz, Łódź, Poland ²Department of Biostatistics and Translational Medicine, Medical University of Lodz, Łódź, Poland

Correspondence to:

Robert Morawiec, MD, PhD, 2nd Department of Cardiology, Medical University of Lodz, Pomorska 251, 92–213 Łódź, Poland, phone: +48 422 014 308, e-mail: robert.morawiec@umed.lodz.pl Copyright by the Author(s), 2023

DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0240 Received:

July 22, 2022

Accepted: September 28, 2022

Early publication date: October 26, 2022

INTRODUCTION

There are 3 types of heart failure (HF) — with reduced (HFrEF; \leq 40%), mildly reduced (HFmrEF; 41%–49%), and preserved (HFpEF; \geq 50%) left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF) [1]. The HFmrEF type is the least known. Like the HFrEF group, the HFmrEF type is characterized by a higher prevalence of younger, male individuals with a history of coronary artery disease. On the other hand, ambulatory HFmrEF patients have lower mortality (more like HFpEF).

This study aimed to assess the hemodynamic profile of patients with HFmrEF at rest and after sublingual administration of 0.4 mg of nitroglycerin (NTG) in comparison to those with HFrEF and HFpEF using noninvasive electrical cardiometry (EC).

EC is based on thoracic bio-impedance changes during the cardiac cycle [2]. Notwithstanding its limitations, EC is a useful tool in the management of patients with HF [3, 4]. Vein and artery dilatation after NTG administration leads to preload and afterload reduction and consequently to a stroke volume (SV) and cardiac output (CO) increase [5].

METHODS

The study was performed in clinically stable subjects (with a history of HF as well as HF diagnosed *de novo*) on the last day of hospitalization for acute decompensated heart failure (ADHF), defined as an exacerbation of typical HF signs/symptoms, requiring the administration of iv. diuretics (at least 40 mg of furosemide or its equivalent). The control groups for HFmrEF patients were those with HFpEF and HFrEF. There was no control group of healthy subjects. The clinical profile of patients was assessed by the data from medical interviews and records, laboratory test results, and measured echocardiographic parameters while the noninvasive hemodynamic profile, at rest and after the NTG administration, was assessed by EC using the ICON® (OSYPKA Medical) device. The most important exclusion criteria were age <18 years; ADHF caused by: acute coronary syndrome, significant valvular disease, tachyarrhythmia; percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) or coronary artery bypass grafting (CABG) during the current hospitalization; severe dyspnea or orthopnea; chronic lung diseases; stage 5 chronic kidney disease or on dialysis; contraindications for NTG administration (including BP < 90/60 mm Hg); implantable cardiac devices with a "rate response" mode (contraindication for EC); the ICON® report quality index below 90% (to avoid potential bias in readings obtained from patients with atrial fibrillation or overweight).

After approximately 60 cardiac cycles (stable readings on the device), the first EC report was generated (at rest) and the second — 2–3 minutes after NTG administration. Each report (automatically generated by the ICON[®]) contains the mean values (from the last 60 heart cycles) of each measured hemodynamic parameter. A control blood pressure measurement was performed only in the case of a reported adverse event.

The χ^2 , χ^2 with Yates' correction, and Fisher's exact tests were carried out to compare categorical variables, depending on the number of counts. The difference in continuous variables was calculated with the Mann-Whitney U test (when 2 groups were compared) or the Kruskal-Wallis test (in the case of >2 groups). The majority of variables did not follow normal distributions (as verified with the Shapiro-Wilk test). Therefore, all numerical variables are presented as median and interquartile range, and nonparametric tests were used for all calculations (as they presented a comparable statistical power to their parametric equivalents in the case of the normally distributed variables).

The study was approved by the Ethics Committee at the Medical University of Łódz (RNN/108/19/KE).

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Overall, 45 patients (hospitalized between January 1 and June 30, 2021), were enrolled in this pilot study, including 15 consecutive patients from each HF type, and most of them were men (n = 32; 71%). The full clinical study group characteristics and their hemodynamic profile changes are presented in Supplementary material, Tables S1 and S2. Diabetes was significantly more frequent in the HFpEF group. The HFrEF group had a higher left ventricular end-diastolic dimension (P < 0.001) and lower right ventricular systolic function (tricuspid annular plane systolic excursion [TAPSE]; P = 0.003). All patients were receiving β -blockers (except for nebivolol or carvedilol), mineralocorticoid receptor antagonists, angiotensin-converting-enzyme inhibitors (ACEI; 86.7%) or angiotensin II receptor antagonists (ARB, 13.3%), and loop diuretics (only furosemide or torsemide). The study was completed before the latest HF guidelines release and none of the patients was receiving angiotensin receptor-neprilysin inhibitor (ARNI) or sodium-glucose co-transporter-2 inhibitors (SGLT2i).

The results of the hemodynamic profile at rest showed a lower systolic time ratio (STR; P = 0.02) and pre-ejection period (PEP; P = 0.049) in the HFmrEF group in comparison to the HFrEF group.

After NTG administration, in patients with HFmrEF, in comparison to HFrEF, we observed a decline in the median of stroke volume and stroke volume index (SV/SI; P = 0.01/0.02), cardiac output and cardiac index (CO/CI; P = 0.01/0.01), cardiac performance index (CPI; P = 0.049), and corrected flow time (FTC; P = 0.04), and an increase in systemic vascular resistance and its indexed values (SVR/SVRI; P = 0.03/0.03).

The median of change in the following parameters: SV, SI, CO, CI, FTC, SVR, SVRI, and CPI after NTG administration in the HFmrEF group had an opposite direction in comparison to the patients with HFrEF (P < 0.05) (Figure 1, Supplementary material, *Table S2*). This effect was observed in some patients in all study groups, however, most frequently in the HFmrEF group (number of patients with the opposite NTG reaction – HFrEF, n = 2; HFpEF, n = 3; HFmrEF, n = 6) — all three groups were compared with Fisher's exact test (performed on a 3×2 table), and no difference was observed (P = 0.19). Unfortunately, none of the analyzed clinical parameters showed an association with a particular type of NTG reaction (Supplementary material, *Table S1*). To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study to evaluate hemodynamic profile changes in HFmrEF patients in comparison to those with HFpEF and HFrEF.

Our study confirms the intermediate character of HFmrEF patients' clinical profile, which is widely described in the literature [6–9]. The hemodynamic profile of all three groups shared the same characteristics at rest with significant differences exclusively in STR and PEP between HFmrEF and HFrEF patients. Unfortunately, there is no data in the current literature referring to this observation, especially SVR which can be measured only by the ICON[®] device.

The analysis of the hemodynamic profile after NTG administration brings the most intriguing results. Firstly, we found significant differences between HFmrEF and HFrEF in 8 parameters, including the main hemodynamic parameters associated with blood flow: SV/SI, CO/CI, and SVR/SVRI. Moreover, the median change in the same parameters in the HFmrEF group (SV, SI, CO, CI, FTC, SVR, SVRI, and CPI) had an opposite direction. In the case of the HFpEF and HFrEF patients CO and SV were increasing, while they were decreasing in HFmrEF. In the case of SVR/SVRI, the decline in the HFrEF and HFpEF patients was accompanied by an icrease in those with HFmrEF. The opposite reaction to NTG (CO and SV decline and SVR increase) was observed in some patients in all study groups; however, most frequently in the HFmrEF group, and a higher incidence of this phenomenon caused the opposite direction of the median change of each parameter.

In the randomized clinical trial with NO-donor — BMS-986231 (HFrEF patients only), the authors observed a slight but statistically significant decline in SV and SVI [10]. In one study, the invasive SV and CO measurements in 257 patients with HF showed that HFrEF patients had a greater increase in SV and CO in comparison to HFpEF [11], caused by more frequent opposite NTG reaction in HFpEF (HFpEF: 35% vs HFrEF: 9%; P < 0.0001). The reaction was caused by the increased end-diastolic pressure of left ventricle (LV) (preload). Again, patients with HFmrEF were not included, as a mean (SD) EF was 22% (9%) and 63% (6%) (P < 0.0001), so the frequency of the opposite NTG reaction in HFmrEF remains unknown. Our study suggests that the incidence of this phenomenon is the highest in the HFmrEF group and may be caused by the combination of both systolic and diastolic dysfunction of LV (confirmed in all HFmrEF subjects by echocardiography).

The most important limitation of the study is a small group of patients and lack of a control group of healthy subjects. Further studies on a greater population are required to confirm our observations.

In conclusion, HFmrEF differs significantly from HFrEF in terms of changes of the hemodynamic profile after NTG administration, considering EC parameters of the blood flow (SV, SI, CO, CI, SVR, SVRI) and heart muscle contractility (CPI, FTC). The median change of all the above-mentioned parameters showed the opposite direction after NTG





Abbreviations: BSA, body surface area; CI, cardiac index; CO, cardiac output; dyn, force unit in the CGS metric system; HFmrEF, heart failure with mildly reduced ejection fraction; HFpEF, heart failure with preserved ejection fraction; HFrEF, heart failure with reduced ejection fraction; SI, stroke volume index; SV, stroke volume; SVR, systemic vascular resistance; SVRI, systemic vascular resistance index

administration in the HFmrEF group in comparison to the HFpEF and HFrEF groups. The opposite reaction to NTG occurred most frequently in the HFmrEF group.

Supplementary material

Supplementary material is available at https://journals. viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Funding: None.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- McDonagh TA, Metra M, Adamo M, et al. 2021 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure. Eur Heart J. 2021; 42(36): 3599–3726, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehab368, indexed in Pubmed: 34447992.
- Strobeck JE, Silver MA. Beyond the four quadrants: the critical and emerging role of impedance cardiography in heart failure. Congest Heart Fail. 2004; 10(2 Suppl 2): 1–6, doi: 10.1111/j.1527-5299.2004.03405.x, indexed in Pubmed: 15073477.
- Packer M, Abraham WT, Mehra MR, et al. Utility of impedance cardiography for the identification of short-term risk of clinical decompensation in stable patients with chronic heart failure. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2006; 47(11): 2245– 2252, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2005.12.071, indexed in Pubmed: 16750691.
- Sanders M, Servaas S, Slagt C. Accuracy and precision of non-invasive cardiac output monitoring by electrical cardiometry: a systematic

review and meta-analysis. J Clin Monit Comput. 2020; 34(3): 433–460, doi: 10.1007/s10877-019-00330-y, indexed in Pubmed: 31175501.

- Marsh N, Marsh A. A short history of nitroglycerine and nitric oxide in pharmacology and physiology. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol. 2000; 27(4): 313–319, doi: 10.1046/j.1440-1681.2000.03240.x, indexed in Pubmed: 10779131.
- Koh AS, Tay WT, Teng TH, et al. A comprehensive population-based characterization of heart failure with mid-range ejection fraction. Eur J Heart Fail. 2017; 19(12): 1624–1634, doi: 10.1002/ejhf.945, indexed in Pubmed: 28948683.
- Marai I, Andria N, Grosman-Rimon L, et al. Clinical and echocardiographic characteristics of patients with preserved versus mid-range ejection fraction. Int J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2021; 37(2): 503–508, doi: 10.1007/s10554-020-02032-y, indexed in Pubmed: 32959095.
- Alem MM. Clinical, echocardiographic, and therapeutic characteristics of heart failure in patients with preserved, mid-range, and reduced ejection fraction: future directions. Int J Gen Med. 2021; 14: 459–467, doi: 10.2147/IJGM.5288733, indexed in Pubmed: 33623418.

- Bulashova OV, Nasybullina AA, Khazova EV, et al. Heart failure patients with mid-range ejection fraction: clinical features and prognosis. Kazan Med J. 2021; 102(3): 293–301, doi: 10.17816/kmj2021-293.
- Lang NN, Ahmad FA, Cleland JG, et al. Haemodynamic effects of the nitroxyl donor cimlanod (BMS-986231) in chronic heart failure: a randomized trial. Eur J Heart Fail. 2021; 23(7): 1147–1155, doi: 10.1002/ejhf.2138, indexed in Pubmed: 33620131.
- Schwartzenberg S, Redfield MM, From AM, et al. Effects of vasodilation in heart failure with preserved or reduced ejection fraction implications of distinct pathophysiologies on response to therapy. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2012; 59(5): 442–451, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2011.09.062, indexed in Pubmed: 22281246.

Role of global longitudinal strain in evaluating radiotherapy--induced early cardiotoxicity in breast cancer: A meta-analysis

Xiaofei Xu¹, Dongmiao Wang², Yuesong Yin², Qian Wang², Heyang Dai³, Lingyun Chen¹, Jiaojiao Xue¹, Qingxia Li^{1,2}

¹Graduate School, Hebei Medical University, Shijiazhuang, China ²4th Department of Oncology, Hebei General Hospital, Shijiazhuang, China ³Graduate School, North China University of Science and Technology, Tangshan, China

Correspondence to:

Qingxia Li, MD, Department of Oncology, Hebei General Hospital, 348 Heping West Road Shijiazhuang 050051, China, phone: +86-311-85988779(O), e-mail: liqingxia@hebmu.edu.cn Copyright by the Author(s), 2023 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0274

Received: September 7, 2022

Accepted: November 21, 2022

Early publication date: December 4, 2022

INTRODUCTION

The incidence of breast cancer ranks first among all female malignant tumors [1]. Radiotherapy (RT) plays an important role in the management of breast cancer, reducing the risk of local relapse and specific death. However, RT can increase the risk of cardiovascular morbidity and mortality due to incidental radiation of cardiac structures [2]. The reduction of left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF) mainly leads to significant left ventricular dysfunction. It is noteworthy that myocardial function can change greatly without any decline in LVEF [3].

Global longitudinal strain (GLS) assessed by speckle-tracking echocardiography (STE) is a new technique for detecting and quantifying subtle disturbances in left ventricular systolic function [4]. In this meta-analysis, we aimed to investigate the role of GLS in evaluating radiotherapy-induced early cardiotoxicity in breast cancer.

METHODS

The present study was conducted in accordance with the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analysis. Two researchers independently conducted a literature search through PubMed, EMBASE, Web of Science, Cochrane Library, WanFang, and CNKI databases in January 2010 and March 2022, and the language was limited to Chinese or English. The search words mainly included "breast cancer", "radiotherapy", "cardiotoxicity", echocardiography", etc.

Inclusion and exclusion criteria

Our inclusion criteria were: (1) breast cancer patients who received adjuvant RT with or without adjuvant chemotherapy; (2) speckle-tracking echocardiography performed before radiotherapy and during follow-up and obtained the result of LVEF and GLS. The exclusion criteria were: (1) left and right breast cancer data were not recorded separately; (2) studies were duplicated or data overlapped; (3) letters, case reports, editorials, or reviews.

Data extraction

Two investigators independently extracted the following data: study characteristics (authors, year of publication), participant characteristics (age, sample size of different groups, the proportion of patients undergoing chemotherapy and targeted therapy, radiotherapy dose, use of cardioprotective agents).

Statistics analysis

Data were entered into RevMan 5.4 software to conduct the meta-analysis and heterogeneity analysis. Since the change in LVEF and GLS from baseline to post-RT was regarded as continuous data, the weighted mean difference (WMD) and 95% confidence intervals (95% Cl) were used to draw a forest plot. A two-sided *P*-value <0.05 was considered statistically significant in the WMD analysis. Cochran's Q test and *I*² statistics were conducted to assess the heterogeneity of the effects. If *P*-values >0.1 or *I*² statistics <50% were observed, it can be considered that there was no obvious

	Fol	low up	p	Ba	seline			Mean Difference		Mear	Difference
Study or Subgroup	Mean	SD	Total	Mean	SD	Total	Weight	IV, Fixed, 95% CI		IV. F	ixed. 95% Cl
A											and a state of
Erven[2011]	-17.6	1.5	20	-19.5	2.1	20	19.1%	1.90 [0.77, 3.03]			
Erven[2013]	-17.5	1.9	51	-19.4	2.4	51	34.7%	1.90 [1.06, 2.74]			
Lo[2015]	-18.6	2.7	40	-20,44	2.66	40	17.7%	1.84 [0.67, 3.01]			
Tuohinen[2017]	-17.2	3.3	60	-18.3	3.1	60	18.6%	1.10 [-0.05, 2.25]			
Yu[2019]	-18.7	3	26	-18.9	2.8	26	9.8%	0.20 [-1.38, 1.78]		-	
Subtotal (95% CI)			197			197	100.0%	1.57 [1.08, 2.07]			•
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 4	1.67, df =	4 (P =	0.32);	12 = 149	6						50 E
Test for overall effect:	Z = 6.23	(P < 0	.00001)							
в											
Lo[2015]	-18.34	2.86	40	-20.44	2.66	40	34.4%	2.10 [0.89, 3.31]			
Trivedi[2019]	-18.9	2	40	-20.6	2	40	65.6%	1.70 [0.82, 2.58]			
Subtotal (95% CI)			80			80	100.0%	1.84 [1.13, 2.55]			•
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = ().28, df =	1 (P =	= 0.60);	$1^{2} = 0\%$				2 - 100 CAPIES STATES STA			
Test for overall effect:	Z = 5.07	(P < 0	00001)							
с											
Heggemann[2015]	-19.1	5.4	20	-20.1	6.1	26	4.3%	1.00 [-2.33, 4.33]		-	
Walker[2019]	-15	3	64	-16	2.6	64	50.3%	1.00 [0.03, 1.97]			
Yu[2019]	-18.6	2.3	26	-18.9	2.8	26	24.5%	0.30 [-1.09, 1.69]		-	
Fourati[2021]	-19.4	5.1	60	-21.4	3.1	60	20.9%	2.00 [0.49, 3.51]			
Subtotal (95% CI)			170			176	100.0%	1.04 [0.35, 1.73]			•
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 2	2.64, df =	3 (P =	= 0.45);	$I^a = 0\%$							
Test for overall effect;	Z = 2.95	(P = 0	.003)								
D											
Trivedi[2019]	-18.9	3	40	-20.6	2	40	53.2%	1.70 [0.58, 2.82]			
Heggemann[2015]	-18.6	5.5	15	-20.1	6.1	26	5.0%	1.50 [-2.14, 5.14]		-	
Fourati[2021]	-19.7	3.9	60	-21.4	3.1	60	41.8%	1.70 [0.44, 2.96]			
Subtotal (95% CI)			115			126	100.0%	1.69 [0.88, 2.50]			-
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = ().01, df =	2 (P =	= 0.99);	$1^2 = 0\%$							
Test for overall effect:	Z = 4.06	(P < 0	.0001)								
								S 1			
									-4	-2	0 2 4

Figure 1. A. GLS changes in left-breast cancer before and after radiotherapy. B. GLS changes in left-breast cancer at 6 weeks after radiotherapy py. C. GLS changes in left-breast cancer at 6 months after radiotherapy. D. GLS changes in left-breast cancer at 12 months after radiotherapy Abbreviation: GLS, global longitudinal strain

heterogeneity between studies, and a fixed effects model was used to pool data. If heterogeneity was detected, we conducted subgroup analysis to explore the source of heterogeneity.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Finally, 9 articles [3, 5–12] were included in the meta-analysis. The literature retrieval process is shown in Supplementary material, *Figure S1*, and the basic information of the included literature is shown in Supplementary material, *Table S1*.

The average LVEF ranged between 60.9% to 73.3% before radiotherapy and 58.7% to 70.5% after radiotherapy. Merging analysis showed that LVEF after radiotherapy was lower than baseline (-0.98 WMD; 95% CI, -1.88 to -0.08; P = 0.03), and there was no heterogeneity among studies ($l^2 = 13\%$, P = 0.33, Supplementary material, *Figure S2A*). At 6 months of follow-up, the results of LVEF did not change (-0.83 WMD; 95% CI -3.09 to 1.43; P = 0.47), with no heterogeneity among studies ($l^2 = 0\%$, P = 0.84, Supplementary material, *Figure S2B*). As for the right breast cancer, LVEF after radiotherapy was not different (-0.17 WMD; 95% CI

-2.07 to 1.72, P = 0.86), and there was no heterogeneity among studies ($l^2 = 0\%$, P = 0.54, Supplementary material, *Figure S3*).

After radiotherapy for left breast cancer, GLS decreased, with average GLS values in the range of -21.4% to -16.0% before radiotherapy and -18.7% to -17.2% after radiotherapy (1.57 WMD; 95% CI, 1.08–2.07; *P* <0.001). There was no significant heterogeneity among studies (*P*= 14%; *P*= 0.32, Figure 1A). GLS was lower than baseline at 6 weeks, 6 months, and 12 months after radiotherapy (1.84 WMD; 95% CI, 1.13–2.55; *P* <0.001, Figure 1B), (1.04 WMD; 95% CI, 0.35–1.73; *P* <0.003, Figure 1C), (1.69 WMD; 95% CI, 0.88–2.50; *P* <0.001, Figure 1D), with no heterogeneity among studies. After radiotherapy for right breast cancer, the result of GLS was 0.18 WMD; 95% CI, -0.55 to 0.91; *P* = 0.62, and there was no heterogeneity among studies (*I*² = 0%, *P* = 0.58, Supplementary material, *Figure S4*).

This meta-analysis showed that LVEF of patients with left breast cancer decreased slightly after radiotherapy but remained within the normal range, while LVEF of patients with right breast cancer did not change significantly after radiotherapy. Erven et al. [3] found that baseline LVEF was lower in patients receiving chemotherapy compared to the patients not receiving chemotherapy. However, LVEF reduction caused by radiotherapy was the same, so it did not affect the results of this meta-analysis.

The results also showed that GLS decreased significantly at 6 and 12 months after radiotherapy. Heggemann et al. [12] demonstrated that GLS was still lower than baseline at 24 months after radiotherapy but better than 6 months after radiotherapy. Except for GLS, global myocardial deformation indices also include global radial (GRS) and circumferential strain (GCS). Stokke [13] showed that GLS was the first marker to be affected in many physiological and pathological processes, possibly because most of the longitudinal fibers were located in the subendocardium which was most vulnerable to damage. Perhaps it is not enough to focus on global change. Walker [4] focused on regional myocardial function and suggested that the longitudinal strain change may be more relevant in the endocardial layer, in particular, in the most exposed areas of the left ventricle, corresponding to the apical region and the left anterior descending artery (LAD) territory. In a study by Tuohinen et al. [7], patients with left-sided breast cancer experienced apical and global decline, whereas patients with right-sided breast cancer showed basal changes with no changes in GLS. In the future, we need to conduct more studies to confirm these observations. After all, early recognition of radiation-induced heart disease and early use of cardioprotective agents were critical to improving the quality of life of breast cancer survivors [14, 15].

Limitations of this meta-analysis include (1) the time of assessment during radiotherapy and follow-up was inconsistent, which may have some influence on the detection of myocardial changes; (2) differences in delineation method and dose limitation of cardiac targets in various centers also lead to differences in myocardial changes; (3) the research came from various centers, and different instruments were used for STE detection; (4) the follow-up time was inconsistent; (5) only two studies considered the impact of cardioprotective agents.

In conclusion, GLS is a good parameter to identify early radiation-induced heart disease in left-side breast cancer. As for right-side breast cancer, the segmental changes may be more important.

Supplementary material

Supplementary material is available at https://journals. viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Funding: Precision Medicine Joint Cultivation Project of Hebei Natural Science Foundation (project no. H2022307024).

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use

them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Loibl S, Poortmans P, Morrow M, et al. Breast cancer diagnosed during pregnancy: adapting recent advances in breast cancer care for pregnant patients. JAMA Oncol. 2015; 1(8): 1145–1153, doi: 10.1001/jamaoncol.2015.2413, indexed in Pubmed: 26247818.
- Clarke M, Collins R, Darby S, et al. Effects of radiotherapy and of differences in the extent of surgery for early breast cancer on local recurrence and 15-year survival: an overview of the randomised trials. Lancet. 2005; 366(9503): 2087–2106, doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(05)67887-7, indexed in Pubmed: 16360786.
- Erven K, Florian A, Slagmolen P, et al. Subclinical cardiotoxicity detected by strain rate imaging up to 14 months after breast radiation therapy. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2013; 85(5): 1172–1178, doi: 10.1016/j. ijrobp.2012.09.022, indexed in Pubmed: 23149005.
- Walker V, Lairez O, Fondard O, et al. Myocardial deformation after radiotherapy: a layer-specific and territorial longitudinal strain analysis in a cohort of left-sided breast cancer patients (BACCARAT study). Radiat Oncol. 2020; 15(1): 201, doi: 10.1186/s13014-020-01635-y, indexed in Pubmed: 32819449.
- Erven K, Jurcut R, Weltens C, et al. Acute radiation effects on cardiac function detected by strain rate imaging in breast cancer patients. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2011; 79(5): 1444–1451, doi: 10.1016/j.ijrobp.2010.01.004, indexed in Pubmed: 20605341.
- Lo Q, Hee L, Batumalai V, et al. Subclinical cardiac dysfunction detected by strain imaging during breast irradiation with persistent changes 6 weeks after treatment. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2015; 92(2): 268–276, doi: 10.1016/j.ijrobp.2014.11.016, indexed in Pubmed: 25968824.
- Tuohinen SS, Skyttä T, Poutanen T, et al. Radiotherapy-induced global and regional differences in early-stage left-sided versus right-sided breast cancer patients: speckle tracking echocardiography study. Int J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2017; 33(4):463–472, doi: 10.1007/s10554-016-1021-y, indexed in Pubmed: 27873127.
- Yu AF, Ho AY, Braunstein LZ, et al. Assessment of early radiation-induced changes in left ventricular function by myocardial strain imaging after breast radiation therapy. J Am Soc Echocardiogr. 2019; 32(4): 521–528, doi: 10.1016/j.echo.2018.12.009, indexed in Pubmed: 30826225.
- Walker V, Lairez O, Fondard O, et al. Early detection of subclinical left ventricular dysfunction after breast cancer radiation therapy using speckle-tracking echocardiography: association between cardiac exposure and longitudinal strain reduction (BACCARAT study). Radiat Oncol. 2019; 14(1): 204, doi: 10.1186/s13014-019-1408-8, indexed in Pubmed: 31727075.
- Fourati N, Charfeddine S, Chaffai I, et al. Subclinical left ventricle impairment following breast cancer radiotherapy: Is there an association between segmental doses and segmental strain dysfunction? Int J Cardiol. 2021; 345: 130–136, doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2021.10.026, indexed in Pubmed: 34687800.
- 11. Trivedi SJ, Choudhary P, Lo Q, et al. Persistent reduction in global longitudinal strain in the longer term after radiation therapy in patients with breast cancer. Radiother Oncol. 2019; 132: 148–154, doi: 10.1016/j. radonc.2018.10.023, indexed in Pubmed: 30414755.
- Heggemann F, Grotz H, Welzel G, et al. Cardiac function after multimodal breast cancer therapy assessed with functional magnetic resonance imaging and echocardiography imaging. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2015; 93(4): 836–844, doi: 10.1016/j.ijrobp.2015.07.2287, indexed in Pubmed: 26530752.
- Stokke TM, Hasselberg NE, Smedsrud MK, et al. Geometry as a confounder when assessing ventricular systolic function: comparison between ejection fraction and strain. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2017; 70(8): 942–954, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2017.06.046, indexed in Pubmed: 28818204.
- Sławiński G, Jankowska H, Liżewska-Springer A, et al. Effective cardioprotection with early initiation of sacubitrilvalsartan in a patient with breast cancer and cancer treatment-induced heart failure. Kardiol Pol. 2022; 80(7-8): 869–870, doi: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0145, indexed in Pubmed: 35703431.
- Sanz AP, Zamorano JL. Cardio-oncology: the questions to be solved. Kardiol Pol. 2021; 79(2): 112–113, doi: 10.33963/KP.15826, indexed in Pubmed: 33635030.

Use of orbital atherectomy in coronary artery disease with severe calcification: A preliminary study

Paweł Kralisz¹, Jacek Legutko^{2, 3}, Mateusz Tajstra⁴, Paweł Kleczyński^{2, 3}, Krzysztof Wilczek⁴, Wojciech Zajdel⁵, Mikołaj Derewońko⁵, Konrad Nowak¹, Łukasz Kuźma¹, Mariusz Gąsior⁴, Sławomir Dobrzycki¹

¹Department of Invasive Cardiology, Medical University of Bialystok, Białystok, Poland

²Department of Interventional Cardiology, Institute of Cardiology, Jagiellonian University Medical College, Kraków, Poland

³Clinical Department of Interventional Cardiology, John Paul II Hospital, Kraków, Poland

^{43rd} Department of Cardiology, School of Medicine with the Division of Dentistry in Zabrze, Silesian Center for Heart Diseases, Medical University of Silesia, Katowice, Poland

⁵Student Scientific Group of Modern Cardiac Therapy at the Department of Interventional Cardiology, Institute of Cardiology, Jagiellonian University Medical College, Kraków, Poland

Correspondence to: Paweł Kralisz, MD, PhD, Department of Invasive Cardiology, Medical University of Białystok, M Skłodowskiej-Curie 24A, 15–276 Białystok, Poland, phone: +48 85 746 84 96, e-mail: kki@umb.edu.pl

Copyright by the Author(s), 2023

DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0289

August 9, 2022

Accepted: December 1, 2022

Early publication date: December 8, 2022

INTRODUCTION

Severe coronary artery calcifications occur in about 10% of patients undergoing percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI). They constitute a strong independent predictor of adverse cardiovascular events [1]. Even though the risk factors and pathomechanisms leading to severe coronary calcification are well understood, options for effective treatment remain insufficient [2, 3].

In the presence of severe calcification, standard PCI has inferior immediate and long-term outcomes [4-6]. In this situation, advanced lesion modification techniques are indispensable to improve PCI outcomes. Dedicated balloons and ablative techniques are available. Rotational atherectomy (RA) is the oldest and best-recognized ablative technique [7-9]. It is generally acknowledged that superficial modification of calcified atherosclerotic lesions is the optimal mechanism of action in RA. Orbital atherectomy (OA) is the second ablative technique that applies the same procedural approach, albeit using a different device. OA was first introduced into clinical practice about 10 years ago in the US. Currently, in the US the number of interventions using OA and RA is comparable [10, 11]. For a few years, OA has been implemented in Europe; the first procedure in Poland was performed in December 2021. The potential advantages of OA over RA include the ability to ablate calcifications both when the device is moved forward (anterograde) and backward (retrograde) (thus eliminating the risk of coronal entrapment within the lesion), lesser impact on circulatory hemodynamics (no drop in pressure during ablation, particularly beneficial in the case of hemodynamically unstable patients), more efficient ablation of calcifications, and lesser risk of microvascular obstruction during and after the procedure. On the other hand, some data indicate a higher rate of dissections and perforations with OA [12]. In the present study, we present data on first interventions with OA with the aim of showing the immediate safety and efficacy of the procedure.

MATERIALS

The study included 25 consecutive patients who underwent coronary interventions with OA at referral cardiology centers in Białystok, Kraków, and Zabrze between December 2021 and June 2022. The primary inclusion criterion was the presence of *de novo* stenosis \geq 80% with severe calcification in a vessel of 2.5–4.0-mm diameter on angiography.

All the interventions were performed as elective procedures with OA as a primary approach. All stages of interventional treatment, including antiplatelet and perioperative therapy, were standard and remained in concordance with guidelines. Intravascular imaging was broadly recommended before the intervention and to assess the procedure's outcomes. A 1.25-mm ablative device (crown) was used at two standard speeds of 80 000 and 120 000 rpm, depending on the arterial anatomy and calcification pattern. Higher speed and slower coronal movement within the artery allowed for a greater degree of calcific modification. In OA, effective action is possible while pushing on the stenosis and withdrawing the device through the stenosis. Movement along the vessel was performed in a uniform motion at the recommended speed of about 1–3 mm/s.

After ablation, non-compliant balloon inflation was a routine, scoring/cutting balloons, if necessary, were followed by implantation of the drug-eluting stents. Procedural success was defined as completing lesion modification with OA with subsequent stent placement. Evaluation of the intervention (occurrence of major adverse cardiovascular events) was performed in the perioperative period.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The basic characteristics of patients and treatment data are shown in Table 1.

All patients qualified for OA had complex atherosclerotic coronary lesions, and the median SYNTAX Score was 28 (23–33). The presence of severe calcifications was demonstrated in all patients on coronary angiography and/or intracoronary imaging. In line with the current guidelines, in such cases the application of modification methods (RA, OA, or lithotripsy) is advised [13]. Radial access was used in 24 patients (96%); it allowed for minimizing the risk of vascular complications, reducing hospitalization time, and maintaining comparable procedural efficacy as in femoral access. There was a 100% success rate of OA. All patients received DES optimally implanted, with an average length of 49 (30–66) mm, and full TIMI3 (Thrombolytics in Myocardial Infarction) flow in 24 patients (96%).

In comparison with more widely used RA, OA seems to have a couple of differences. In the authors' subjective opinion, compared to RotaWire, the OA ViperWire Advance® guidewire allows for superior deliverability and maneuverability. In most cases, the guidewire can be delivered directly without a microcatheter and as a result of its larger diameter, subsequent steps of intervention can be done easily with a single guidewire. Presumably, OA can modify the calcified plaque to a greater extent by creating longer and deeper incisions. Finally, the plaque microparticles generated during OA are smaller than in RA (2 µm vs. 5 µm) [14]. Assuming their easier elimination from the microcirculation, this may translate into a lower frequency of coronary flow disturbances. Currently, no data support the above differences as clinically significant [15]. In our study, only one patient showed transient flow impairment, and the criteria for the diagnosis of IVa infarction were met in the postoperative period. It was the PCI with OA in the dominant right coronary artery with retrograde circulation to the left coronary artery, in a patient with a history of CABG with nonfunctioning venous bypasses. Fortunately, the patient was discharged in good condition after several additional days of hospitalization. Additionally, in two patients temporary conduction disturbances not necessitating electrostimulation were observed, in another two

Table 1. Characteristics of the study participants

Baseline characteristics (n = 25)	
Age, years, median (IQR)	71 (68.5–72.5)
Male sex, n (%)	23 (92)
EuroSCORE II, median (IQR)	2.4 (1.5–4)
BMI, kg/m ² , median (IQR)	27.8 (27–32.3)
LVEF, %, median (IQR)	54 (43–60)
Previous PCI, n (%)	17 (68)
Previous CABG, n (%)	9 (36)
Previous ACS, n (%)	8 (32)
Previous stroke, n (%)	3 (12)
Atrial fibrillation, n (%)	10 (40)
Diabetes mellitus, n (%)	10 (40)
Chronic kidney disease, n (%)	6 (24)
Peripheral artery disease, n (%)	8 (32)
Angiographic details	
SYNTAX I, median (IQR)	28 (23–33)
SYTNAX II CABG, median (IQR)	31 (28.5–44)/35.9
	(28.8–50.8)
SYTNAX II PCI, median (IQR)	2 (12)
Single vessel CCS, h (%)	3(12)
Chronic total asclusion n (%)	14 (56)
Procedural details	(3) 12
Procedural success n (%)	25 (100)
Radial access n (%)	24 (95)
Treated artery	21(33)
Left main, n (%)	6 (24)
Left anterior descending artery, n (%)	12 (48)
Circumflex artery, n (%)	3 (12)
Right coronary artery, n (%)	4 (16)
PCLINCTO, n (%)	3 (12)
PCI In diffurcation, h (%)	4(16)
IVUS, n (%)	21 (84)
OCI, n (%)	4 (16)
Scoring balloon, n (%)	2 (8)
Cutting Balloon, n (%)	1 (4)
Length of all stents, mm, median (IQR)	49 (30–66)
Average diameter of all stents, mm, median (IQR)	3.5 (3-3.5)
Total procedure time, min, median (IQR)	90 (80-105)
K mou modian (IOP)	25.0 (16.7-52)
Contract volume ml modian (IOP)	1029 (079-1556)
TIME a score post procedure p (%)	24 (06)
Acetylcalicylic acid proscribed at discharge p (%)	24 (90)
Clopidogrel prescribed at discharge, n (%)	25 (100)
Postprocedural complications	25 (100)
Slow flow, n (%)	2 (8)
No flow, n (%)	0 (0)
Coronary perforation, n (%)	0 (0)
Tamponade, n (%)	0 (0)
Atrioventricular block, n (%)	2 (8)
Acute kidney injury, n (%)	0 (0)
Vascular complications of PCI, n (%)	2 (8)
IVa myocardial infarction, n (%)	1 (4)
In hospital MACE n (%)	1 (4)

Chronic kidney disease was defined as the presence of kidney damage or an estimated glomerular filtration rate (eGFR) less than 60 ml/min/1.73 m², persisting for three months or more, irrespective of the cause

Abbreviations: ACS, acute coronary syndrome; BMI, body mass index; CABG, coronary artery bypass grafting; CCS, chronic coronary syndrome; CTO, chronic total occlusion; IQR, interquartile range; IVUS, intravascular ultrasound; K, kinetic energy released per mass unit; LVEF, left ventricular ejection fraction; MACE, major adverse cardiovascular events; Me; median; OCT, optical coherence tomography; PCI, percutaneous coronary intervention; TIMI, Thrombolysis in Myocardial Infarction grade flow cases, minor forearm hematomas occurred not requiring surgical intervention.

A selection of a strategy and evaluation of the treatment for patients with severe coronary artery calcification is challenging. The clinical characteristics of patients and the complexity of atherosclerotic lesions undergoing PCI clearly predefine high cardiovascular risk. In addition, advanced and elaborated PCI techniques increase the risk of adverse events in the perioperative period. In this report, the prevalence of adverse events was low and comparable to the data from large registries [10, 11]. It should be emphasized that most complications during OA or RA procedures are the direct consequence of patients' high clinical burden and the complexity of the lesions treated. In such difficult cases, ablative methods very often are the sole treatment option. They are used not to generate complications but to overcome them and ensure optimal and effective treatment of patients. Currently, the ECLIPSE trial is recruiting patients to evaluate treatment strategies for severe coronary artery calcification by randomizing patients to OA or conventional angioplasty with implantation of DES stents [15]. The results of this trial will certainly provide important information for the application of OA.

In conclusion, in the analyzed group of patients, the OA procedure turned out to be effective and safe for modifying massively calcified coronary artery lesions. This procedure has a low and acceptable rate of adverse events. Further study in a large group of patients is needed to fully evaluate the procedure and to define indications for its use. At present, the indications for OA overlap with those of the more widely used RA.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Funding: None.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Copeland-Halperin RS, Baber U, Aquino M, et al. Prevalence, correlates, and impact of coronary calcification on adverse events following PCI with newer-generation DES: Findings from a large multiethnic registry. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv. 2018;91(5): 859–866, doi: 10.1002/ccd.27204, indexed in Pubmed: 28722295.
- Gassett AJ, Sheppard L, McClelland RL, et al. Risk factors for long-term coronary artery calcium progression in the multi-ethnic study of atherosclero-

sis. J Am Heart Assoc. 2015; 4(8): e001726, doi: 10.1161/JAHA.114.001726, indexed in Pubmed: 26251281.

- Mori H, Torii S, Kutyna M, et al. Coronary artery calcification and its progression: What does it really mean? JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2018; 11(1): 127–142, doi: 10.1016/j.jcmg.2017.10.012, indexed in Pubmed: 29301708.
- Guedeney P, Claessen BE, Mehran R, et al. Coronary calcification and longterm outcomes according to drug-eluting stent generation. JACC Cardiovasc Interv. 2020; 13(12): 1417–1428, doi: 10.1016/j.jcin.2020.03.053, indexed in Pubmed: 32553329.
- Kobayashi Y, Okura H, Kume T, et al. Impact of target lesion coronary calcification on stent expansion. Circ J. 2014; 78(9): 2209–2214, doi: 10.1253/circj. cj-14-0108, indexed in Pubmed: 25017740.
- 6. Généreux P, Madhavan MV, Mintz GS, et al. Relation between coronary calcium and major bleeding after percutaneous coronary intervention in acute coronary syndromes (from the Acute Catheterization and Urgent Intervention Triage Strategy and Harmonizing Outcomes With Revascularization and Stents in Acute Myocardial Infarction Trials). J Am Coll Cardiol . 2014; 63(18): 1845–1854, doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2014.01.034, indexed in Pubmed: 24561145.
- Abdel-Wahab M, Richardt G, Joachim Büttner H, et al. High-speed rotational atherectomy before paclitaxel-eluting stent implantation in complex calcified coronary lesions: the randomized ROTAXUS (Rotational Atherectomy Prior to Taxus Stent Treatment for Complex Native Coronary Artery Disease) trial. JACC Cardiovasc Interv. 2013; 6(1): 10–19, doi: 10.1016/j. jcin.2012.07.017, indexed in Pubmed: 23266232.
- Kawamoto H, Latib A, Ruparelia N, et al. In-hospital and midterm clinical outcomes of rotational atherectomy followed by stent implantation: the ROTATE multicentre registry. EuroIntervention. 2016; 12(12): 1448–1456, doi: 10.4244/EIJ-D-16-00386, indexed in Pubmed: 27998836.
- Bouisset F, Barbato E, Reczuch K, et al. Clinical outcomes of PCI with rotational atherectomy: the European multicentre Euro4C registry. EuroIntervention. 2020; 16(4): e305–e312, doi: 10.4244/EIJ-D-19-01129, indexed in Pubmed: 32250249.
- Lee M, Généreux P, Shlofmitz R, et al. Pivotal trial to evaluate the safety and efficacy of the orbital atherectomy system in treating de novo, severely calcified coronary lesions (ORBIT II). JACC Cardiovasc Interv. 2014; 7(5): 510–518, doi: 10.1016/j.jcin.2014.01.158, indexed in Pubmed: 24852804.
- Aggarwal D, Seth M, Perdoncin E, et al. Trends in utilization, and comparative safety and effectiveness of orbital and rotational atherectomy. JACC Cardiovasc Interv. 2020; 13(1): 146–148, doi: 10.1016/j.jcin.2019.09.027, indexed in Pubmed: 31918938.
- Karimi Galougahi K, Shlofmitz E, Jeremias A, et al. Therapeutic approach to calcified coronary lesions: disruptive technologies. Curr Cardiol Rep. 2021; 23(4): 33, doi: 10.1007/s11886-021-01458-7, indexed in Pubmed: 33666772.
- Dobrzycki S, Reczuch K, Legutko J, et al. Rotational atherectomy in everyday clinical practice. Association of Cardiovascular Interventions of the Polish Society of Cardiology. Expert opinion. Kardiol Pol. 2018; 76(11): 1576–1584, doi: 10.5603/KP.2018.0225, indexed in Pubmed: 30460675.
- Sotomi Y, Shlofmitz RA, Colombo A, et al. Patient selection and procedural considerations for coronary orbital atherectomy system. Interv Cardiol. 2016; 11(1): 33–38, doi: 10.15420/icr.2015:19:2, indexed in Pubmed: 29588702.
- Généreux P, Kirtane AJ, Kandzari DE, et al. Randomized evaluation of vessel preparation with orbital atherectomy prior to drug-eluting stent implantation in severely calcified coronary artery lesions: Design and rationale of the ECLIPSE trial. Am Heart J. 2022; 249: 1–11, doi: 10.1016/j. ahj.2022.03.003, indexed in Pubmed: 35288105.

Transcatheter aortic valve replacement in a patient with severe aortic regurgitation following left ventricular assist device implantation

Jarosław Trębacz¹, Karol Wierzbicki^{2, 3}, Robert Sobczyński², Janusz Konstanty-Kalandyk^{2, 3}, Maciej Stąpór¹, Michał Okarski⁴, Bogusław Kapelak^{2, 3}, Jacek Legutko^{1, 5}, Paweł Kleczyński^{1, 5}

¹Clinical Department of Interventional Cardiology, John Paul II Hospital, Kraków, Poland

²Clinical Department of Cardiac Surgery and Transplantation, John Paul II Hospital, Kraków, Poland

³Department of Cardiac Surgery and Transplantation, Jagiellonian University Medical College, Institute of Cardiology, Kraków, Poland

⁴Student Scientific Group of Modern Cardiac Therapy at the Department of Interventional Cardiology, Jagiellonian University Medical College, Kraków, Poland

⁵Department of Interventional Cardiology, Jagiellonian University Medical College, Institute of Cardiology, Kraków, Poland

Correspondence to:

Paweł Kleczyński, MD, PhD, FESC, Clinical Department of Interventional Cardiology, John Paul II Hospital, Prądnicka 80, 31–202 Kraków, Poland, phone: +48 12 614 35 01, e-mail: kleczu@interia.pl Copyright by the Author(s), 2023 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0217

Received: August 29, 2022 Accepted: September 8, 2022

Early publication date: September 15, 2022 Left ventricular assist devices (LVAD) are used as a bridge to heart transplant or "destination" therapy in patients with end-stage congestive heart failure (HF) [1]. However, LVAD support may induce hemodynamic and structural variations in the aortic root that may result in aortic regurgitation (AR) in even 30% of patients [2]. Severe AR in patients with LVAD leads to decompensated HF due to the constant loop of flow between the ascending aorta and the LVAD, resulting in poor cardiac output despite apparent normal device function.

A 55-year-old female was admitted due to cardiac decompensation — class IV of the New York Heart Association (NYHA) Functional Classification. At admission, she presented with hypotension, massive leg edema, and ascites despite optimal medical treatment. An electrocardiogram showed sinus rhythm of 80 bpm and left bundle branch block. On transthoracic echocardiogram (TTE), the systolic function of the left ventricle was severely reduced with ejection fraction (LVEF) of 15%, and, additionally, severe AR was found (Figure 1A). The patient had undergone implantation of an implantable cardioverter defibrillator (ICD) and LVAD (HeartWare, Medtronic, Dublin, Ireland) 3 years before admission. The level of NT-proBNP was elevated up to 8149 pg/ml. The initial treatment was focused on intravenous diuretic therapy, fluid intake reduction, and vasoconstrictors (noradrenaline, dobutamine, and milrinone) infusion. Nonetheless, AR remained still severe despite



Figure 1. A. Severe aortic regurgitation imaged by transthoracic echocardiography. **B–E.** Transcatheter aortic valve implantation in fluoroscopy showing the balloon-expandable prosthesis (Edwards S3 23 mm plus 1.5 cm³) positioning and deployment. **F.** Postprocedural transthoracic echocardiography assessment showing no AR and the optimal transcatheter heart valve position

treatment, so the case was discussed with the Heart Team and the patient was scheduled for urgent transcatheter aortic valve implantation (TAVI). A computed tomography scan showed favorable anatomy in terms of the non-calcified aortic valve and peripheral access. The TAVI procedure was performed in analgosedation using femoral access and TTE guidance. A 23-mm Edwards Sapien S3 valve (Edwards Lifesciences, Irvine, CA, US) was advanced over an Amplatz Ultra-Stiff wire (Cook Medical, Bloomington, IN, US) and positioned within the aortic annulus (Figure 1B-E). Aortic root injections were performed. With rapid pacing, the valve was deployed with repeated aortic root injections. The valve was observed in this position for ca. 5 minutes to check for its eventual migration into the left ventricle. Just before valve implantation, the LVAD flow rate was slowed. Over ca. 5 minutes, the LVAD flow rate was ramped up to baseline rotations with continuous observation under echocardiography and cine angiography. The procedure was uneventful, the implanted valve was stable with no perivalvular regurgitation and no coronary obstruction (Figure 1F). The patient was discharged with NYHA II symptoms, and LVEF remained unchanged. After six months, the patient presented with NYHA II symptoms, and no major cardiovascular events occurred.

Patients with LVADs and severe AR are high-risk candidates for surgical aortic valve replacement due to end-stage HF and frequent medical comorbidities. TAVI can be considered in these patients as a less risky intervention leading to an immediate and significant improvement in cardiac hemodynamics. However, it is important to recognize the anatomic challenges due to inadequate calcification for anchoring the prosthesis. Annular dilation and high flow rates in the ascending aorta from the LVAD outflow cannula [3] significantly increase the risk of inadequate sealing, valve embolization, and significant residual PVL.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Funding: None.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

- Teuteberg JJ, Cleveland JC, Cowger J, et al. The Society of Thoracic Surgeons Intermacs 2019 Annual Report: The Changing Landscape of Devices and Indications. Ann Thorac Surg. 2020; 109(3): 649–660, doi: 10.1016/j. athoracsur.2019.12.005, indexed in Pubmed: 32115073.
- Deo SV, Sharma V, Cho YH, et al. De novo aortic insufficiency during long-term support on a left ventricular assist device: A systematic review and meta-analysis. ASAIO J. 2014; 60(2): 183–188, doi: 10.1097/MAT.0000000000042, indexed in Pubmed: 24399060.
- Phan K, Haswell JM, Xu J, et al. Percutaneous transcatheter interventions for aortic insufficiency in continuous-flow left ventricular assist device patients: a systematic review and meta-analysis. ASAIO J. 2017; 63(2): 117–122, doi: 10.1097/MAT.00000000000447, indexed in Pubmed: 27676407.

Radial artery pseudo-aneurysm detected with a portable handheld ultrasound device in a COVID-19 patient

Lorenzo Loffredo, Pasquale Pignatelli

Department of Clinical Internal, Anesthesiologic and Cardiovascular Science, Sapienza University of Rome, Rome, Italy

Correspondence to:

Prof. Lorenzo Loffredo, Department of Clinical Internal, Anesthesiologic and Cardiovascular Science, Sapienza University of Rome, Viale del Policlinico 155, Rome, 00161, Italy, phone: +39 064 997 01 03, e-mail: Iorenzo.loffredo@uniroma1.it Copyright by the Author(s), 2023 DOI: 10.33963/KPa2022.0218

Received: June 6, 2022

Accepted: July 29, 2022

Early publication date: September 15, 2022 A 78-year-old male patient with COVID-19 was admitted to the emergency room for hemorrhagic shock related to a ruptured middle-colic artery aneurysm. In the days before admission, he was treated for a COVID-19 infection with monoclonal antibodies. In the emergency room, he appeared in a very serious clinical condition, was intubated and treated with inotropic drugs. Embolization of the middle colic artery was performed to stop active bleeding, and cannulation of the left radial artery was performed.

At admission to the medical ward, a pseudoaneurysm of the radial artery (Figure 1A) was detected with a portable ultrasound device (Butterfly IQ+). In the following days, the size of the pseudoaneurysm increased (Figure 1B).

The pseudo-aneurysmal formation was later confirmed by computed tomography (CT) (Figure 1C). CT showed a diameter of about 8 mm at the level of the distal third of the radial artery, corresponding to the distal radial epiphysis. The following day a sudden rupture of the pseudoaneurysm was observed. Selective arteriography of the radial artery confirmed the pseudoaneurysm of the distal third of the artery with active spread of contrast medium. The pseudoaneurysm was embolized with a microcatheter. No blood flow was detected after embolization with a portable ultrasound device (Figure 1D). The patient was discharged in good clinical condition.

Pseudoaneurysm of the artery represents a rare complication (incidence of 0.048% [1]) that can occur after attempts to canalize the radial arteries [2]. We cannot exclude that COVID-19 increased the risk of fragility of the arterial wall. Inflammation of the arteries and increased oxidative stress could play a pivotal role in increasing vascular complications in COVID-19 patients [3, 4]. Some studies reported rupture of aneurysms or dissections aggravated by COVID-19 [5].



Figure 1. A. Pseudoaneurysm of the radial artery detected with a portable ultrasound device (Butterfly IQ+) upon admission to the medical ward. **B.** Increased size of pseudoaneurysm evaluated with a portable ultrasound device. **C.** Pseudoaneurysm evaluated by computed tomography. **D.** No blood flow after embolization evaluated with a portable ultrasound device
Portable ultrasound reliably diagnoses radial artery pseudoaneurysms and is a valuable tool for early detection of vascular diseases.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Funding: None.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

- Roy S, Kabach M, Patel DB, et al. Radial artery access complications: prevention, diagnosis and management. Cardiovasc Revasc Med. 2022; 40: 163–171, doi: 10.1016/j.carrev.2021.12.007, indexed in Pubmed: 34952824.
- Collins N, Wainstein R, Ward M, et al. Pseudoaneurysm after transradial cardiac catheterization: case series and review of the literature. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv. 2012; 80(2): 283–287, doi: 10.1002/ccd.23216, indexed in Pubmed: 21735525.
- Loffredo L, Violi F. COVID-19 and cardiovascular injury: A role for oxidative stress and antioxidant treatment? Int J Cardiol. 2020; 312: 136, doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2020.04.066, indexed in Pubmed: 32505331.
- Violi F, Pastori D, Cangemi R, et al. Hypercoagulation and antithrombotic treatment in coronavirus 2019: a new challenge. Thromb Haemost. 2020; 120(6): 949–956, doi: 10.1055/s-0040-1710317, indexed in Pubmed: 32349133.
- Silvestri V, Recchia GE. Aortic Pathology During COVID-19 Pandemics. Clinical Reports in Literature and Open Questions on the two Co-Occurring Conditions. Ann Vasc Surg. 2021; 75: 109–119, doi: 10.1016/j. avsg.2021.02.037, indexed in Pubmed: 33823253.

When an interventional cardiologist needs to be a vascular surgeon: Successful management of coronary stent loss in a nonagenarian

Adam Kern^{1, 2}, Tomasz Godlewski², Robert Gil³, Krystian Bojko^{1, 2}, Sebastian Pawlak^{1, 2}, Grzegorz Poskrobko², Ewa Andrasz², Jacek Bil³

¹Department of Cardiology and Internal Medicine, University of Warmia and Mazury in Olsztyn, Olsztyn, Poland ²Department of Cardiology, Regional Specialist Hospital in Olsztyn, Olsztyn, Poland ³Department of Invasive Cardiology, Centre of Postgraduate Medical Education, Warszawa, Poland

Correspondence to:

Adam Kern, MD, PhD, FESC, Department of Cardiology and Internal Medicine, University of Warmia and Mazury in Olsztyn, Zolnierska 18, 10–0561 Olsztyn, Poland, phone: +48 89 538 63 49, e-mail: adamkern@mail.com

Copyright by the Author(s), 2023

DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0219 Received:

May 5, 2022 Accepted:

August 28, 2022

Early publication date: September 15, 2022 Stent loss and embolization have not been entirely eradicated even though they have become rare (<1%) since factory crimping was introduced. Stent retrieval techniques are often challenging, and evidence for their effectiveness is restricted mainly to case reports and case series [1]. Here, we present a case of a 91-year-old male who was admitted to the cath lab due to chest pain, complete atrioventricular block, and electrocardiography (ECG) recording revealing ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction of the inferior wall. The patient had a history of permanent atrial fibrillation, dyslipidemia, gout, and two episodes of stroke. The immediate coronary angiography showed lesions not exceeding 50% in diameter, stenosis in the left coronary artery, and 90% stenosis in the proximal segment with complete occlusion in the mid-portion of the right coronary artery (RCA) (Figure 1A). Initially, the successful predilatation was performed in the proximal and mid-RCA segments with a 3.0×20 mm balloon catheter. During stent advancement (Alex Plus 4.5×22 mm, Balton, Poland) to the mid/distal RCA segment (Figure 1B, Supplementary material, *Video S1*), the



Figure 1. A. Baseline view of the right coronary artery (RCA) (arrow). **B.** The lesion in the mid/distal RCA segment remained after predilatation (arrow). **C.** Stent lost in the proximal/mid RCA with the balloon catheter in front of it (arrow). **D.** Removal of the stent and inflated balloon through the left subclavian artery (arrow). **E.** Removal of the stent with the vascular pean through the incision in the left radial artery (arrow). **F.** The final view of the procedures with two stents deployed in the RCA

stent detached from the balloon catheter and remained in the proximal/mid RCA (Figure 1C). The coronary balloon catheter River 1.5 × 15 mm (Balton, Poland) was advanced throughout the stent, then it was inflated at 4 atm, and the whole system was retrieved from the RCA (Figure 1D, Supplementary material, Video S2). However, we could not introduce this system into the vascular sheath. After some struggle, we decided to cut the skin around the access site in the left radial artery, and we successfully removed the stent with a clamp pean (Figure 1E, Supplementary material, Video S3). The incision was closed with two non-absorbable sutures, and the procedure was continued from the right radial artery. Before stent advancement, the lesions were predilated with 3.5×20 mm and 4.0×20 mm balloon catheters (River). Finally, the 4.0 × 22 mm Alex Plus stent was deployed distally and postdilated with a non-compliant balloon catheter River NC 4.5×20 mm at 18 atm (Balton). In the proximal segment, we implanted a 4.5 × 22 mm Alex Plus stent (18 atm) (Figure 1F). We restored the coronary lumen and coronary flow completely (TIMI3), and the patient was discharged after three days without permanent cardiac stimulation on clopidogrel (75 mg/d) and apixaban $(2 \times 2.5 \text{ mg/d})$ as the only antithrombotic therapy.

Stent loss occurs more frequently in calcified lesions and/or significant proximal angulation. And this was also our case. We also used the common technique to remove the stent; however, in the end, it was not successful. Brilakis et al. [2] described the frequency of use of stent retrieval methods: advancing a balloon through the stent, inflating the balloon, and withdrawing the stent (45%); twisting two guidewires around the stent (5%); loop snare (26%); biliary forceps (12%); retriever (10%); or lasso/basket retrieval device (2%).

Interventional cardiologists should be familiar with a range of stent retrieval techniques. If they fail, interven-

tional cardiologists must think creatively and be prepared to apply all equipment and expertise accessible in the cath lab to optimize the odds for positive outcomes and sometimes even use techniques reserved for vascular surgeons [3]. One must also remember that presently, with new-generation drug-eluting stents, there is a possibility to take a stent with a smaller nominal diameter (e.g., 3.5 mm) and easily postdilate it to the diameter of 4.5 and even 5.00 mm.

Supplementary material

Supplementary material is available at https://journals. viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Funding: None.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

- Skorupski WJ, Kałużna-Oleksy M, Lesiak M, et al. Short- and long-term outcomes of left main coronary artery stenting in patients disqualified from coronary artery bypass graft surgery. J Pers Med. 2022; 12(3), doi: 10.3390/jpm12030348, indexed in Pubmed: 35330348.
- Brilakis ES, Best PJM, Elesber AA, et al. Incidence, retrieval methods, and outcomes of stent loss during percutaneous coronary intervention: a large single-center experience. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv. 2005; 66(3): 333–340, doi: 10.1002/ccd.20449, indexed in Pubmed: 16142808.
- Senior J, Guillamo MR, Ghattas A, et al. Dislodged coronary artery stent retrieved with an endovascular snare. Tex Heart Inst J. 2020; 47(3): 213–215, doi: 10.14503/THIJ-17-6587, indexed in Pubmed: 32997779.

Intravascular ultrasound-guided reconstruction of chronic total occlusion true lumen after failed subintimal tracking and re-entry

Maksymilian P Opolski, Rafał Wolny, Artur Dębski, Adam Witkowski

Department of Interventional Cardiology and Angiology, National Institute of Cardiology, Warszawa, Poland

Correspondence to:

Maksymilian P Opolski, MD, PhD, Department of Interventional Cardiology and Angiology, National Institute of Cardiology, Alpejska 42, 04–628 Warszawa, Poland, phone: +48 501 444 303, e-mail: mopolski@ikard.pl Copyright by the Author(s), 2023 DOI: 10.33963/KPa2022.0152

Received:

March 11, 2022

Accepted: June 20, 2022

Early publication date: June 20, 2022 Subintimal plaque modification (SPM) (also termed as an "investment procedure") by subintimal tracking and re-entry (STAR) with subsequent balloon dilatation is a bailout strategy in failed chronic total occlusion (CTO) percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) [1]. Little is known about the treatment of longtract dissections resulting from unsuccessful SPM at follow-up.

A 74-year-old female with a history of diabetes mellitus presented with Canadian Cardiovascular Society class III angina. Transthoracic echocardiography showed preserved left ventricular ejection fraction. Coronary angiography demonstrated CTO of the proximal right coronary artery (RCA) with a blunt proximal cap and high tortuosity (J-CTO score 2) (Figure 1A, Supplementary material, Video S1). After failed CTO recanalization using antegrade wiring, controlled antegrade dissection and re-entry, and futile retrograde collateral crossing, the STAR technique was attempted in the distal RCA. Since the knuckle wire failed to re-enter into the true RCA lumen and went into the extraplaque position along the posterolateral artery, SPM was performed using a semi-compliant 3.0 mm balloon in the mid-to-distal RCA (Figure 1B, C, Supplementary material, Videos S2, S3). Angiography after 3 months showed a long-tract double-barrel dissection with obstructive residual stenosis in the distal RCA (Figure 1D, Supplementary material, Video S4). Based on the patient's persisting symptoms, the decision to reconstruct the RCA true lumen was undertaken. To this end, intravascular ultrasound (IVUS) was used for localization of the true lumen entry, and puncture using the Gaia Third quidewire (Asahi Intecc, Nagoya, Japan) was performed (Figure 1E, Supplementary material, Videos S5, S6). After IVUS confirmation of Gaia Third's intraluminal position, a double-lumen microcatheter was advanced through the entry site, and the posterior descending artery was successfully wired using the Sion Blue guidewire (Asahi Intecc, Nagoya, Japan) (Figure 1F, G, Supplementary material, Video S7). Following true-to-true lumen dilatation, repeated angiography and IVUS performed after 2 months showed complete resolution of RCA false lumen with Thrombolysis in Myocardial Infarction (TIMI) 3 flow (Figure 1H, I, Supplementary material, Video S8). The patient remained asymptomatic at 6-month follow-up.

The presence of false lumen dissections compromising distal coronary flow is not a benign complication of SPM at follow-up. Herein, we introduce the IVUS-guided antegrade wiring as a novel CTO PCI strategy for staged reconstruction of CTO true lumen after failed SPM in lesions with limited retrograde access.

Supplementary material

Supplementary material is available at https:// journals.viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska



Figure 1. IVUS-guided antegrade wiring of the RCA true lumen after failed SPM. **A.** Baseline angiography showing CTO RCA. **B, C.** Failed subintimal tracking and re-entry with subsequent SPM in the distal RCA. **D.** Double-barrel RCA on control angiography. **E–G.** IVUS-guided puncture of the RCA true lumen using the Gaia Third guidewire and double-lumen microcatheter. **H, I.** Final angiographic and IVUS result with reconstitution of the RCA true lumen after 2 months

Abbreviations: CTO, chronic total occlusion; IVUS, intravascular ultrasound; GW, guidewire; RCA, right coronary artery; SPM, subintimal plaque modification

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Funding: This work was supported by a statutory grant from the National Institute of Cardiology in Warsaw (ID: 2.59/III/20).

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

REFERENCES

 Xenogiannis I, Choi JW, Alaswad K, et al. Outcomes of subintimal plaque modification in chronic total occlusion percutaneous coronary intervention. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv. 2020; 96(5): 1029–1035, doi: 10.1002/ccd.28614, indexed in Pubmed: 31797507.

Successful percutaneous transluminal angioplasty to treat superior vena cava syndrome

Paweł Zugaj¹, Grzegorz Karpiński¹, Fryderyk Daniluk¹, Arkadiusz Pietrasik¹, Krzysztof Lamparski², Krzysztof Korzeniowski², Łukasz Szarpak³, Krzysztof J Filipiak⁴, Aleksandra Gąsecka¹

¹1st Chair and Department of Cardiology, Medical University of Warsaw, Warszawa, Poland

²2nd Department of Radiology, Medical University of Warsaw, Warszawa, Poland

³Henry JN Taub Department of Emergency Medicine, Baylor College of Medicine, Houston, TX, United States

⁴Department of Clinical Sciences, Maria Skłodowska-Curie Medical Academy, Warszawa, Poland

Correspondence to:

Aleksandra Gąsecka, MD, PhD, 1st Chair and Department of Cardiology, Medical University of Warszawa, Poland, phone: +48 22 599 19 51, e-mail: aleksandra.gasecka@wum.edu.pl Copyright by the Author(s), 2023 DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0221

Received: August 17, 2022

Accepted: September 9, 2022

Early publication date: October 2, 2022

Superior vena cava syndrome (SVCS) is caused by reduced blood flow through SVC, leading to facial and neck swelling, upper limb swelling, dyspnea and cough [1]. The most prevalent cause of SVCS is malignancy. The non-malignant causes include infection, thrombosis, and complications associated with intravascular devices. For example, 25% of patients with pacemakers have central venous obstruction, although only 1% of these patients are symptomatic, likely due to the development of collateral circulation [2]. Depending on the cause, the treatment of SVC includes radiotherapy or chemotherapy, systemic anticoagulation, or thrombolysis and endovascular techniques [2]. The latter include percutaneous transluminal angioplasty (PTA) and stenting [3], or thrombectomy [4]. Endovascular techniques have higher efficacy for symptom relief (80%–95%), compared to radiotherapy (56%–96%) and chemotherapy (59%-77%) [2], with a relatively low complication rate (0%-19%) [3]. We present a report on a patient with symptomatic SVCS, successfully treated with PTA.

A 34-year-old man with suspected arrhythmogenic cardiomyopathy, suspected Marfan syndrome, history of recurrent venous thromboembolism, triple sudden cardiac arrest, implantation of cardioverter-defibrillator (ICD) in secondary prevention, its triple removal and reimplantation (due to infection, end of battery life, and infective endocarditis) was admitted to the hospital due to stabbing chest pain and dyspnea. Upon physical examination, edema of the upper body and distended veins were observed, with no signs of peripheral congestion. Echocardiography showed normal dimensions and contractility of the left ventricle with ejection fraction of 50%, slightly dilated right ventricle, and moderate tricuspid regurgitation. Computed tomography angiography revealed an obstructed right brachiocephalic vein and subtotal occlusion of SVC with collateral circulation (Figure 1A; Supplementary material, *Video S1*). Symptomatic SVCS was diagnosed, and the patient was qualified for endovascular treatment.

Following the puncture of the right common femoral vein, digital subtraction angiography was performed from the left subclavian vein, confirming critical SVC stenosis (Figure 1B). Next, PTA was conducted using the Ever-Cross Balloon Catheter (8×60 mm, 10 atm, Medtronic, Minneapolis, MN, US) and Atlas Dilatation Catheter (12×80 mm, 10 atm, Beckton Dickinson, Franklin Lakes, NJ, US) (Figure 1C). Control venography showed normal outflow of the SVC and no flow via the collateral circulation (Figure 1D; Supplementary material, Video S2). Following the procedure, SVC symptoms were alleviated within a few days. The ICD check confirmed correct device functioning. Considering the suspicion of arrhythmogenic cardiomyopathy and Marfan syndrome, genetic tests were scheduled.

Although malignancy remains the most prevalent cause of SVCS, the non-malignancy causes are increasing, including thrombus or obstruction due to repeated implantable cardiac device implantation [3]. In the case of thrombosis caused by COVID-19, successful rheolytic thrombectomy with AngioJet (Boston Scientific, Marlborough, MA, US) has



Figure 1. A. Computed tomography angiography showing the obstructed right brachiocephalic vein and subtotal occlusion of the superior vena cava (SVC; red arrow) with visible collateral circulation (white arrow); **B.** Digital subtraction angiography (DSA) showing critical stenosis of the SVC (red arrow) with visible collateral circulation (white arrows); **C.** Percutaneous transluminal angioplasty using the EverCross Balloon Catheter (8 × 60 mm, 10 atm, Medtronic); **D.** Control DSA showing normal outflow from the SVC, with no flow *via* collateral circulation (white arrows)

recently been reported; the device is also used for endovascular treatment of acute pulmonary embolism [4, 5]. In the case of intravascular devices, stent implantation, usually followed by oral anticoagulation, is the treatment of choice. Regarding the presence of the ICD wire in the SVC, history of infective endocarditis, and complete SVC expansion following PTA, no stent was implanted in this case. Since our patient had recurrent venous thromboembolism, he was chronically treated with dabigatran, which was continued after hospital discharge.

Supplementary material

Supplementary material is available at https://journals. viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Funding: None.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

- 1. Seligson MT, Surowiec SM. Superior vena cava syndrome. StatPearls Publishing, , Treasure Island 2022.
- Locke AH, Shim DJ, Burr J, et al. Lead-associated superior vena cava syndrome. J Innov Card Rhythm Manag. 2021; 12(4): 4459–4465, doi: 10.19102/icrm.2021.120404, indexed in Pubmed: 33936861.
- Rachapalli V, Boucher LM. Superior vena cava syndrome: role of the interventionalist. Can Assoc Radiol J. 2014; 65(2): 168–176, doi: 10.1016/j. carj.2012.09.003, indexed in Pubmed: 23415716.
- Danışman N, Çeneli D, Kültürsay B, et al. Endovascular treatment of vena cava superior syndrome caused by COVID-19 infection using AngioJet thrombectomy. Kardio Pol. 2022; 80(5): 608–609, doi: 10.33963/kp.a2022.0092, indexed in Pubmed: 35380009.
- Pietrasik A, Gąsecka A, Kurzyna P, et al. Characteristics and outcomes of patients consulted by a multidisciplinary pulmonary embolism response team: 5-year experience. J Clin Med. 2022; 11(13): 3812, doi: 10.3390/jcm11133812, indexed in Pubmed: 35807097.

Multiple late cardiovascular complications after combined oncological treatment of Hodgkin's lymphoma

Konrad Stępień¹⁻³, Alicia del Carmen Yika⁴, Krzysztof Bilecki⁴, Jakub Furczyński⁴, Karol Nowak^{1, 2}, Adam Stępień⁴, Jadwiga Nessler^{1, 2}, Jarosław Zalewski^{1, 2}, Ewa Konduracka^{1, 2}

¹Department of Coronary Artery Disease and Heart Failure, Jagiellonian University Medical College, Kraków, Poland

²John Paul II Hospital, Kraków, Poland

³"Club 30", Polish Cardiac Society, Poland

⁴Students' Scientific Group, Department of Coronary Artery Disease and Heart Failure, Jagiellonian University Medical College, Kraków, Poland

Correspondence to:

Konrad Stępień, MD, Department of Coronary Artery Disease and Heart Failure, Jagiellonian University Medical College, Prądnicka 80, 31–202 Kraków, Poland, phone: +48 12 6142218, e-mail: konste@interia.eu Copyright by the Author(s), 2023

DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0244

Received: August 8, 2022

Accepted: September 28, 2022

Early publication date: October 27, 2022

A 64-years-old female, actively smoking, with hypertension and dyslipidemia, was admitted to the department of cardiology for *de novo* retrosternal pain (Canadian Cardiovascular Society score II). In oncological history in 1992, the patient was diagnosed with Hodgkin lymphoma (HL) and treated with intensive head and chest radiotherapy (cumulative dose, 39 Gy). In 1998, a local relapse was noted and a successful COPP (cyclophosphamide, vincristine, procarbazine, prednisone)/ABVD (doxorubicin, bleomycin, vinblastine, and dacarbazine) chemotherapy was administered. Physical examination revealed asymmetric pulse and difference in blood pressure between the upper limbs (43 mm Hg), with lower pressure, weakness, and numbness on the left one.

Computed tomography angiography of the chest documented inflammatory lesions, emphysema, minor nodular lesions without enlarged lymph nodes in the lungs, and severe calcification of the aorta, aortic branches, coronary arteries, and aortic valve. The ultrasound Doppler indicated non-significant stenosis of the left and right internal carotid arteries, stenosis of the left subclavian (LSA) and vertebral arteries (LVA), with stage III of subclavian steal syndrome. The diagnosis was confirmed on angiography, with 70% ostial stenosis of LVA with a highly calcified plaque in the LSA with collateral circulation (Figure 1A, B). It was established that angioplasty of lesions was not possible. The surgery of the LSA was delayed because of extensive neovascularization around the aortic arch and subclavian branches. The transthoracic echocardiography showed preserved contractility (left ventricular ejection fraction [LVEF], 55%), confirmed with global longitudinal strain, with hypokinesia of the basal segments of the lateral and inferior walls, and moderate tricuspid regurgitation. Moreover, a massively calcified aortic valve without significant stenosis was visualized. Furthermore, the post-exercise myocardial perfusion scintigraphy showed perfusion defects in the apical and septal segments (11% of the myocardium).

Coronary angiography demonstrated 80% stenosis of the left artery descending (LAD) and right coronary artery (RCA) (Figure 1C, D). Results were consulted with the Heart Team and the decision about staged primary percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) was made due to the high risk of potential surgery complications resulting from the patient's history including chest irradiation. In the first step, LAD angioplasty with a semi-complaint balloon and stent implantation was performed (Figure 1E, F). PCI of the RCA was abandoned due to the extensive calcification and resolution of symptoms.

Currently, the number of cancer survivors and cardiovascular (CV) complications is constantly increasing [1]. In this report, we present a description of an HL survivor with multiple CV side effects, diagnosed almost 30 years after treatment. There are few similar descriptions of such CV complications in the literature [2]. The pathogenesis of these complications is mainly the microvascular destruction and vascular insufficiency caused by radiation-induced free radical generation and endothelial dysfunction caused



Figure 1. Angiography. A, B. 70% ostial stenosis of LVA with a significant highly calcified plaque in LSA with collateral circulation (arrow). C. Significant stenosis of LAD (arrow). D. 80% stenosis of RCA (arrow). E. LAD during PCI. F. The final effect of LAD PCI

Abbreviations: LAD, left anterior descending artery; LSA, left subclavian artery; LVA, left vertebral artery; PCI, percutaneous coronary intervention; RCA, right coronary artery

by anticancer agents in diverse molecular mechanisms that promote atherosclerosis and CV dysfunction [3]. In conclusion, the discussed patient had a high risk of their occurrence due to a high dose of applied non-selective chest radiotherapy (>30 Gy), a combination of hematological treatment methods as well as her young age during therapy, and several CV risk factors [4, 5]. Moreover, the currently recommended International Cardio-Oncology Society screening intervals enabling early detection of abnormalities and implementation of adequate preventive strategies (Supplementary material, *Figure S1*) were not applied [5].

Supplementary material

Supplementary material is available at https://journals. viamedica.pl/kardiologia_polska

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Funding: This work was supported by a grant from the National Science Center Poland (2016/21/B/NZ5/01378; to JZ).

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

- Pedersen LN, Schiffer W, Mitchell JD, et al. Radiation-induced cardiac dysfunction: Practical implications. Kardiol Pol. 2022; 80(3): 256–265, doi: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0066, indexed in Pubmed: 35238396.
- Aleman BMP, van den Belt-Dusebout AW, De Bruin ML, et al. Late cardiotoxicity after treatment for Hodgkin lymphoma. Blood. 2007; 109(5): 1878–1886, doi: 10.1182/blood-2006-07-034405, indexed in Pubmed: 17119114.
- Liu LiK, Ouyang W, Zhao X, et al. Pathogenesis and prevention of radiation-induced myocardialfibrosis. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev. 2017; 18(3): 583– 587, doi: 10.22034/APJCP.2017.18.3.583, indexed in Pubmed: 28440606.
- Kroczka S, Stepien K, Witek-Motyl I, et al. Polyneuropathy in acute lymphoblastic leukemia long-term survivors: clinical and electrophysiological characteristics with the impact of radiotherapy. Front Pediatr. 2020; 8: 526235, doi: 10.3389/fped.2020.526235, indexed in Pubmed: 33634049.
- Mitchell JD, Cehic DA, Morgia M, et al. Cardiovascular manifestations from therapeutic radiation: a multidisciplinary expert consensus statement from the International Cardio-Oncology Society. JACC CardioOncol. 2021; 3(3): 360–380, doi: 10.1016/j.jaccao.2021.06.003, indexed in Pubmed: 34604797.

Unicuspid aortic valve: More data and more doubts in the light of six years of follow-up observation

Małgorzata Niemiec^{1, 2}, Bartosz Gruchlik^{1, 2}, Jacek Zarzecki^{1, 2}, Romuald Wojnicz³, Katarzyna Mizia-Stec^{1, 2}

¹1st Department of Cardiology, Medical University of Silesia, Katowice, Poland

²European Reference Network for rare, low prevalence, or complex diseases of the Heart (ERN GUARD Heart)

³Department of Histology and Cell Pathology, Medical University of Silesia with the Division of Dentistry in Zabrze, Medical University of Silesia, Katowice, Poland

Correspondence to: Prof. Katarzyna Mizia-Stec, MD, PhD, 1st Department of Cardiology, Medical University of Silesia, Ziołowa 45/47, 40–635 Katowice, Poland, phone: +48 32 359 88 90, e-mail: kmiziastec@gmail.com Copyright by the Author(s), 2023

DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0262

Received: August 19, 2022

Accepted:

September 6, 2022 Early publication date: November 17, 2022 An unicuspid aortic valve is a rare congenital heart defect with an incidence is 0.02% [1, 2]. The optimal time for cardiosurgical treatment in young adults with congenital aortic valve disease may be a matter of controversy [3, 4]. In this population, left ventricle (LV) remodeling is an ongoing process from organogenesis onwards [5], and its degree may not match the severity of the defect.

We report a case of a 26-year-old male patient with a unicuspid aortic valve and consecutive diagnostic dilemmas in the interpretation of a discrepancy between left ventricular hypertrophy (LVH) and degree of unicuspid valve pathology during 6-year follow-up.

The unicuspid aortic valve was functionally incompetent. In 2016 both aortic regurgitation (AR) and stenosis (AS) were observed on transthoracic (TTE) and transesophageal echocardiography (TEE) (AR jet, 9 mm; PHT, 360 ms; V_{max}, 3.8 m/s; P_{mean}, 38 mm Hg; P_{max}, 57 mm Hg; AVA, 2.1 cm²; bulb, 37 mm; AoAsc, 35 mm; AoDesc, 20 mm with normal flow and no signs of coarctation). Moreover, a significant concentric LVH was found (interventricular septum [IVS] up to 16 mm, posterior wall 18 mm) with normal systolic and diastolic diameters and preserved LV ejection fraction (LVEF, 67%) (Figure 1A–C). Additional clinical findings involved: a negative family history of hypertrophic cardiomyopathy (HCM); normal blood pressure (120/80 mm Hg), and normal kidney function (GFR above 90 ml/min/1.73 m²). At discharge, further observation was indicated.

During the next hospitalization (2020), the patient did not present any limitations in physical activity (New York Heart Association [NYHA] class I, N-terminal pro-B-type natriuretic peptide [NT-proBNP], 117 pg/ml) and reported pain and paresthesia in the lower extremities.TTE/TEE showed mild progression of the aortic valve disease (AR jet, 10 mm; PHT, 310 ms; V_{max}, 4.2m/s; P_{mean}, 46 mm Hg; P_{max}, 67 mm Hg; AVA, 1.36 cm²; bulb, 40 mm; AoAcs, 45 mm) and more advanced LVH (IVS, 21 mm; posterior wall, 19 mm) with LVEF of 65%. LV global longitudinal strain (GLS) was 15% with a typical pattern for amyloidosis. Cardiac magnetic resonance (CMR) confirmed LVH (Figure 1D) and LV hyperkinesis and multifocal intramuscular regions of late gadolinium enhancement. Given the progression of LVH symptoms and TTE results, other potent etiology etiologies of LVH were verified — both endomyocardial biopsy (hypertrophy and mild degree atypical reactive inflammation -Figure 1E) and biochemical/genetic tests were negative with regard to Anderson-Fabry disease, amyloidosis, or HCM. The patient was discharged with the recommendation of clinical and TTE control once a year.

In 2022 the still asymptomatic patient presented an increased NT-proBNP level (370 pg/ml), and more advanced signs of LV and aortic remodeling. Echocardiography showed LVH up to 20 mm, normal LV diameters, LVEF, 60%; LV GLS, 8.7% (Figure 1F), and the presence of an ascending aortic dilatation (bulb 40 mm, AoAsc 49 mm). The patient was qualified by Heart Team for surgical aortic valve replacement and ascending aortic surgery.

To conclude, the presented case shows that a unicuspid aortic valve may provide a complex form of valve structural and functional incompetence. Advanced LV remode-



Figure 1. A. TTE, four-chamber view. B. TTE, parasternal long-axis view. C. TEE, 3D acquisition and multislice assessment of the aortic valve area. D. CMR with contrast. E. Endomyocardial biopsy demonstrated patchy distribution of CD68(+) macrophages (red color) with concomitant myocyte injury (arrows) suggesting reactive inflammation; F. LV GLS, 8.7%

Abbreviations: CMR, cardiac magnetic resonance; GLS, global longitudinal strain; LA, left atrium; LV, left ventricle; RA, right atrium; RV, right ventricle; TEE, transesophageal echocardiography; TTE, transthoracic echocardiography

ling may pose some diagnostic problems. Moreover, the young age of the patient, atypical symptoms, and potent concomitant diseases make the decision about further treatment more complicated.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Funding: None.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

- Perzanowska-Brzeszkiewicz K, Lisicka M, Wróbel K, et al. Severe stenosis of a unicuspid aortic valve. Kardiol Pol. 2022; 80(11): 1148–1149, doi: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0195, indexed in Pubmed: 35979642.
- Golińska Grzybała K, Kabłak-Ziembicka A, Gackowski A. Unicuspid aortic valve prolapse with severe regurgitation. Kardiol Pol. 2021; 79(4): 465–466, doi: 10.33963/KP.15862, indexed in Pubmed: 33687871.
- Pan J. Unicuspid aortic valve: a rare congenital anomaly. Cardiology. 2022; 147(2): 207–215, doi: 10.1159/000521623, indexed in Pubmed: 34965530.
- Krieger EV, Fernandes SM. Heart failure caused by congenital left-sided lesions. Heart Fail Clin. 2014; 10(1): 155–165, doi: 10.1016/j.hfc.2013.09.015, indexed in Pubmed: 24275301.
- Naito S, Sequeira-Gross T, Petersen J, et al. Focus on a rare clinical entity: unicuspid aortic valve disease. Expert Rev Cardiovasc Ther. 2020; 18(9): 625–633, doi: 10.1080/14779072.2020.1811685, indexed in Pubmed: 32811206.

Not such a benign entity. Cardiogenic shock and mechanical complication in a patient with working diagnosis of myocardial infarction with no obstructive coronary arteries

Jagoda Młynarczyk¹, Rafał Wyderka¹, Maria Łoboz-Rudnicka¹, Barbara Rzyczkowska¹, Barbara Brzezińska¹, Krzysztof Namięta², Jacek Skiba², Marek Gemel², Joanna Jaroch^{1, 3}

¹Department of Cardiology, T Marciniak Lower Silesian Specialist Hospital — Emergency Medicine Center, Wrocław, Poland ²Department of Cardiac Surgery, 4th Military Teaching Hospital, Wrocław, Poland ³Faculty of Health Sciences, Wroclaw Medical University, Wrocław, Poland

Correspondence to:

Jagoda Młynarczyk, MD, Department of Cardiology, T Marciniak Lower Silesian Specialist Hospital — Emergency Medicine Center, Fieldorfa 2. 54-049 Wrocław, Poland, phone: + 48 713 064 702, e-mail: jpatkaster@gmail.com,

Copyright by the Author(s), 2023

DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2022.0263 **Received:** July 25, 2022

Accepted: October 15, 2022

Early publication date: November, 2022

An 82-year-old woman with a history of an ischemic stroke was admitted to the hospital with ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction complicated by pulmonary edema and cardiogenic shock (resistant to pharmacotherapy). Electrocardiography showed ST-segment elevation in the lateral leads and reciprocal denivelation in the inferior leads. Urgent coronary angiography demonstrated no significant coronary artery disease. Therefore, a working diagnosis of myocardial infarction with no obstructive coronary arteries (MI-NOCA) was made. Transthoracic echocardiography showed preserved left ventricular ejection fraction, akinesis of mid-lateral and mid-inferolateral segments of the left ventricle, severe acute mitral regurgitation (MR) due to flail leaflets and rupture of the head of the anterolateral papillary muscle (Figure 1A, B). This dramatic clinical manifestation prompted careful revision of coronary angiography images that disclosed proximal amputation of regressive ramus intermedius (because of the diameter of less than 1 mm a conservative approach was applied) (Figure 1C). Therefore, the ramus intermedius was assumed as an infarct-related artery (IRA).

The patient was urgently transferred to the cardiac surgery department. Intraoperative findings demonstrated almost total detachment of both mitral leaflets (Figure 1D); the patient underwent mechanical mitral valve replacement. Due to persistent severe circulatory and respiratory failure, the patient was hospitalized in the intensive care unit for nearly 3 months and unfortunately died of sepsis.

The diagnosis of MINOCA should be sequential, with careful assessment of the clinical context and exclusion of non-ischemic myocardial damage. Due to the heterogeneity of MINOCA patients, the diagnostic algorithm should be omnidirectional and include intracoronary imaging (intravascular ultrasound imaging, optical coherence tomography), cardiac magnetic resonance (CMR), and even intracoronary provocation tests in the investigation of coronary spasm and microvascular disease. However, before using advanced diagnostic tools (often invasive), it is recommended to re-review the angiographic images to detect overlooked obstructive coronary artery disease (CAD) [1]. In this case, the IRA was a small branch, but it supplied the crucial region of the myocardium. Acute ischemic MR resulting from papillary muscle head rupture is a life-threatening condition. The major treatment strategy is a surgical correction (mitral valve repair or valve replacement), characterized by high operative mortality (15.1% in comparison to 1.5% in chronic MR) [2].

Despite the data on better prognosis for patients with MINOCA compared to patients with myocardial infarction with obstructive coronary artery disease (MI-CAD), clinical presentation of MINOCA can be severe. In-hospital mortality in MINOCA patients amounts to 0.9%-1.1%, and 12-month mortality to 4.7%, which is even more worrying [3]. Therefore, patients with MINOCA require the same careful diagnostic and therapeutic approach as patients with MI-CAD.



Figure 1. A. Four-chamber view transthoracic echocardiography: Doppler spectrum of acute severe mitral regurgitation. B. Four-chamber view transthoracic echocardiography: no coaptation because of flail leaflet (arrow). C. Proximal amputation of regressive ramus intermedius (arrow) found during revision of coronary angiography. D. Intraoperative image of the detached anterior mitral leaflet (arrow)

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared. **Funding:** None.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

- Tamis-Holland JE, Jneid H, Reynolds HR, et al. Contemporary Diagnosis and Management of Patients With Myocardial Infarction in the Absence of Obstructive Coronary Artery Disease: A Scientific Statement From the American Heart Association. Circulation. 2019; 139(18): e891–e908, doi: 10.1161/CIR.000000000000670, indexed in Pubmed: 30913893.
- 2. Watanabe N. Acute mitral regurgitation. Heart. 2019; 105(9): 671–677, doi: 10.1136/heartjnl-2018-313373, indexed in Pubmed: 30824479.
- Pasupathy S, Air T, Dreyer RP, et al. Systematic review of patients presenting with suspected myocardial infarction and nonobstructive coronary arteries. Circulation. 2015; 131(10): 861–870, doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIO-NAHA.114.011201, indexed in Pubmed: 25587100.

Management of valvular heart disease in patients with cancer: Multidisciplinary team, cancer-therapy related cardiotoxicity, diagnosis, transcatheter intervention, and cardiac surgery.

Expert opinion of the Association on Valvular Heart Disease, Association of Cardiovascular Interventions, and Working Group on Cardiac Surgery of the Polish Cardiac Society

Edyta Płońska-Gościniak¹, Grzegorz Piotrowski², Wojciech Wojakowski³, Piotr Gościniak⁴, Maria Olszowska^{5,6}, Maciej Lesiak⁷, Aneta Klotzka⁷, Marek Grygier⁷, Marek Deja⁸, Jarosław D Kasprzak⁹, Tomasz Kukulski¹⁰, Wojciech Kosmala¹¹, Piotr Suwalski¹², Maciej Kolowca¹³, Kazimierz Widenka¹³, Tomasz Hryniewiecki¹⁴

Reviewers of the Polish Cardiac Society: Stanisław Bartuś^{15, 16}, Tomasz Hirnle¹⁷

Reviewers of the Association on Valvular Heart Disease of the Polish Cardiac Society: Lidia Tomkiewicz-Pająk¹⁸, Zbigniew Gąsior¹⁹, Monika Komar⁵, Andrzej Szyszka⁷, Katarzyna Mizia-Stec¹⁹

²Department of Cardiology, Nicolaus Copernicus Memorial Hospital Łódź, Poland & Cardio-oncology Department, Medical University of Lodz, Łódź, Poland ³Department of Cardiology and Structural Heart Diseases Medical University of Silesia, Katowice, Poland

⁴Laboratory of Non-Invasive Cardiac Imaging and Cardiooncology & Department of Endocrinology, Metabolic and Internal Diseases, Pomeranian Medical University, Szczecin, Poland

⁵Department of Cardiac and Vascular Diseases, Institute of Cardiology & Department of Social Cardiology Institute of Cardiology, Jagiellonian University Medical College, Kraków, Poland

⁶John Paul II Hospital, Kraków, Poland

⁷1st Department of Cardiology, Poznan University of Medical Sciences, Poznań, Poland

⁸Department of Cardiac Surgery, Medical University of Silesia, Katowice, Poland

¹³Department of Cardiac Surgery, University of Rzeszow, Rzeszów, Poland

- ¹⁵Department of Cardiology and Cardiovascular Interventions, University Hospital, Kraków, Poland
- ¹⁶Jagiellonian University Medical College, Kraków, Poland

- ¹⁸Department of Cardiac and Vascular Diseases, Institute of Cardiology, Jagiellonian University Medical College, Kraków, Poland
- ¹⁹Department of Cardiology Medical University of Silesia, Katowice, Poland

¹Department of Cardiology, Pomeranian Medical University, Szczecin, Poland

⁹1st Department of Cardiology, Medical University of Lodz, Łódź, Poland

¹⁰2nd Department of Cardiology, Medical University of Silesia, Katowice Poland, Spec. Hospital, Zabrze, Poland

¹¹Department of Cardiovascular Imaging, Institute of Heart Diseases, Wroclaw Medical University, Wrocław, Poland

¹²Clinical Department of Cardiac Surgery, Central Clinical Hospital of the Ministry of Interior and Administration, Warszawa, Poland

¹⁴Department of Valvular Heart Disease, National Institute of Cardiology, Warszawa, Poland

¹⁷Department of Cardiac Surgery, Medical University of Bialystok, Białystok, Poland

Correspondence to:

Piotr Gościniak, MD, PhD, Laboratory of Non-Invasive Cardiac Imaging and Cardiaoncology & Department of Endocrinology, Metabolic and Internal Diseases, Pomeranian Medical University, Unii Lubelskiej 1, 71–252 Szczecin, Poland, phone: +48 509 246 346, e-mail:

piotrgosciniak1@gmail.com Copyright by the Polish Cardiac Society, 2023

DOI: 10.33963/KP.a2023.0023

Received: January 4, 2022

Accepted: January 4, 2022 Early publication date: January 15, 2022

ABSTRACT

The Association on Valvular Heart Disease, Association of Cardiovascular Interventions, and the Working Group on Cardiac Surgery of the Polish Cardiac Society have released a position statement on risk factors, diagnosis, and management of patients with cancer and valvular heart disease (VHD). VHD can occur in patients with cancer in several ways, for example, it can exist or be diagnosed before cancer treatment, after cancer treatment, be an incidental finding during imaging tests, endocarditis related to immunosuppression, prolonged intravenous catheter use, or combination treatment, and nonbacterial thrombotic endocarditis. It is recommended to employ close cardiac surveillance for patients at high risk of complications during and after cancer treatment and for cancer treatments that may be cardiotoxic to be discussed by a multidisciplinary team. Patients with cancer and pre-existing severe VHD should be managed according to the 2021 European Society of Cardiology (ESC) and European Association for Cardio-Thoracic Surgery (EACTS) guidelines for VHD management, taking into consideration cancer prognosis and patient preferences.

Key words: cardiooncology, cancer, cancer therapy related cardiotoxicity, cardiovascular imaging, valvular heart disease

INTRODUCTION TO CARDIO-ONCOLOGY. CURRENT EUROPEAN SOCIETY OF CARDIOLOGY GUIDELINES

In the United States, the 5-year survival rate of cancer survivors reached 69% in 2022. Cardiovascular (CV) disease (CVD) is the most common cause of death in this population. The incidence of CVD and cancer increases with age. Moreover, the risk factors for CVD are the same as those for cancer. Therefore, with Europe and America facing the problem of population aging, it is increasingly common to see patients with both conditions.

The overarching goal of cardio-oncology is to assess CV toxicity risk during and after cancer treatment, including the risk of valvular heart disease (VHD). If cancer therapy-related CV toxicity occurs, the role of a cardiologist is to address all the CV needs of a cancer patient, so as not to interrupt specific anticancer treatment or to ensure that the interruption is as short as possible.

In patients with cancer, VHD can most often occur in the following clinical scenarios:

- VHD existing and/or diagnosed before cancer treatment or diagnosed as an incidental finding during imaging tests for cancer diagnosis
- endocarditis related to immunosuppression, catheter use, or combination treatment
- nonbacterial thrombotic endocarditis as the first possible symptom of cancer
- VHD caused by left ventricular (LV) dysfunction due to cancer treatment
- VHD caused by collagen accumulation as well as valvular fibrosis and calcification as late cardiotoxic effects of radiotherapy causing interstitial damage.

Irrespective of the underlying cause, the severity of VHD in patients with cancer is assessed using the same criteria as in patients without cancer.

In August 2022, the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) published its first guidelines on the management of

CVD in patients with cancer [1]. The guidelines replaced or complemented the 2016 ESC position paper on cancer treatments and CV toxicity [2].

The main focus of the 2022 ESC guidelines is assessment of CV toxicity risk [1]. Pre-existing severe VHD is associated with high risk of cancer therapy-related CV toxicity in patients treated with anthracyclines, anti-human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER-2) monoclonal antibody, and combination therapy with RAF and MEK inhibitors [1]. However, the reasons why pre-existing VHD is relevant in association with these cancer therapies remain unclear [1]. The presence of VHD itself may be associated with asymptomatic myocardial damage. This may be due to increased myocardial wall stress, which may lead to cardiac cell damage and subsequent cardiotoxicity. Moreover, severe VHD may cause an increase in baseline left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF).

Therefore, close CV surveillance (cardiac imaging and biomarkers) is recommended in all patients at high risk of CV complications (including patients with VHD receiving the above cancer therapies) during and after cancer treatment, and cardiotoxic anticancer treatment should be discussed by a multidisciplinary team before starting treatment (class I, level C). Beta-blockers, angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors, and statins should be considered for primary prevention in patients at high CV toxicity risk, irrespective of VHD etiology (class IIa, level C) [1].

Echocardiography is recommended for assessment of cardiac function in all patients with cancer before treatment, with 3-dimensional echocardiography to assess LVEF and the measurement of global longitudinal strain if available (class I) [1].

Apart from the section on CV risk assessment (Table 1), the 2022 ESC guidelines [1] do not contain any specific recommendations for the management of patients with cancer and pre-existing VHD or new VHD during cancer treatment but refer to the 2021 ESC guidelines on the management of VHD [4]. Table 1. Adopted protocol for cardiovascular risk assessment in patients with cancer scheduled to receive cardiotoxic cancer therapies (e.g., anthracycline chemotherapy) based on reference [3]. Severe valvular heart disease — high risk

Medical history	Risk factor [Y/N]	Score	Level of evidence
Cardiovascular disease			
Heart failure or cardiomiopathy		Very high	В
Severe valvular heart disease		High	
Myocardial infarction or previous coronary revascularization		High	С
Stable angina		High	С
Baseline left ventricular ejection fraction <50%		High	В
Borderline left ventricular ejection fraction 50%–54%		Medium	С
Cardiac biomarkers			
Elevated troponin		Medium	С
Elevated NT-proBNP or BNP		Medium	С
Demographic or other risk factors			
≥80 years		High	В
65–79 years		Medium	В
Hypertension ^a		Medium	В
Diabetes mellitus ^a		Medium	С
Chronic kidney disease ^a		Medium	С
Current smoker or smoking history		Medium	С
Obesity (>30 kg/m²)		Medium	С
Previous cardiotoxic cancer treatment			
Anthracycline exposure		High	В
Non-anthracycline chemotherapy		Medium	С
Left chest or mediastinum radiotherapy		High	С
 SCORE: low — no risk factors or 1 medium medium — 2-4 medium risk factors high — > medium risk factors or 1 high very high — heart failure or cardiomiopathy 			

*Blood pressure >140/90 mm Hg; HbAc1 >7.0% or > 53 mmol/mol or diabetes treatment; GFR < 60 ml/min/1.73 m²

Abbreviations: BMI, body mass index; BNP, B-type natriuretic peptide; GFR, glomerular filtration rate; HbA1C, glycated hemoglobin; NT-proBNP, N-terminal pro-B-type natriuretic peptide

Patients with cancer and pre-existing severe VHD should be managed according to the 2021 ESC/EACTS guidelines for the management of VHD, taking into consideration cancer prognosis and patient preferences (class I C).

Patients with cancer who develop new VHD during cancer treatment should be managed according to the 2021 ESC/EACTS guidelines for the management of VHD (class I C), taking into consideration cancer prognosis and comorbidities. However, the 2021 ESC/EACTS guidelines do not specifically address the management of patients with cancer [4]. Instead, they contain general recommendations that only indirectly refer to this complex population of patients. According to the guidelines, decision-making in patients considered for valve intervention should take into account estimated life expectancy and comorbidities, among other factors [4]. The guidelines recommend the Heart Team's discussion about benefits and risks of valvular surgery using popular risk scores. The Society of Thoracic Surgeons predicted risk of mortality score (STS-PROM) and the European System for Cardiac Operative Risk Evaluation II (EuroSCORE II) are recommended to discriminate between low- and high-risk surgical patients. However, only the STS-PROM incorporates previous mediastinal radiotherapy and a history of cancer.

In the 2022 ESC guidelines [1], specific recommendations for the cancer population with VHD are limited to patients with radiation-induced symptomatic severe valvular aortic stenosis (AS) at intermediate surgical risk. In these patients, transcatheter aortic valve implantation (TAVI) should be considered (class IIa, level B).

A multidisciplinary team (MDT) approach is recommended to discuss and determine the surgical risk in cancer survivors (class I, level C). MDT should include an oncologist, cardiologist with expertise in managing CVD in patients with cancer, invasive cardiologist, cardiac surgeon, anesthesiologist, and palliative medicine specialist.

Patients with cancer are usually poor candidates for classic cardiac surgery and should preferably be considered for minimally invasive procedures without extracorporeal circulation and transcatheter heart valve interventions [5, 6].

In 2021, more than 2000 TAVI procedures, 256 transcatheter mitral edge-to-edge repair (TEER) procedures, 29 percutaneous pulmonary valve implantation procedures, and 19 tricuspid valve interventions were performed in Poland. In 2021, 8294 heart valve surgeries were performed in Poland, including 7085 prosthetic valve implantations and 1744 valvular repair procedures. These numbers of procedures relate to all patients with VHD in Poland and include the population with cancer. All procedures, except tricuspid valve interventions, were reimbursed. The key aspect to consider in determining eligibility for the procedure is cancer prognosis (life expectancy >12 months). Considering that the ESC guidelines on cardio-oncology put minimal emphasis on the specific population of patients with VHD receiving cancer treatment and contain only general recommendations, the present position statement seems to be particularly important.

Clinical assessment — summary

- 1. Each patient with cancer should be assessed for the presence of VHD.
- 2. Patients with known VHD should be assessed for previous cancer and cancer treatment.
- Frequent CV surveillance is recommended in patients with VHD receiving cancer treatment (more frequent echocardiographic evaluation, measurement of biomarker levels [natriuretic peptides, cardiac troponins] than in patients without VHD).
- The frequency of surveillance in patients at high and very high risk of CV toxicity is guided by the type of cancer treatment.
- If significant VHD is diagnosed in patients with cancer, the treatment decision should follow a multidisciplinary team discussion.
- A multidisciplinary team should include an oncologist, cardiologist with expertise in managing CVD in patients with cancer, invasive cardiologist, cardiac surgeon, anesthesiologist, and palliative medicine specialist.
- The management strategy should take into consideration cancer prognosis and the patient's preferences and should be discussed with the patient.

DIAGNOSIS OF VALVULAR HEART DISEASE IN PATIENTS WITH CANCER

The use of imaging techniques for assessment of VHD in oncological patients largely follows the general recommendations for this disease entity developed by cardiology societies and expert groups. However, some specific circumstances should be considered in relation to the cancer process itself or side effects or complications of cancer treatment.

Echocardiography is the first-choice imaging technique for VHD diagnosis in all patients, including those with cancer [7]. Echocardiographic standards can be found in specific documents developed by the European Association of Cardiovascular Imaging and the American Society of Echocardiography [8, 9]. Although transthoracic echocardiography is often sufficient for assessing valvular lesions and related hemodynamic disturbances, transesophageal echocardiography (particularly 3D echocardiography) may offer a more detailed characterization of valvular pathology, providing a clear incremental value in infective endocarditis. It should be emphasized that transesophageal echocardiography can be performed only after the exclusion of esophageal cancer or related complications.

One should bear in mind that the quantitative assessment of valvular heart disease may be confounded by the cardiotoxic effect of anticancer drugs on left and right ventricular functions. Similarly, the interpretation of LVEF and global longitudinal strain (GLS) decision thresholds when assessing eligibility for valve intervention may be difficult in the presence of overlapping cardiotoxic effects of chemotherapy or radiotherapy. Due to the paucity of data on this subject in the available literature, a tailored imaging approach should be used in such cases.

Cardiac computed tomography (CT) and magnetic resonance imaging (CMR) are not routinely performed in assessment of valvular disease and are used as supportive tools. Cardiac CT is important in preprocedural planning of transcatheter and surgical valve replacement, including assessment of aortic root calcification, aortic valve calcium score, measurement of the valve annulus, coronary orifice height, and assessment of peripheral arteries for transcatheter interventions. CT can help identify complications of infective endocarditis, especially abscesses and pseudoaneurysms [10].

CMR can be used to quantify valvular VHD, especially regurgitation, when the quality of echocardiographic imaging is inadequate. This technique provides important prognostic information on the severity of myocardial fibrosis resulting from valvular disease and/or oncological therapies. CMR and CT can help investigate the etiology of masses on valvular structures, including differentiation of cancer tumors from thrombi [11].

Positron emission tomography (PET) can be used in the diagnosis of endocarditis on prosthetic valves [12].

Cardiac CT, CMR, and PET are important tools in diagnosis of carcinoid heart disease, providing information on the mechanisms of valve dysfunction (thrombosis vs. carcinoid deposits — CT and CMR) and identifying cardiac metastases (PET) [13].

Echocardiography is a safe technique, which is particularly important considering the need for serial testing as part of CV surveillance. CMR is also safe for patients, except for cases where metal elements are present in the body. A group of patients for whom this examination may be hazardous are women after the first stage of breast reconstruction with the use of tissue expanders due to the risk of dislodgement of the port [7]. Because of the exposure to ionizing radiation during CT and PET, the purposefulness of the use of these diagnostic techniques, despite a relatively low radiation dose from a single examination, should be carefully deliberated in oncological patients.

Diagnosis of valvular heart disease in patients with cancer — summary

- 1. Echocardiography is the first-line imaging test for the diagnosis of valvular heart disease. This also applies to the cancer population.
- Echocardiographic evaluation should be performed in all patients before cancer treatment, if feasible, and novel techniques should be applied.
- 3. Cardiac CT is an important tool for planning transcatheter and surgical heart valve interventions. It may also

help identify infective-endocarditis-related complications, but radiation exposure should be considered.

- CMR can be used to quantify VHD and the severity of myocardial fibrosis resulting from valvular disease and/or oncological therapies.
- 5. It should be noted that quantitative assessment of VHD may be confounded by the cardiotoxic effect of anticancer drugs on left and right ventricular functions.

PATIENTS DEVELOPING NEW VALVULAR HEART DISEASE AFTER CHEMOTHERAPY

In patients with active cancer or cancer survivors, new or worsening VHD may be related to chemotherapy, radiotherapy, or cancer-therapy-related CV events such as acute coronary syndrome, endocarditis, pulmonary hypertension, and mechanical prosthetic valve thrombosis.

Usually, two types of valvular dysfunction should be considered: (1) primary — structural dysfunction, which refers to alterations caused by damage to the components of the valve apparatus; and (2) secondary — functional dysfunction secondary to LV remodeling and enlargement as well as alterations in LV geometry. Another type of heart valve dysfunction occurs due to tumor invasion (most often myxoma), leading to functional narrowing of the valve orifice.

Cancer treatments can cause myocardial damage, LV remodeling, LV systolic dysfunction, and symptomatic heart failure (HF), which are described as cancer-therapy-related cardiac dysfunction (CTRCD). Cardiac dysfunction can be caused by various anticancer drugs acting via different mechanisms [14]. CTRCD thus encompasses a broad spectrum of clinical symptoms and morphological changes linked to the cardiotoxic effects of cancer therapies, including their impact on valve function. CTRCD with mitral and tricuspid valve dysfunction can be caused by classic cytostatic drugs, molecularly targeted cancer drugs, and immunomodulatory drugs. Secondary mitral and tricuspid regurgitation due to LV remodeling is a rare complication of radiotherapy, with structural alterations of the valve apparatus being more common.

The effect of chemotherapy on primary valve dysfunction is less well documented. Available literature data are conflicting, with some studies providing evidence for a link between valvular dysfunction and chemotherapy [14], and others reporting contradictory findings [15, 16]. The most likely complication of chemotherapy is secondary mitral and tricuspid regurgitation.

The management of patients with secondary mitral and tricuspid regurgitation associated with CTRCD is the same as that of patients with functional valve dysfunction of other etiologies. The mainstay of treatment is pharmacological management of HF (β -blockers, sodium-glucose cotransporter 2 inhibitors, angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors/angiotensin II receptor blockers, sacubitril/valsartan, mineralocorticoid receptor antagonists, diuretics) [16]. Early initiation of medical therapy has a significant beneficial effect on survival, LV remodeling, and the severity of mitral regurgitation (MR) [17]. Also, cardiac resynchronization therapy was shown to reverse LV remodeling and reduce MR severity in patients fulfilling standard eligibility criteria [18]. Selected patients may be eligible for interventional treatment of severe MR.

Patients with new valvular heart disease after chemotherapy — summary

- In patients with active cancer or cancer survivors, new or worsening VHD may be related to chemotherapy or cancer-therapy-related CV events such as acute coronary syndrome, endocarditis, pulmonary hypertension, and mechanical prosthetic valve thrombosis.
- Treatment of CRTCD-related valve disease is the same as functional valve disease from other causes. The mainstay of treatment is pharmacological management of HF (beta-blockers, sodium-glucose cotransporter 2 inhibitors, angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors/angiotensin II receptor blockers, sacubitril/valsartan, mineralocorticoid receptor antagonists, diuretics).

PATIENTS WITH NEW VALVULAR HEART DISEASE AFTER RADIOTHERAPY

The main risk factor for VHD in patients subjected to cancer treatments is radiotherapy which causes damage to valvular tissues in close proximity to the radiation field. This mostly refers to patients with Hodgkin lymphoma or left-sided breast cancer who were treated with radiotherapy between 1965 and 1995 before the era of modern radiotherapy planning [19].

Radiation affects not only valvular tissues but also other tissues exposed to the radiation field. Therefore, radiation-induced VHD is usually accompanied by endocarditis, coronary and peripheral artery disease (atherosclerotic plaque formation in the aorta, neck, subclavian, axillary, and internal thoracic arteries), LV diastolic dysfunction (following myocardial fibrosis), restrictive cardiomyopathy, and conduction system disease (fibrosis of the conducting tissue) [20].

The pathomechanism of radiation-induced VHD has not been fully elucidated. Most likely, injury to valvular endothelial cells and interstitial cells of the endocardium leads to the onset of progressive "subclinical" inflammation as well as the release of cytokines and bone morphogenetic proteins, resulting in collagen accumulation, fibrosis, and calcifications [21]. The chronic inflammation process associated with cancer itself may further enhance the progression of valvular lesions. Radiation-related structural valve dysfunction occurs mainly after radiotherapy to the anterior and left side of the chest with exposure of the heart.

In the population that previously received mediastinal irradiation, the risk of valvular disease was 34-fold higher than in the Framingham population, which had never been subjected to radiotherapy [22]. The incidence of

Table 2. Risk factors for radiation-induced cardiovascular disease

High dose of radiation fractions and high cumulative dose of radiation
Longer radiation exposure time
Left chest irradiation location, a tumor in close proximity to the heart (exposure of the heart)
Pre-existing cardiovascular disease
Concomitant chemotherapy (anthracyclines)
Hypertension, dyslipidemia, diabetes, obesity, smoking

VHD increases with a longer time from radiation exposure. Clinically significant VHD was reported in 1% of patients at 10 years after radiotherapy; in 5%, after 15 years; and in 6%, after 20 years [8]. The incidence of cardiac lesions increased significantly at 20 years from exposure [23], with mild aortic regurgitation (AR) reported in 45% of patients; moderate AR, in 15%; AS, in 16%; mild MR, in 48%; and mild pulmonary regurgitation, in 12%. Tricuspid regurgitation is more common among adult survivors of childhood cancer than in the general population, but the reasons for this association remain unclear [24]. However, most patients with cancer have mild or moderate VHD that does not require surgical treatment. Severe VHD necessitating surgical intervention is rare.

The risk factors for radiotherapy-related VHD are presented in Table 2 [25].

Radiation-induced morphological changes in the valve apparatus

Radiation effects include valve leaflet fibrosis, thickening, calcification, and shortening as well as fibrosis, calcification, distortion, and degeneration of the mitral and aortic annulus and the ascending aorta, especially at the base. Fibrosis and calcification can present as diffuse foci and can be randomly dispersed or combined into extensive conglomerates.

Lesions in the mitral valve leaflet are usually located in the basal and middle segments while the apical segments near the coaptation line and the commissures do not show advanced damage [26, 27] (Figure 1). Such a distribution of lesions helps differentiate radiation-induced valve disease from a rheumatic disease characterized by degenerative lesions in the entire leaflets as well as commissural fibrosis and fusion [1].

Radiation-induced lesions are more common with left-sided valves (mitral and aortic). This is linked to the higher pressure in the left heart, which enhances radiation-induced microdamage. Valvular regurgitation is more common than stenosis. Aortic stenosis is more common than stenosis of other heart valves [28–30].

An unusual pattern of lesions in the aortic valve, mitral valve, and the aortic-mitral curtain is considered to be typical of radiation-induced valve disease [26] (Figure 2).

A characteristic feature is porcelain aorta, a term used to describe fibrosis and calcification of the ascending thoracic aorta (Figure 3).



Figure 1. Mitral regurgitation after radiotherapy. Fibrosis found mainly in the mitral annulus and the basal segments of the mitral leaflets; minor lesions in the apical segments

The risk of clinically significant valvular disease is higher at radiation doses exceeding 30 Gy [31]. Notably, exposure to standard radiation doses of 20 to 30 Gy used in modern radiotherapy is associated with a low risk of VHD [32]. Some observations indicate that chemotherapy used before or during radiotherapy may increase the sensitivity of valvular tissue to radiation [1].

Echocardiography is the first-line modality for assessing radiation-induced valvular lesions. Typical echocardiographic features of radiation-induced VHD are presented in Table 3.

The recommendations for multimodality imaging evaluation of patients after radiotherapy were developed by the European Association of Cardiovascular Imaging and the American Society of Echocardiography in 2013 [25]. In all patients with prior exposure to anterior and left chest radiation, history-taking and physical examination should be performed annually to identify new heart and carotid murmurs, neurological signs and symptoms, symptoms of HF, and chest pain. Moreover, intensive measures should be taken to reduce CV risk factors. In asymptomatic low-risk patients, echocardiography 10 years after completion of cancer therapy and every 5 years thereafter is recommended. In high-risk patients (with prior exposure to anterior or left chest radiation and with at least one risk factor for cardiotoxicity), echocardiography should be performed no later than 5 years after radiotherapy, and noninvasive stress testing should be considered.

In patients with cancer, minimally invasive and transcatheter interventions are preferable due to increased bleeding risk, particularly in the setting of critical AS [5, 6]. In specific cases, TAVI for AR can also be considered [33].

Patients with cancer may present with mediastinal, pericardial, and pleural fibrosis as well as coronary artery disease following previous radiation exposure. Difficulties during surgery may also be related to frequent pericardial adhesions due to constrictive pericarditis, LV dysfunction, porcelain aorta, and pulmonary fibrosis [31, 34].



Figure 2. Radiation-induced valvular heart disease. Thickening of the aorto-mitral curtain. Moderate mitral regurgitation



Figure 3. A. Aortic valve and ascending aortic calcification in an adult female patient 13 years after mediastinal radiotherapy for Hodgkin lymphoma. B. Similar calcification in the aortic arch (porcelain aorta)

 Table 3. Echocardiographic features of radiation-induced valvular

 heart disease

Uniform valvular thickening due to fibrosis

Uniform distribution of lesions in the aorto-mitral curtain

Porcelain aorta

More severe lesions in left-sided valves (aortic, mitral) than in right-sided valves (tricuspid, pulmonary)

Regurgitation prior to stenosis

Fibrosis and calcification mostly of the base and mid portions of the valves; preservation of mitral commissural fissures

Patients with new valvular heart disease after radiotherapy — summary

- In all patients with prior exposure to radiation, history-taking and physical examination should be performed annually to identify new heart and carotid murmurs, neurological signs and symptoms, symptoms of HF, and chest pain.
- 2. In patients after radiotherapy, intensive efforts should be made to reduce and treat CV risk factors.
- 3. In asymptomatic low-risk patients with prior radiation exposure, echocardiography 10 years after completion of cancer therapy and every 5 years thereafter is recommended.

- In high-risk patients, echocardiography should be performed no later than 5 years after radiotherapy, and noninvasive stress testing should be considered.
- High-risk patients are patients with previous exposure to anterior or left chest radiation and at least one risk factor (total radiation dose >30 Gy or 2 Gy/day; age <50 years; a tumor near the heart or an intracardiac tumor; concomitant chemotherapy with anthracyclines; presence of CV risk factors or known CVD).

TREATMENT OF VALVULAR HEART DISEASE IN PATIENTS WITH CANCER

Critical valve disease may be a contraindication to aggressive cancer treatment. This refers both to surgical treatment, with surgical risk increasing with the severity of VHD and to selected chemotherapy regimens. In such cases, priority is given to surgical valve repair, which should be done promptly, especially in patients with fast tumor growth and a relatively good prognosis. Considering the potential complications of chemotherapy (thrombocytopenia, coagulation disorders, immunosuppression, and susceptibility to infections), therapeutic strategies that do not require long-term anticoagulation or antiplatelet treatment should be considered. Therefore, mechanical prosthetic valve implantation should be avoided, where justified, and bioprosthetic valve should be considered instead, especially since patients with cancer are usually at an older age and present with frailty and numerous comorbidities.

If the patient is at high surgical risk due to cancer or other biological causes, less invasive procedures should be considered, such as TAVI, balloon aortic valvuloplasty as palliative treatment, or — where justified — transcatheter mitral and tricuspid valve edge-to-edge repair. Minimally invasive procedures shorten recovery times, speed up urgent diagnostic workup, and reduce the waiting time for life-saving cancer treatment. Moreover, with minimally invasive procedures, extensive wounds can be avoided along with healing difficulties due to cancer itself and the use of chemotherapy and radiotherapy.

Palliative care patients with end-stage cancer and the quality of life determined by critical VHD constitute a specific population. The management of these patients is particularly challenging. They may require palliative treatment of VHD to improve the quality of life at the end of life. In the era of considerable advances in cancer treatment resulting in significantly longer survival, death in some cancer patients receiving palliative care may be caused by VHD rather than cancer. In these patients, valve replacement is not recommended because of poor outcomes and the high risk of classic cardiac surgery. Minimally invasive and percutaneous interventions such as palliative treatment are indicated. The risks and benefits of heart valve interventions should be carefully balanced, and medical futility should be avoided.

Effect of valvular heart disease on cancer treatment — summary

- Significant VHDs, particularly stenosis, may be a contraindication to aggressive cancer treatment and may increase surgical risk. In such cases, priority is given to surgical valve repair, which should be done promptly, especially in patients with fast tumor growth and a relatively good prognosis.
- In patients with VHD scheduled for chemotherapy (particularly with anthracyclines, HER-2, RAF/MEK), close and frequent monitoring (echocardiography, biomarkers) is indicated during and after treatment.
- Considering potential chemotherapy-related complications (thrombocytopenia, coagulation disorders, immunosuppression, susceptibility to infection), therapeutic strategies that do not require long-term anticoagulation or antiplatelet treatment should be considered (mechanical prosthetic valve implantation should be avoided).
- If the patient is at high surgical risk due to cancer or other biological causes, less invasive procedures should be considered, such as TAVI, balloon aortic valvuloplasty as palliative treatment, or – where justified – TEER.

 TAVI should be considered in patients at intermediate surgical risk with symptomatic AS caused by radiotherapy.

TRANSCATHETER AORTIC VALVE INTERVENTION IN PATIENTS WITH CANCER

AS is the most common acquired heart disease in elderly patients, and older age is also associated with an increased incidence of cancer. Patients who underwent mediastinal radiotherapy at a younger age for the treatment of malignancy (e.g. breast cancer, lung cancer, lymphoma) are at risk of late cardiotoxicity manifesting as aortic and mitral valve fibrosis. The risk of VHD is significantly higher at radiation doses exceeding 25 Gy [25, 35] or 30 Gy [31]. Radiation-induced valvular calcifications are extensive and affect numerous surrounding structures, including the aortic annulus, subvalvular apparatus, and the aorto-mitral curtain. Calcification of the aorto-mitral curtain is considered a typical complication of cardiac radiation exposure, and severe calcification is a strong predictor of mortality in patients undergoing cardiac surgery.

The adverse effects of radiotherapy affect not only the aortic valve but also a significant portion of the ascending aorta together with the branches of the aortic arch. Almost 60% of such patients develop significant atherosclerosis of the ascending aorta, while porcelain aorta is seen in about 15% of patients [36]. Severe calcification of the ascending aorta may preclude cardiac surgery. At the same time, endovascular aortic procedures remain feasible but are associated with higher risk of complications, such as stroke or peripheral embolism. Patients with severe AS and previous radiotherapy are at higher long-term mortality risk after surgical aortic valve replacement (SAVR) than those without previous radiotherapy [36]. The higher short-term and long-term risk may be caused by worse pulmonary ventilation due to radiation-induced pulmonary fibrosis, the need for simultaneous mitral valve replacement and coronary artery bypass grafting, as well as fibrosis of the pericardial and right ventricular free wall.

Surgical risk assessment in patients with cancer poses a significant challenge. Surgical risk scores are limited because they do not include a history of cancer or previous chest radiation. According to the 2017 ESC guidelines for the management of VHD, the decision between SAVR and TAVI in patients with risk factors such as frailty, porcelain aorta, or previous chest radiation should be guided by the Heart Team discussion and follow a careful assessment of the individual patient. TAVI is preferable in patients when transfemoral access is possible, especially in those at older ages [37]. The more recent 2021 guidelines generally recommend TAVI if comorbidities preclude SAVR [4]. Current data on SAVR vs TAVI in patients with previous chest radiotherapy come from small retrospective studies or subanalyses of larger studies [38]. Therefore, each patient after chest radiotherapy requires a personalized approach.

The most recent ESC guidelines on cardio-oncology recommend that patients with severe AS are managed according to current clinical knowledge while considering cancer-related prognosis. TAVI should be considered in patients with symptomatic radiation-induced AS and intermediate surgical risk (class IIa) [1].

Another important aspect is the management of patients with severe symptomatic AS and newly diagnosed cancer. Compared with TAVI, cardiac surgery with extracorporeal circulation may significantly delay cancer treatment. Therefore, the treatment choice should be based on the risk-benefit assessment and individualized based on cancer stage and prognosis. TAVI will be a more common strategy in this scenario because it reduces recovery time and delays in starting cancer treatment. Therapeutic decision-making should consider the higher risk of surgical complications in patients with cancer due to higher rates of hemostatic disorders such as thrombocytopenia, coagulopathy, or hypercoagulation. In selected cases, patients with relatively good long-term prognosis (at least 1-year survival after cancer treatment) may be considered for balloon aortic valvuloplasty (BAV) as a bridge to definitive valve repair. Temporary hemodynamic improvement after BAV reduces the risk of cancer surgery. Usually, aortic valve replacement, most often TAVI, can be safely performed a few weeks after BAV [39]. In patients with poor cancer-related prognosis and severe symptomatic AS, BAV can be performed as a palliative treatment to improve the quality of life [40].

TRANSCATHETER HEART VALVE INTERVENTIONS IN PATIENTS WITH CANCER: MITRAL, TRICUSPID, AND PULMONARY VALVES

The presence of VHD is associated with increased risk of perioperative CV complications in patients undergoing noncardiac surgery (NCS), such as cancer surgery [41]. As described in the section on the management of patients with VHD undergoing NCS, the mode of treatment depends on the type of valve disease, urgency of NCS, and the risk of perioperative complications [42]. Also, in patients with cancer treated with medical therapy (cytostatic drugs, biological drugs) or radiotherapy, the choice of valve disease treatment should be guided by efforts to minimize the risk of death and HF as well as to improve the quality of life without exposing the patient to the excessive risk associated with the intervention. Cardiac surgery in these patients may be challenging, particularly with previous chest radiotherapy (fibrosis, delayed wound healing, and higher risk of infection, including endocarditis). Transcatheter valve repair and replacement seem to be the safest option for these patients. An important consideration is the need for anticoagulant and antiplatelet treatment after valve repair/replacement. Anticoagulation and antiplatelet treatment can increase the bleeding risk in patients with drug-induced or radiation-induced coagulopathies (bone marrow suppression, increased risk of gastrointestinal

bleeding). Antiplatelet treatment in patients with cancer is associated with a 1.6-fold higher bleeding risk compared with patients without cancer. It seems justified to avoid the combination of oral anticoagulation and dual antiplatelet therapy. Good communication among the MDT members is essential [43].

Transcatheter mitral valve edge-to-edge repair

Eligibility: (1) the presence of HF symptoms in patients with severe primary MR not eligible for surgical valve repair and fulfilling criteria suggesting an increased chance of responding to the treatment; (2) HF symptoms despite optimal medical therapy and cardiac resynchronization therapy according to the ESC guidelines for the management of HF in patients with moderate or severe MR fulfilling criteria suggesting an increased chance of responding to the treatment (COAPT inclusion criteria); (3) patients not fulfilling all the clinical criteria but who may derive clinical benefit from mitral TEER as per the Heart Team's judgment [4]. In conclusion, the presence of cancer itself should not constitute a contraindication to TEER unless the estimated life expectancy is less than 12 months. Reduction of HF symptoms can improve the quality of life and facilitate cancer treatment [1].

The technique is similar to standard transcatheter valve repair, but extra caution is advised when obtaining vascular access in patients with thrombocytopenia or coagulation disorders. Ultrasound-guided femoral puncture, frequent monitoring of activated clotting time during the procedure (recommended value of about 300 s), and maintenance and frequent monitoring of hemostasis (at least two hemostatic systems should be considered, i.e., vascular suture and hemostatic suture [a figure-of-eight suture] or two vascular systems) are recommended. The atrial septal puncture should be guided by transesophageal echocardiography to reduce the risk of tamponade.

The choice of medical therapy after the procedure should consider the benefits (prevention of thromboembolic complications in patients with atrial fibrillation [AF]) against the risks (bleeding). In the absence of a high bleeding risk, standard medical therapy is recommended (antithrombotic treatment with non-vitamin K antagonist oral anticoagulants [NOACs]) in patients with indications for long-term anticoagulation plus an antiplatelet drug for 1 to 3 months or dual antiplatelet therapy for 1 month, with one of the drugs maintained for 3 to 6 months. In patients at high bleeding risk with indications for anticoagulation, the treatment should be limited to NOACs and a single antiplatelet therapy for 3 months. However, these recommendations are not based on evidence from randomized controlled trials [1].

Transcatheter tricuspid valve edge-to-edge repair

Eligibility: symptoms of right HF in inoperable patients with severe tricuspid regurgitation (TR) fulfilling anatomical criteria, when the clinical benefit of the procedure is expected according to the Heart Team evaluation. Specific cases include patients with TR associated with carcinoid syndrome, where a decision on TEER should be based on a multidisciplinary team discussion, including life expectancy as assessed by the treating oncologist. As in mitral TEER, the technique is similar to standard transcatheter valve repair, except that a higher risk of bleeding complications can be expected in patients with right HF and secondary liver failure. Medical therapy after the procedure should follow the same criteria as for mitral TEER. Interventions that are unlikely to result in clinical improvement should be avoided (severe right ventricular dysfunction, systolic pulmonary artery pressure [SPAP] >70 mm Hg) [4].

Transcatheter interventions in pulmonary valve disease

The eligibility criteria for transcatheter interventions in patients with pulmonary valve disease and cancer are the same as for patients without cancer. The key considerations include reducing the risk of bleeding complications during the procedure and assessment of potential benefits in life expectancy, clinical status, and quality of life [4].

HEART VALVE SURGERY IN PATIENTS WITH CANCER

Both cancer survivors and those with active cancer may require heart valve surgery.

It was estimated that from 2% to 4% of patients undergoing heart valve surgery were previously treated for cancer. Most patients (70%–80%) presented with solid cancer (mainly breast, large intestine, prostate, and bladder cancer), while hematological malignancies were less common. Previous chemotherapy is generally not associated with increased surgical risk unless chemotherapy-related cardiotoxicity results in permanent cardiac damage. Knowledge of specific treatment-related side effects facilitates an appropriate surgical risk assessment. Cancer therapy-related CV toxicity, as well as the potential for reversibility, was summarized in the 2022 ESC guidelines on cardio-oncology [1].

Also, previous radiotherapy has implications for heart valve surgery, especially in the case of radiation to the chest. The side effects of radiotherapy that should be considered before surgery include pericarditis (with possible pericardial adhesions or effusion) and myocardial and pulmonary fibrosis. Other important aspects include radiotherapy-induced injury to the internal mammary artery used as a conduit for revascularization procedures as well as injury to the aortic and mitral valves themselves, which may adversely affect the repair. Radiation-induced CV toxicity can also include aortic pathology, such as aortic wall calcification (porcelain aorta), which may significantly limit, or even preclude, the cross-clamping procedure or even extracorporeal circulation. The risk of radiation-induced CV toxicity is higher in patients receiving higher radiation doses and young patients. Importantly, radiotherapy can

also cause esophageal fibrosis, which increases the risk of esophageal perforation during perioperative transesophageal echocardiography. In patients with previous radiotherapy, chest CT for pulmonary and CV assessment should be an indispensable part of the preoperative planning or even the Heart Team/MDT decision-making.

In patients with active cancer, the decision on management strategy should be based on multidisciplinary team discussions involving a cardiologist, cardiac surgeon, interventional cardiologist, oncologist, and anesthesiologist. The most important factor to be considered in the decision-making process is life expectancy. Valve surgery is usually unwarranted if cancer is associated with shorter expected survival than VHD. According to the ESC/EACTS guidelines [4], heart valve surgery in patients with symptomatic VHD is not indicated if no improvement in the quality of life can be expected or if life expectancy is less than 12 months. In patients with a good cancer prognosis, the most important aspect to consider is which procedure to perform first (oncological or cardiac surgery), bearing in mind that cardiac surgery will most likely delay cancer treatment by about 1 month. Based on the ESC and European Society of Cardiac Surgery guidelines, non-cardiac cancer surgery (NCOS) is safe in asymptomatic patients with VHD, including those with severe disease. The presence of symptoms or LV dysfunction should prompt consideration of valvular surgery before cancer surgery, but NCOS can be performed first, especially in patients with valvular regurgitation.

Concomitant cancer and cardiac surgery can also be considered. Good outcomes of concomitant surgery were reported in case-series studies, particularly in patients with lung and gastrointestinal cancer. If lung resection is performed simultaneously with cardiac surgery, the thoracic part of the procedure is usually performed first. Relatively good outcomes of a combined approach were reported for minor cancer surgery (stage I or II lung cancer, partial gastrectomy) and relatively good cardiac function. In the case of more advanced cancer, major surgeries, and more advanced CVD, cardiac surgery should be performed first, followed by cancer surgery.

Notably, both cancer treatment and cancer itself are often linked with a prothrombotic state. Cancer often induces the release of tissue factor and other factors that can indirectly activate factor X. Myeloproliferative neoplasms, such as chronic myeloid leukemia, are also associated with higher risk of disseminated intravascular coagulation. Therefore, appropriate thromboprophylaxis is an important consideration in the perioperative management of patients with cancer.

Notably, unequivocal evidence to support a link between cardiac surgery with extracorporeal circulation and the risk of cancer spread is lacking.

In conclusion, a multidisciplinary approach to the management of patients with cancer, with careful consideration of the above factors and planning of the subsequent stages of treatment, is important for individual patient outcomes.

MINIMALLY INVASIVE/ROBOT-ASSISTED PROCEDURES FOR VALVULAR HEART DISEASE IN PATIENTS WITH CANCER

The most common cause of heart valve intervention in patients with cancer is the progression of pre-existing VHD, previous endocarditis, and LV remodeling. As mentioned before, radiotherapy-induced fibrosis and calcification most often affect the aortic valve leaflets, followed by the mitral valve leaflets, but also the aorta, mediastinum, and pericardium, which is associated with a higher surgical risk [8, 26, 44–46].

Minimally invasive procedures, including robot-assisted procedures, are possible in highly specialized centers. Considering pre-existing CVD in patients with cancer, minimally invasive procedures seem to offer a greater benefit.

The gold standard for aortic valve and ascending aortic surgery is upper mini-sternotomy, in which an incision is made only in the upper one-third of the sternum. This approach provides good access to the aortic valve, allowing valve replacement or repair. It also spares the lower two-thirds of the sternum, which helps maintain shoulder girdle stability and facilitates rehabilitation. In a selected group of patients, this surgery can also be performed through right anterior mini-thoracotomy. In this technique, sternal incision is not required, and access is obtained by small incisions and openings in the intercostal space. Patients who undergo right anterior mini-thoracotomy can be mobilized and rehabilitated already on the first day after surgery [47]. Minimally invasive procedures can also be performed in patients with mitral and tricuspid valve disease. Mitral and tricuspid valve surgeries are performed using right lateral mini-thoracotomy or a full thoracoscopic approach. In most patients, the skin incision is done at places where scars occur naturally, for example, around the nipple in men. This makes the surgical scar almost invisible. In centers specializing in minimally invasive cardiac surgery, such procedures are performed with 3D technology, which uses high-resolution equipment and increases procedural precision. The use of 3D glasses allows the surgeon to access views from inside the chest [48].

So far, the robotics technology has been the greatest achievement in the field of minimally invasive surgery. However, it requires considerable experience. In robot-assisted surgeries, there is no need to do an incision, and transthoracic access is obtained via skin ports into which the robot arms are introduced. Such surgeries are unique in that the surgeon-operator is not present at the operating table but sits at the robot console and performs the procedure by navigating the robot's arms inside the chest (Figure 4). The advantage of robot-assisted surgeries over thoracoscopy is the extraordinary mobility of the robot's arms. The arms have a very wide field of view and can reach locations that are unattainable with a thoracoscope [49].

Minimally invasive and robot-assisted procedures shorten recovery and hospital stay; they also reduce postoperative pain. Other benefits include a less frequent need for blood products, reduced incidence of arrhythmia, and in some populations, lower mortality rates [50]. The sternal-sparing approach is also associated with lower risk of severe local infections. Also, a shorter recovery time helps prevent infections (e.g., lung infection that is frequently observed in these patients). Finally, faster recovery reduces the time between cardiac surgery and subsequent cancer therapy.

MANAGEMENT OF PATIENTS WITH VALVULAR HEART DISEASE SCHEDULED FOR ONCOLOGIC SURGERY

The risk of perioperative CV complications is higher in patients with known VHD. The highest risk is observed in patients with AS and mitral stenosis (MS). The risk increases with the severity of VHD and depends on the type of planned surgery. According to Glance et al. [41], in most cases, NCOS is associated with intermediate or high risk of CV death, thus the presence of VHD may be problematic in a significant number of patients with cancer.

Compared with open surgery, endoscopic procedures are associated with lower complication rates, reduced fluid shifts, and better postoperative pulmonary ventilation, which is important in patients with VHD. Thus, it is important to consider these factors when deciding on the access site.

Echocardiographic evaluation is recommended in all patients scheduled for elective intermediate- or high-risk NCOS to determine the type and severity of VHD. The association of clinical symptoms with VHD and cancer stage should be assessed (class I, level C) [42].

In patients with severe VHD, time-sensitive surgery should be performed with close hemodynamic monitoring, and decisions on elective NCOS should consider the presence of VHD-related symptoms and CV comorbidities (coronary artery disease, reduced LV systolic function). A surgical risk assessment by the Heart Team should consider the patient's preferences and should be communicated to the surgical team. In general, severe symptomatic MS or AS should be treated before both time-sensitive and elective NCOS because they are associated with the highest CV risk. If NCOS can be safely delayed, the repair of severe AR and MR with concomitant HF should be considered.

Severe aortic stenosis

The key aspects to consider in patients with severe AS scheduled for elective NCOS include clinical symptoms, LVEF, and coronary artery disease. Eligibility is determined using the same criteria as in patients without planned NCOS. The measurement of biomarkers (NT-proBNP and troponin) may be useful in asymptomatic patients or in the presence of atypical symptoms. Symptomatic patients scheduled for intermediate- or high-risk NCOS should undergo SAVR or TAVI (according to the 2021 ESC/EACTS



Figure 4. Robot-assisted surgery with the Da Vinci robot (Intuitive Surgical, Sunnyvale, CA, US)

guidelines for the management of VHD) (class I, level C) [4]. In patients scheduled for time-sensitive NCOS, TAVI should be considered. In patients at high risk of valve replacement, with the presence of contraindications, with lack of consent to cardiac surgery, or in need of time-sensitive NCOS, BAV may be considered as a bridge to definitive valve repair (class IIb, level C). In asymptomatic patients with severe AS and preserved LVEF, low- and intermediate-risk NCOS can be safely performed. Similarly, in asymptomatic patients with LVEF <50%, low- and intermediate-risk NCOS can be safely performed with perioperative hemodynamic monitoring.

Severe mitral stenosis

In patients with mild MS (valve area >1.5 cm²) or in asymptomatic patients with moderate to severe MS (valve area \leq 1.5 cm²) and SPAP <50 mm Hg, NCOS is associated with low CV risk.

In asymptomatic patients with moderate to severe MS and SPAP >50 mm Hg and in symptomatic patients with MS, percutaneous mitral commissurotomy (PMC) or valve surgery is recommended before high-risk NCOS (class I, level C). Low- and intermediate-risk NCS in asymptomatic patients with severe MS can be performed with appropriate perioperative hemodynamic monitoring if PMC is unfeasible due to valve morphology.

Aortic regurgitation

Patients with mild to moderate AR can undergo NCOS at no additional CV risk. In symptomatic patients with severe AR or asymptomatic patients with severe AR eligible for valve intervention, the intervention is recommended before elective intermediate- or high-risk NCOS (class I, level C).

Mitral regurgitation

In patients with symptomatic severe primary MR or asymptomatic severe primary MR with LV dysfunction, surgical or transcatheter valve intervention should be considered before elective intermediate- or high-risk NCOS (class IIa, level C).

In patients with severe secondary MR who remain symptomatic despite optimal medical therapy, surgical or transcatheter valve intervention should be considered before NCS (class IIa, level C).

In patients with AR or MR with significantly reduced LVEF, peri- and postoperative monitoring with a special focus on rate and fluid control is recommended to optimize cardiac output and reduce MR severity.

Transcatheter valve interventions in patients with cancer — summary

- 1. In patients referred for time-sensitive NCOS, TAVI should be considered in patients with severe AS.
- In patients at high risk of valve replacement, with contraindications, lack of consent to cardiac surgery, or in need of time-sensitive NCOS, balloon aortic valvuloplasty may be considered as a bridge to definitive valve repair.
- In asymptomatic patients with severe AS and preserved LVEF, low- and intermediate-risk NCS can be safely performed. Similarly, in asymptomatic patients with LVEF <50%, low- and intermediate-risk NCOS can be safely performed with perioperative hemodynamic monitoring.
- 4. In asymptomatic patients with moderate to severe MS and SPAP >50 mmHg and in symptomatic patients with MS, PMC or valve surgery is recommended before high-risk NCOS.
- 5. In symptomatic patients with severe AR or in asymptomatic patients with severe AR eligible for valve intervention, the intervention is recommended before elective intermediate- or high-risk NCOS.
- In patients with symptomatic severe primary MR or asymptomatic severe primary MR with LV dysfunction, surgical or transcatheter valve intervention should be considered before elective intermediate- or highrisk NCOS.
- In patients with severe secondary MR who remain symptomatic despite optimal medical therapy, surgical or transcatheter valve intervention should be considered before NCOS.

Heart valve surgery in patients with cancer — summary

- In patients with previous radiotherapy, chest CT for pulmonary and CV assessment should be an indispensable part of the preoperative planning.
- Notably, unequivocal evidence to support a link between cardiac surgery with extracorporeal circulation and the risk of cancer spread is lacking.
- Minimally invasive and robot-assisted procedures shorten recovery and hospital stay; they also reduce postoperative pain. Sternal-sparing procedures also reduce the risk of severe local infections.
- When determining eligibility for surgery, estimated life expectancy/prognosis as well as the risk-benefit ratio should be considered.
- Surgical risk can be assessed using the STS-PROM score, as it considers previous chest radiotherapy and previous cancer (as opposed to other risk scores).

MANAGEMENT OF AORTIC DISEASE IN PATIENTS WITH CANCER

Management of patients with aortic dilatation

Cancer treatment in patients with thoracic aortic dilation (ascending aorta diameter, 35–55 mm; descending aorta diameter, 35–60 mm) is the same as in patients without aortic disease, and thoracic aortic dilatation is not a contraindication to conservative treatment (chemotherapy or radiotherapy) or surgical treatment. Each patient with aortic dilatation and hypertension should receive oral β -blockers (if not contraindicated) as the only oral drugs that reduce the dp/dt ratio, thus lowering the risk of acute aortic syndrome. Some chemotherapeutics used for cancer treatment can significantly increase blood pressure and the risk of acute aortic syndrome (acute aortic dissection, aortic rupture, intramural aortic hematoma). This particularly refers to angiogenesis inhibitors. Patients receiving such medications should be closely monitored for blood pressure, and aggressive antihypertensive treatment should be administered if needed. Increased blood pressure is observed only during cancer treatment and can be successfully managed with antihypertensive drugs.

Aortic dilatation ranging from 45 to 55 mm for the ascending aorta and from 50 to 60 mm for the descending aorta is associated with only slightly higher risk of acute aortic syndrome and is not a contraindication to cancer treatment and should not delay such treatment. If conservative or surgical cancer treatment is required, blood pressure should be closely monitored, aggressive antihypertensive treatment should be started, and the patient should be instructed to avoid heavy physical activity, especially isometric training. During the delivery of anesthesia for surgery, blood pressure should be monitored, preferably with invasive blood pressure monitoring, which offers a more precise real-time measurement. During surgery, blood pressure should not be higher than 130 mm Hg.

Management of patients with aortic aneurysms

The management of patients with an aortic aneurysm (ascending aorta diameter >55 mm or descending aorta diameter >60 mm) and cancer requires an individualized approach. The decision on treatment strategy should follow a multidisciplinary team discussion involving an oncologist, cardiologist, and cardiac surgeon. The decision should be based on assessment of:

- · The risk of surgical aortic aneurysm repair
- The size and site of aortic aneurysm
- The risk of cancer treatment and its cardiotoxicity
- Cancer prognosis.

The final decision should always take into consideration patients' preferences and their willingness to accept higher-risk treatment.

In patients with smaller aortic aneurysms, it is possible to avoid surgical treatment so that cancer treatment is not delayed. The risk of acute aortic syndrome is higher with larger aneurysms. Therefore, in patients with large aneurysms (>6 cm for the ascending aorta), surgery should be performed before cancer treatment. In-vitro and in-vivo studies showed that extracorporeal circulation can cause significant immunosuppression. Despite previous concerns, there is no evidence that extracorporeal circulation is associated with cancer spread or increased cancer progression and mortality. The need for rehabilitation after cardiac surgery may delay cancer treatment. Patients with cancer are at higher risk of severe complications during and after surgery.

Management of patients with Stanford aortic dissection

Ascending aortic dissection is a life-threatening condition requiring emergency surgery. In patients with cancer, the decision on the management strategy should be made immediately based on all the available data and with consideration of the patient's preferences. If technically feasible, minimally invasive interventions should be considered, including endovascular procedures. In patients with cancer with a poor prognosis or at very high surgical risk due to poor clinical status, a decision not to perform surgical repair can be considered. Each patient with aortic dissection should be closely monitored and receive aggressive antihypertensive treatment.

Management of patients with aortic aneurysms — summary

 The management of patients with aortic aneurysms (ascending aorta diameter >55 mm or descending aorta diameter >60 mm) and cancer requires an individualized approach. The decision on treatment strategy should follow a multidisciplinary team discussion involving an oncologist, cardiologist, and cardiac surgeon.

INFECTIVE ENDOCARDITIS AND NONBACTERIAL THROMBOTIC ENDOCARDITIS IN PATIENTS WITH CANCER

The reported incidence of cancer in patients with infective endocarditis (IE) ranges from 5.6% to 17.6%. It is more prevalent in men and elderly patients. Patients with IE may either have active cancer or previous cancer history although this is not always reflected in studies [51–54].

Infective endocarditis is more common in patients with cancer than in the general population. This may be due to immune disorders and prothrombotic state as well as the need for numerous invasive diagnostic and therapeutic procedures (e.g., catheters, central ports, various devices) that increase susceptibility to bacteremia (port of entry), including IE. Other causes include a higher risk of local and systemic infections, elderly age, and a higher incidence of CV comorbidities, including pre-existing VHD. Immuno-suppression is also affected by the type of cancer (blood cancer, metastases) and the type of cancer treatment. Nevertheless, the prevention of endocarditis in patients with cancer should follow the same guidelines as in the general population. In particular, it is limited to preventive measures before oral procedures, even though invasive procedures constitute the port of entry for bacteria [51].

In patients with cancer, IE is associated with higher mortality and can adversely affect treatment outcomes, for example, by prompting a decision not to use or to delay chemotherapy or to modify aggressive treatment. In patients with cancer, IE can have atypical clinical presentation as compared with patients without cancer, characterized by less frequent fever, a new heart murmur, and a higher risk of complications such as acute kidney failure with subsequent thrombotic events and HF [51, 53, 54].

In patients with cancer, IE affects mainly the mitral and aortic valves. The most common causative pathogen, also associated with the worst prognosis, is Staphylococcus aureus, followed by *Enterococcus*. On the other hand, IE caused by *Streptococcus gallolyticus* (previously *S. bovis*) and *Enterococcus fecalis* was associated with a higher incidence of colorectal cancer or neoplasms. Therefore, colonoscopy is recommended in these patients [55–57], and IE may be an early marker of colorectal cancer and other types of cancer [52, 57]. IE is more common in elderly patients with colorectal, lung, and prostate cancer, as compared with individuals without cancer. Although gastrointestinal and lung cancer, as well as hematological malignancies, were linked to IE, specific management strategies are lacking [53].

Patients with advanced cancer may develop nonbacterial thrombotic endocarditis. This particularly refers to lung cancer, pancreatic cancer, and gastrointestinal adenocarcinomas. Valvular vegetations in nonbacterial thrombotic endocarditis are usually small (<1 cm), have an irregular shape, and typically involve left-sided valves. Vegetations are found on damaged and undamaged valves but may also involve the tendinous cords, left atrial appendage, and the remaining endocardium. In these patients, nonbacterial thrombotic endocarditis usually leads to embolic events in the central nervous system or another important organ [52, 58, 59].

The diagnosis of IE in patients with cancer is the same as in patients without cancer. Echocardiography is the first-line imaging modality as the safest method with no radiation exposure. The role of CT, PET/CT, and CMR is also emphasized. However, differentiation between inflammatory, cancer, metastatic, and thrombotic lesions remains challenging or even unfeasible [59, 60].

Patients with IE and treatable cancer should receive guideline-based empiric antibiotic therapy depending on the type and location of the microorganism as well as the type of cancer treatment. Research shows that patients with IE and cancer are more often treated with amoxicillin, ceftriaxone, and daptomycin than with vancomycin [53, 54].

Indications for surgical treatment of IE in patients with cancer are the same as in patients without cancer. Mortality at 1 year in patients with cancer was higher than in patients without cancer (18.0% vs. 10.2%; P < 0.001), and the risk factors included creatinine levels higher than 2 mg/dl, HF, and no surgery despite indications [54]. Bioprosthetic valves were more common in patients with cancer versus those without. However, it was reported that cardiac surgery is less often performed in patients with cancer despite indications [51, 54], and this is also linked to higher mortality rates in patients with IE and cancer. Pugalenthi et al. [53] argued that cardiac surgery should be performed in patients with treatable cancer (with no metastases) in the absence of contraindications. This is supported by the fact that some malignancies (i.e., prostate, breast, and colorectal cancer) are often associated with long survival [58]. On the other hand, often the reason why surgery is not performed is not cancer itself but other factors such as surgical risk, patient's death, or the lack of consent [53].

A recent algorithm for the management of patients with IE and cancer suggests that in patients with previous or current treatable cancer with no metastases, IE should be treated according to the guidelines, irrespective of the causative pathogen. In the remaining cases, medical therapy is recommended. If IE is caused by S. Gallolyticus or Enterococcus, colonoscopy is recommended [54].

Infective endocarditis and nonbacterial thrombotic endocarditis in patients with cancer — summary

- 1. In patients with cancer, IE can have atypical clinical presentation as compared with patients without cancer, characterized by less frequent fever, a new heart murmur, and a higher risk of complications such as acute kidney failure with subsequent thrombotic events and HF.
- In patients with cancer, IE affects mainly the mitral and aortic valves. The most common causative pathogen, associated also with the worst prognosis, is Staphylococcus aureus, followed by Enterococcus.
- Patients with advanced cancer may develop nonbacterial thrombotic endocarditis. This particularly refers to lung cancer, pancreatic cancer, and gastrointestinal adenocarcinomas.
- 4. Indications for antibiotic and surgical treatment of IE in patients with cancer are the same as in patients without cancer.

CARDIAC TUMORS WITH VALVULAR INVOLVEMENT

Cancer significantly affects the natural course of pre-existing VHD [61, 62]. On the other hand, chemotherapy (CTRCD) and radiotherapy adversely affect the valvular structures, accelerating degeneration and increasing susceptibility to IE.

Carcinoid tumor is a type of malignancy that directly affects valvular morphology and function. It is a neuroendocrine tumor that releases serotonin and is found in the liver or the ovary [61]. Increased amounts of serotonin are released consequent to impaired serotonin degradation by liver cells due to metastatic liver involvement. In 20% to 50% of patients, carcinoid tumor causes heart damage, usually VHD, with myocardial metastases or pleural effusion being less common. Carcinoid heart disease more often involves right-sided valves (typically the tricuspid valve) than left-sided valves. This is because monoamine oxidase in the lungs degrades serotonin limiting its release into the circulation. However, in patients with patent foramen ovale, concomitant atrial septic defect, hormonally active tumor in the lungs, or poorly controlled carcinoid syndrome, the involvement of the left-sided valves is also observed (one-third of patients with carcinoid heart disease). Valve damage is caused by serotonin, which stimulates valvular myofibroblasts to excessive collagen and glycosaminoglycan production by acting on the serotonin receptors 5-HT2B. This leads to the thickening of valvular leaflets and subvalvular apparatus, with the formation of carcinoid plaque. The typical feature is the absence of calcified foci in the valvular structures. In terms of morphological lesions, carcinoid syndrome causes increased regurgitation with retracted and immobile leaflets. The main cause of death in patients with carcinoid syndrome is right HF due to endocardial fibrosis of the right ventricle and volume overload following severe tricuspid or pulmonary regurgitation.

The prognosis of patients with carcinoid heart disease has improved after the introduction of somatostatin analogs and new surgical techniques for liver metastases. In patients with well-controlled symptoms and metastatic foci and with a cancer prognosis longer than 12 months, tricuspid valve replacement is recommended (class I). The choice between bioprosthetic and mechanical valves should be guided by individual patient and disease characteristics, as both types of valves have their pros and cons in carcinoid heart disease. The decision on surgery should follow a multidisciplinary team discussion (cardiologist, cardiac surgeon, anesthesiologist, oncologist, endocrinologist) and should take into consideration the risk of carcinoid crisis among other factors (class I, ESC guidelines) [61, 62].

Tumors that directly affect the heart valves include papillary fibroelastoma, and less commonly, myxoma and metastatic tumors [61, 63]. Papillary fibroelastoma is a mild tumor that constitutes about 11.5% of all primary cardiac tumors and three-fourths of all tumors associated with valvular dysfunction. The tumor is composed of elastic fibers and collagen with an endothelial covering. It is attached to the endocardium of the aortic and mitral valves (less commonly the tricuspid valve) by a short connective tissue pedicle. In contrast to vegetations, fibroelastomas



Figure 5. Changes in the topography and morphology of cardiac myxomas. **A.** A tumor with ragged "cluster-of-grapes" appearance in the inflow portion of the right ventricle, partially connected to the subvalvular apparatus of the tricuspid valve (contrast-enhanced CT). **B.** A large cylindrical pedunculated tumor narrowing the orifice of the tricuspid valve. **C.** Left atrial tumor limiting mitral leaflet mobility. **D.** Pedunculated lobular tumor in the left atrial appendage

are found on the ventricular side of the mitral valve or the aortic side of the aortic valve. Fibroelastomas usually do not cause valvular dysfunction, but patients may present with neurological complications following left-sided peripheral embolism. Due to its small size, characteristic "sea anemone" appearance, and free movement on the pedicle, papillary fibroelastomas are not easily identified on transthoracic and transesophageal echocardiography. If the results are inconclusive, CT and magnetic resonance imaging should be used as additional diagnostic tests.

Surgical treatment of papillary fibroelastoma is recommended for tumors greater than 1 cm in diameter and found on the left-sided valves in patients at low surgical risk or during cardiac surgery for other indications. Tumors on the tricuspid and pulmonary valves are usually treated conservatively unless they block the orifice or pose a risk of paradoxical embolism (leaky heart valve). If the patient is ineligible for surgical treatment, antiplatelet therapy should be considered [63].

Myxoma is the most common mild cardiac tumor (about 30% of all mild primary cardiac tumors). Although myxoma does not directly involve the valve structures, it may lead to atrioventricular valve dysfunction when located in the atria. This most often leads to functional stenosis with all the hemodynamic sequelae of mitral and tricuspid stenosis. Myxoma usually occurs as a single tumor. In 75% of cases, it is found in the left atrium; in 15%, in the right atrium; and in 5%, in the left and right ventricles (Figure 6 [64]). Multiple sites are rare. The characteristic feature of myxoma is its connection with one is correct the interatrial septum via a mobile pedicle. The tumor surface is usually regular and smooth but often has a rugged "cluster-of-grapes" appearance with a tendency for fragmentation and the risk of embolism. There are two types of myxoma: sporadic and familial (about 5%–10% of cases). Compared with sporadic tumors, familial myxomas more often have multiple foci, are more often found in the ventricles, and have higher recurrence rates. Familial myxomas may be associated with Carney syndrome that encompasses multiple myxomas in the heart and other locations, endocrine disorders, skin pigmentation, thyroid cancer, and Sertoli cell tumors of the testis. In most cases, an initial diagnosis of myxoma and its hemodynamic consequences can be made by transthoracic and transesophageal echocardiography. The tumor location in the right heart may necessitate additional CT, especially if peripheral embolism is the dominant clinical symptom. In each case of a suspected cardiac myxoma, surgical resection should be performed. The final diagnosis is made on the basis of histopathological findings. Considering high recurrence rates, patients after surgical resection should be followed with regular echocardiographic assessment.

ANTICOAGULATION IN PATIENTS WITH CANCER AND VALVULAR HEART DISEASE

The incidence of VHD, particularly degenerative valve disease, increases with age. Also, cancer is more prevalent among elderly patients and is associated with a worse prognosis. The management of patients with cancer and VHD constitutes a considerable challenge. Evidence-based guidelines that could facilitate therapeutic decision-making are lacking. Patients with cancer who also have VHD, AF, and a history of heart valve interventions require long-term or short-term anticoagulant and antiplatelet treatment.

There is limited evidence on anticoagulation in patients with cancer. Known factors to be considered in anticoagulation decisions in this population include the use of non-vitamin K antagonist oral anticoagulants (NOACs); thrombocytopenia, which is common in cancer patients and increases bleeding risk; drug-drug interactions; intracerebral and liver metastases; low protein levels; eating disorders caused by nausea, vomiting, and anorexia; and interruptions of medical therapy due to invasive procedures [65].

Atrial fibrillation is common in patients with VHD, and it can also be induced by cancer drugs. Research shows that the CHA2DS2-VASc score, a standard tool for predicting the risk of thromboembolism in patients with AF, provides different results for patients with cancer versus those without. Therefore, the CHA2DS2-VASc score should be used with caution, and treatment should be individualized and take bleeding risk into consideration [66]. In patients with AF and moderate or severe MS, as well as in those with mechanical prosthetic valves, anticoagulation with vitamin K antagonists (VKAs) guided by the international normalized ratio (INR) is indicated. In the remaining patients with AF, the few available studies confirm the safety of anticoagulation with NOACs. NOACs are preferable to VKAs or heparins in patients with newly diagnosed AF who receive chemotherapy, except for patients with gastrointestinal cancer and noninvasively treated primary tumors or active gastrointestinal mucosal lesions [67]. In emergencies, such as a time-sensitive surgery or life-threatening bleeding, anticoagulation treatment should be discontinued immediately. The effects of dabigatran can be reversed with a specific reversal agent - idarucizumab. Andexanet alfa, a reversal agent for all direct factor Xa inhibitors and selected indirect factor Xa inhibitors (unfractionated heparin, low-molecular-weight heparin [LMWH], and fondaparinux) is currently unavailable in Poland. In patients receiving rivaroxaban and apixaban, fresh frozen plasma or prothrombin complex concentrate can be used. In patients on VKAs, vitamin K, fresh frozen plasma, or prothrombin complex concentrate are used.

In patients with low platelet count $(25-50 \times 109/l)$, half-dose LMWH can be used, and platelet transfusion can be considered. In patients with platelet count $<25 \times 109/l$, individualized treatment is indicated.

The number of patients with prosthetic heart valves and concomitant cancer has been increasing. Anticoagulation in these patients differs depending on the type and location of the valve. The most recent 2021 ESC/EACTS guidelines on the management of VHD recommend lifelong anticoagulation with VKAs guided by the INR in patients with mechanical prostheses. During the perioperative period, bridging with unfractionated heparin or LMWH can be used. There is evidence on the use of a therapeutic dose of LMWH as bridging therapy in patients with increased thrombocytopenia or thrombocytosis or increased bleeding risk. However, the safety of this strategy was not confirmed in randomized controlled trials [68]. The ESC/EACTS guidelines recommend strict anti-factor Xa monitoring to ensure optimal LMWH dosing, which may help balance the risks against the benefits in patients with cancer. Anticoagulation with NOACs is not recommended in patients with mechanical prostheses.

Bioprosthetic valves do not require long-term anticoagulation, irrespective of the position. Current guidelines recommend VKAs during the first 3 months in all patients with bioprosthetic mitral or tricuspid valves. In patients after bioprosthetic aortic valve surgery, acetylsalicylic acid (75–100 mg/d) or a VKA in the first 3 months should be considered. After 3 months, NOACs, rather than VKAs, are indicated in patients with AF and surgical bioprosthesis.

Patients with cancer have a higher thrombotic and bleeding risk. Therefore, decisions on interventions requiring anticoagulant or antiplatelet treatment may be quite challenging. Factors to be considered in a multidisciplinary team discussion include the hemodynamic status of the patient as well as the type and stage of cancer. If recommendations on management are lacking, an individualized approach is warranted. TAVI is a common procedure in patients with AS and cancer. Lifelong single antiplatelet therapy is recommended in patients after TAVI without indications for oral anticoagulation. Immunosuppressive therapy was not associated with a higher rate of vascular access complications or CV events in patients during a short-term (median, 567 days) and long-term (6 months to 5 years) follow-up [69, 70].

All patients with cancer requiring anticoagulant or antiplatelet treatment should undergo regular assessment for thromboembolic and bleeding risk, which may change over time.

Anticoagulant and antiplatelet treatment — summary

- 1. There is limited evidence on anticoagulation in patients with cancer. Known factors to be considered in anticoagulation decisions in this population include the use of direct oral anticoagulants; thrombocytopenia, which is common in cancer patients and increases bleeding risk; drug-drug interactions; and intracerebral and liver metastases.
- 2. In patients with low platelet count $(25-50 \times 10^9/I)$, half-dose LMWH can be used, and platelet transfusion can be considered. In patients with platelet count $<25 \times 10^9/I$, individualized treatment is indicated.
- 3. Lifelong single antiplatelet therapy is recommended in patients after TAVI without indications for oral anticoagulation. In the presence of indications for oral anticoagulation, anticoagulant monotherapy is recommended, except for patients with coronary stent implantation <3 months before TAVI. In such cases, a combination of anticoagulant and antiplatelet treatment is recommended.
- Patients with mechanical prosthetic valves should receive lifelong anticoagulation with VKAs guided by INR monitoring.

Article information

Conflict of interest: None declared.

Funding: None.

Open access: This article is available in open access under Creative Common Attribution-Non-Commercial-No Derivatives 4.0 International (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0) license, allowing to download articles and share them with others as long as they credit the authors and the publisher, but without permission to change them in any way or use them commercially. For commercial use, please contact the journal office at kardiologiapolska@ptkardio.pl.

- Lyon AR, López-Fernández T, Couch LS, et al. 2022 ESC Guidelines on cardio-oncology developed in collaboration with the European Hematology Association (EHA), the European Society for Therapeutic Radiology and Oncology (ESTRO) and the International Cardio-Oncology Society (IC-OS). Eur Heart J. 2022; 43(41): 4229–4361, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehac244, indexed in Pubmed: 36017568.
- Zamorano JL, Lancellotti P, Rodriguez Muñoz D, et al. 2016 ESC Position Paper on cancer treatments and cardiovascular toxicity developed under the auspices of the ESC Committee for Practice Guidelines: The Task Force for cancer treatments and cardiovascular toxicity of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). Eur Heart J. 2016; 37(36): 2768–2801, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehw211, indexed in Pubmed: 27567406.
- Lyon AR, Dent S, Stanway S, et al. Baseline cardiovascular risk assessment in cancer patients scheduled to receive cardiotoxic cancer therapies: a position statement and new risk assessment tools from the Cardio-Oncology Study Group of the Heart Failure Association of the European Society of Cardiology in collaboration with the International Cardio-Oncology Society. Eur J Heart Fail. 2020; 22(11): 1945–1960, doi: 10.1002/ejhf.1920, indexed in Pubmed: 32463967.
- Vahanian A, Beyersdorf F, Praz F, et al. 2021 ESC/EACTS Guidelines for the management of valvular heart disease. Eur Heart J. 2022; 43(7): 561–632, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehab395, indexed in Pubmed: 34453165.
- Bendary A, Ramzy A, Bendary M, et al. Transcatheter aortic valve replacement in patients with severe aortic stenosis and active cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Open Heart. 2020; 7(1): e001131, doi: 10.1136/openhrt-2019-001131, indexed in Pubmed: 32201582.
- Marmagkiolis K, Monlezun DJ, Cilingiroglu M, et al. TAVR in Cancer Patients: Comprehensive Review, Meta-Analysis, and Meta-Regression. Front Cardiovasc Med. 2021; 8: 641268, doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.641268, indexed in Pubmed: 34422918.
- Plana JC, Galderisi M, Barac A, et al. Expert consensus for multimodality imaging evaluation of adult patients during and after cancer therapy: a report from the American Society of Echocardiography and the European Association of Cardiovascular Imaging. Eur Heart J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2014; 15(10): 1063–1093, doi: 10.1093/ehjci/jeu192, indexed in Pubmed: 25239940.
- Lancellotti P, Tribouilloy C, Hagendorff A, et al. Recommendations for the echocardiographic assessment of native valvular regurgitation: an executive summary from the European Association of Cardiovascular Imaging. Eur Heart J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2013; 14(7): 611–644, doi: 10.1093/ehjci/jet105, indexed in Pubmed: 23733442.
- Baumgartner H, Hung J, Bermejo J, et al. Recommendations on the echocardiographic assessment of aortic valve stenosis: a focused update from the European Association of Cardiovascular Imaging and the American Society of Echocardiography. Eur Heart J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2017; 18(3): 254–275, doi: 10.1093/ehjci/jew335, indexed in Pubmed: 28363204.
- Lopez-Mattei JC, Yang EH, Ferencik M, et al. Cardiac computed tomography in cardio-oncology: primer. JACC CardioOncol. 2021; 3(5): 635–649, doi: 10.1016/j.jaccao.2021.09.010, indexed in Pubmed: 34988472.
- Jordan JH, Todd RM, Vasu S, et al. Cardiovascular magnetic resonance in the oncology patient. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2018; 11(8): 1150–1172, doi: 10.1016/j.jcmg.2018.06.004, indexed in Pubmed: 30092971.
- Tarkin JM, Ćorović A, Wall C, et al. Positron emission tomography imaging in cardiovascular disease. Heart. 2020; 106(22): 1712–1718, doi: 10.1136/heartjnl-2019-315183, indexed in Pubmed: 32571959.

- Agha AM, Lopez-Mattei J, Donisan T, et al. Multimodality imaging in carcinoid heart disease. Open Heart. 2019; 6(1): e001060, doi: 10.1136/openhrt-2019-001060, indexed in Pubmed: 31245014.
- Murbraech K, Wethal T, Smeland KB, et al. Valvular dysfunction in lymphoma survivors treated with autologous stem cell transplantation: a national cross-sectional study. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2016; 9(3): 230–239, doi: 10.1016/j.jcmg.2015.06.028, indexed in Pubmed: 26897666.
- Boekel NB, Schaapveld M, Gietema JA, et al. Cardiovascular disease risk in a large, population-based cohort of breast cancer survivors. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2016; 94(5): 1061–1072, doi: 10.1016/j.ijrobp.2015.11.040, indexed in Pubmed: 27026313.
- Aleman BMP, van den Belt-Dusebout AW, De Bruin ML, et al. Late cardiotoxicity after treatment for Hodgkin lymphoma. Blood. 2007; 109(5): 1878–1886, doi: 10.1182/blood-2006-07-034405, indexed in Pubmed: 17119114.
- Cardinale D, Colombo A, Sandri MT, et al. Prevention of high-dose chemotherapy-induced cardiotoxicity in high-risk patients by angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibition. Circulation. 2006; 114(23): 2474–2481, doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.106.635144, indexed in Pubmed: 17101852.
- McDonagh TA, Metra M, Adamo M, et al. 2021 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure. Eur Heart J. 2021; 42(36): 3599–3726, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehab368, indexed in Pubmed: 34447992.
- Stewart MH, Jahangir E, Polin NM. Valvular Heart Disease in Cancer Patients: Etiology, Diagnosis, and Management. Curr Treat Options Cardiovasc Med. 2017; 19(7): 53, doi: 10.1007/s11936-017-0550-6, indexed in Pubmed: 28547673.
- Groarke JD, Nguyen PL, Nohria A, et al. Cardiovascular complications of radiation therapy for thoracic malignancies: the role for non-invasive imaging for detection of cardiovascular disease. Eur Heart J. 2014; 35(10): 612–623, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/eht114, indexed in Pubmed: 23666251.
- 21. Veinot JP. Pathology of inflammatory native valvular heart disease. Cardiovasc Pathol. 2006; 15(5): 243–251, doi: 10.1016/j.carpath.2006.04.007, indexed in Pubmed: 16979030.
- Heidenreich PA, Hancock SL, Lee BK, et al. Asymptomatic cardiac disease following mediastinal irradiation. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2003; 42(4): 743–749, doi: 10.1016/s0735-1097(03)00759-9, indexed in Pubmed: 12932613.
- Glanzmann C, Kaufmann P, Jenni R, et al. Cardiac lesions after mediastinal irradiation for Hodgkin's disease. Radiother Oncol. 1994; 30(1): 43–54, doi: 10.1016/0167-8140(94)90008-6, indexed in Pubmed: 8153379.
- Armstrong GT, Joshi VM, Zhu L, et al. Increased tricuspid regurgitant jet velocity by Doppler echocardiography in adult survivors of childhood cancer: a report from the St Jude Lifetime Cohort Study. J Clin Oncol. 2013; 31(6): 774–781, doi: 10.1200/JCO.2012.43.0702, indexed in Pubmed: 23295810.
- Lancellotti P, Nkomo VT, Badano LP, et al. Expert consensus for multi-modality imaging evaluation of cardiovascular complications of radiotherapy in adults: a report from the European Association of Cardiovascular Imaging and the American Society of Echocardiography. J Am Soc Echocardiogr. 2013; 26(9): 1013–1032, doi: 10.1016/j.echo.2013.07.005, indexed in Pubmed: 23998694.
- Hering D, Faber L, Horstkotte D. Echocardiographic features of radiation-associated valvular disease. Am J Cardiol. 2003; 92(2): 226–230, doi: 10.1016/s0002-9149(03)00546-0, indexed in Pubmed: 12860232.
- Hull MC, Morris CG, Pepine CJ, et al. Valvular dysfunction and carotid, subclavian, and coronary artery disease in survivors of hodgkin lymphoma treated with radiation therapy. JAMA. 2003; 290(21): 2831–2837, doi: 10.1001/jama.290.21.2831, indexed in Pubmed: 14657067.
- Wethal T, Lund MB, Edvardsen T, et al. Valvular dysfunction and left ventricular changes in Hodgkin's lymphoma survivors. A longitudinal study. Br J Cancer. 2009; 101(4): 575–581, doi: 10.1038/sj.bjc.6605191, indexed in Pubmed: 19623176.
- Lund MB, Ihlen H, Voss BM, et al. Increased risk of heart valve regurgitation after mediastinal radiation for Hodgkin's disease: an echocardiographic study. Heart. 1996; 75(6): 591–595, doi: 10.1136/hrt.75.6.591, indexed in Pubmed: 8697163.

- Cutter DJ, Schaapveld M, Darby SC, et al. Risk of valvular heart disease after treatment for Hodgkin lymphoma. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2015; 107(4), doi: 10.1093/jnci/djv008, indexed in Pubmed: 25713164.
- Crestanello JA, McGregor CGA, Danielson GK, et al. Mitral and tricuspid valve repair in patients with previous mediastinal radiation therapy. Ann Thorac Surg. 2004; 78(3): 826–31; discussion 826, doi: 10.1016/j. athoracsur.2004.04.008, indexed in Pubmed: 15337000.
- Aleman BMP, van den Belt-Dusebout AW, De Bruin ML, et al. Late cardiotoxicity after treatment for Hodgkin lymphoma. Blood. 2007; 109(5): 1878–1886, doi: 10.1182/blood-2006-07-034405, indexed in Pubmed: 17119114.
- Schneeberger Y, Seiffert M, Schaefer A, et al. TAVI for Pure Non-calcified Aortic Regurgitation Using a Self-Expandable Transcatheter Heart Valve. Front Cardiovasc Med. 2021; 8: 743579, doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.743579, indexed in Pubmed: 35146003.
- McEniery PT, Dorosti K, Schiavone WA, et al. Clinical and angiographic features of coronary artery disease after chest irradiation. Am J Cardiol. 1987; 60(13): 1020–1024, doi: 10.1016/0002-9149(87)90345-6, indexed in Pubmed: 3673902.
- Desai MY, Jellis CL, Kotecha R, et al. Radiation-Associated cardiac disease: a practical approach to diagnosis and management. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2018; 11(8): 1132–1149, doi: 10.1016/j.jcmg.2018.04.028, indexed in Pubmed: 30092970.
- Desai MY, Wu W, Masri A, et al. Increased aorto-mitral curtain thickness independently predicts mortality in patients with radiation-associated cardiac disease undergoing cardiac surgery. Ann Thorac Surg. 2014; 97(4): 1348–1355, doi: 10.1016/j.athoracsur.2013.12.029, indexed in Pubmed: 24565403.
- Baumgartner H, Falk V, Bax JJ, et al. 2017 ESC/EACTS Guidelines for the management of valvular heart disease. Eur Heart J. 2017; 38(36): 2739– 2791, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehx391, indexed in Pubmed: 28886619.
- Mohanty BD, Coylewright M, Sequeira AR, et al. Characteristics and clinical outcomes in patients with prior chest radiation undergoing TAVR: Observations from PARTNER-2. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv. 2022; 99(6): 1877–1885, doi: 10.1002/ccd.30154, indexed in Pubmed: 35289473.
- Kogoj P, Devjak R, Bunc M. Balloon aortic valvuloplasty (BAV) as a bridge to aortic valve replacement in cancer patients who require urgent non-cardiac surgery. Radiol Oncol. 2014; 48(1): 62–66, doi: 10.2478/raon-2013-0078, indexed in Pubmed: 24587781.
- Mantovani F, Clavel MA, Potenza A, et al. Balloon aortic valvuloplasty as a palliative treatment in patients with severe aortic stenosis and limited life expectancy: a single center experience. Aging (Albany NY). 2020; 12(16): 16597–16608, doi: 10.18632/aging.103862, indexed in Pubmed: 32855363.
- Glance LG, Lustik SJ, Hannan EL, et al. The Surgical Mortality Probability Model: derivation and validation of a simple risk prediction rule for noncardiac surgery. Ann Surg. 2012; 255(4): 696–702, doi: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e-31824b45af, indexed in Pubmed: 22418007.
- Halvorsen S, Mehilli J, Cassese S, et al. 2022 ESC Guidelines on cardiovascular assessment and management of patients undergoing non-cardiac surgery. Eur Heart J. 2022;43(39): 3826–3924, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehac270, indexed in Pubmed: 36017553.
- Ferlay J, Steliarova-Foucher E, Lortet-Tieulent J, et al. Cancer incidence and mortality patterns in Europe: estimates for 40 countries in 2012. Eur J Cancer. 2013; 49(6): 1374–1403, doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2012.12.027, indexed in Pubmed: 23485231.
- Armstrong GT, Plana JC, Zhang N, et al. Screening adult survivors of childhood cancer for cardiomyopathy: comparison of echocardiography and cardiac magnetic resonance imaging. J Clin Oncol. 2012;30(23): 2876– 2884, doi: 10.1200/JCO.2011.40.3584, indexed in Pubmed: 22802310.
- Jaworski C, Mariani JA, Wheeler G, et al. Cardiac complications of thoracic irradiation. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2013; 61(23): 2319–2328, doi: 10.1016/j. jacc.2013.01.090, indexed in Pubmed: 23583253.
- Vahanian A, Alfieri O, Andreotti F, et al. Guidelines on the management of valvular heart disease (version 2012). Eur Heart J. 2012; 33(19): 2451–2496, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehs109, indexed in Pubmed: 22922415.
- Dimitrakakis G. Mini-AVR: An alternative safe treatment. Hellenic J Cardiol. 2021; 62(2): 167–168, doi: 10.1016/j.hjc.2020.04.010, indexed in Pubmed: 32387595.

- Al Otaibi A, Gupta S, Belley-Cote EP, et al. Mini-thoracotomy vs. conventional sternotomy mitral valve surgery: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Cardiovasc Surg (Torino). 2017; 58(3): 489–496, doi: 10.23736/S0021-9509.16.09603-8, indexed in Pubmed: 27588617.
- Toolan C, Palmer K, Al-Rawi O, et al. Robotic mitral valve surgery: a review and tips for safely negotiating the learning curve. J Thorac Dis. 2021; 13(3): 1971–1981, doi: 10.21037/jtd-20-1790, indexed in Pubmed: 33841983.
- Chitwood WR, Nifong LW. Minimally invasive videoscopic mitral valve surgery: the current role of surgical robotics. J Card Surg. 2000; 15(1): 61–75, doi: 10.1111/j.1540-8191.2000.tb00445.x, indexed in Pubmed: 11204390.
- 51. Grable C, Yusuf S, Song J, et al. Characteristics of infective endocarditis in a cancer population. Open Heart. 2021; 8(2): e001664, doi: 10.1136/openhrt-2021-001664.
- 52. Mistiaen WP. A special topic in onco-cardiology: how to deal with a patient with endocarditis and malignancy. Future Cardiol. 2020; 16(2): 61–63, doi: 10.2217/fca-2019-0062, indexed in Pubmed: 31833406.
- Pugalenthi LS, Ahmad M, Reddy S, et al. Malignancy and endocarditis: divulging into the intertwined association. Cureus. 2022; 14(4): e24089, doi: 10.7759/cureus.24089, indexed in Pubmed: 35573527.
- Cosyns B, Roosens B, Lancellotti P, et al. Cancer and infective endocarditis: characteristics and prognostic impact. Front Cardiovasc Med. 2021; 8: 766996, doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.766996, indexed in Pubmed: 34859076.
- 55. Agnes A, Biondi A, Belia F, et al. Association between colorectal cancer and Streptococcus gallolyticus subsp. pasteuranus (former S. bovis) endocarditis: clinical relevance and cues for microbiota science. Case report and review of the literature. Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci. 2021; 25(1):480–486, doi: 10.26355/eurrev_202101_24417, indexed in Pubmed: 33506939.
- Pericàs JM, Ambrosioni J, Muñoz P, et al. Prevalence of colorectal neoplasms among patients with enterococcus faecalis endocarditis in the GAMES cohort (2008-2017). Mayo Clin Proc. 2021; 96(1): 132–146, doi: 10.1016/j.mayocp.2020.06.056, indexed in Pubmed: 33413809.
- Sun LM, Wu JN, Lin CL, et al. Infective endocarditis and cancer risk: a population-based cohort study. Medicine (Baltimore). 2016; 95(12): e3198, doi: 10.1097/MD.00000000003198, indexed in Pubmed: 27015220.
- Lee MH, Tsai WC, Su HM, et al. Nonbacterial thrombotic endocarditis in multiple heart valves. Kaohsiung J Med Sci. 2020; 36(3): 220–221, doi: 10.1002/kjm2.12151, indexed in Pubmed: 31710414.
- Habib G, Lancellotti P, Antunes MJ, et al. 2015 ESC Guidelines for the management of infective endocarditis: The Task Force for the Management of Infective Endocarditis of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). Endorsed by: European Association for Cardio-Thoracic Surgery (EACTS), the European Association of Nuclear Medicine (EANM). Eur Heart J. 2015; 36(44): 3075–3128, doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehv319, indexed in Pubmed: 26320109.
- Holle SL, Andersen MH, Klein CF, et al. Clinical usefulness of FDG-PET/CT for identification of abnormal extra-cardiac foci in patients with infective endocarditis. Int J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2020; 36(5): 939–946, doi: 10.1007/s10554-020-01787-8, indexed in Pubmed: 32060776.
- Tyebally S, Chen D, Bhattacharyya S, et al. Cardiac tumors: state-ofthe-art review. JACC CardioOncol. 2020; 2(2): 293–311, doi: 10.1016/j. jaccao.2020.05.009, indexed in Pubmed: 34396236.
- 62. Watanabe Y, Kozuma K, Hioki H, et al. Comparison of results of transcatheter aortic valve implantation in patients with versus without active cancer. Am J Cardiol. 2016; 118(4): 572–577, doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2016.05.052, indexed in Pubmed: 27324159.
- Ngaage DL, Mullany CJ, Daly RC, et al. Surgical treatment of cardiac papillary fibroelastoma: a single center experience with eighty-eight patients. Ann Thorac Surg. 2005; 80(5): 1712–1718, doi: 10.1016/j. athoracsur.2005.04.030, indexed in Pubmed: 16242444.
- 64. DeMaria AN, Vismara LA, Miller RR, et al. Unusual echographic manifestations of right and left heart myxomas. Am J Med. 1975; 59(5): 713–720, doi: 10.1016/0002-9343(75)90232-6, indexed in Pubmed: 1200038.
- Rhea IB, Lyon AR, Fradley MG. Anticoagulation of cardiovascular conditions in the cancer patient: review of old and new therapies. Curr Oncol Rep. 2019; 21(5): 45, doi: 10.1007/s11912-019-0797-z, indexed in Pubmed: 30949848.
- D'Souza M, Carlson N, Fosbøl E, et al. CHADS-VASc score and risk of thromboembolism and bleeding in patients with atrial fibrilla-

tion and recent cancer. Eur J Prev Cardiol. 2018; 25(6): 651–658, doi: 10.1177/2047487318759858, indexed in Pubmed: 29482441.

- López-Fernández T, Martín-García A, Rabadán IR, et al. Atrial fibrillation in active cancer patients: expert position paper and recommendations. RevEsp Cardiol (Engl Ed). 2019; 72(9): 749–759, doi: 10.1016/j. rec.2019.03.019, indexed in Pubmed: 31405794.
- Saccullo G, Malato A, Raso S, et al. Cancer patients requiring interruption of long-term warfarin because of surgery or chemotherapy induced thrombocytopenia: the use of fixed sub-therapeutic doses of low-molecular weight heparin. Am J Hematol. 2012; 87(4): 388–391, doi: 10.1002/ajh.23122, indexed in Pubmed: 22374861.
- Murphy AC, Koshy AN, Cameron W, et al. Transcatheter aortic valve replacement in patients with a history of cancer: Periprocedural and long-term outcomes. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv. 2021; 97(1): 157–164, doi: 10.1002/ccd.28969, indexed in Pubmed: 32497385.
- Kaihara T, Izumo M, Kameshima H, et al. Effect of Immunosuppressive Therapy on Clinical Outcomes for Patients With Aortic Stenosis Following Transcatheter Aortic Valve Implantation. Circ J. 2020; 84(12): 2296–2301, doi: 10.1253/circj.CJ-20-0600, indexed in Pubmed: 33055458.

BEZPŁATNE UCZESTNICTWO

PATRONAT



XI Forum Chorób Sercowo-Naczyniowych z Lipidologią 2023

PRZEWODNICZĄCY KOMITETU NAUKOWEGO:

prof. dr hab. n. med. Beata Wożakowska-Kapłon prof. dr hab. n. med. Krzysztof J. Filipiak, FESC

VIRTUAL MEETING

Terminy spotkań:

- GDAŃSK, 17.02.2023
- OLSZTYN, 18.02.2023
- BYDGOSZCZ, 24.02.2023
- POZNAŃ, 25.02.2023
- KIELCE, 10.03.2023
- KRAKÓW, 11.03.2023
- KATOWICE, 17.03.2023
- WROCŁAW, 18.03.2023
- BIAŁYSTOK, 14.04.2023
- WARSZAWA, 15.04.2023
- ŁÓDŹ, 23.06.2023
- LUBLIN, 24.06.2023

www.forum.viamedica.pl



PARTNER

PATRONAT MEDIALNY





tymed



Virtual Meeting jest skierowane tylko do osób uprawnionych do wystawiania recept lub osób prowadzących obrót produktami leczniczymi — podstawa prawna: Ustawa z dnia 6 września 2001 r. Prawo farmaceutyczne (Dz. U. z 2017 r. poz. 2211. z późn. zm.).
Cykl Virtual Meeting:	
Choroby	
Serca i Naczyń	
	LYCE
19 stycznia 2023 roku	16 lutego 2023 roku
2 marca 2023 roku	13 kwietnia 2023 roku
25 maja 2023 roku	29 czerwca 2023 roku

Przewodniczący Komitetu Naukowego: prof. dr hab. n. med. Krzysztof Narkiewicz

Szczegółowe informacje i rejestracja na stronie internetowej:

www.cyklchorobysercanaczyn.viamedica.pl

ORGANIZATOR

PATRONAT MEDIALNY

PARTNER







Virtual Meeting jest skierowany tylko do osób uprawnionych do wystawiania recept lub osób prowadzących obrót produktami leczniczymi — podstawa prawna: Ustawa z dnia 6 września 2001 r. Prawo farmaceutyczne (t. j. Dz.U. z 2019 r. poz. 499).

VIRTUAL MEETING





nadciśnienie tętnicze praktycznie

XXI KONFERENCJA PISM PTNT

arterial hypertension

nadciśnienie tętnicze

PRAKTYCE

Toruń, 26–27 maja 2023 roku

Przewodniczący Komitetu Organizacyjnego:

dr hab. n. med. Jacek Wolf, dr hab. n. med. Arkadiusz Niklas

www.ntkonf.viamedica.pl





